UC Davis UC Davis Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Transitioning to heat stress changes lipid metabolism in Japanese quail (Coturnix corturnix japonica)

Permalink <u>https://escholarship.org/uc/item/7kw411rd</u>

Author Truong, Linda

Publication Date

2022

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

Transitioning to heat stress changes lipid metabolism in Japanese quail (*Coturnix corturnix japonica*)

By

LINDA TRUONG DISSERTATION

Submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

Animal Biology

in the

OFFICE OF GRADUATE STUDIES

of the

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

DAVIS

Approved:

Annie J. King, Chair

Maurice E. Pitesky

John C. Wingfield

Committee in Charge

2022

Transitioning to heat stress changes lipid metabolism in Japanese quail (Coturnix cortu	rnix
japonica)	i
Table of Contents	ii
Acknowledgements	ix
Abbreviations	X
Overall Abstract	xii
CHAPTER 1 Introduction	1
1. Climate change	2
2. Heat stress	3
3. Stress-related phenotypic inheritance	5
3.1 Heat stress and performance	7
3.2 Heat stress and fatty acid composition	8
3.3 Heat stress, lipid oxidation, and antioxidants	11
3.4 Heat stress and proteomics	12
3.5 Heat stress and steroid hormones	14
4. Importance of JQ as a heat stress model	16
5. Current study	17
References	19
CHAPTER 2 Changes in Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix iaponica) blood gases and	
electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress	24
Abstract	25
1. Introduction	25
2. Materials and methods	28
2.1 Experimental design	28
2.2 Performance measurements	30
2.3 Blood collection and analysis	30
2.4 Statistical analysis	31
3. Results	31
3.1 Performance	31
3.2 pH and base excess	32
3.3 Blood gases	32
3.4 Blood electrolytes	34
3.5 Glucose, hematocrit, and hemoglobin	35
4. Discussion	36
4.1 Performance	36
4.2 pH, base excess, and blood gases	
4.3 Blood electrolytes	
4.4 Glucose, hematocrit, and hemoglobin	40
5 Conclusions	41
References	43
Figure 2.1 Schematic representation of treatments for 10 generations of Japanese qua	ail
Figure 2.2. Body weight ² of quail exposed to acute and chronic ³ temperatures	47
Figure 2.3. Blood pH and base excess ² of quail exposed to acute and chronic ³	/
temperatures.	48
r	

Table of Contents

Figure 2.4. Blood glucose ² of quail exposed to acute and chronic ³ temperatures	. 50
Figure 2.5. Hematocrit ² of quail exposed to acute and chronic ³ temperatures	. 51
Figure 2.6. Hemoglobin ² of quail exposed to acute and chronic ³ temperatures	. 52
Table 2.1. Percentage of infertile, embryo death, deformed/twins at the 10th generation	n of
Japanese quail for respective treatments ¹ .	. 52
Table 2.2. FCR ¹ within treatments	. 53
Table 2.3. Blood gases ¹ of quail exposed to acute ² and chronic ² temperatures	.54
Table 2.4. Blood electrolytes ¹ of quail exposed to acute and chronic ² temperatures	. 55
CHAPTER 3 Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed adult Japanese	
guail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)	. 56
Abstract	. 57
1. Introduction	. 58
2. Materials and Methods.	. 60
2.1 Experimental design (Chapter 2, Figure 1)	60
2.2 Sample collection for birds and collection/analysis of feed	61
2.3 Lipid extraction	61
2.4 Fatty acid composition	62
2.5 Statistical analysis	63
3 Results	. 05 64
3.1 Feed (Table 1)	. 0 - 64
3.2 A dult brains	. 0 4 64
3.2 Adult brains	. 0 4 64
3.2.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 2)	. 04
3.2.2 Sex effects (Table 3)	. 00
3.2.5 Treatments effects (Table 5)	. 00
3.5 Adult kidneys	. 00
3.5.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 4)	. 00
3.3.2 Sex effects (1 able 5)	. 68
3.3.3 Treatment effects (Table 5)	. 68
3.4 Adult livers	. 69
3.4.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 6)	. 69
3.4.2 Sex effect (Table 7)	. 71
3.4.3 Treatment effect (Table 7)	. 71
3.5 Adult thighs	. 72
3.5.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 8)	.72
3.5.2 Sex effect (Table 9)	. 74
3.5.3 Treatment effect (Table 9)	. 74
4. Discussion	. 74
4.1 Feed	. 74
4.2 Adult Brain	. 75
4.3 Adult Kidneys	. 76
4.4 Adult Livers	. 78
4.5 Adult Thighs	. 79
5. Conclusions	. 80
References	. 82
Table 3.1. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of stored feed ²	. 85
Table 3.2. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult brains compared by treatment \times sex	. 87

Table 3.3. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult brains compared by sex and treatment ² .89
Table 3.4. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult kidneys compared by treatment \times sex 90
Table 3.5. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult kidneys compared by sex and treatment ² .
Table 3.6. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult livers compared by treatment \times sex 94
Table 3.7. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult livers compared by sex and treatment ² . 96
Table 3.8. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult thighs compared by treatment \times sex 98
Table 3.9. Fatty acid (%) composition ¹ of adult thighs compared by sex and treatment ² .
CHAPTER 4 Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed embryo Japanese
quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) 102
Abstract
1. Introduction
2. Materials and Methods
2.1 Experimental design
2.2 Sample collection
2.3 Lipid extraction
2.4 Fatty acid composition
2.5 Statistical analysis
3. Results
3.1 Yolks (Table 1)
3.1.1 Treatment effects 110
3.2 Embryo brains
3.2.1 Day within treatment and day by treatment effects (Table 2)
3.2.2 Day effect (Table 3)114
3.2.3 Treatment effect (Table 3) 115
3.3 Embryo kidneys/gonads115
3.3.1 Day within treatment and day by treatment effects (Table 4) 115
3.3.2 Day effect (Table 5) 117
3.3.3 Treatment effect (Table 5) 118
3.4 Embryo livers
3.4.1 Day within treatment and day by treatment effects (Table 6) 118
3.4.2 Day effect (Table 7) 122
3.4.3 Treatment effect (Table 7) 122
4. Discussion
4.1 Yolk
4.2 Embryo brains 124
4.3 Embryo kidneys/gonads 126
4.4 Embryo Livers
5. Conclusions
References132
Table 4.1. Fatty acid composition ¹ (%) of yolks. 134
Table 4.2. Fatty acid composition ¹ (%) of embryo brains compared by treatment \times day.
Table 4.3. Fatty acid composition ¹ (%) of embryo brains compared by treatment and day.

Table 4.4. Fatty acid composition ¹ (%) of embryo kidneys/gonads compared by trea	atment
\times day	140
and day	atment 142
Table 4.6. Fatty acid composition ¹ (%) of embryo livers compared by treatment $\times \alpha$	lay.
	144
Table 4.7. Fatty acid composition ¹ (%) of embryo livers compared by treatment and	l day.
	146
CHAPTER 5 Lipid oxidation and antioxidant capacity in multigenerational heat stres	ssed
Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)	148
Abstract	149
1. Introduction	150
2. Materials and Methods	152
2.1 Experimental design	152
2.2 Sample collection	153
2.3 Lipid oxidation	153
2.4 Catalase and superoxide dismutase activity	154
2.5 Statistical analysis	155
3. Results	155
3.1 Lipid oxidation of egg yolks	155
3.2 Lipid oxidation of adult tissues	156
3.3 SOD and CAT activities	158
4. Discussion	159
4.1 Lipid oxidation of egg yolks	159
4.2 Lipid oxidation of adult tissues	160
4.3 SOD and CAT activities	162
5. Conclusions	163
References	164
Figure 5.1. Lipid oxidation of egg yolks isolated within 24 hours after lay and 13.30	6
weeks after storage at 4°C.	167
Figure 5.2. Catalase activity (nmol/min/mL) is presented in adult brain, kidney, live	er, and
thighs	168
Table 5.1. Lipid oxidation ¹ of adult brain, kidney, liver, and thigh	169
Table 5.2. Superoxide dismutase activity ¹ in the adult brain, kidney, liver, and thigh	ı 171
CHAPTER 6 Proteomics of adult female Japanese quail (<i>Coturnix coturnix iaponica</i>)	livers
subjected to multigenerational heat stress	172
Abstract	173
1. Introduction	174
2. Materials and Methods	176
2.1 Experimental design (Chapter 2 Figure 1)	176
2.7 Experimental design (enapter 2, 1 igure 1)	170
2.2 Sumple concertion and in-solution digestion	177
2.4 Pentide separation and mass spectrometry	177
2.5 Data-dependent acquisition (DDA) and data-independent acquisition (DIA) library	170
construction	, 170
2.6 Statistical analysis of protein abundance	179
2.0 Statistical analysis of protein abundance	1/9

3. Results	180
3.1 Antioxidant proteins	180
3.2 HSP	180
3.3 Fatty acid binding proteins and lipid transportation proteins	180
3.4 Fatty acid breakdown proteins	181
3.5 β -oxidation proteins	181
3.6 Fatty acid synthesis proteins	182
3.7 Protein fold changes	182
4. Discussion	183
4.1 Antioxidant proteins	183
4.2 HSP	184
4.3 Fatty acid binding proteins and lipid transportation proteins	184
4.4 Fatty acid breakdown proteins	185
4.5 β -oxidation proteins	186
4.6 Fatty acid synthesis proteins	187
4.7 Protein fold changes	188
4.7.1 TN versus TNS	188
4.7.2 TN versus HS	188
4.7.3 TN versus HSS	189
4.7.4 TNS versus HS	190
4.7.5 TNS versus HSS and HS versus HSS	191
5. Conclusions	191
References	193
Figure 6.1. Glutathione peroxidase proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	197
Figure 6.2. Catalase proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	198
Figure 6.3. Superoxide dismutase proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	199
Figure 6.4a-f. Volcano plots of fold change in protein abundance and PEAKS	
significance score for all proteins with ≥ 2 unique peptides found in adult female Ja	panese
quail livers	202
Table 6.1. Heat shock proteins (HSP) of adult female Japanese quail livers	204
Table 6.2. Fatty acid-binding proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	205
Table 6.3. Lipid transport proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	205
Table 6.4. Fatty acid breakdown proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	206
Table 6.5. β -oxidation proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	207
Table 6.6. Fatty acid synthesis proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers	208
Table S6.1. Down- and upregulated proteins in pair-wise comparisons	209
CHAPTER 7 Steroid hormones of multigenerational heat stressed Japanese quail	
(Coturnix coturnix japonica)	219
Abstract	220
1. Introduction	221
2. Materials and Methods	224
2.1 Experimental design (Chapter 2, Figure 1)	224
2.2 Sera collection	224
2.3 Steroid hormone analysis	225
2.4 Statistical analysis	225
3. Kesults	225

3.1 Glucocorticoids	225
3.2 Progestogens	226
3.3 Neurosteroids	227
3.4 Mineralocorticoids	228
3.5 Estrogens	228
3.6 Androgens	229
4. Discussion	230
4.1 Glucocorticoids	230
4.2 Progestogens	231
4.3 Neurosteroids	232
4.4 Mineralocorticoids	233
4.5 Estrogens	233
4.6 Androgens	234
5. Conclusions	235
References	237
Table 7.1. Concentrations of glucocorticoids in sera compared by treatment \times sex >	<
exposure (ng/mL).	240
Table 7.2. Concentrations of glucocorticoids in sera compared by treatment \times sex,	
treatment × exposure, sex × exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL)	241
Table 7.3. Concentrations of progestogens in sera compared by treatment \times sex \times	
exposure (ng/mL)	242
Table 7.4. Concentrations of progestogens in sera compared by treatment \times sex, tre	eatment
\times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL)	243
Table 7.5. Concentrations of neurosteroids in sera compared by treatment \times sex \times	
exposure (ng/mL)	245
Table 7.6. Concentrations of neurosteroids in sera compared by treatment \times sex,	
treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL)	246
Table 7.7. Concentrations of mineralocorticoids in sera compared by treatment \times set	$ex \times$
exposure (ng/mL)	248
Table 7.8. Concentrations of mineralocorticoids in sera compared by treatment \times set	ex,
treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL)	249
Table 7.9. Concentrations of estrogens in compared by treatment \times sex \times exposure	
(ng/mL)	250
Table 7.10. Concentrations of estrogens in sera compared by treatment \times sex, treat	ment ×
exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL)	251
Table 7.11. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment \times sex \times ex	posure
(ng/mL)	252
Table 7.12. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment \times sex (ng/n	nL). 253
Table 7.13 Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment \times exposure	<i>233</i>
(ng/mL).	
Table 7.14. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by sex \times exposure (ng/r	nL).
Table 7.15. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment sex and	
exposure (ng/mL).	256
Conclusions and Future Directions	257

1. Overall conclusions	
2. Pitfalls	
3. Future directions	

Acknowledgements

All the quails – Thank you for participating. We have learned so much from you and your legacy will continue for ages.

PI: Dr. Annie King – Thank you for believing in me from the very first email I sent from across the country. It has been an amazing 6 years and I could not have done it without you.

Lab mates: Sadia Naseem, Ketwee Saksrithai, Kirsten Leal, Guadalupe Peña – Thank you for always checking in on my progress and making sure I'm not slacking. Your help in and out of the lab was incomparable and I have learned so much from all of you.

Committee members: Dr. Kirk Klasing, Dr. Rodrigo Gallardo, Dr. Maja Makagon, Dr. Yanhong Liu, Dr. Maurice Pitesky, Dr. John Wingfield – Thank you for believing in my abilities to be a scientist and for making sure I am up to par with great minds like yours.

Other faculty members: Dr. Ed Depeters, Dr. Russ Hovey, Dr. Silas Hung, Dr. Ameer Taha, Dr. Payam Vahmani, Dr. Robert Sainz, Dr. Trish Berger – Thank you for supporting my growth as a teacher, as a planner, and as a laboratory scientist. Without you, I would not have made it nearly as far as I have as person and as a scientist.

Avian facility managers and staff members: Kristy Portillo, Kevin Bellido, Quinn Neil, Dr. Jackie Pisenti – Thank you times a million and more for all your support in caring for the birds. A special thanks to Dr. Pisenti for your formidable expertise in helping me determine analyses for specific organs. It has truly been an honor to learn avian handling techniques from all of you.

Interns, especially Sooyoung Lee – It was a pleasure to have you all in the lab. It helped me tremendously and it was great to see you all become more confident in the laboratory.

My life partner, Mathieu Roy – Thank you for your love and support throughout all my endeavors. You have kept me sane throughout this whole journey and I will be forever grateful for your willingness to volunteer to help me, even doing embryo dissections.

My family: Mom, Le Thuong Chau; Dad, John Truong; and Sister, Jennifer Truong – Thank you for loving me unconditionally regardless of what I decided to do and coming to see me even if I was busy. I am finally out of school.

Philly friends: Nhi Truong, Sherry Tran, Alisa Mongkholrat, Rimmi Mathews, Hung Thai – Thank you for being there for me during all my phases of life and accepting my passion for science.

Davis Friends: Andrea DeRogatis, Claire Shaw, Rainey Rosemond, Chelsea Price, Morvarid Bahmanof – Thank you all for being there for me when I came home and asking how my day was. I could not have asked for a better set of strong women to help me be the best version of myself.

Fuzzy creatures: Rimouski, Kvika, Ace, Obie, Sosa – Thank you for being excited to see me after long days in the lab or at the computer. You are all good boys and girls.

Abbreviations

2-AG	2-arachidonoylglycerol
17α-OHP	17α-hydroxyprogesterone
20α-OHP	20α-hydroxyprogesterone
ACSL5	fatty acid-CoA ligase 5
ADG	average daily gain
ADP	adenosine diphosphate
AFI	average feed intake
ALA	α-linolenic acid
Allo	allo-pregnanolone
ANOVA	analysis of variance
Apo A-IV	apolipoprotein A-IV
ARA	arachidonic acid
ARE	antioxidant/electrophile response element
ASCBG2	fatty acid-CoA ligase bubblegum 2
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
BCA	bicinchoninic acid
BE	base excess
BW	body weight
CAT	catalase
ChREBP	carbohydrate response element binding protein
CO_2	carbon dioxide
DGLA	dihomo- γ -linolenic acid
DHA	docosahexaenoic acid
DPA	docosapentaenoic acid
DHEA	dehydroepiandrosterone
DTT	dithiothreitol
DDA	data-dependent acquisition
DIA	data-independent acquisition
DHEA-S	dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate
DHP	dihydroprogesterone
EPA	eicosapentaenoic acid
EDA	11, 14-eicosadienoic acid
FCR	feed conversion ratio
FC	fold change
FABP	fatty acid binding protein
GHG	greenhouse gases
GSH	glutathione
GPx	glutathione peroxidase
GABA	γ -amino butyric acid
HS	heat stress
HSS	heat stress siblings
HSF	heat shock factors
HSP	heat shock proteins
HCO ₃	bicarbonate
HPA	hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal

iCa	ionized calcium
JQ	Japanese quail
LA	linoleic acid
LR-MCF	Protein LoBind Eppendorf tube
LCMS	liquid chromatography mass spectrometry
MUFA	monounsaturated fatty acids
MDA	malondialdehyde
MAGL	monoglyceride lipase
MID1IP1	mid1-interacting protein 1
NEFA	non-esterified fatty acids
Nrf2/Keap1	NF-E2-related factor 2/Kelch-like ECH associated protein 1
$NF-\kappa B/I\kappa B$	nuclear factor κ -light-chain enhancer of activated B cells/inhibitory κ B protein
PUFA	polyunsaturated fatty acids
PA	palmitic acid
PCV	pack cell volume
PO ₂	oxygen partial pressure
PCO ₂	carbon dioxide partial pressure
PPAR-γ	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RH	relative humidity
SOD	superoxide dismutase
SFA	saturated fatty acid
SREBP-1	sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1
sO_2	oxygen saturation
SE	standard error
SRS	stress response system
TAG	triacylglyceride
TBARS	thiobarbituric acid reactive substances
TCA	tricarboxylic acid
TCO ₂	total carbon dioxide
TN	thermoneutral
TNS	thermoneutral siblings
TNZ	thermoneutral zone
TMP	1,1,3,3-tetramethoxypropane
TPA	total protein abundance

Overall Abstract

The average surface temperature is predicted to rise 0.5°C to 6°C by the year 2100 and will affect domesticated animals. When Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) are subjected to heat stress (temperatures $\geq 30^{\circ}$ C), a variety of changes may occur including, but not limited to, their ability to regulate blood gases, blood electrolytes, tissue oxidation, and lipids, a class of nutrients that are integral to their health. Most importantly are fatty acids which are a major component of lipids and have been shown to be significantly affected by heat stress in poultry. The extent that heat stress can alter these important aspects of health depends on the length of exposure, severity of heat, and demands of the animal. In addition, poultry chosen for high performance, such as low FCR, may have negative metabolic consequences in early heat stress. By investigating the transition from a thermoneutral zone to heat stress, procedures can be implemented to mitigate heat stress at an earlier stage. To test the hypothesis that multigenerational high performance (FCR) can mitigate the responses to heat stress, FCR of 4 treatment groups were repeated for 10 generations: (1) thermoneutral (TN, 22.2°C), (2) thermoneutral siblings (TNS, 22.2°C), (3) heat stress (HS, 31.1°C), and (4) heat stress siblings (HSS, 31.1°C). TN and HS were random bred in their respective temperatures. TNS and HSS were siblings reared at the two temperatures. HSS quail were used to determine low FCR at 31.1°C and their corresponding TNS were mated to create the next generation's TNS and HSS. Body weights (BW), blood gases, blood electrolytes, and sera steroid hormones were measured during the first 4 hours (acute) and after 3 weeks (chronic) of temperature exposure in generation 10. Fatty acid compositions, lipid oxidation, and antioxidant activity of feed, yolk, and adult and embryo brain, liver and kidneys, thigh for adults were investigated. Overall protein abundance in livers of actively laying female Japanese quail was quantified. It was hypothesized that TNS would have the lowest amount of lipid oxidation, HSS would have the highest SOD and CAT activity, HS and HSS would have less PUFA in all organs

due to degradation, HSS would upregulate proteins involved in β -oxidation and the TCA cycle to meet increased energy demands, and HSS would have the lowest levels of glucocorticoids. Significant differences were determined at $P \leq 0.05$. Results of Experiment 1 (Chapter 2) revealed that acute and chronic heat stress at 31.1°C does not have a clear effect on blood electrolytes, acidbase regulation, and oxygen transport. For Experiment 2 (Chapter 3), of all adult organs analyzed, livers experienced the most variations in concentrations of fatty acids when compared by treatment and sex. Males had significantly more stearic acid in the brain, kidney, and thigh and significantly more PA in all tissues than females. TN brains had significantly less PUFA than that in both TNS and HSS. TN or TNS had significantly more long chain PUFA such as DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, and ARA and significantly less SFA such as PA or stearic acid than that in HS or HSS across all tissues. As revealed in Experiment 3 (Chapter 4), HSS yolk had higher levels of LA and ARA than TN and embryo brain DHA, total PUFA, and stearic acid increased over the duration of incubation as expected for proper brain development. TNS embryo brain had more LA, ALA, DPA n-3, and total n-3 than TN and significantly more stearic acid and SFA than HSS. HS embryo kidneys and gonads had more total SFA than TNS and HSS. HS embryo livers had more stearic acid, SFA:PUFA, and total SFA than TN and TNS. TN and TNS embryo livers had more PUFA than HSS embryo livers. Results of Experiment 4 (Chapter 5) indicated that heat stress did not influence lipid oxidation in any of the tissues; however, brain had the most oxidation, followed by liver> kidney>thigh. There was no significant treatment effect on SOD and CAT activities, but kidneys had significantly more CAT activity than brain, liver, and thigh. Brain and thigh had similar CAT activity. Revealed in Experiment 5 (Chapter 6), HSS had 118 significantly down-regulated proteins and 56 significantly upregulated proteins and HS had 75 significantly down-regulated proteins and 2 significantly upregulated proteins when compared to TN. Differences in protein

abundance among all other comparisons were minimal (\leq 5) or insignificant. TN and/or TNS had significantly less antioxidants (SOD Cu/Zn and CAT) and lipoprotein transport from liver to egg than those in a heat stress temperature. TN had significantly more proteins involved in adipogenesis, lipogenesis, and fatty acid oxidation than HSS. The lower abundance of β-oxidation enzymes for HS and HSS could indicate that heat stressed quail decreased energy production to prevent further oxidative damage. For Experiment 6 (Chapter 7), chronic males, particularly from TN, had significantly higher levels of glucocorticoids, progestogens, and rogens than many of the other treatments and of the 29 sera steroid hormones analyzed, 13 were significantly higher in chronic than acute. Thus, selection for low FCR in heat stress at 31.1°C did not incur an overall fitness advantage when considering these parameters. However, selection for low FCR in heat stress could possibly reduce oxidation of PUFA or increase retention of PUFA in the brain. Heat stressed quail, regardless of selective breeding, had significantly less health-promoting fatty acids such as DHA and DPA. More research should be conducted across many parameters at temperatures below 31.1°C to pinpoint how soon quail health is affected and possible procedures that mitigate these effects.

CHAPTER 1 Introduction

1. Climate change

Global average surface temperature is expected to rise 0.5°C to 6°C by the year 2100. There are also predictions of increased frequency, intensity, and duration of heat waves, coupled with increasing severe drought events (Talbot, et al., 2018). With these events becoming a more pressing matter in the next few years, it is important to address the physiological changes that are occurring in production animals, particularly poultry. Poultry products are a major provision for food and livelihood in many parts of the world, particularly India as it is the 3rd largest egg producer and 5th largest poultry producer in the world (Pawar, et al., 2016). Important poultry producers such as those in India are expected to experience climate change, leading to a decrease in food availability for both poultry and humans (Verma, 2021). Additionally, the 2020 combined value of poultry production in the United States of America was USD\$35.5 billion which could be at risk with climate change (USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service, 2021). In 2006, the USA had a major heat wave that resulted in 700,000 poultry deaths in California (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). Issues like these are predicted to arise as heat wave events and average global surface temperatures increase.

A contributing factor to climate change is the increase in greenhouse gases (GHG), such as carbon dioxide, methane, nitric oxide, and others, in the troposphere. With the increase in GHG, there is a decrease in efficiency of terrestrial radiation to space. The terrestrial radiation is then absorbed by the atmosphere and reemitted at higher altitudes and lower temperatures causing the warming of the lower atmosphere and surfaces (Sejian, et al., 2015). Some GHG linger in the atmosphere longer and short-term changes in GHG concentrations have had and will continue to have long-term effects. GHG have also increased by 75% since 1970 (Sejian, et al., 2015). Additionally, the global human population is predicted to rise from 7.9 billion to 9.6 billion by the year 2050 (Rojas-Downing, et al., 2017). This will lead to an increase of more than 70% of current agricultural products by 2050, even though 1 in 8 people went hungry between the years 2011 and 2013 (Rojas-Downing, et al., 2017). When global temperatures increase 1.5 to 2.5°C, 20-30% of plant and animal species will be at risk of extinction (Sejian, et al., 2015). The increase of global surface temperature is inevitable with the amount of GHG that is being produced. The only way the earth can cool itself is by emission of infrared radiation into space, but due to GHG, infrared radiation is being trapped in the atmosphere causing a natural greenhouse effect (Sejian, et al., 2015).

2. Heat stress

For the current study, stress is defined as conditions where environmental demands exceed the natural regular capacity of an animal (Campderrich, et al., 2019). The stressor is the stimulus that induces the state of stress and in the current study, the stressor is heat (Campderrich, et al., 2019). Heat stress (HS) is of particular interest to livestock and poultry producers because of its deleterious effects on reproduction and health of the animals. When animals are subjected to temperatures outside of their thermoneutral zone (TNZ), there is an increase of oxygen consumption; therefore, others have used this metric to determine when an animal is expending more energy to maintain appropriate body temperature. The TNZ of Japanese quail (JQ; *Coturnix coturnix japonica*) decreases as they age, eventually reaching <16-21°C by sexually maturity (Vohra, 1971). It is important to note that although animals may be outside of their TNZ, it does not necessarily mean they are in heat stress. Some factors that may affect the severity of the response to heat stress are overall conditions, duration, severity, bioavailability of phenolic compounds, breed, and age (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019).

Poultry species respond to heat stress by increasing panting, water consumption, and resting. They also decrease physical activity, insulation, and feed intake (Mahmoud, et al., 2015). There are also physiological changes that occur within the animal's body that affect various aspects of poultry production such as performance, fatty acid composition, lipid oxidation, and antioxidant utilization. The physiological changes that occur within an animal's body during heat stress include changes in electrolyte balance, pH, digestibility and metabolism of nutrients, and reproductive functions (Akbarian, et al., 2016).

Countries, like India and Nigeria, located in tropical areas, have open-sided housing systems to raise broilers and JQ (Kumari and Nath, 2018; Egbuniwe, et al., 2021). In Nigeria, temperatures inside the aviary ranged from 30.2°C to 32.2°C; thus, exceeding the TNZ of JQ (Egbuniwe, et al., 2021). Negative effects of broilers in chronic heat stress include 16.4% decrease in feed intake, 32.6% decrease in body weight gain, but a 25.6% increase in feed conversion ratio (Kumari and Nath, 2018). Layers in heat stress can have 36.4% decreased egg production, 31.6% decreased feed conversion ratio, with increased egg breakages (Kumari and Nath, 2018). Alternatively, feed intake has been reported to decrease 1.2% for every increase in 1°C between 22 to 21°C (Kumari and Nath, 2018).

There are varying types of heat stress: acute, chronic, and cyclic. Acute heat stress is a short and rapid rice in ambient temperature. Chronic heat stress is high ambient temperature over days to weeks and this allows for acclimation to the environment. Cyclic heat stress is a limited period of heat stress followed by a period of thermoneutral temperature (Akbarian, et al., 2016). Depending on the type of heat stress exposure, the animal may have different physiological changes.

3. Stress-related phenotypic inheritance

There is indirect and direct exposure of offspring to prenatal stress. Indirect exposure of stress is considered transgenerational because there is transmission of adverse effects from the parent (F0) generation to offspring (F1) generation through epigenetic modifications (Crews, et al., 2012). Direct exposure to stress is considered multigenerational because the stressor is applied to both F0 and F1. In both circumstances there have been observations of increased susceptibility to disease and altered metabolism (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Due to phenotypic plasticity, the idea that phenotypes are a result of the genes interacting with the environment, it is important to investigate the potentials of communication across generations. For example, if a family is selected for their high performance in a stressful environment, does that confer a fitness advantage in other ways and does that fitness advantage get passed on to their offspring? Oxidative stress can act as a regulator during development to determine phenotypic responses to the environment through redox cell signaling in regulatory processes and epigenetic effects (Laviola and Macrì, 2013).

In chicken and quail, epigenetic effects can occur from the first stage of incubation (Paiva et al., 2018). Epigenetic programming may occur after the embryonic blastocyst stage which may be heavily influenced by storage and incubation conditions (Paiva et al., 2018). Storage and incubation conditions can affect egg quality and subsequently, metabolism (Laviola and Macrì 2013, Paiva et al., 2018). Others showed that conditioning to heat stress at an early age can be protective and confer a fitness advantage in adulthood (Günal, 2012; Kang and Shim, 2021).

The theory for developmental origins of health and disease postulates that exposure to adverse environments during the fetal period and early life may program vulnerability to disease later in life (Ambeskovic, et al., 2019). Alternatively, the early life programming or fetal programming can allow for animals to have a predictive, adaptive response which predisposes the individual to potential post-natal environment (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). For viviparous animals, adverse environments during the fetal period are predominantly reliant on environmental experiences of the dam or sire. However, eggs of oviparous animals may experience adverse environments that are unrelated to parental experiences.

Studies have shown that prenatal exposure to stress alters brain development and could influence adult human behavior (Ambeskovic, et al., 2019). This alteration in fetal development is well documented in viviparous animals; however, it is not as well defined in oviparous animals such as quail and chicken (Paiva, et al., 2018). Evidence from previous studies also show that prenatal exposure to increased steroid hormones and toxins in the F0 generation changes the behavior and disease incidence of their F2 generation (Anway, et al., 2006; Iqbal, et al., 2012; Ambeskovic, et al., 2019). It has been shown that recurrent prenatal stress exposure over four generations produces offspring with significantly higher anxiety-like behavior than those that were exposed to prenatal stress in only one generation (Ambeskovic, et al., 2019). There was also higher circulation of corticosterone in multigenerational stressed F4 female rats as opposed to males (Ambeskovic, et al., 2019). These investigators noted that anxiety-like behaviors increase incrementally over generations within a lineage where females experience stress during gestation (2019).

Conditioning birds to higher temperatures at an early age may increase heat resistance at a later age (Kumari and Nath, 2018). Adaptation to environmental changes can occur on the genetic level. Considering 18-30% of the genome is involved in environment-specific response genes such as heat shock proteins, osmotic stress protectants, and protein degradation enzymes, animals can adjust to be successful in different environments (Sejian, et al., 2015).

The number of days it takes for a chicken to reach slaughter weight has decreased by half from 1956 to 2020 (van der Wagt, et al., 2020). This significant decrease has placed great importance on the embryonic phase due to its higher proportion of the total lifespan of the chicken. Egg lipids account for 90% of the total energy produced by the embryo or hatchling and is the primary source of energy for the 2nd half of incubation and early post-hatch (van der Wagt, et al., 2020). Therefore, the composition of lipids is important for embryonic development and growth. However, the yolk is only usable at a higher rate after day 10 of incubation due to the full development of the yolk sac membrane and chorioallantois.

3.1 Heat stress and performance

In a study by Paiva et al., meat-type quail subjected to repeated short exposures to cold during late embryogenesis can significantly affect incidences of ascites and improves growth rate (Paiva et al., 2018). This is an indication that the embryos possibly adapted their thermoregulation and cardiovascular systems to lower environmental temperatures (Paiva et al., 2018). In general, when implementing a genetic selection program to improve production traits, there is also an increase in metabolic heat production and therefore susceptibility to heat stress (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). A solution to this issue is to select for high production in heat stressed environments. Animals typically decrease feed intake during times of stress; thus, presenting a challenge for selecting for high producing animals in hot climates. Typically, birds that are selected for high feed conversion ratio, rapid growth, and high egg production rates are also very susceptible to oxidative stress due to demand for rapid metabolic rates (Surai, Kochish, et al., 2019).

In rodents, chronic stress causes a decrease in offspring and maternal growth, maternal care, and an increase in maternal aggression (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). In certain circumstances, the everyday stress resilience hypothesis may be the solution to the aforementioned behaviors.

7

This hypothesis suggests that resilience can accumulate through regulation of everyday stressors, leading to successful coping (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). For examples, low levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS) have been reported to play a role in redox signaling for stress adaptation, homeostasis, and health management (Surai, et al., 2019).

Heat stress can decrease hemoglobin and pack cell volume due to an increase in water circulation for evaporative cooling; therefore, increasing blood volume (Sejian, et al., 2015). Evaporative cooling in quail is achieved by panting. When panting occurs at a rapid rate, there is excess CO₂ loss, leading to a reduction in the partial pressure of CO₂ (de Moraes, et al., 2019). There is also a rise in blood pH, leading to respiratory alkalosis. The concentration of bicarbonate ions increases, which increases blood pH and leads to respiratory alkalosis. To neutralize the rise in blood pH, birds will excrete bicarbonate ions and retain H⁺ from the kidneys (Wasti, et al., 2020).

In addition to changes in hemoglobin and pack cell volume, there is a concomitant change in blood acid-base equilibrium when poultry are adapting to heat stress. Such changes include the ability to regulate electrolytes such as Na, K, and Ca (Gezen, et al., 2005). The electrolytes are important to maintaining osmotic pressure in cells and for maintenance of molecular traffic in and out of cells (Park and Kim, 2017). Heat stressed broiler chicken at 35°C for 8 hours, decreased feed intake, bicarbonate, potassium, and CO₂ (Beckford, et al. 2020). The heat stressed ducks also decreased blood electrolytes such as Na, K, and Cl (Park and Kim, 2017).

3.2 Heat stress and fatty acid composition

Fatty acids are of particular interest for a heat stress study because they are ubiquitous molecules that serve many functions in the body. Such functions include metabolic fuel, structure, and signaling molecules (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2013). The composition of fatty acids is important to

support the energetic needs of the bird. Birds will make seasonal adjustments in the composition of structural fatty acids, especially increasing unsaturated fatty acids in the fall and winter (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2013). During fasting situations such as heat stress, birds will rely exclusively on lipid metabolism for energy with a preferential metabolism of short-chained unsaturated fatty acids from body tissue fat. This will change the fatty acid composition of stored fat towards a higher concentration of saturated fatty acids (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2013). Saturated fatty acids have a greater tendency to be deposited in the body and unsaturated fatty acids are more readily oxidized for energy (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2011). Results from a study of fasted heat stressed quail showed that there was a lower turnover rate of fatty acids in phospholipids as compared to triacylglycerides (Ben-Hamo, et al. 2013). The study also revealed that all tissues had decreased proportions of palmitic acid (C16:0) (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2013).

Fatty acid composition can affect heat production. In a study on JQ that were fed either an unsaturated fatty acid diet or a saturated fatty acid diet, researchers noted that those fed saturated fatty acids had lower feed intake, high concentrations of oleic acid in their liver, lower levels of arachidonic acid, and lower body temperatures (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2011). Fasting quail fed the saturated fatty acid diet also had lower body temperatures than those that were fasting and fed the unsaturated fatty acid diet (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2011). With high levels of oleic acid in quail tissue, there is a decrease in thermogenesis (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2011).

Unlike other species, where adipose tissue is the predominant tissue for lipid synthesis, birds use their livers for this purpose (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). Male Ross broiler chickens were raised from 1 to 42 days of age in either a thermoneutral temperature (21°C) or a cyclic heat stress temperature (37°C). Researchers determined no significant differences in cholesterol, triacylglyceride, low density lipoproteins, and high-density lipoprotein levels in the blood (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). However, they determined lower indication of lipid oxidation by use of the thiobarbituric reactive substances assay (TBARS) and higher abdominal fat weight and liver weight in birds raised in the thermoneutral temperature (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). The higher abdominal fat weight in the broilers raised in thermoneutral temperatures indicated that the heat stressed birds were expending more energy and possibly lipid stores to decrease heat increment and body temperature (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019).

It is essential to study early life programming in poultry species because they are reaching slaughter weight at physiologically younger ages, which means bird welfare, health, and productivity need to be optimized early in life (Cherian, 2011). Essential fatty acids for chick development are linoleic (C18:2 n-6) and α -linolenic (C18:3 n-3). These fatty acids are transferred from the dam to the yolk which supply lipids for energy, PUFA-rich phospholipid membranes, and eicosanoids (Cherian, 2011). The yolk is about 30-31% lipids and 80% of these yolk lipids are absorbed by the developing chick embryo during incubation (Cherian, 2011). Yolk essential fatty acids are the main factor known to influence lipid and fatty acid composition of the chick during embryogenesis and early post-hatch. In particular, the concentrations of n-6 and n-3 essential fatty acids in the yolk can determine metabolic and immune tissue function during development and may persist post-hatch (Cherian, 2011). The concentrations of n-3 and n-6 in the maternal diet affects fertilized eggs. This was demonstrated in a study were chicks hatched from dams that ate high n-3 diets retained higher DHA (C22:6 n-3) in their liver, heart, spleen, and bursa compared to chicks from low n-3 eggs (Cherian, 2011). Lowering the n-6:n-3 ratio decreased the inflammation response.

3.3 Heat stress, lipid oxidation, and antioxidants

Through the theory of evolution of animals from algae and from anaerobic life to aerobic life, many have hypothesized that oxidative damage still occurs because mechanisms for completely neutralizing damage from excess oxygen was not inherited along with the ability to use oxygen as an energy source (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). The evidence is present in various molecular structures such as polyunsaturated fatty acids and certain amino acids (cysteine, methionine, histidine, phenylalanine, tyrosine, and tryptophan) (Berrill, et al., 2011). Both classes of molecules are essential to life and are highly susceptible to oxidation. The oxidation of polyunsaturated fatty acids can change membrane composition, structure, fluidity, and membrane-bound enzymatic activity (Surai, et al., 2016).

Under normal conditions, 1-5% of oxygen intake is converted to free radicals because the conversion to water or energy is not perfect within complexes I and II of the electron transport chain (Surai, et al., 2016; Akbarian, et al., 2016). When an animal is in a normal state, it will typically have enough antioxidants to trap and neutralize free radicals. However, during abnormal events such as heat stress, there will be increased oxidation reactions and an inadequate supply of antioxidants (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). Heat stress or increase in environmental temperature increases the concentration of free radicals and therefore oxidation in the plasma, liver, and heart (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). The antioxidant strategy is an attempt to decrease free radical production by decreasing oxygen availability. Decreasing oxygen availability includes decreasing activity of enzymes responsible for ROS such as NADPH oxidase and xanthine oxidase, maintaining iron and copper bound to proteins to prevent new radical formation, sustaining mitochondria integrity, scavenging for free radicals with the use of molecules like vitamins E, C, and glutathione (GSH), apoptosis, and autophagy (Sahin, et al.,

2013; Chauhan, et al., 2020; Madkour, et al., 2021). However, others found that heat stress in avian muscle cells increases NADPH oxidase (Kikusato, et al. 2015).

GSH is the most abundant non-protein thiol in avian cells. It controls the redox balance and signaling, regulates transcription factors and gene expression, and controls mitochondrial ROS generation (Surai, et al., 2019). In a study with 5-week-old JQ that were reared at 34°C for 8 hours per day for 12 weeks, results showed that there was an 84.8% increase in hepatic malondialdehyde, a 25.8% decrease in hepatic SOD, a 52.3% decrease in CAT, and a 45.5% decrease in glutathione peroxidase (Surai, et al., 2019).

Previous research has tested varying amounts of antioxidants such as propolis in male Ross 708 broilers during heat stress (32°C for 9 hours from day 15 to 42 of age) and concluded that inclusion of propolis significantly increases mobility and significantly decreases panting (Mahmoud, et al., 2015). Thus, these investigators demonstrated that antioxidants play a large role in modulating the effects of heat stress in poultry species.

3.4 Heat stress and proteomics

Previous research has also revealed that birds will increase (1) mobilization of energy to maintain homeostasis and (2) proteins such as sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1 (SREBP-1) and carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChREBP) may play significant roles in regulating fat deposition in broiler carcasses during heat stress (De Antonio, et al., 2017). Male Cobb 500 broilers that were subjected to heat stress at 31.8°C from 7 to 42 days of age had higher liver gene expression for SREBP-1 at day 42 (De Antonio, et al., 2017). Results of others have also indicated that triglyceride and cholesterol levels in the liver of heat stressed JQ were increased, further supporting the idea that heat stress changes lipid metabolism (Pu, et al., 2020).

It is important to have heat shock factors (HSF) because there is an increase in misfolded proteins in the cytoplasm during adaption to climate change. In avian cells, there are only 2 heat shock factors expressed: HSF1 and HSF3. HSF1 is rapidly activated by mild heat stress and mediates transcriptional activity only in the brain. Once it is activated, HSF1 trimerizes with other HSF1 molecules and is transported into the nucleus. In the nucleus, HSF1 initiates transcription of HSP (Sejian, et al., 2015). HSF3 is the master regulator of heat stress genes and is only activated in blood cells after heat stress (Surai, Kochish, et al., 2019). HSF2 has not been found in avian cells, but in other species, it is activated after prolonged stress and is involved in normal cellular processes, embryonic development, and cellular differentiation (Sejian, et al., 2015).

Heat shock proteins (HSPs) are important molecules associated with heat tolerance. Typically, there are two phases of heat stress in which HSPs play a role. Phase 1 occurs about 1 hour after heat stress and where pathways that involve adenosine receptors, mitochondrial potassium ATP-dependent channels, and various kinases are activated. Phase 2 is more delayed and has a longer-lasting response. During phase 2, heat shock genes and HSPs are active and cause protein assembly and disassembly (Kumari and Nath, 2018). There is a notably higher concentration of HSP70 after 2, 3, and 5 hours of heat stress with expression varying by tissue (Kumari and Nath, 2018). HSP70 protects intestinal mucosa from heat stress injury by increasing antioxidant capacity and inhibiting lipid oxidation in broilers. HSP70 activation is tissue, age, and time dependent in avian species (Surai, et al., 2019).

NF-E2-related factor 2/Kelch-like ECH associated protein 1 (Nrf2/Keap1) and nuclear factor κ -light-chain enhancer of activated B cells/inhibitory κ B protein (NF- κ B/I κ B) systems are major regulators of stress response. Nrf2/Keap1 is one of the fastest responding systems to a change in environment because it can upregulate antioxidants in minutes. It is a redox-sensitive

master regulator of oxidative stress signaling for adaptive stress response (Surai, et al., 2019). Oxidative stress ultimately causes Nrf2 to bind to the antioxidant/electrophile response element (ARE) and upstream promoter regions of genes encoding for antioxidant enzymes such as superoxide dismutase, catalase, and glutathione peroxidase (Akbarian, et al., 2016). In a study on 180 10-day-old JQ that were heat stressed for 8 hours a day at 34°C, researchers reported an increase in NF- κ B and HSP70 levels and a decrease in Nrf2 levels in hepatic cells (Sahin, et al., 2012).

Other investigators also disclosed that proteins involved in carbohydrate metabolism were differentially expressed in chronic heat stress (Kang and Shim, 2020). Therefore, it is important to further investigate the effects of heat stress on proteins involved in lipid metabolism in the liver.

3.5 Heat stress and steroid hormones

All steroid hormones originate from cholesterol. This system of hormones is highly responsive to heat stress and can influence many different functions of the body. They can be categorized into multiple classes depending on their primary function. Glucocorticoids (corticosterone and cortisol) are largely responsible for stress response, immune system regulation, gluconeogenesis, and fat storage (Wingfield, 2005; Honda, et al., 2022). Estrogens (estradiol and estriol) play a pivotal role as sex hormones in female ovaries and male testes. They also impact adipose and cardiovascular systems by interacting with various nuclei in the brain that control food intake and satiety (Barros and Gustafsson, 2011; Lee, et al., 2012). Therefore, indirectly, the influence of estrogens on metabolism may be through the regulation of feed intake (Barros and Gustafsson, 2011). The direct effect of estrogens on carbohydrate metabolism is supported by the presence of estrogen receptors throughout insulin-induced and insulin-independent glucose uptake Androgens (Barros and Gustafsson, 2011). (testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, and dehydroepiandrosterone) are responsible for the development of the male reproductive system. Others have reported that heat stress downregulates the expression of enzymes essential to testosterone biosynthesis in Leydig cells and causes Leydig cell hyperplasia (Li, et al., 2015). Progestogens (progesterone, 17α -hydroxyprogesterone, and 20α -hydroxyprogesterone) are important as precursors to cortisol, corticosterone, aldosterone, testosterone, and estradiol. Neurosteroids such as allo-pregnanolone is converted to progesterone and has been investigated for its role in modulating stress (Locci and Pinna, 2017; Locci and Pinna, 2019). Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) may also be an important steroid precursor. Adrenal cortex in origin but can also be synthesized by neurons in the brain for paracrine actions.

Heat stress is known to increase plasma corticosterone and cortisol. In prolonged exposure to heat stress, the high levels of corticosterone and cortisol will increase gluconeogenesis and cause increase vasodilation, proteolysis, lipolysis, and decrease insulin sensitivity (Sejian, et al., 2015). In JQ subjected to 34° C for 4 hours, researchers described an increase in both serum and yolk corticosterone and 17β -estradiol concentrations (Pu, et al., 2020). This transfer of steroid hormones from females to offspring have also been demonstrated in numerous other species such a barn swallows, European starlings, and chicken (Saino, et al., 2005; Janczak, et al., 2006; Love and Williams, 2008).

As with other species, an increase in corticosteroids will decrease reproduction through the dampening of sex steroid hormones such as testosterone, estradiol, and progesterone. Maternal heat stress can also increase reactive oxygen species activity in the oviducts and embryos which decrease the quality of oocyte and follicular development (Sejian, et al., 2015). Additionally, corticosterone has lipogenic effects and causes an increase of fat pad size (Tedford, 1995). There

can be detrimental effects of corticosterone exposure during embryonation; thus, further investigation of steroid hormones and heat stress should be conducted.

4. Importance of JQ as a heat stress model

Livestock is 40% of the world's agriculture-related gross domestic product (Sejian, et al., 2015). JQ are a significant part of the poultry industry. JQ can be an alternative to chicken for egg and meat production. When considering generation interval as the time between F0 hatch to F1 hatch, JQ have an average generation interval of 59 days (42 days to sexual maturity of F0 + 17 days for F1 incubation and hatch) as opposed to the chicken which have an average generation interval of 161 (140 days to sexual maturity of F0 + 21 days for F1 incubation and hatch). This relatively shorter generation interval of JQ is desirable because there can be increased rate of genetic selection for particular traits such as heat tolerance. The thermoneutral zone of quail is 18 to 30° C with optimal temperatures between 21 to 27° C (Shanaway, 1994; Alagawany, et al., 2017). JQ are also less susceptible to common chicken diseases which makes them ideal for stress challenges (Rahman, et al., 2016).

Quail are excellent models for heat stress (Huss, et al., 2008; Carvalho, et al. 2020). Information obtained from quail are relevant to many different species. They also have hardy embryos and have been used in studies related to fetal alcohol syndrome (Huss, et al., 2008). In general, birds are ideal models for investigating multigenerational stress response because the fetal environment is outside of the female body. This allows for easy manipulation and study. Additionally, the neuroendocrine system of birds is very similar to humans (Laviola and Macrì, 2013).

Understanding how heat stress changes an animal's metabolism is the basis of developing future mitigation strategies (Sejian, et al., 2015). For examples, it has been noted that heat stress

increases carbohydrates utilization causing insulin to activate and upregulate HSP. This increase in insulin concentration in the blood can lead to antilipolytic and lipogenic activities in the body and cause an increase in lipid retention in heat stressed animals (Sejian, et al., 2015). Heat stress also increases blood flow to the external body rather than internal; thus, leading to a change in gut conformation and a decrease in intestinal barrier function (Sejian, et al., 2015).

5. Current study

Due to the role of steroid hormones in stress response and their subsequent impact on energy metabolism, it is important to investigate overall effects in multigenerational heat stressed JQ. Although there have been many studies on heat stress in high performing poultry, there have been comparatively fewer studies based on birds chosen specifically for high performance in a heat stressed environment (Park and Kim, 2017; Wang, et al., 2018; Beckford, et al., 2020; Livingston, et al., 2022). Therefore, the overarching goal of this study was to determine if phenotypic selection for high performance in a heat stressed environment has a familial link. In other words, is there a fitness advantage when birds are chosen based on their siblings' performance in a heat stressed environment and does that confer a difference in how their lipids are metabolized? A tangential goal of the study was to determine the effects of marginal heat stress on multiple generations of JQ. This information is important for both producers and wildlife conservationists for mitigation of heat stress. It can also build a more comprehensive picture of the transition from the thermoneutral zone to heat stress.

Questions that were sought out to be answered by this project were: (1) Do quail adapt their energy metabolism and fat metabolism after multiple generations of heat stress, (2) Are there also protective changes in fatty acid composition over time, and (3) Are there protective mechanisms, such as increased circulation of antioxidants, that are triggered in response to increased oxidative molecules?

To test these questions, the following parameters were analyzed after 10 generations of selective breeding for high performance in heat stress (1) concentration of various blood gases, blood electrolytes, and animal performance, (2) fatty acid composition of adult tissues, yolk, and subsequent embryonic tissue, (3) level of lipid oxidation and antioxidant status of adult tissues, yolk, and subsequent embryonic tissue, (4) steroid hormone levels in adult sera, and (5) protein expression in adult female livers. Overall, it was hypothesized that selection for high performance in heat stress will confer a fitness advantage over time; therefore, lessening the burden of heat stress.

References

- Akbarian, A., J. Michiels, J. Degroote, M. Majdeddin, A. Golian, and S. De Smet. 2016.
 "Association between heat stress and oxidative stress in poultry; mitochondrial dysfunction and dietary interventions with phytochemicals." *Journal of Animal Science and Biotechnology* 7 (37).
- Alagawany, M., M.R. Farag, MEABD El-Hack, and A. Patra. 2017. "Heat stress: effects on productive and reproductive performance of quail." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 73 (4): 747-756.
- Ambeskovic, Mirela, Olena Babenko, Yaroslav Ilnytskyy, Igor Kovalchuk, Bryan Kolb, and Gerlinde A.S. Metz. 2019. "Ancestral stress alters lifetime mental health trajectories and cortical neuromorphology via epigenetic regulation." *Scientific Reports* 9 (6389).
- Anway, Matthew D., Charles Leathers, and Michael K. Skinner. 2006. "Endocrine Disruptor Vinclozolin Induced Epigenetic Transgenerational Adult-Onset Disease." *Endocrinology* 147 (12): 5515-5523.
- Barros, Rodrigo P.A., and Jan-Åke Gustafsson. 2011. "Estrogen Receptors and the Metabolic Network." *Cell Metabolism* 289-299.
- Beckford, Ronique C., Laura E. Ellestad, Monika Proszkowiec-Weglarz, Linda Farley, Kristen Brady, Roselina Angel, Hsiao-Ching Liu, and Tom E. Porter. 2020. "Effects of heat stress on performance, blood chemistry, and hypothalamic and pituitary mRNA expression in broiler chickens." *Poultry Science* 6317-6325.
- Ben-Hamo, Miriam, Marshall D. McCue, Inna Khozin-Goldberg, Scott R. McWilliams, and Berry Pinshow. 2013. "Ambient temperature and nutritonal stress influence fatty acid composition of structural and fuel lipids in Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) tissues." *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part A* 166 (1): 244-250.
- Ben-Hamo, Miriam, Marshall. McCue, SR McWilliams, and B Pinshow. 2011. "Dietary fatty acid composition influences tissue lipid profiles and regulation of body temperature in Japanese quail." *Journal of Comparative Physiology B* 181: 807-816.
- Berrill, Alex, Jamie Biddlecombe, and Daniel Bracewell. 2011. "Chapter 13 Product Quality During Manufacture and Supply." In *Peptide and Protein Delivery*, by Chris Van Der Walle. Academic Press.
- Campderrich, I., F.N. Nazar, A. Wichman, R.H. Marin, I. Estevez, and L.J. Keeling. 2019. "Environmental complexity: a buffer against stress in the domestic chick." *PLoS ONE* 14 (1).
- Carvalho, Anaïs Vitorino, Hennequet-Antier, Christelle, Sabine Crochet, Thierry Bordeau, Nathalie Couroussé, Estelle Cailleau-Audouin, et al. 2020. "Embryonic thermal manipulation has short and long-term effects on the development and the physiology of the Japanese quail." *PLoS ONE* e0227700.
- Chauhan, Surinder S., Frank R. Dunshea, Tim E. Plozza, David L. Hopkins, and Eric N. Ponnampalam. 2020. "The Impact of Antioxidant Supplementation and Heat Stress on Carcass Characteristics, Muscle Nutritional Profile and Functionality of Lamb Meat." *Animals* https://doi.org/10.3390%2Fani10081286.
- Cherian, G. 2011. "Essential fatty acids and early life programming in meat-type birds." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 67 (4): 599-614.

- Crews, David, Ross Gillette, Samuel V. Scarpinoa, Mohan Manikkam, Marina I. Savenkova, and Michael K. Skinner. 2012. "Epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of altered stress responses." *PNAS* 109 (23): 9143-9148.
- De Antonio, J., M.F. Fernandez-Alarcon, R. Lunedo, G.H. Squassoni, A.L.J. Ferraz, M. Macari, R.L. Furlan, and L.R Furlan. 2017. "Chronic heat stress and feed restriction affects carcass composition and the expression of genes involved in the control of fat deposition in broilers." *Journal of Agricultural Science* 155 (1): 1487–1496.
- de Moraes, M.T.T., C. da Rocha, T.B. Moreno, D. Surek, S.A. Borges, and A. Maiorka. 2019.
 "Effect of different dietary electrolyte balance values at high temperature peaks on performance and egg quality of Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)." *Journal of Applied Poultry Research* 28: 1234-1239.
- Egbuniwe, Ifaenyichukwu Chukwuemeka, Chukwuka Nwocha Uchendu, and Ikechukwu Reginald Obidike. 2021. "Ameliorative effects of betaine and ascorbic acid on endocrine and erythrocytic parameters of sexually-maturing female Japanese quails during the dry season." *Journal of Thermal Biology* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2020.102812.
- Günal, M. 2012. "The effects of early-age thermal manipulation and daily short-term fasting on performance and body temperatures in broiler exposed to heat stress ." *Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition* 854-860.
- Gezen, S., M. Eren, and G. Deniz. 2005. "The effect of different dietary electrolyte balances on eggshell quality in laying hens." *Revue De Medecine Veterinaire* 491-497.
- Honda, Kazuhisa, Kiyotaka Kurachi, Shoko Takagi, Takaoki Saneyasu, and Hiroshi Kamisoyama. 2022. "Role of Corticosterone in Lipid Metabolism in Broiler Chick White Adipose Tissue." *Journal of Poultry Science* 152-158.
- Hosseini-Vashan, Seyyed Javad, and Maryam Sadat Raei-Moghadam. 2019. "Antioxidant and immune system status, plasma lipid, abdominal fat, and growth performance of broilers exposed to heat stress and fed diets supplemented with pomegranate pulp (Punica granatum L.)." *Journal of Applied Animal Research* 47 (1): 521-531.
- Huss, David, Greg Poynter, and Rusty Lansford. 2008. "Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) as a laboratory animal model." *Lab Animal* 37 (11): 513-519.
- Iqbal, Majid, Vasilis G. Moisiadis, Alisa Kostaki, and Stephen G. Matthews. 2012.
 "Transgenerational Effects of Prenatal Synthetic Glucocorticoids on Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal Function." *Endocrinology* 153 (7): 3295-3307.
- Janczak, A.M., B.O. Braastad, and M. Bakken. 2006. "Behavioural effects of embryonic exposure to corticosterone in chickens." *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 69-82.
- Kang, Da Rae, and Kwan Seob Shim. 2020. "Proteomic Analysis of the Protective Effect of Early Heat Exposure against Chronic Heat Stress in Broilers." *Animals (Basel)* https://doi.org/10.3390%2Fani10122365.
- Kang, Darae, and Kwanseob Shim. 2021. "Early heat exposure effect on the heat shock proteins in broilers under acute heat stress." *Poultry Science* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psj.2020.12.061.
- Kikusato, Motoi, Hayami Yoshida, Kyohei Furukawa, and Masaaki Toyomizu. 2015. "Effect of heat stress-induced production of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species on NADPH oxidase and heme oxygenase-1 mRNA levels in avian muscle cells." *Journal of Thermal Biology* 8-13.
- Kumari, K. Naga Raja, and D. Narendra Nath. 2018. "Ameliorative measures to counter heat stress in poultry." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 74 (1): 117-130.
- Laviola, Giovanni, and Simone Macrì, 2013. Adaptive and Maladaptive Aspects of Developmental Stress. Vol. 3. New York: Spring-Verlag New York.
- Lee, Hye-Rim, Tae-Hee Kim, and Kyung-Chul Choi. 2012. "Functions and physiological roles of two types of estrogen receptors, ERα and ERβ, identified by estrogen receptor knockout mouse." *Lab Animal Research* 71-76.
- Li, Qiufen, Hua Zhou, Jingxin Ouyang, Shuaipeng Guo, Jun Zheng, and Guanhong Li. 2022. "Effects of dietary tryptophan supplementation on body temperature, hormone, and cytokine levels in broilers exposed to acute heat stress." *Tropical Animal Health and Production* https://doi.org/10.1007/s11250-022-03161-3.
- Li, Zhonghai, Jianhai Tian, Genggang Cui, Meng Wang, and Dapeng Yu. 2015. "Effects of local testicular heat treatment on Leydig cell hyperplasia and testosterone biosynthesis in rat testes." *Reproduction, Fertility, and Development* 1424-1432.
- Livingston, Matthew L., Anthony Pokoo-Aikins, Thomas Frost, Lisa Laprade, Vy Hoang, Bartek Nogal, Chelsea Phillips, and Aaron J. Cowieson. 2022. "Effect of Heat Stress, Dietary Electrolytes, and Vitamins E and C on Growth Performance and Blood Biochemistry of the Broiler Chicken." *Frontiers in Animal Science* https://doi.org/10.3389/fanim.2022.807267.
- Locci, Andrea, and Graziano Pinna. 2017. "Neurosteroid biosynthesis down-regulationand changes in GABAAreceptor subunitcomposition: abiomarker axisin stress-inducedcognitive and emotional impairment." *British Journal of Pharmacology* 3226-3241.
- Locci, Andrea, and Graziano Pinna. 2019. "Stimulation of Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-a by N-Palmitoylethanolamine Engages Allopregnanolone Biosynthesis to Modulate Emotional Behavior." *Biological Psychiatry* 1036-1045.
- Love, OP, and TD Williams. 2008. "The Adaptive Value of Stress-Induced Phenotypes: Effects of Maternally Derived Corticosterone on Sex-Biased Investment, Cost of Reproduction, and Maternal Fitness." *The American Naturalist* 172 (4): E135-E149.
- Madkour, Mahmoud, Mohamad M. Aboelenin, Osama Aboelazab, Ahmed A. Elolimy, Nafisa Abd El-Azeem, Mohamed S. El-Kholy, Mahmoud Alagawany, and Mohamed Shourrap. 2021. "Hepatic expression responses of DNA methyltransferases, heat shock proteins, antioxidant enzymes, and NADPH 4 to early life thermal conditioning in broiler chickens." *Italian Journal of Animal Science* 433-446.
- Mahmoud, Usama Taha, Mootaz Ahmed Mohamed Abdel-Rahman, Madeha Hosni Ahmed Darwish, Todd Jay Applegate, and Heng-wei Cheng. 2015. "Behavioral changes and feathering score in heat stressed broiler chickens fed diets containing different levels of propolis." *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 166 (1): 98-105.
- Noble, R.C., and M. Cocchi. 1990. "Lipid metabolism and the neonatal chicken." *Progress in Lipid Research* 29 (2): 107-140.
- Paiva, J. T., M. D. V. De Resende, R. T. Resende, H. R. Oliveira, H. T. Silva, G.C. Caetano, A. A. Calderano, P. S. Lopes, J. M. S. Viana, and F. F. Silva. 2018. "A note on transgenerational epigenetics affecting egg quality traits in meat-type quail." *British Poultry Science* 59 (6): 624-628.
- Park, S.O., and W.K. Kim. 2017. "Effects of betaine on biological functions in meat-type ducks exposed to heat stress." *Poultry Science* 1212-1218.

- Pawar, S.S., S. Basavaraj, L.V. Dhansing, K.N. Pandurang, K.A. Sahebrao, N.A. Vitthal, B.M. Pandit, and B.S. Kumar. 2016. "Assessing and mitigating the impact of heat stress in poultry." *Advances in animal and veterinary sciences* 4 (6): 332-341.
- Pu, Shaoxia, Kento Usuda, Kentaro Nagaoka, Andrea Gore, David Crews, and Gen Watanabe. 2020. "The relation between liver damage and reproduction in female Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) exposed to high ambient temperature." *Poultry Science* 4586-4597.
- Rahman, ANMA, MN Hoque, AK Talukder, and ZC Das. 2016. "A survey of Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) farming in selected areas of Bangladesh." *Veterinary World* 9 (9): 940-947.
- Renaudeau, D., A. Collin, S. Yahav, V. de Basilio, J.L. Gourdine, and R.J. Collier. 2012.
 "Adaptation to hot climate and strategies to alleviate heat stress in livestock production." *Animal* 6 (5): 707-728.
- Rojas-Downing, M.M., A.P. Nejadhashemi, T. Harrigan, and S.A. Woznicki. 2017. "Climate change and livestock: impacts, adaptation, and mitigation." *Climate Risk Management* 16 (1): 145-163.
- Sahin, K., C. Orhan, M.O. Smith, and N. Sahin. 2013. "Molecular targets of dietary phytochemicals for the alleviation of heat stress in poultry." World's Poultry Science Journal 113-124.
- Sahin, K., C. Orhan, Z. Tuzcu, M. Tuzcu, and N. Sahin. 2012. "Curcumin ameloriates heat stress via inhibition of oxidative stress and modulation of Nrf2/HO-1 pathway in quail." *Food* and Chemical Toxicology 50 (1): 4035-4041.
- Saino, Nicola, Maria Romano, Raffaella Paola Ferrari, Roberta Martinellli, and Anders Pape Møller. 2005. "Stressed mothers lay eggs with high corticosterone levels which produce low-quality offspring." *Journal of Experimental Zoology Part A: Comparative Experimental Biology* 998-1006.
- Sejian, V., J. Gaughan, L. Baumgard, and C. Prasad, 2015. *Climate change impact on livestock: adaptation and mitigation*. New Delhi: Springer.
- Shanaway, M.M. 1994. *Quail production: A review.* Rome: Food and agriculture organisation of the United Nations.
- Surai, Peter F., Ivan I. Kochish, Vladimir I. Fisinin, and Michael T. Kidd. 2019. "Antioxidant defence system and oxidative stress in poultry biology: an update." *Antioxidants* 8 (235).
- Surai, Peter F., Vladimir I. Fisinin, and Filiz Karadas. 2016. "Antioxidant systems in chicken embryo development. Part 1. Vitamin E, carotenoids and selenium." *Animal Nutrition* 1-11.
- Talbot, W.A., A.R. Gerson, E.K. Smith, A.E. McKenchnie, and B.O. Wolf. 2018. "Avian thermoregulation in the heat: metabolism, evaporative cooling and gular flutter in two small owls." *Journal of Experimental Biology* 221 (1).
- Tedford, B.L. 1995. "Daily variations of lipogenic activities in Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)." *LSU Historical Dissertations and Theses* 6138.
- USDA National Statistics Services. 2021. "Poultry Production and Value- 2020 Summary (April 2021)". ISSN: 1949-1573.
- van der Wagt, Ilonka, Ingrid C. de Jong, Malcolm A. Mitchell, Roos Molenaar, and Henry van den Brand. 2020. "A review on yolk sac utilization in poultry." *Poultry Science* 99 (1): 2162-2175.

- Verma, O. (2021). Climate Change and Its Impacts with Special Reference to India. In A. Taloor, B. Kotlia, & K. Kumar, Water, Cryosphere, and Climate Change in the Himalayas. Geography of the Physical Environment. (pp. 39-55). Springer.
- Vohra, Pran. 1971. "A review of the nutrition of Japanese quail." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 27 (1): 26-34.
- Wang, Y., P. Saelao, K. Chanthavixay, R. Gallardo, D. Bunn, S.J. Lamont, J.M. Dekkers, T. Kelly, and H. Zhou. 2018. "Physiological responses to heat stress in two genetically distinct chicken inbred lines." *Poultry Science* 97: 770-780.
- Wasti, Sanjeev, Nirvay Sah, and Birendra Mishra. 2020. "Impact of Heat Stress on Poultry Health and Performances, and Potential Mitigation Strategies." *Animals* https://doi.org/10.3390/ani10081266.
- Wingfield, John C. 2005. "The concept of allostasis: coping with a capricious environment." *Journal of Mammalogy* 248-254.

CHAPTER 2

Changes in Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress

Abstract: The average surface temperature of the Earth is predicted to rise 0.5°C to 6°C by the year 2100. When Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) are subjected to heat stress, their blood acid-base equilibrium and their ability to regulate electrolytes such as Na, K, and Ca may change. This disequilibrium may influence egg-shell quality, enzyme functions, and synthesis of tissue proteins. To determine effects of multi-generation heat stress on Japanese quail, they were subjected to the following treatments (1) control (TN, non-sibling random mating at thermoneutral temperature [22.2°C]); (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS); (3) heat stress (HS, non-sibling random mating at 31.1°C); and (4) heat stressed siblings (HSS, offspring of TNS with a high feed conversion ratio (FCR) as determined in HSS, 31.1°C). Body weights (BW), blood gases, and electrolytes of 24 quail per treatment were measured during the first 4 hours (acute) and after 3 weeks (chronic) of heat exposure (31.1°C) in generation 10. Analyses of data were tested for significance at $P \le 0.05$. Models included treatments, length of exposure, sex, and their interactions. Results showed that acute and chronic heat stress at 31.1°C does not have a clear effect on blood electrolytes, acid-base regulation, and oxygen transport. Across treatments, sexes, lengths of exposure, and their interactions, acute HSS males or females were significantly different than chronic TN males in BW, PCO₂, PO₂, sO₂, and Na. Chronic HS males and females did not have significantly different blood electrolytes, acid-base regulation, and oxygen transport than chronic HSS males and females. Thus, selection for low FCR in heat stress at 31.1°C did not incur a fitness advantage when considering these parameters. Sexually mature males had significantly higher levels of hematocrit and hemoglobin than sexually immature quail and sexually mature females.

1. Introduction

Data from 1880 to 2018 suggest that the average surface temperature of earth will rise 0.5°C to 6°C by 2100 (Lindsey and Dahlman, 2019). In general, animals experience heat stress

when internal heat production exceeds the ability of the animal to dissipate heat to the external environment (Talbot et al., 2018). Even with temperature-controlled barns, changes in the earth's surface temperature due to anthropogenic climate change may have effects on various parameters including concentration of blood gases and electrolyte.

Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) are of particular interest due to their importance as an option for meat and eggs (El-Tarabany, 2016; Nasar, et al., 2016). Tropical areas such as Bangladesh and Egypt have several successful quail farms, indicating that quail are adapted to hot and humid climates (El-Tarabany, 2016; Rahman, et al., 2016). They are also relatively easy to raise as approximately 92.3% of the 52 Bangladeshi quail farmers had no prior experience in quail farming (Rahman, et al., 2016). As well, Japanese quail have short generation intervals and can reach sexual maturity at 5 to 6 weeks of age. Their thermoneutral zone is 18 to 30°C with optimal temperatures between 21 to 27°C; whereas chicken have upper critical temperatures of 23.86°C to 25.46°C (Shanaway, 1984; Alagawany, et al., 2017; Chang, et al., 2018). Thus, Japanese quail can be raised in higher ambient temperatures without sacrificing performance. It is important to obtain biochemical information about quail raised at or above 30°C, and to understand how it can be useful for growth of broilers and other birds at higher temperatures.

When quail are subjected to heat stress, their blood acid-base equilibrium may change as well as their ability to regulate electrolytes such as Na, K, and Ca (Gezen, et al., 2005). Typically, as laying hens experience temperatures outside of their thermoneutral zone, they will perform rapid shallow breathing, also known as gular fluttering, because they do not have sweat glands. Gular fluttering is when a bird opens its beak and rapidly moves its neck muscles to allow moisture to evaporate from its lungs, throat, and mouth (Talbot, et al., 2018). This behavior increases air passage in the upper respiratory tract and can cause blood alkalosis and moderate to severe

dehydration (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). This disequilibrium may influence eggshell quality, enzyme functions, and synthesis of tissue proteins (Gezen, et al., 2005). Eggshell quality may decrease due to decreased Ca intake or blood alkalosis (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). Decreasing Ca intake will decrease blood bicarbonate which is essential to eggshell formation.

Other important electrolytes to consider are Na⁺ and K⁺, which are the main electrolytes fed to maintain acid/base balance for osmotic pressure (de Moraes, et al., 2019). Na⁺ accounts for 93% of total cation content in blood plasma (Baloš, et al., 2016). It is used in many physiological processes such as osmotic relationships, muscle cell contractions, adrenal gland function, and carbohydrate absorption and energy turnover (Baloš, et al., 2016). It also plays a critical role in maintaining blood plasma pH and activity of most mitochondrial enzymes. More than one-third of ATP consumed by a resting animal is used for active transport of Na⁺ and K⁺ (Baloš, et al., 2016). K⁺ is used for protein and carbohydrate metabolism, normal heart function, and permeability of cell membranes. When an animal experiences stress, there is an increase in plasma proteins which leads to an increase in adrenaline-mediated renal excretion of K⁺ ions into urine (Baloš, et al., 2016). However, once glycogen is re-established, K⁺ returns to the liver and if adaptation to stress occurs, K⁺ levels are restored.

Stressed birds require higher amounts of vitamins and minerals in their diet because there is a change in metabolism, a decrease in feed intake, and a decrease in vitamin stability (Laganá, et al., 2007). Researchers found that heat stressed broilers have a decrease of about 6.8% in feed intake and a decrease of 8.4% in body weight gain (Laganá, et al., 2007). However, once they were supplemented with vitamins and minerals, their feed conversion ratios were significantly higher than control (Laganá, et al., 2007). This study also found that cyclic heat stress is less detrimental

to birds than chronic heat stress due to the respite in high temperature during part of the day (Laganá, et al., 2007).

Understanding the bird's response to heat stress will be particularly important in lessdeveloped countries as they may have less resources available for upkeep of controlled, indoor poultry housing, thus, requiring birds to use thermoregulatory processes such as gular fluttering or feather fluffing (Rahman, et al., 2016). Producers in more developed countries will also benefit from this information due to current consumer demand for pastured poultry farming (Hwang, et al., 2020).

The objective of the current study was to determine if there was an effect on concentrations of blood gases and electrolytes in whole blood of Japanese quail after 10 generations of cyclic heat stress. It was hypothesized that there will be fewer changes across treatments during acute heat stress due to strong homeostatic regulations on electrolytes and blood gases. In HS and HSS (see treatments below), the blood pH is expected to become more alkaline as CO₂ levels decrease and bicarbonate levels increase. A strong interaction between treatment, sex, and age are expected due to physiological changes that occur with sexual maturation. Sexually mature females need to drastically mobilize electrolytes to meet maintenance and egg production requirements; therefore, it was hypothesized that chronic HS and HSS females will have lower levels of Na, K, and ionized Ca (iCa) in their blood than TN and TNS.

2. Materials and methods

2.1 Experimental design

Animal care and use was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of California Davis (Protocols #19473 and 21370; Davis, CA). All birds were hatched at 32.78°C with 61% RH and were wing banded to identify familial lineage. After hatch,

they were reared together in brooder cages until 3.5 weeks of age. Sexual dimorphisms were apparent at 3.5 weeks and birds were separated into their respective treatments. The 4 treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS). HS was obtained through repeated generation of mating in 31.1°C. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers with 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that were determined as having high fitness were mated. High fitness was quantified by a low feed conversion ratio (FCR) in HSS (Equation 1).

Equation 1. Feed conversion ratio =
$$\left(\frac{average \ feed \ intake}{average \ daily \ gain}\right)$$

The ratios were only compared to other families in HSS and within their respective generation. After determining FCR for 1 week, $\frac{1}{2}$ of males and $\frac{1}{2}$ of females were classified as low FCR and the other $\frac{1}{2}$ were classified as having high FCR. The low FCR birds were paired 1:1 (male: female, n = 80 pairs) to create Generation 0 (F0) TNS and HSS. Maternal wing band numbers were recorded and used to represent the offspring's family. Non-sibling mating was ensured in all treatments; first cousin pairings were acceptable. TN was obtained through multiple generations of mating in 22.2°C (Figure 1).

The first day of heat exposure occurred 3 days after relocation of birds into their adult cages to allow for acclimation. HS and HSS experienced cyclic heat stress, in which temperatures increased from 22.2°C to 31.1°C between 0630h to 1100h (4.5 hours), were maintained at 31.1°C between 1100h to 1630h (5.5 hours), decreased from 31.1°C to 22.2°C between 1630h to 2200h (5.5 hours), and were maintained at 22.2°C from 2200h to 0630h (8.5 hours). The relative humidity remained constant at 50%. The chamber had at least 15 air exchanges per hour and temperature

was maintained through forced air heating. These treatment groups were repeated for 10 generations.

Birds were fed *ad libitum* feed and water. A starter game bird crumble (Purina® Game Bird Startena®, Purina Animal Nutrition, Arden Hills, MN) was fed from 0 to 6-7 weeks of age. A laying hen pellet (Purina® Layena Pellets, Purina Animal Nutrition, Arden Hills, MN) was fed from 6-7 to 17 weeks of age.

2.2 Performance measurements

To determine infertility, embryo death, and embryo twin/deformities, a total of 160 eggs for TN, HS, and HSS and a total of 152 eggs for TNS were collected when the quail were 69-dayold to 82-day-old, stored at 12.78°C, incubated together for 15 days, then broken out. If an embryo failed to form, infertility was assumed. Death was counted during 15 days of incubation. Multiple embryo formation or a physically defected quail was considered twins or deformed, respectively. Percentage of each abnormality for eggs in each treatment was determined.

Average feed intake (AFI) was determined by averaging male and female daily feed intake over 7 days. Average daily gain (ADG) was determined as shown in Equation 2.

Equation 2. Average daily gain
$$=\frac{(BW_{d7} - BW_{d0})}{7 \text{ days}}$$

BWd0, initial body weight and BWd7, body weight after 7 days.

2.3 Blood collection and analysis

To reduce stress, singularly caged birds were handled no more than 2 times. They were fasted for approximately 1 hour and weighed (BW) before blood was drawn through the right or left jugular vein. Analyses were performed using a VetScan iSTAT-1 handheld blood analyzer (Abbott Laboratories, San Diego, CA) and CG8+ cartridges from treatments (n = 24; 12 males and females) during the first 4 hours (acute) or after 3 weeks (chronic) of heat exposure (31.1°C).

Fresh, whole blood (100 ml) was applied to the iSTAT CG8+ cartridge immediately after drawing due to rapid coagulation. The CG8+ cartridges detected electrolytes [Na⁺ (mmol/L), K⁺ (mmol/L), iCa (mg/dL)], glucose (mg/dL), hematology [(% PCV), hemoglobin (g/dL)], and blood gases [pH, PCO₂ (mmHg), PO₂ mmHg), TCO₂ (mmol/L), HCO₃ (mmol/L), base excess (BE, mmol/L), sO₂ (% saturated oxygen)]. Na⁺ was measured to monitor electrolyte imbalances. Glucose was measured to determine if there was dysregulation of carbohydrate metabolism. Hematocrit and hemoglobin were measured to determine if there were more red blood cells in circulation for increased oxygen transport. PCO₂ measured the partial pressure of CO₂. PO₂ measured the partial pressure of oxygen. TCO₂ measured total carbon dioxide and was calculated from pH and PCO₂. HCO₃ measured bicarbonate. BE was calculated from HCO₃ and pH.

2.4 Statistical analysis

Analyses of data were performed in R 4.0.0 (R Core Team, 2020; RStudio Team, 2022) to test significance (P \leq 0.05). The Shapiro-Wilk's test was used to determine normality of residuals of models and data were considered normal at W \geq 0.95 or P \geq 0.05. Levene's test and Q-Q plots were used to determine homogeneity of variances and variances were considered equal at P \geq 0.05. For all data, analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to assess significance for linear models which included sex, generation, and treatment as main effects. Tukey's method for comparison was used for analysis of significant pairwise differences of means. Cages were considered replicates as well as experimental units. All data were reported as means ± SE where appropriate.

3. Results

3.1 Performance

There were no significant differences in percentages of infertile eggs, embryo deaths, and deformed/twin embryos across all treatments (P>0.05; Table 1). There were no significant

differences in body weight during acute heat stress when comparing males and females and across treatments (Figure 2). However, there were significant differences in body weight when comparing males and females in chronic heat stress where females in all treatments had higher body weights than males in all treatments (Figure 2). The p-value for the interaction between length of exposure and sex was <0.0001. However, overall, there was no treatment effect on body weight (p=0.12).

Only 100 individual cages were available for the FCR trial. Therefore, n=100 HSS were transferred to individual cages at 2.5 weeks-old while n=100 HS were transferred to the individual cages at 3.5-weeks-old. Thus, only sex effect within treatment was statistically analyzed. HS males had significantly lower AFI (P<0.0001) and ADG (P<0.0001) than HS females; however, FCR (p=0.32) was not significantly different between sexes. HSS males had significantly lower AFI (p=0.00069) than HSS females; however, HSS males had a significantly higher FCR (p=0.0013) than HSS females.

3.2 pH and base excess

As shown in Figure 3, the pH of acute male and female quail was not significantly different when compared across sex and treatment (p=0.30). However, the pH of the chronic HS females was significantly greater than that for chronic TNS females (p=0.043). For BE, chronic TNS females was 1.09 mmol/L, significantly less than that for acute HSS males with a BE of 6.55 mmol/L (p=0.0029), acutely HSS females with a BE of 5.55 mmol/L (p=0.044), and chronic HS females with a BE of 6.83 mmol/L (p=0.0008).

3.3 Blood gases

When comparing PCO₂ by length of exposure, sex, and treatment, acute HS males had significantly lower levels (40.3 mmHg) than acute HSS females (47.4 mmHg, p=0.034) and chronic HS males (47.4 mmHg, p=0.036); however, acute HS males were not significantly

different than any other treatments (Table 3). Acute HS females had significantly lower levels of PCO_2 (mmHg) than acute HSS males (p=0.0048), acute HSS females (p=0.0017), chronic HS males (p=0.0018), and chronic HSS males (p=0.015); but there were no significant differences for any of the other treatments (Table 3). Values for acute HSS females were significantly lower than those for chronic TN females (p=0.0274) and chronic TN males (p=0.0079). Chronic TN females had significantly higher values than chronic HS males (p=0.029). The value for acute HSS males was significantly higher than that of chronic TN males (p=0.021). Chronic HS males had significantly higher PCO₂ than chronic TN males (p=0.0085).

When comparing PO₂ by length of exposure, sex, and treatment, chronic TN males had significantly higher levels than acute HS males (p=0.037), acute HS females (p=0.015), and acute HSS males (p=0.0004; Table 3). While chronic TNS males had significantly higher levels of PO₂ than acute HSS males (p=0.043), the value was not significantly different from that than all other treatments. Chronic TN females had significantly higher levels of PO₂ than acute HSS males (p=0.016).

Values for HCO₃ and TCO₂ are shown in Table 3. For both measurements, chronic TNS females had significantly lower levels than acute HSS males (p=0.0014; p=0.0093 for HCO₃ and TCO₂, respectively), acute HSS females (p=0.02; p=0.0011), and chronic HS females (p=0.0036; p=0.0026). Chronic TNS males also had a significantly lower level of HCO₃ than both acute HSS males (p=0.007; p=0.0091) and chronic HS females (p=0.016; p=0.020); but, the level was not significantly different from that of other treatments.

The percentage of sO_2 was significantly lower for acute HSS males than for acute TN females (p=0.048), chronic TN males (p=0.0009), and chronic TN females (p=0.014; Table 3). However, sO_2 values for acute HSS males were not significantly different from that of all other

treatments. The acute TNS female value was significantly lower than that of chronic TN males (p=0.043); however, it was not significantly different from that of all other treatments.

3.4 Blood electrolytes

Electrolyte levels are shown in Table 4. The data from the current study did not have clear temperature effects on Na⁺ levels in blood; however, when comparing acute and chronic quail across treatments and sex, acute quail had significantly less Na⁺ than chronic quail (P<0.0001). When comparing for treatment effect only, TN had significantly lower levels of Na⁺ than HS (p=0.016) and HSS (p=0.0014). HSS also had significantly lower levels of Na^+ than TNS (p=0.016). The Na⁺ levels for acute TN females, acute HSS males, and acute HSS females were significantly lower than chronic TN males (P<0.0001, for all comparisons), chronic TNS males (P<0.0001, p=0.0001, p=0.0001, for acute TN females, acute HSS males, and acute HSS females, respectively), chronic HSS males (p=0.014, p=0.038, p=0.047 as above), chronic TN females (P<0.0001, for all comparisons), and chronic TNS females (p=0.0001, p=0.0005, p=0.0007 as)above). Chronic TN males had significantly higher levels of Na⁺ in the blood than all acute treatments (P≤0.006), chronic HS males (p=0.028), chronic HS females (p=0.022), and chronic HSS females (p=0.001). Acute HS females and acute TNS females had significantly lower levels of Na⁺ than chronic TN females (p=0.0004, p=0.0005, for acute HS females and acute TNS females, respectively), chronic TNS females (p=0.015, p=0.022 as above), and chronic TNS males (p=0.0039, p=0.0057 as above). Chronic HSS females had significantly lower levels of Na⁺ than chronic TN females (p=0.040). Chronic TN females had significantly higher levels of Na⁺ than acute HS males (p=0.0003), acute TN males (p=0.0025), and acute TNS males (p=0.0042). Chronic TNS males had significantly higher levels of Na⁺ than acute TN males (p=0.021), acute TNS males (p=0.026), and acute HS males (p=0.003).

There were no significant differences among treatment, sex, or length of exposure in K⁺ levels in the blood; however, when comparing acute and chronic quails across treatments and sex, acute quail had significantly more K⁺ than chronic quails (p=0.0024). When only looking at treatment effects, TN had significantly higher levels of iCa than HS (p=0.0065). When only looking at length of exposure, chronic had significantly less iCa than acute (p=0.022). Chronic TN females were significantly higher than chronic HS females (p=0.039) in the amount of iCa, but there were no other significant differences among treatments (Table 4).

3.5 Glucose, hematocrit, and hemoglobin

As seen in Figure 4, acute TN males had significantly higher glucose levels than acute TNS females (p=0.0043), acute TNS males (p=0.029), chronic TNS males (p=0.019), and chronic HSS females (p=0.003). Acute TN females had significantly higher glucose levels than acute TNS females (p=0.015) and chronic HSS females (p=0.011). Acute TNS females had significantly lower glucose levels than chronic TN males (p=0.034). Chronic HSS females had significantly lower glucose levels than acute HSS males (p=0.039), chronic TN males (p=0.024), and chronic TNS females (p=0.041).

For both hematocrit and hemoglobin (Figures 5 and 6), all acute males, acute females, and chronic females were not significantly different from each other. There were no significantly differences among treatments in chronic males; however, all chronic males were significantly different than all acute males, all acute females, and all chronic females except chronic HSS females (p=0.024; p=0.027, for hematocrit and hemoglobin, respectively).

4. Discussion

4.1 Performance

Percentage of infertile eggs (0.046% to 0.069%) and embryo deaths (0.038% to 0.089%), observed during egg breakouts was lower than that reported for Japanese quail (Omid, et al., 2018). The fertility for eggs from quails raised in a thermoneutral temperature (22°C) reported by Omid, et al. (2018) was 88.32% and the total embryonic mortality was 25%. However, the fertility for eggs from quail raised in a heat stressed temperature (34°C for 8 h/day) reported by these investigators was 79.96% and the total embryonic mortality was 35.71% (Omid, et al., 2018). The lower infertility and mortality rates observed in the current study could be due to the number of eggs sampled (152 to 160) as compared to 20 sampled in the study by Omid, et al. (2018). In the current study, there was no treatment effect on the percentages of abnormalities which may have been due to adaptability of quail to 31.1°C. Others have tested heat stress in quail at 33°C or higher and have observed temperature effects on infertility and embryo mortality (Ipek and Dikmen, 2014; Omid, et al., 2018).

Significant differences among sex and age supported our hypothesis; however, there were no treatment differences. BW for 3.5- to 4.5-week-old males and females were 100-106g and 102-105g, respectively, for all treatments (Figure 2). These were lower than the average body weight of about 128.79 to 167.64 g reported for 4- to 5-week-old Japanese quail (Sarica, et al., 2015). Possibly, weight differences were due to genetic lines. Japanese quail used in the study by Sarica, et al. (2015) were from a commercial hatchery in Turkey while the Japanese quail used in the current study were from a line of breeding quail maintained at UC Davis (Woodard, et al., 1973; Sarica, et al., 2015). In the current study, heat stress did not significantly affect body weight; however, other studies found that heat stress decreases body weight in quail (Del Vesco and Gasparino, 2013; Sarica, et al., 2015; Alagawany, et al. 2017).

The AFI for HS and HSS were similar to reports of others for 4- to 6-week-old quail (Kar, et al., 2017). The ADG for HS was lower than that reported for 5- to 6-week-old Japanese quail (Kar, et al., 2017). ADG for HSS was similar to reports of 3.57g for ADG of 4- to 5-week-old quails (Kar, et al., 2017). The FCR of all sexes within treatments, except HS males, was higher than others have reported for quail at 5.60 (4- to 5-week-old) and 6.37 (5- to 6-week-old) (Kar, et al., 2017). In the present work, male HS FCR was high due to lack of significant weight change from week 4.5 to 5.5. The results from Kar, et al. were from quail raised at 23.89°C; therefore, perhaps high ambient temperature caused the FCR of HS and HSS to be higher than those raised at a thermoneutral temperature (Kar, et al., 2017). High FCR was also determined for 4-week-old broiler chicken that were housed at 32°C (Baziz, et al., 1996; Laganá, et al., 2007; Campderrich, et al., 2019). Additionally, feed efficiency or FCR is recommended for selection during heat stress because when selecting for body weight alone, there is reduced heat tolerance (Bowen and Washburn, 1984).

4.2 pH, base excess, and blood gases

Base excess is the amount of acid or base required to return the pH of the blood to 7.4 (Rabi, et al., 2017). Results supported the hypothesis that there would be little changes across treatments. However, the hypothesis that HS and HSS would have more alkaline blood was proven to be false. Results suggested that there was no significant difference among treatments, sex, and length of exposure. The significant differences in pH and base excess occurred between chronic TNS and HS females with TNS females having significantly lower pH and base excess than HS females. This could indicate that generational selection for low FCR in mildly heat stressed

environments can elicit a better buffering system in those that were chosen for heat stress, but never exposed to heat stress.

Overall, the acid-base balance in HSS during acute heat stress had more significant differences than those in the chronic TN treatment. However, there were no other clear differences on the acid-base balance between treatments that were heat stressed and those that were not. Similarly, other studies on heat stressed turkeys have found no significant differences in acid-base balance (Keskin and Durgun, 1997). Additionally, a study on different genetic lines of chicken and their acid-base regulation during heat stress at 35°C showed that chronic exposure to this temperature did not change pH, PO₂, PCO₂, and HCO₃ (Wang, et al., 2018).

When there is excess loss of CO₂, the PCO₂ will decrease along with a decrease in H₂CO₃ in the blood due to an increase of HCO₃⁻ release from the kidneys and reduction of H⁺ excretion to maintain acid-base equilibrium (de Moraes, et al., 2019). Researchers have found a decrease in blood PCO₂ in heat stressed broilers which is similar to the results seen in the acute HS male and females as compared to chronic TN males; however, it was not significantly different, and it was not seen in acute HSS and chronic HS and HSS male and female quail in the current study (Table 4; Park and Park, 2017).

In chicken, when there was high pH and low PCO₂, there was a decrease in Ca^{2+} in the blood (Sandercock, et al., 2001). Heat stress also decreased the water-holding capacity of proteins due to oxidative damage and decreased meat quality (Sandercock, et al., 2001). However, heat stress caused increased decomposition of glycogen and an increased rate of muscle glycolysis which will change meat quality due to a decrease in pH (Sandercock, et al., 2001). To alleviate issues with changes in pH during heat stress, others have found that adding NH₄Cl and KCl to drinking water can help maintain blood CO₂ and pH levels (Pawar, et al., 2016). Sources also

found that addition of sodium bicarbonate increases bicarbonate levels in the blood (Pawar, et al., 2016).

Acute HSS males having significantly lower levels of oxygen saturation (sO₂) in their blood than acute TN females, chronic TN males, and chronic TN females suggested that the initial exposure to heat stress caused more difficulty for breathing in the HSS than HS. However, those in the TN treatment had consistently higher levels of oxygen saturation in their blood.

4.3 Blood electrolytes

When other livestock species experience heat stress, there is usually a deficiency in both Na⁺ and K⁺ which lead to metabolic alkalosis and acid-base imbalances (Baloš, et al., 2016; Rojas-Downing, et al., 2017). In the current study, the most significant differences occurred between acute HSS and chronic TN. However, because there were no significant differences among all treatments in the acute phase of heat stress, results suggests that heat stress at 31.1°C did not induce acid-base imbalance. However, when focusing on chronic TN males, chronic HS males and females, and chronic HSS females, there were significant differences. TN males had significantly higher levels of Na⁺ than HS males and females and HSS females during the chronic heat stress phase of the study. This suggested that quails subjected to chronic heat stress at 31.1°C did experience electrolyte imbalances.

If an animal is experiencing stress, there can be an increase in plasma proteins which leads to an increase in renal excretion of K^+ into the urine (Baloš, et al., 2016). However, when the animal has adapted to the stress, glycogen is reestablished and K^+ levels are restored (Baloš, et al., 2016). In this study, K^+ levels did not seem affected by treatment, indicating that the heat stress may not have been severe enough to metabolize protein or glycogen stores. When birds experience heat stress, there is a decrease in activity of carbonic anhydrase and feed intake. Carbonic anhydrase is essential to make ion carbonate for eggshells and a decrease in feed intake limits free or iCa in the blood. There may also be an increase in blood pH which would also decrease Ca²⁺ blood levels (de Moraes, et al., 2019). This current study revealed significantly lower levels of iCa in chronic HS females when compared to chronic TN females; however, there were no other significant differences among treatments. This finding was likely due to the age of sampling as the birds were not yet reproductively active; thus, they did not require as much mobilization of electrolytes nor were there extreme physiological differences between sexually immature quail. This difference was not driven by pH differences because the pH of chronic TN females and chronic HS females were not significantly different from each other.

Although the current study did not find significantly lower levels of Na⁺, K⁺, and iCa in all birds subjected to heat stress, other studies have. A study in meat-type ducks that were heat stressed at 34 to 43 °C reported a decrease in Na⁺, K⁺, and chloride ions in the blood of heat stressed ducks. This decrease may have caused disruptions to Na⁺/K⁺ ATP pumps which are responsible for 30-60% of the body's energy and is important for maintenance of moisture balance in cells (Park and Park, 2017).

4.4 Glucose, hematocrit, and hemoglobin

Chronic TNS females had the highest levels of glucose. This effect could be due to the higher demand of energy from heat stressed groups and possibly conservative carbohydrate use in TNS during the acute phase and in chronically exposed males.

Typically, dehydration or cardiovascular disorders increase hematocrit levels. When comparing across all treatments, sexes, lengths of exposure, and their interactions, results from the current study showed that all males during chronic exposure had significantly higher levels of hematocrit and hemoglobin. However, there was a shared significance with chronic HSS females. The higher levels of hematocrit in chronically exposed males may be indicative of effects from testosterone on hematocrit levels (Kobayashi, et al., 2022). Other researchers have found that exogenous testosterone increases red blood cell counts, hemoglobin concentration, and hematocrit levels in Japanese quail (Kobayashi, et al., 2022).

In a study on female Japanese quail that were housed in 38°C for 8 hours a day, researchers found no difference in red blood cell count, concentration of hemoglobin, pack cell volume %, or white blood cells when compared to those in a thermoneutral temperature (Usman, et al., 2008). This is contrary to others who reported that Japanese quails were sensitive to high environmental temperatures and the metabolic stress response was triggered at temperatures higher than 25°C (de Moraes, et al., 2019).

Contrary to the findings of the current study, hematocrit of heat stressed broilers were observed to decrease due to the damage of the red blood cells (Park and Park, 2017). In meat-type ducks that were heat stressed at 34-43°C, researchers found that there was a decrease in red blood cells and hemoglobin which led to iron deficiency (Park and Park, 2017). Therefore, as previously mentioned, the heat stress experienced by the Japanese quail in this study was likely mild enough to not elicit strong physiological changes in their blood.

5. Conclusions

Many have researched the effects of heat stress at 32°C and above; however, little research has been done on mild heat stress at temperatures between 27 to 31.9°C. From this current study, the most notable differences seen were:

 Acute and chronic heat stress at 31.1°C does not have a clear effect on blood electrolytes, acid-base regulation, and oxygen transport.

41

- Across treatments, sexes, lengths of exposure, and their interactions, acute HSS males or females were significantly different than chronic TN males in body weight, PCO₂, PO₂, sO₂, and Na.
- 3. Chronic HS males and females did not have significantly different blood electrolytes, acidbase regulation, and oxygen transport than chronic HSS males and females. This finding indicated that selection for low FCR in heat stress at 31.1°C does not incur a fitness advantage when considering these parameters.
- 4. Sexually mature males had significantly higher levels of hematocrit and hemoglobin than sexually immature quails and sexually mature females.

Future research should focus on blood analysis in Japanese quail selected for low FCR in a thermoneutral temperature (22°C), mild heat stress temperature (30-31°C), and high heat stress temperature (\geq 33°C). The current findings seemed to indicate that more studies should evaluate effects of higher temperatures on Na. Even though permission to conduct research at temperatures \geq 33°C is often difficult to obtain from institutional animal care and use committees, studies using the higher temperature could inform producers that have animals in potentially heat stressed environments when to expect physiological changes in their quail and how to adapt their feed to meet the animals' needs at different temperatures.

References

- Alagawany, M., M.R. Farag, M.E.A. El-Hack, and A. Patra. 2017. "Heat stress: effects on productive and reproductive performance in quail." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 73: 747-756.
- Baloš, M.Ž., S. Jakšić, S. Knežević, and M. Kapetanov. 2016. "Electrolytes- sodium, potassium, and chlorides in poultry nutrition." *Arhiv verterinarske medicine* 9 (1): 31-42.
- Baziz, H.A., P.A. Geraert, J.C.F. Padilha, and S. Guillaumin. 1996. "Chronic heat exposure enhances fat deposition and modifies muscle and fat partitioning in broiler carcasses." *Poultry Science* 75 (1): 505-513.
- Bowen, S.J., and K.W. Washburn. 1984. "Genetics of heat tolerance in Japanese quail." *Poultry Science* 63: 430-435.
- Campderrich, I., F.N. Nazar, A. Wichman, R.H. Marin, I. Estevez, and L.J. Keeling. 2019. "Environmental complexity: a buffer against stress in the domestic chick." *PLoS ONE* 14 (1).
- Chang, Y, XJ Wang, JH Feng, MH Zhang, HJ Diao, SS Zhang, QQ Peng, Y Zhou, M Li, and X Li. 2018. "Real-time variations in body temperature of laying hens with increasing ambient temperature at different relative humidity levels." *Poultry Science* 97: 3119-3125.
- de Moraes, M.T.T., C. da Rocha, T.B. Moreno, D. Surek, S.A. Borges, and A. Maiorka. 2019. "Effect of different dietary electrolyte balance values at high temperature peaks on performance and egg quality of Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)." *Journal of Applied Poultry Research* 28: 1234-1239.
- Del Vesco, A.P., and E. Gasparino. 2013. "Production of reactive oxygen species, gene expression, and enzymatic activity in quail subjected to acute heat stress." *Journal of Animal Science* 582-587.
- El-Tarabany, M.S. 2016. "Effect of thermal stress on fertility and egg quality of Japanese quail." *Journal of Thermal Biology* 61: 38-43.
- Gezen, S., M. Eren, and G. Deniz. 2005. "The effect of different dietary electrolyte balances on eggshell quality in laying hens." *Revue De Medecine Veterinaire* 491-497.
- Hwang, Daizy, Michael J. Rothrock, Hao Pang, Miao Guo, and Abhinav Mishra. 2020.
 "Predicting Salmonella prevalence associated with meteorological factors in pastured poultry farms in southeastern United States." *Science of the Total Environment*.
- Ipek, A., and B.Y. Dikmen. 2014. "The effects of vitamin E and vitamin C on sexual maturity body weight and hatching characteristics of Japanese quails (Coturnix coturnix japonica) reared under heat stress." *Animal Science Papers and Reports* 32 (3): 261-268.
- Kar, Jotan, Tapas Roy Barman, Arup Sen, and Sabuj Kanti Nath. 2017. "Management, Growth Performance and Cost Effectiveness of Japanese Quail in Khaza Quail Farm and Hatchery Limited at Chittagong in Bangladesh." *Global Journal of Medical Research: G Veterinary Science and Veterinary Medicine*.
- Keskin, E., and Z. Durgun. 1997. "Effects of supplemental NaHCO3, KCl, CaCl2, NH4Cl, and CaSO4 on acid-base balance, weight gain and feed intake in Japanese quails exposed to constant chronic heat stress." *Pakistan Veterinary Journal* 17 (2): 60-64.
- Kobayashi, Shohei, Mohammad I. Qasimi, and Gen Watanabe. 2022. "The postitive relationship between androgens and hematocrit levels in the Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica)." J Exp Zool A Ecol Integr Physiol 195-198.

- Laganá, C., A.M.L. Ribeiro, A.M. Kessler, L.R. Kratz, and C.C. Pinheiro. 2007. "Effect of supplmentation of vitamins and organic minerals on the performance of broilers under heat stress." *Brazilian Journal of Poultry Science* 9 (1): 39-43.
- Omid, K., S. Amirali, and K. Ahmad. 2018. "N-acetyl cysteine improves performance, reproduction, antioxidant status, immunity and maternal antibody transmission in breeder Japanese quail under heat stress conditions." *Livestock Science* 217: 55-64.
- Park, B.S., and S.O. Park. 2017. "Effects of feeding time with betaine diet on growth performance, blood markers, and short chain fatty acids in meat ducks exposed to heat stress." *Livestock Science* 199: 31-36.
- Pawar, S.S., S. Basavaraj, L.V. Dhansing, K.N. Pandurang, K.A. Sahebrao, N.A. Vitthal, B.M. Pandit, and B.S. Kumar. 2016. "Assessing and mitigating the impact of heat stress in poultry." *Advances in animal and veterinary sciences* 4 (6): 332-341.
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Rabi, Yacov, Derek Kowal, and Namasivayam Abalavanan. 2017. "10 Blood Gases: Technical Aspects and Interpretation." In *Assisted Ventilation of the Neonate (Sixth Edition)*, by Jay P. Goldsmith, Edward H. Karotkin, Martin Keszler and Gautham K. Suresh, 80-96. Elsevier.
- Rahman, ANMA, MN Hoque, AK Talukder, and ZC Das. 2016. "A survey of Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) farming in selected areas of Bangladesh." *Veterinary World* 9 (9): 940-947.
- Renaudeau, D., A. Collin, S. Yahav, V. de Basilio, J.L. Gourdine, and R.J. Collier. 2012.
 "Adaptation to hot climate and strategies to alleviate heat stress in livestock production." *Animal* 6 (5): 707-728.
- Rojas-Downing, M.M., A.P. Nejadhashemi, T. Harrigan, and S.A. Woznicki. 2017. "Climate change and livestock: impacts, adaptation, and mitigation." *Climate Risk Management* 16 (1): 145-163.
- RStudio Team (2022). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, Inc., Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Sandercock, D.A., R.R. Hunter, G.R. Nute, M.A. Mitchell, P.M. Hocking. 2001. "Acute Heat Stress-Induced Alterations in Blood Acid-Base Status and Skeletal Muscle Membrane Integrity in Broiler Chickens at Two Ages: Implications for Meat Quality." *Poultry Science*. 418-425.
- Sarica, S., D. Özdemir, and H. Öztürk. 2015. "The Effects of Dietary Oleuropein and Organic Selenium Supplementation on Performance and Heat Shock Protein 70 Response of Brain in Heat Stressed Quail." *Italian Journal of Animal Science* 14 (2).
- Shanaway, M.M. 1994. *Quail Production Systems: A Review*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- Talbot, W.A., A.R. Gerson, E.K. Smith, A.E. McKenchnie, and B.O. Wolf. 2018. "Avian thermoregulation in the heat: metabolism, evaporative cooling and gular flutter in two small owls." *Journal of Experimental Biology* 221 (1).
- Usman, B.A., A.U. Mani, and O.B. Muyiwa. 2008. "Effect of dietary treatments of ascorbic acid on the blood parameters, egg production and quality in quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) subjected to heat stress." *International Journal of Poultry Science* 7 (4): 344-349.

- Wang, Y., P. Saelao, K. Chanthavixay, R. Gallardo, D. Bunn, S.J. Lamont, J.M. Dekkers, T. Kelly, and H. Zhou. 2018. "Physiological responses to heat stress in two genetically distinct chicken inbred lines." *Poultry Science* 97: 770-780.
- Woodard, A.E., H. Abplanalp, W.O. Wilson, and P. Vohra. 1973. *Japanese Quail Husbandry in the Laboratory (Coturnix coturnix japonica)*. Davis, CA: Department of Avian Sciences, University of California, Davis.



Figure 2.1. Schematic representation of treatments for 10 generations of Japanese quail.





²Body weight was compared across treatment, length of exposure¹, sex, and their interactions.

³ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$.



Figure 2.3. Blood pH and base excess² of quail exposed to acute and chronic³ temperatures. ¹ Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

 2 Blood pH (scale as 0 to 9) and base excess (mmol/L) were compared across treatment, length of exposure², sex, and their interactions.

³ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$.





²Blood glucose was compared across treatment, length of exposure², sex, and their interactions.

³ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05.



Figure 2.5. Hematocrit² of quail exposed to acute and chronic³ temperatures.

²Hematocrit was compared across treatment, length of exposure², sex, and their interactions.

³ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.





²Hemoglobin was compared across treatment, length of exposure², sex, and their interactions.

³ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

Table 2.1. Percentage of infertile, embryo death, deformed/twins at the 10th generation of
Japanese quail for respective treatments ¹ .

Treatment ¹	Infertile	SE	Total Embryo Death	SE	Deformed/Twins	SE
TN	0.069		0.075	0.021	0.0000	0.0047
TNS	0.046	0.016	0.089		0.0069	
HS	0.069		0.038		0.0000	
HSS	0.044		0.081		0.0063	

¹ Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

Superscripts indicate significant differences at P<0.05.

Treatment ²	Sex	AFI $(g)^3$	ADG $(g)^4$	FCR			
HS	Male	17.30±0.46 ^a	0.19±0.14 ^a	1.09±4.65 ^a			
HS	Female	22.60±0.45 ^b	2.74±0.13 ^b	7.71±4.71 ^b			
HSS	Male	20.30±0.39ª	2.39±0.13ª	9.59±0.48ª			
HSS	Female	21.50±0.37 ^b	3.04±0.13 ^b	7.38±0.46 ^b			

Table 2.2. FCR¹ within treatments.

FCR¹, AFI³, and ADG⁴ were compared within treatment by sex.

¹ FCR, feed conversion ratio, calculated by AFI/ADG; HS male (n=43); HS female (n=42); HSS male (n=44); HSS female (n=47).

²HS, heat stress; HSS, heat stressed siblings

³ AFI, average feed intake; HS male (n=49); HS female (n=51); HSS male (n=44); HSS female (n=47).

⁴ ADG, average daily gain; HS male (n=47); HS female (n=51); HSS male (n=42); HSS female (n=46).

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$.

Table 2.3. Blood gases ¹ of quail exposed to acute ² and chronic ² temperatures.						
Blood gas	Length of exposure	Sex	TN^3	TNS ³	HS ³	HSS ³
		Male	44.30±1.26 ^{abcd}	45.20±1.55 ^{abcd}	40.30±1.46 ^{abc}	46.90±1.32 ^{cd}
	Acute	Female	42.60±1.32 ^{abcd}	44.70±1.26 ^{abcd}	38.90±1.38 ^a	47.40±1.32 ^d
PCO_{2}^{4}		Male	40.00±1.26 ^{ab}	42.20±1.38 ^{abcd}	47.40±1.32 ^d	46.60±1.46 ^{bcd}
(mmHg)	Chronic	Female	40.70±1.26 ^{abc}	42.60±1.32 ^{abcd}	43.00±1.26 ^{abcd}	44.00±1.32 ^{abcd}
		Male	39.40±1.63 ^{abc}	37.90±1.99 ^{abc}	34.10±1.88 ^{ab}	31.70±1.70 ^a
	Acute	Female	39.50±1.70 ^{abc}	36.10±1.63 ^{abc}	33.70 ± 1.78^{ab}	35.20±1.70 ^{abc}
PO_{2}^{4}		Male	43.00±1.63°	40.70 ± 1.88^{bc}	35.90±1.70 ^{abc}	40.40±1.88 ^{abc}
(mmHg)	Chronic	Female	40.80±1.63 ^{bc}	38.90±1.70 ^{abc}	36.10±1.70 ^{abc}	35.90±1.70 ^{abc}
		Male	27.90±0.74 ^{abc}	28.50±0.90 ^{abc}	27.70±0.85 ^{abc}	30.90±0.77°
HCO.4	Acute	Female	29.00±0.77 ^{abc}	29.30±0.74 ^{abc}	27.50±0.81 ^{abc}	30.10±0.77 ^{bc}
		Male	27.40±0.74 ^{abc}	26.40±0.81 ^{ab}	29.20±0.77 ^{abc}	28.40±0.85 ^{abc}
(mmol/L)	Chronic	Female	28.00±0.74 ^{abc}	26.00±0.77 ^a	30.60±0.74°	29.10±0.77 ^{abc}
		Male	29.20±0.76 ^{abc}	29.90±0.92 ^{abc}	28.90±0.87 ^{abc}	32.30±0.79°
	Acute	Female	30.40±0.79 ^{abc}	30.80±0.76 ^{abc}	28.80±0.83 ^{abc}	31.60±0.79 ^{bc}
TCO^4		Male	28.80±0.76 ^{abc}	27.70±0.83 ^{ab}	30.60±0.79 ^{abc}	29.90±0.87 ^{abc}
(mmol/L)	Chronic	Female	29.20±0.76 ^{abc}	27.20±0.79 ^a	31.90±0.76°	30.50±0.79 ^{abc}
sQ ⁴	Acute	Male	73.00±2.90 ^{abc}	71.00±3.55 ^{abc}	67.60±3.35 ^{abc}	60.70±3.03 ^a
		Female	75.70±3.03 ^{bc}	65.60±2.90 ^{ab}	66.20±3.18 ^{abc}	66.10±3.03 ^{abc}
		Male	80.10±2.90 ^c	75.80±3.35 ^{abc}	66.80±3.03 ^{abc}	73.90±3.35 ^{abc}
(%)	Chronic	Female	77.00±2.90 ^{bc}	71.60±3.03 ^{abc}	71.20±3.03 ^{abc}	68.90±3.03 ^{abc}

¹ Blood gases were compared across treatment, length of exposure², sex, and their interactions.

 2 Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

⁴ PCO₂, carbon dioxide partial pressure; PO₂, oxygen partial pressure; HCO₃, bicarbonate; TCO₂, total carbon dioxide; sO₂, oxygen saturation.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

Table 2.4. Blood electrolytes ¹ of quail exposed to acute and chronic ² temperatures.						
(mmol/L)	Length of exposure	Sex	TN ³	TNS ³	HS ³	HSS ³
		Male	144.00±0.76 ^{abc}	143.00±0.93 ^{abc}	143.00±0.88 ^{ab}	142.00±0.80 ^a
	Acute	Female	142.00±0.80 ^a	143.00±0.76 ^{ab}	143.00±0.83 ^{ab}	142.00±0.80 ^a
		Male	150.00 ± 0.80^{f}	148.00±0.83def	146.00±0.80 ^{abcde}	146.00±0.88 ^{bcdef}
Na	Chronic	Female	149.00±0.80 ^{ef}	147.00±0.80 ^{cdef}	145.00±0.80 ^{abcde}	145.00±0.80 ^{abcd}
		Male	5.23±0.18	5.35±0.22	5.26±0.21	5.29±0.19
	Acute	Female	5.32±0.19	5.09±0.18	5.17±0.20	5.32±0.19
		Male	4.71±0.18	4.77±0.20	5.49±0.19	5.57±0.21
Κ	Chronic	Female	4.70±0.18	4.77±0.19	4.81±0.18	4.81±0.19
		Male	1.52±0.02 ^{ab}	1.51±0.03 ^{ab}	1.49±0.03 ^{ab}	1.50±0.02 ^{ab}
	Acute	Female	1.53±0.02 ^{ab}	1.48±0.02 ^{ab}	1.48 ± 0.02^{ab}	1.49±0.02 ^{ab}
		Male	1.46±0.02 ^{ab}	1.45±0.02 ^{ab}	1.45±0.02 ^{ab}	1.49±0.03 ^{ab}
Ionized Ca	Chronic	Female	1.53±0.02 ^b	1.48±0.02 ^{ab}	1.42±0.02ª	1.49±0.02 ^{ab}

¹ Blood electrolytes were compared across treatment, length of exposure², sex, and their interactions.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

^{a-f} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

CHAPTER 3

Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed adult Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*)
Abstract: As above average heat events are rising across the globe, it is imperative to understand the effects of heat stress on poultry species raised outdoors, especially for lipids, a class of nutrients that are integral to their health. Fatty acids are a major component of lipids and have been shown to be significantly affected by heat stress in poultry. Therefore, the effect of heat stress on the fatty acid composition of various organs was investigated in Japanese quail as a model. Treatments included quail that were (1) random-bred in a thermoneutral temperature (22.2°C, TN), (2) random-bred in heat stress (31.1°C, HS), (3) selected for low FCR in heat stress and not exposed to heat stress (22.2°C, TNS), and (4) selected for low FCR in heat stress and exposed to heat stress (31.1°C, HSS). It was hypothesized that HS and HSS would have less PUFA in all organs due to degradation. It was also hypothesized that n-6:n-3 PUFA would be high in the adult tissues due to high concentrations of corn in their diet. Data were analyzed using treatment, sex, and their interaction as the main effects. Significance was determined at $P \leq 0.05$. Results showed that of all organs analyzed, livers experienced the most variations in concentrations of fatty acids when compared by treatment and sex. Males had significantly more stearic acid in the brain, kidney, and thigh and significantly more PA in all tissues than females. TN brains had significantly less PUFA than that in both TNS and HSS. TN or TNS had significantly more long chain PUFA such as DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, and ARA and significantly less SFA such as PA or stearic acid than that in HS or HSS across all tissues. Thus, it can be concluded that selection for low FCR in heat stress could possibly reduce oxidation of PUFA or increases retention of PUFA in the brain. However, heat stressed quail, regardless of selective breeding, had significantly less health-promoting fatty acids such as DHA and DPA. Future studies should include temperatures from 30 to 35 °C or above to determine how fatty acid composition of quail and other commercial poultry are affected when subjected to selective breeding to withstand increasing temperatures during climate change.

Also of interest is the relationship between the liver and skeletal muscle fatty acids and determination of differences for fatty acid partitioning within various avian tissues under heat stress. More knowledge on how heat stress affects cognitive ability through the oxidation of fatty acids is equally as important.

1. Introduction

As temperatures increase due to climate change, livestock are expected to experience heat stress more frequently (Sejian, et al., 2015). In heat stressed animals, it is energetically more efficient to deposit fat rather than protein (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). Lipids are a class of nutrients that are particularly susceptible to heat stress induced oxidation (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). During temperature stress, even cold stressed rats have been reported to have oxidative damage to the brain, heart, kidney, and liver, ultimately causing metabolic disruptions in both females and their offspring (Ren, et al., 2018; Surai, et al., 2016). Heat stress in poultry species has been investigated and caused reduction in performance such as lower body weight and higher feed conversion ratio (Renaudeau, et al., 2012; Slimen, et al., 2016; Kumari and Nath, 2018). High fat retention in heat stressed poultry could be due to decreased peripheral lipolysis and decreased lipogenesis. n-3 Fatty acids affect the expression of hepatic fatty acid synthase and can cause a decrease in triacylglyceride and adipose fat accumulation (Taouis, et al., 2001). Therefore, amounts of various fatty acids present in the liver are important for overall poultry health. Possibly, degradation of fatty acids in poultry could impact human health due to dietary essential fatty acids such as various n-6 and n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA), often provided by poultry such as quail meat and eggs in various parts of the world (Alagawany, et al., 2019). The ideal human n-6:n-3 should be 1:1; however, current food consumption norms in economically developing countries where quail are consumed have a 20:1 n-6:n-3 (Alagawany, et al., 2019).

Several researchers have studied nutritional strategies to combat heat stress in poultry. These strategies include maintaining water balance, low fiber, low crude protein, higher fat, and higher amino acids in diets to partially decrease diet heat increment (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). The composition of dietary fat can influence the bird's response to it during heat stress (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). For example, n-3 PUFA were less resistant to oxidative damage than n-6 PUFA (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). In chicken, α -linolenic acid (ALA; C18:3 n-3) and linoleic acid (LA; C18:2 n-6) are dietary essential fatty acids because chickens lack the desaturase to insert a double bond beyond the -9 carbon (Cherian, 2015). However, some researchers discovered that LA is not an essential fatty acid if ALA is present in high enough quantity (Murai, et al., 1995). With the current imbalance of n-6 to n-3 in current poultry diets, it was important to know if heat stress further changed their ratio. Of particular interest were arachidonic acid (ARA; C20:4 n-6) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA; C22:6 n-3) due to their essential functions include membrane structure, proper neural development, and visual acuity (Cherian, 2011; Cherian, 2015).

While the effect of different poultry diets on brain fatty acid composition have been studied, few have studied the effect of heat stress and sex on brain or kidney fatty acid composition, especially in Japanese quail (Cherian, 2015; Tavaniello, et al., 2017). The brain is composed of 8.5% lipid and approximately 23.5% of the lipids are PUFA (Durairaj, 1971). Therefore, it is expected that the brain will have high levels of oxidation during heat stress.

Avian kidneys are also highly susceptible to oxidative damage during temperature stress because they are one of the major organs for acid-base homeostasis (Ren, et al., 2018; Farag and Alagawany, 2018). Approximately 50 to 70% of the energy use in mammalian kidneys is dedicated to the sodium pump (Szabó, et al., 2010). Also, it was shown that lipid composition, particularly

DHA, in the kidney membrane can influence the activity of the sodium pump (Szabó, et al., 2010). Due to the kidneys' vital role for maintaining the acid-base balance during times of stress, understanding its fatty acid composition during heat stress in poultry is important (Sejian, et al., 2015).

As proposed in Chapters 1 and 2, quail are an excellent model for studying heat stress in commercial poultry. It is expected that there will be less PUFA in samples of various organs obtained from heat stressed quail due to degradation. PUFA levels may also decrease due to utilization in stress responses such as an increase in pro-inflammatory eicosanoids, which are derivatives of ARA. Despite the increased use of PUFA, it is expected that there will be adequate levels of ARA, DHA, and eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA, C20:5 n-3) in the liver and subsequently the brain. The levels of these long chain PUFA are expected to be maintained through desaturation of LA and ALA, respectively. n-6:n-3 PUFA is also expected to be high in the adult tissues due to high concentrations of corn in their diet.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Experimental design (Chapter 2, Figure 1).

The detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. The four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

2.2 Sample collection for birds and collection/analysis of feed

Animal care and use was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of California Davis (Protocols #19473 and 21370; Davis, CA). Adult birds (16.86 weeks-old) were euthanized using cervical dislocation and harvested for the brain, liver, kidneys, and thighs. Tissues were placed into Whirlpak bags and immediately submerged into liquid nitrogen after collection. Samples were then transferred to a -80°C freezer until further analyses.

After purchase of Purina[®] Gamebird Maintenance Feed (Purina Animal Nutrition, LLC, Arden Hills, MN 55126) 4 samples of feed were either analyzed immediately or stored (8 samples) at -20°C. Before analysis, stored feed (~200 g for each group of 4 samples) was placed into feeders and subjected to either 22.2°C or 31.1°C for 48 hours to approximate the amount of time remaining in the feeders before consumption by birds in chambers.

2.3 Lipid extraction

For adult brain, liver, and kidneys, 8 samples per treatment per sex were analyzed for fatty acid composition. For thighs, sample size varied (HS males = 8, HS females = 7, HSS males = 8, HSS females = 8, TN males = 7, TN females = 5, TNS males = 6, TNS females = 5).

Lipids were extracted using a modified Folch method (Folch et al., 1957; Zhang et al., 2017). For lipid extraction, samples were weighed according to their respective total % lipid to obtain 2 mg of total lipids. Trinonadecanoin (C19:0 triacylglycerol, Nu Chek Inc, Elysian, MN; Cat# T-165) was added as an internal standard for thigh and liver samples and 1,2-dinonadecanoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine (C19:0 phosphatidylcholine, Avanti Polar Lipids, Alabaster, Alabama; Cat #850367P) was added as an internal standard for brain and kidney samples (Tokuşoğlu, 2006; Gecgel et al., 2015). Samples were then homogenized in 1 mL of methanol (for HPLC, ≥99.9%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #34860; BioSpec, Tissue Tearor 398).

The total contents of the homogenate were transferred to an 8 mL glass screw top test tube and 2 mL of chloroform and 0.75 mL of deionized water were added to each test tube. The mixture was vortexed and centrifuged at $458 \times g$ for 10 minutes (Allegra 6 centrifuge with GH–3.8A rotor, Beckman Coulter, 128 Palo Alto CA). The bottom chloroform layer was transferred to a second test tube. Another 2 mL of chloroform were added to the first tube, vortexed, centrifuged, and the chloroform layer was again transferred to the previously mentioned second test tube. The chloroform containing the total extracted lipid was evaporated under N₂ and reconstituted in 400 μ l of toluene (ACS reagent, \geq 99.5%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #179418).

2.4 Fatty acid composition

For fatty acid transesterification, 3 mL of methanol were added to the sample containing extracted lipids and toluene, followed by the addition of 600 µl of 8% HCl (ACS reagent, 37%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #320331) in methanol. The sample was vortexed and heated at 90°C on a dry heating block for 60 minutes. Samples were cooled to room temperature (~23°C); 1 mL each of hexane (for HPLC, \geq 97.0%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #34859) and deionized water were added, then vortexed. Phase separation was allowed to occur for approximately 15 minutes and 900 µL of the top hexane layer were transferred to micro-centrifuge tubes containing 450 µl of deionized water. Micro-centrifuge tubes were centrifuged at 16,627 × g for 2 minutes at 4°C and the hexane layer was transferred to another set of tubes; solvents were evaporated under N₂ and the remaining content reconstituted with 100 µL hexane.

Reconstituted samples were transferred to amber gas chromatography vials containing inserts. Fatty acid methyl esters were analyzed on a Perkin-Elmer Clarus 500 gas chromatography system coupled to a flame ionization detector (PerkinElmer, Inc., Shelton, Connecticut, US). A DB-FFAP nitroterephthalic-acid-modified polyethylene glycol (PEG) capillary column (FFAP; 30 m × 0.25 mm inner diameter, 0.25 μ m film thickness; Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, California, US) was used. The injector and detector temperatures were 240°C and 300°C, respectively, and the initial oven temperature was 80°C. After 2 minutes, the oven temperature increased by 10°C/minute to 185°C at the time of sample injection. The temperature increased by 5°C/minute to 240°C and was held for 13 minutes for a total run time of 36.5 min. Helium was the carrier gas at a flow rate of 1.3 mL/minute. The injection volume was 1 μ L and the split ratio was set to 10:1. TotalChrom software (version 6.3.2.0646; PerkinElmer, Inc., Shelton, Connecticut, US) software was used for data collection and peak area integration. Peaks were identified based on their retention times, determined through injection of a standard mixture containing 29 fatty acid methyl esters. Concentration of fatty acids were calculated using Equation 1 below.

Equation 1.
$$\frac{\left(\frac{Amount of triheptadecanoic acid (C17:0)(mg)}{Area of triheptadecanoic acid (C17:0)}\right) \times Area of FA peak}{Weight of sample (g)} = Concentration of FA \left(\frac{mg}{g}\right)$$

The concentrations were then added together and individually divided by the total to obtain % of total FA as the final unit for statistical comparison.

2.5 Statistical analysis

Analyses of data were performed in R 4.0.0 (R Core Team, 2020; RStudio Team, 2022) to determine significance (P \leq 0.05). The main effects for the adult tissues were treatment, sex, and their interactions. Differences among treatments were determined using an ANOVA for the main effects and their interactions. Analysis of the feed was reported as an average with standard deviation. Appropriate post-hoc analysis was used if the interaction was significant at P \leq 0.05. If an effect had significant differences, pairwise contrasts were made with confidence levels of 0.95 using Tukey's method for comparing estimates.

3. Results

3.1 Feed (Table 1)

ANOVA results showed that there were no temperature effects on any of the fatty acids except stearic acid (C18:0; p=0.030). However, when post hoc analysis was performed, there were significant differences for EPA. Feed stored at -20°C had 3.54% less stearic acid (p=0.036) and 0.035% less EPA (p=0.049) than feed stored at 31.1° C for 48 hours.

Temperature had a significant effect on total SFA (p=0.024). Feed stored at -20°C had 3.54% less total SFA than feed in 31.1°C for 48 hours (p=0.022). There was also a significant effect on total MUFA (p=0.0056). Feed stored at -20°C had significantly higher levels of total MUFA than that in 22.2°C for 48 hours (p=0.0098) and in 31.1°C for 48 hours (p=0.018). There were no significant temperature effects on total PUFA, n-6 PUFA, n-3 PUFA, SFA:PUFA, and n-6:n-3.

3.2 Adult brains

3.2.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 2)

TN versus TNS. TN females had significantly more oleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, EDA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.005), but significantly less myristoleic acid, PA, stearic acid, ARA, DPA n-6, DHA, and total PUFA than TN males (P \leq 0.05). TN males had significantly more myristoleic and margaric acid than TNS males (P \leq 0.0006). TN males also had significantly more myristoleic acid, PA, margaric acid, stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than TNS females (P \leq 0.05). TN females had significantly less total PUFA and SFA:PUFA (P<0.0001), but significantly more oleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, EDA, and total MUFA than TNS females (P \leq 0.007). TN females had significantly less stearic acid, ARA, total PUFA, and total SFA (P \leq 0.05), but significantly more margaric acid, oleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, EDA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than TNS males (P \leq 0.007).

TN versus HS. TN males had significantly more myristoleic and margaric acid than HS males (P \leq 0.003) and significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than HS females (P \leq 0.005). TN females had significantly less erucic acid, and total PUFA (P \leq 0.05), but significantly more palmitoleic, oleic acid, and SFA:PUFA than HS females (P \leq 0.02). TN females also had significantly less pentadecylic acid, stearic acid, ARA, total PUFA, and total SFA (P \leq 0.05) and significantly more myristoleic acid, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, oleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, EDA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than HS males (P \leq 0.05).

TNS versus HS. HS females had significantly more erucic acid (p=0.0016) and significantly less DHA than TNS females (p=0.038). TNS males had significantly less margaric and elaidic acid (P \leq 0.02), but significantly more stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than HS females (P \leq 0.0008).

TN versus HSS. TN males had significantly more myristoleic and margaric acid than HSS males (P \leq 0.003). TN males also had significantly more myristoleic acid, PA, margaric acid, stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than HSS females (P \leq 0.03). TN females had significantly less pentadecylic acid, DPA n-6, total MUFA, and total PUFA (P \leq 0.05), but significantly more myristoleic acid, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, EDA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS females (P \leq 0.05). TN females had significantly less pentadecylic acid, stearic acid, DPA n-6, total PUFA, and total SFA (P \leq 0.03), but significantly less pentadecylic acid, stearic acid, DPA n-6, total PUFA, and total SFA (P \leq 0.03), but significantly more palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, stearic acid, DPA n-6, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.01). HSS males had significantly more pentadecylic acid, that MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.01). HSS males had significantly more pentadecylic acid, that NUFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.01). HSS males had significantly more pentadecylic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than HS females (P \leq 0.05) and \leq 0.008,

respectively). However, HSS and HS males had significantly less elaidic acid and EDA than HS females (P \leq 0.04 and \leq 0.008, respectively).

3.2.2 Sex effects (Table 3)

Males had significantly less oleic acid, elaidic acid, LA, arachidic acid, EDA, DPA n-3, EPA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than females ($P \le 0.03$). However, males had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, stearic acid, ARA, DHA, total n-3, total PUFA, and total SFA than females ($P \le 0.04$).

3.2.3 Treatments effects (Table 3)

TN had significantly less total PUFA (p=0.0062) and significantly more myristoleic, margaric, and elaidic acid than TNS (P \leq 0.003). TN had significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, palmitoleic acid, and DHA (P \leq 0.01) and significantly less pentadecylic acid than HS (p=0.0024). TN had significantly less pentadecylic acid and total PUFA (P \leq 0.03) and significantly more myristoleic acid, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, elaidic acid, and MUFA than HSS (P \leq 0.02). TNS had significantly less pentadecylic acid than HSS (p=0.023). HSS had significantly more myristic acid than HS (p=0.029).

3.3 Adult kidneys

There were no significant differences in myristoleic acid, pentadecylic acid, elaidic acid, ARA, 13,16 docosadienonic acid (C22:2), and DHA when compared by treatment, sex, and treatment by sex effects.

3.3.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 4)

TN versus TN. TN Females had significantly more margaric acid, EDA, and DPA n-6 (P \leq 0.02) and significantly less stearic acid than TN males (p=0.0062).

TN versus TNS. TN males had significantly more stearic acid and EPA ($P \le 0.002$) and significantly less margaric acid than TNS males (p=0.032). TN males had significantly more palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, and EPA ($P \le 0.0004$) and significantly less margaric acid, LA, gondoic acid, EDA, DPA n-6, total SFA, total n-6, SFA:PUFA, and n-6:n-3 than TNS females ($P \le 0.008$). TN females had significantly more DPA n-6 than TNS males (P < 0.0001).

TN versus HS. TN males had significantly less n-6:n-3 (p=0.0013) and significantly more EPA than HS males (p=0.012). TN males had significantly less margaric acid, EDA, DPA n-6, and n-6:n-3 (P \leq 0.03) and significantly more PA, palmitoleic acid, EPA, and SFA:PUFA than HS females (P \leq 0.03). TN females had significantly more DPA n-6 than HS males (P<0.0001). HS males had significantly less margaric acid, EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 (P \leq 0.007) and significantly more palmitoleic acid and EPA than HS females (P \leq 0.05).

TN versus HSS. TN males had significantly more EPA (p=0.0011) and significantly less margaric acid than HSS males (p=0.023). TN males had significantly more palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, EPA, and SFA:PUFA ($P\leq0.005$) and significantly less margaric acid, gondoic acid, EDA, DPA n-6, and n-6:n-3 than HSS females ($P\leq0.05$). TN females had significantly more 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, DPA n-6, and SFA:PUFA and significantly less total SFA than HSS males ($P\leq0.05$). TNS males had significantly less stearic acid and total SFA than HSS males ($P\leq0.04$).

TNS versus HS. TNS males had significantly less EDA and DPA n-6 than TNS females ($P \le 0.03$). As well, TNS males had significantly less margaric acid, EDA, DGLA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, DPA n-6, and n-6:n-3 than HS females ($P \le 0.05$). However, TNS males had significantly more palmitoleic acid than HS females (p = 0.024). TNS females had significantly more LA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 ($P \le 0.05$) and significantly less palmitoleic acid than HS males ($P \le 0.05$).

TNS versus HSS. TNS males had significantly less stearic acid and total SFA than HSS males ($P \le 0.04$). As well, TNS males had significantly less EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 than HSS females ($P \le 0.03$). TNS females had significantly more LA, arachidic acid, EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 ($P \le 0.04$) and significantly less PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males ($P \le 0.02$). TNS males had significantly less EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 than HSS females ($P \le 0.03$). TNS females had significantly less EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 than HSS females ($P \le 0.03$). TNS females had significantly more LA, arachidic acid, EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 than HSS females ($P \le 0.03$). TNS females had significantly more LA, arachidic acid, EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 ($P \le 0.04$) and significantly less PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males ($P \le 0.04$) and significantly less PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males ($P \le 0.04$) and significantly less PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males ($P \le 0.02$).

HS versus HSS. HS females had significantly more margaric acid, EDA, 11,14,17eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 (P \leq 0.04) and significantly less PA, palmitoleic acid, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.04). HS males had significantly less EDA, 11,14,17eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 and significantly more SFA:PUFA than HSS females (P \leq 0.04).

HSS versus HSS. HSS males had significantly less EDA, 11,14,17-eicosatrienoic acid, and DPA n-6 and significantly more total SFA and SFA:PUFA than HSS females ($P \le 0.03$).

3.3.2 Sex effects (Table 5)

Males had significantly less margaric acid, LA, ALA, EDA, DGLA, 11,14,17eicosatrienoic acid, DPA n-6, total n-6, and n-6:n-3 (P \leq 0.004) and significantly more myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, EPA, DPA n-3, total SFA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than females (P \leq 0.03).

3.3.3 Treatment effects (Table 5)

TN had significantly more stearic acid and EPA(P \leq 0.007) and significantly less behavior and gondoic acid than TNS (P \leq 0.03). TN had significantly more EPA and total n-3 (P \leq 0.05) and significantly less n-6:n-3 than HS (p=0.0002). TN had significantly less gondoic acid (p=0.03) and significantly more EPA than HSS (p=0.0043). TNS had significantly less stearic acid (p=0.0015) and significantly more arachidic acid, behenic acid, and total n-3 than HS (P \leq 0.04). TNS had significantly less stearic acid and total SFA (P \leq 0.02) and significantly more arachidic acid than HSS (p=0.038).

3.4 Adult livers

3.4.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 6)

There were no significant treatment, sex, or treatment by sex effects on arachidic acid and behenic acid. ANOVA showed a significant treatment by sex on gamma-linolenic acid; however, there was no significant difference when post hoc analysis was performed.

TN versus TN. When TN males were compared to TN females, males had significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, and EPA than females ($P \le 0.05$).

TN versus TNS. TN males had significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, oleic acid, and total MUFA (P \leq 0.02), but significantly less ALA, DHA, and total n-3 than TNS males (P \leq 0.003). TN males had significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, EPA, 13,16-docosadienoic acid, and total MUFA than TNS females (P \leq 0.01). TN males also had significantly less pentadecylic acid, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than TNS females. TN females had significantly less ALA, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, ARA, EPA, and DHA than TNS males (P \leq 0.04). TN females also had significantly less stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.002), but significantly more total MUFA than TNS females (p=0.0027).

TN versus HS. TN males had significantly more EDA, ARA, and total n-3 and significantly less PA than HS males (P \leq 0.05). TN males had significantly more gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, DHA, and total n-3 than HS females (P \leq 0.04). TN females had significantly more margaric acid

and DPA n-6 (P \leq 0.02) and significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, and erucic acid than HS males (P \leq 0.05).

TN versus HSS. TN males had significantly less myristic acid and significantly more EDA than HSS males (P \leq 0.05). TN males had significantly more myristoleic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, EPA, and total n-3 than HSS females (P \leq 0.03). TN females had significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, and DGLA than HSS males (P \leq 0.04).

TNS versus TNS. TNS females had significantly more stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.002), but significantly less ALA, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, ARA, EPA, DPA n-3, DHA, total PUFA, total n-6, and total n-3 than TNS males (P \leq 0.03).

TNS versus HS. TNS males had significantly more LA, ALA, gondoic acid, ARA, EPA, DPA n-3, DHA, total PUFA, total n-6, and total n-3 (P \leq 0.05), but significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, and total MUFA than HS males (P \leq 0.0008). TNS males had significantly less oleic acid (P<0.0001), but significantly more LA, ALA, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, ARA, EPA, DPA n-3, DHA, total PUFA, total n-6, and total n-3 than HS females (P \leq 0.04). TNS females had significantly less oleic acid, 13,16-docosadienoic acid, total MUFA, and n-6:n-3 (P \leq 0.02), but significantly more stearic acid than HS females (P \leq 0.03). TNS females had significantly more pentadecylic and stearic acid, DGLA, and erucic acid than HS males (P \leq 0.05).

TNS versus HSS. TNS males had significantly more ALA, ARA, DPA n-3, DHA, total PUFA, and total n-3 (P \leq 0.03), but significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, and total MUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.002). TNS males also had significantly more LA, ALA, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, ARA, EPA, DPA n-3, DHA, total PUFA, total n-6,

and total n-3 (P \leq 0.02), but significantly less oleic acid and total MUFA than HSS females (P \leq 0.0001). TNS females had significantly less oleic acid, total MUFA, and n-6:n-3 (P \leq 0.03), but significantly more stearic acid and total SFA than HSS females (P \leq 0.04). TNS females had significantly more pentadecylic acid, stearic acid, and total SFA (P \leq 0.03), but significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, DGLA, 13,16-docosadienoic acid, and total MUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.02).

HS versus HS. HS females had significantly more margaric acid and DPA n-6 (P \leq 0.05), but significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, and erucic acid than HS males (P \leq 0.04).

HS versus HSS. HS males had significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, and palmitoleic acid (P \leq 0.02), but significantly less pentadecylic and margaric acid than HSS females (P \leq 0.04). HS females had significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, and DGLA than HSS males (P \leq 0.03).

HSS versus HSS. HSS males had significantly more myrstic acid, myristoleic acid, and DGLA than HSS females ($P \le 0.02$).

<u>3.4.2 Sex effect (Table 7)</u>

Males had significantly less pentadecylic acid, margaric acid, stearic acid, DPA n-6, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.05), but significantly more myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, ALA, arachidic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, DGLA, EPA, erucic acid, DHA, total PUFA, total n-6, and total n-3 than females (P \leq 0.04).

3.4.3 Treatment effect (Table 7)

TN versus TNS. TN had significantly less pentadecylic acid, stearic acid, ALA, 13,16docosadienoic acid, and total SFA (P \leq 0.04), but significantly more myristic acid, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, and total MUFA than TNS (P \leq 0.02).

71

TN versus HS. TN had significantly less oleic acid and total MUFA (P \leq 0.04), but significantly more ARA than HS (P \leq 0.05).

TN versus HSS. TN had significantly less oleic acid and total MUFA ($P \le 0.04$).

TNS versus HS. TNS had significantly more pentadecylic acid, LA, ALA, ARA, 13,16docosadienoic acid, DPA n-3, DHA, and total n-3 (P \leq 0.04), but significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, total MUFA, and n-6:n-3 than HS (P \leq 0.04).

TNS versus HSS. TNS had significantly more stearic acid, LA, ALA, ARA, 13,16docosadienoic acid, DHA, and total n-3 (P \leq 0.05), but significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, erucic acid, and total MUFA than HSS (P \leq 0.03).

3.5 Adult thighs

3.5.1 Sex by treatment effects (Table 8)

There was no significant difference in effects on myristoleic acid, elaidic acid, arachidic acid, EDA, DGLA, ARA, erucic acid, 13,16 docosadienonic acid, DHA, total PUFA, total n-3, and n-6:n-3. The ANOVA showed significant treatment by sex differences for oleic acid (p=0.034), behenic acid (p=0.028), and MUFA (p=0.048); however, there were no significant differences when post hoc analysis was performed. The ANOVA showed no significant treatment by sex effect on total n-6; however, there were significant effects when post hoc analysis was performed.

TN versus TN. TN males had significantly less LA, ALA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.008), but had significantly more PA and total SFA then TN females (P \leq 0.05).

TN versus TNS. TN females had significantly more ALA (P<0.003). TN males had significantly less LA, ALA, and total n-6 and significantly more SFA:PUFA than TNS females (P ≤ 0.04).

TN versus HS. TN males had significantly less myristic acid than HS males (p=0.0022). TN males also had significantly less margaric acid, LA, ALA, gondoic acid, and total n-6 than HS females (P \leq 0.04); however, TN males had significantly more total SFA and SFA:PUFA than HS females (p=0.02). TN females had significantly more LA and ALA (P \leq 0.008), but significantly less myristic acid, PA, stearic acid, DPA n-3, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HS males (P \leq 0.04).

TN versus HSS. TN males had significantly less myristic acid than HSS males (p=0.0006). TN males also had significantly less margaric acid, LA, ALA, and DPA n-6 and significantly more SFA:PUFA than HSS females (P \leq 0.02). TN females had significantly more LA and ALA (P \leq 0.05), but significantly less myristic acid, PA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.002). TN females had significantly more palmitoleic acid than HSS females (p=0.036).

TNS versus TNS. TNS females had significantly more LA and ALA (P≤0.002).

TNS versus HS. TNS males had significantly less LA and ALA and significantly more SFA:PUFA than HS females (P \leq 0.04). TNS females had significantly more LA, ALA, and total n-6 (P \leq 0.05), but significantly less myristic acid, PA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HS males (P \leq 0.04).

TNS versus HSS. TNS females had significantly more LA, ALA, and total n-6 (P \leq 0.02), but significantly less myristic acid, PA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.009). TNS females also had significantly more ALA than HSS females (p=0.037).

HS versus HS. HS males had significantly less LA, ALA, and total n-6 (P \leq 0.03), but significantly more myristic acid, PA, stearic acid, DPA n-3, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HS females (P \leq 0.03).

HS versus HSS. HS females had significantly more margaric acid, LA, ALA, gondoic acid, and total n-6 (P \leq 0.04), but significantly less myristic acid, PA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS males (P \leq 0.002). HS males had significantly more myristic acid, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.03), but significantly less LA than HSS females (P \leq 0.006).

HSS versus HSS. HSS males had significantly more myristic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.03), but significantly less margaric acid, DPA n-6, and total n-6 than HSS females (P \leq 0.05).

3.5.2 Sex effect (Table 9)

Males had significantly less margaric acid, LA, ALA, gondoic acid, DPA n-6, total PUFA, and total n-6 (P \leq 0.002), but significantly more myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, DPA n-3, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than females (P \leq 0.05).

3.5.3 Treatment effect (Table 9)

TN had significantly less myristic and myristoleic acid than HS ($P \le 0.05$), significantly less myristic acid than HSS ($P \le 0.04$), and significantly more palmitoleic acid than HSS (p = 0.011).

4. Discussion

4.1 Feed

Purina[®] Gamebird Maintenance Feed (Purina Animal Nutrition, LLC, Arden Hills, MN 55126) had a high level of stearic acid that contributed 10.5% to 14.0% of the total fatty acids in the feed. These values were higher than those in quail feed containing soybean oil (Szabó, et al., 2010; Donaldson, et al., 2016). The high level of stearic acid was closer to values when lard or animal fat is used in feed formulation (Donaldson, et al., 2016). Although not listed as lard or animal fat, the porcine meat and bone meal, listed as the 3rd ingredient on the feed label, was most likely the origin of this high level of stearic acid.

PA is synthesized by the animal and is greatly affected by the diet, whereas LA must be provided entirely in the diet (Wood, et al., 2008). The diet used in this study did not have as much

PA as reported by others (Szabó, et al., 2010; Donaldson, et al., 2016). LA in the feed was similar to that in reports for breeder hen rations containing approximately 50% LA (Cherian, 2015; Table 9). In the current study, the 50% LA was due to the corn/soy based diet fed to quail. The feed also contained 11.3% to 12% ALA which was higher than that reported in other quail diets (Szabó, et al., 2010). A high level of ALA was also found when analyzing blood samples from 12-week-old Japanese quail fed soybean oil in their diet (Güçlü, et al., 2008).

DHA and ARA were not significantly affected by temperature which suggested that eggs hatched from both heat stress and thermo-neutral treatments likely had equal levels of these fatty acids. This is important because DHA and ARA levels in the egg are dependent on the diet (Cherian, 2005). There were no significant differences in total PUFA among temperatures which could be due to antioxidants, such as vitamin E, zinc oxide, and sodium selenite that were feed additives. However, the antioxidant protection of PUFA does not explain the significant temperature effects on total SFA and total MUFA because feed stored at -20°C had less total SFA, but more total MUFA.

4.2 Adult Brain

The amount of PA in the current study was lower than that reported (Szabó, et al. 2010). However, the quantities of all other fatty acids agreed with that reported by Szabó, et al. (2010). Tallima and El Ridi (2018) reported that DHA and ARA were 20% of the human brain dry weight, comparable to that in the current study. Additionally, DHA is 50-70% of the fatty acids in brain synaptosome membranes which contributes to membrane fluidity, signal transduction, protein signaling, and gene expression (Cherian, 2005). Therefore, high abundance of DHA in the brain was to be expected. Also as expected, TN had higher levels of ARA, DHA, and DPA than HS or HSS; but, TN was not expected to have higher levels of elaidic acid, margaric acid, oleic acid, PA, stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HS or HSS. Because the brain does not have desaturase activity, all the DHA present in the brain was transported via plasma from either the diet or after synthesis in the liver (Catala, 2012). This reasoning may factor into the significantly higher level of DHA in the TN brain compared to that in all other treatments due to less oxidation of DHA from the liver. Long chain PUFA are particularly susceptible to oxidation when an animal is experiencing heat stress (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). The results from the present study showed that TN brains had lower total PUFA than TNS and HSS, which was opposite expectations. The higher level of total PUFA in TNS and HSS could indicate that quail in these treatments adapted to heat stress by increasing antioxidant response to protect compounds, including lipids, from oxidation.

When DHA is not in adequate quantities, DPA takes its place in the brain (Catala, 2012). Thus, males in the current study may have experienced more lipid oxidation resulting in significantly higher level of both SFA and DPA and lower levels of DHA. In contrast, the lower SFA:PUFA in female brains than in male brains could be due to the high susceptibility of the brain to lipid oxidation (Yigit, et al., 2014). The liver can preferentially transport DHA and other PUFA to the yolk rather than to the female brain leading to less lipid oxidation in females (Speake, et al., 1998). Contrary to the findings in this current study, others found that Japanese quail subjected to 42°C did not have significant lipid changes in the brain (Durairaj, 1971).

4.3 Adult Kidneys

Other investigators have found that chronically heat stressed male broilers had decreased activity of antioxidants in the kidney, suggesting that heat stress caused oxidation in the kidneys (Sejian, et al., 2015; Akbarian, et al., 2016; Saeed, et al., 2019). The decrease in antioxidant activity

in male kidneys could be the reason for males having significantly higher levels of PA, palmitoleic acid, and stearic acid than females. The higher levels of these fatty acids could contribute to males having more total SFA, MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than females.

The reason for females having more LA, ALA, total PUFA, total n-6 PUFA, and n-6:n-3 could be due to sexually mature females maintaining mineral balances for egg laying. Studies in rats have shown that n-3 PUFA can prevent changes in calcium to maintain bone health (Ahmed and Abd EL Samad, 2013). Additionally, the diet in the present study contained soybean meal; others who fed soybean oil to Japanese quail found a higher retention of n-6 fatty acids in bone lipids (Liu, et al., 2003). The Japanese quail fed high n-6 diets had impaired bone formation rates compared to those fed high n-3 diets (Liu, et al., 2003). Therefore, the lower amount of renal n-3 in proportion to n-6 could indicate less retention of calcium due to laying. However, there were no significant ionized calcium differences between males and females (Chapter 2, Table 4).

There was no treatment or sex effect in DHA or ARA which are the long chain PUFA that are important for membrane fluidity to ensure proper sodium pump function (Szabó, et al., 2010). Because kidneys play an important role in regulating homeostasis, changes in their fatty acid profile could indicate stress in the animal (Alabdallah Ahmad, et al., 2021). Thus, in the present work, there were higher levels of stearic acid and total SFA in HSS than TNS. Quail that were chosen to have low FCR in heat stress and then exposed to heat stress likely had more renal stress than those that were chosen to have low FCR in heat stress but not later exposed to heat stress. The renal stress likely influenced the higher n-6:n-3 in HS than TN. This observation was also supported by the lower level of n-3 in HS than TN and TNS.

4.4 Adult Livers

When female chickens become sexually mature, they have a 2- to 3-fold increase in total lipid concentration in the liver (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). The change in fatty acid composition in the liver will reflect the fatty acid composition in the yolk (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). In the present work, female livers also had significantly less total PUFA, total n-6 PUFA, and total n-3 PUFA than males, indicating that these fatty acids were being deposited into the yolk. In the present work, females also had a higher total SFA and SFA:PUFA than males indicating that there may have been more β -oxidation for energy in the females than in males as noted by Poureslami, et al. (2010). These investigators reported that fatty acids are not utilized equally for β -oxidation and SFA and are preferentially oxidized over MUFA (Poureslami, et al., 2010). However, this may not fully explain the difference in SFA:PUFA observed between males and females in the present work as others have also found that preferential oxidation occurs on fatty acids that are present in larger quantities in the diet (Poureslami, et al., 2010).

There is preferential deposition of n-3 fatty acids over n-6 fatty acids from the liver into the yolk (Noble and Cocchi, 1990; Speake, et al., 1998). This maternal control over fatty acids deposited into the yolk can influence the inflammation response in chicks because lower n-6:n-3 have been observed in decreased inflammation (Cherian, 2011). In the current study, results showed that HS had significantly less n-6 and n-3 than TN or TNS, indicating that inflammation could be less in HS than TN or TNS. Likely, an adaptation of the HS to be less reactive to oxidative stress occurred over generations. Alternatively, heat stress may have degraded long-chain PUFA that are typically n-6 or n-3; thus, there was less in HS when compared to TN or TNS. However, for the n-6:n-3, TNS had a significantly lower ratio than HS and HSS, indicating that TNS had a more desirable balance of n-6:n-3. n-6 PUFA are also more pro-inflammatory, thus, HS and HSS may have experienced more inflammation than TN or TNS.

The higher level of LA in HS and HSS indicated a possible suppression of the conversion of ALA to EPA or DHA; therefore, a lower amount of n-3 was found in quail from the HS and HSS groups (Alagawany, et al., 2019). The conversion of ALA to ARA could also explain the significantly higher levels of ARA in TN and TNS over HS and HSS and the significantly lower levels of ALA in TNS males (Murai, et al., 1995).

With increased environmental temperatures, there is an increase in oxidation in the liver (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). The liver is also the source of elongation and desaturation of fatty acids in avian species (Cherian, 2011). Heat stress in other studies have produced increased SFA, particularly PA, in abdominal and subcutaneous fat in male broilers (Baziz, et al., 1996). Heat stressed cows have also produced increased PA and stearic acid (Sejian, et al., 2015). However, in the current study, female quail had higher levels of stearic acid and SFA:PUFA than males, but males had higher PA than females.

4.5 Adult Thighs

The recommended n-6:n-3 is 1 to 4:1; however, the current western human diet has a ratio of 10:1 to 20:1 (Patterson, et al. 2012). The current study had similar findings with adult quail thighs having a n-6:n:3 of 23.03:1 to 29.72:1 (Table 1). However, the present study had lower amounts of ARA than that reported in human skeletal muscle (Tallima and El Ridi, 2018).

Other researchers showed that tissue fat of fasting birds have an increase in SFA concentrations due to the preferential metabolism of unsaturated fatty acids (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2013). Researchers also note that shorter chain unsaturated fatty acids are selectively mobilized for energy but in membranes, n-6 fatty acids such as ARA and LA are preferentially retained and

may increase in concentration during fasting (Ben-Hamo, et al., 2013). However, there was no clear treatment effect indicating that HS and HSS had significantly less shorter chain unsaturated fatty acids, such as LA and ALA, than TN or TNS. Birds tend to decrease feed intake during heat stress to decrease their heat increment from metabolizing feed (Kumari and Nath, 2018). HSS had significantly more total SFA than TN and TNS in quail thigh meat, possibly due to oxidation of long chain PUFA.

Males had significantly more PA than females which is in line with reports of others (Gecgel, et al., 2015). Similarly, results of the current study agreed with those of other studies reporting that males had significantly more palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, and total SFA than females (Tavaniello, et al., 2017). Females had significantly more LA, ALA, DPA n-6, total PUFA, and total n-6 PUFA which was in accord with reports of other researchers (Gecgel, et al., 2015). Others have found no sex effect on SFA and MUFA metabolism which is contrary to the findings of the current study with higher levels of SFA and MUFA in males and higher levels of PUFA in females (Poureslami, et al., 2010).

5. Conclusions

The most notable differences were:

- Overall, of all the organs analyzed, livers experienced the most variations in concentrations of fatty acids when compared by treatment and sex which was expected because it is the source of desaturation and elongation of fatty acids in avian species.
- 2. Most significant differences observed in the adult livers was reflected in the adult thighs, which was expected because the fatty acid composition of skeletal muscle is directly related to that in the diet and liver.

- Males had significantly more stearic acid in brains, kidneys, and thighs and significantly more PA in all tissues than females.
- 4. TN brains had significantly less PUFA than that for both TNS and HSS, possibly indicating that selection for lower FCR in heat stressed environments reduced oxidation of PUFA or increased retention of PUFA in the brain.
- 5. TN or TNS had significantly more long chain PUFA such as DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, and ARA and significantly less SFA such as PA or stearic acid than HS or HSS across all tissues.

Future studies should include higher temperatures from 30°C and above to determine how fatty acid composition of quail and other commercial poultry are affected when subjected to selective breeding to withstand increasing temperatures during climate change. Of interest also are further explorations of the relationship between the liver and skeletal muscle fatty acids and determination of the differences in fatty acid partitioning within various avian tissues under heat stress. As well, it is important to continue the work of others to know if heat stress affects cognitive ability through the oxidation of fatty acids using Japanese quail as a model (Laviola and Macrì, 2013; Tallima and El Ridi, 2018).

References

- Ahmed, Mona A., and Abeer A. Abd EL Samad. 2013. "Benefits of omega-3 fatty acid against bone changes in salt-loaded rats: possible role of kidney." *Physiological Reports* doi: 10.1002/phy2.106.
- Akbarian, A., J. Michiels, J. Degroote, M. Majdeddin, A. Golian, and S. De Smet. 2016.
 "Association between heat stress and oxidative stress in poultry; mitochondrial dysfunction and dietary interventions with phytochemicals." *Journal of Animal Science and Biotechnology* 7 (37).
- Alabdallah Ahmad, Z, A Norezzine, Y Anatolyevich Vatnikov, A Alekseevich Nikishov, E Vladimirovich Kulikov, R Ravilievna Gurina, E Alexandrovna Krotova, et al. 2021.
 "Influence of Different Genders of Japanese Quail on the Functional State of Kidneys." *Archives of Razi Institute* 667-680.
- Alagawany, Mahmoud, Shaaban S. Elnesr, Mayada R. Farag, Mohamed E. Abd El-Hack, Asmaa F. Khafaga, Ayman E. Taha, Ruchi Tiwari, et al. 2019. "Omega-3 and Omega-6 Fatty Acids in Poultry Nutrition: Effect on Production Performance and Health." *Animals* doi:10.3390/ani9080573.
- Baziz, H.A., P.A. Geraert, J.C.F. Padilha, and S. Guillaumin. 1996. "Chronic heat exposure enhances fat deposition and modifies muscle and fat partitioning in broiler carcasses." *Poultry Science* 75 (1): 505-513.
- Ben-Hamo, Miriam, Marshall D. McCue, Inna Khozin-Goldberg, Scott R. McWilliams, and Berry Pinshow. 2013. "Ambient temperature and nutritonal stress influence fatty acid composition of structural and fuel lipids in Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) tissues." *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part A* 166 (1): 244-250.

Catala, Angel, ed. 2012. Lipid Peroxidation. Rijeka: InTech.

- Cherian, G. 2005. "Egg Biology." In *Handbook of Food Science, Technology, and Engineering*, by Y.H. Hui, 2735-2746.
- Cherian, Gita. 2011. "Essential fatty acids and early life programming in meat-type birds." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 67 (4): 599-614.
- Cherian, Gita. 2015. "Nutrition and metabolism in poultry: role of lipids in early diet." *Journal of animal science and biotechnology* 6 (28).
- Donaldson, Janine, Michael Taurai Madziva, and Kennedy Honey Erlwanger. 2016. "The effects of high-fat diets composed of different animal and vegetable fat sources on the health status and tissue lipid profiles of male Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)." *Asian-Australas J Anim Sci* 700-711.
- Durairaj, G. 1971. "The effects of temperature and diet on the fatty acid composition of Japanese quail."
- Farag, M.R., and M. Alagawany. 2018. "Physiological alterations of poultry to the high environmental temperature." *Journal of Thermal Biology* 76: 101-106.
- Güçlü, B.K., F. Uyanik, and K.M. Iscan. 2008. "Effects of dietary oil sources on egg quality, fatty acid composition of eggs and blood lipids in laying quail." *South African Journal of Animal Science* 38 (2): 91-100.
- Gecgel, Umit, Ismail Yilmaz, Eser Kemal Gurcan, Salih Karasu, and Gizem Cagla Dulger. 2015. "Comparison of Fatty Acid Composition between Female and Male Japanese Quail Meats." *Journal of Chemistry* http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2015/569746.

- Hosseini-Vashan, Seyyed Javad, and Maryam Sadat Raei-Moghadam. 2019. "Antioxidant and immune system status, plasma lipid, abdominal fat, and growth performance of broilers exposed to heat stress and fed diets supplemented with pomegranate pulp (Punica granatum L.)." *Journal of Applied Animal Research* 47 (1): 521-531.
- Kumari, K. Naga Raja, and D. Narendra Nath. 2018. "Ameliorative measures to counter heat stress in poultry." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 74 (1): 117-130.
- Laviola, Giovanni, and Simone Macrì, 2013. Adaptive and Maladaptive Aspects of Developmental Stress. Vol. 3. New York: Spring-Verlag New York.
- Murai, A., M. Furuse, and J. Okumara. 1995. "Role of dietary γ-linolenic acid in liver lipid metabolism in Japanese quail." *British Poultry Science* 821-827.
- Noble, R.C., and M. Cocchi. 1990. "Lipid metabolism and the neonatal chicken." *Progress in Lipid Research* 29 (2): 107-140.
- Patterson, E., R. Wall, G.F. Fitzgerald, R.P. Ross, and C. Stanton. 2012. "Health implications of high dietary omega-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids." *Journal of Nutrition and Metabolism*.
- Poureslami, R., G. M. Turchini, K. Raes, G. Huyghebaert, and S. De Smet. 2010. "Effect of diet, sex and age on fatty acid metabolism in broiler chickens: SFA and MUFA." *British Journal of Nutrition* 204-213.
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.
- Ren, J., C. Liu, D. Zhao, and J. Fu. 2018. "Role of heat shock protein 70 in oxidant stress and inflammatory injury in quail spleen induced by cold stress." *Environmental Science and Pollution Research* 25: 21011-21023.
- Renaudeau, D., A. Collin, S. Yahav, V. de Basilio, J.L. Gourdine, and R.J. Collier. 2012.
 "Adaptation to hot climate and strategies to alleviate heat stress in livestock production." *Animal* 6 (5): 707-728.
- RStudio Team (2022). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, Inc., Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Saeed, M., G. Abbas, M. Alagawany, A.A. Kamboh, M.E.A. El-Hack, A.F. Khafaga, and S. Chao. 2019. "Heat stress management in poultry farms: A comprehensive review." *Journal of Thermal Biology* 84: 414-425.
- Sejian, V., J. Gaughan, L. Baumgard, and C. Prasad, 2015. *Climate change impact on livestock: adaptation and mitigation*. New Delhi: Springer.
- Slimen, I.B., T. Najar, A. Ghram, and M. Abdrrabba. 2016. "Heat stress effects on livestock: molecular, cellular and metabolic aspects, a review." *Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition* 401-412.
- Speake, B.K., R.C. Noble, and A.M.B. Murray. 1998. "The utilization of yolk lipids by the chick embryo." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 54: 319-334.
- Surai, Peter F., Vladimir I. Fisinin, and Filiz Karadas. 2016. "Antioxidant systems in chicken embryo development. Part 1. Vitamin E, carotenoids and selenium." *Animal Nutrition* 1-11.
- Szabó, András, Miklós Mézes, Róbert Romvári, and Hedvig Fébel. 2010. "Allometric scaling of fatty acyl chains in fowl liver, lung and kidney, but not in brain phospholipids." *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part B* 301-308.
- Tallima, Hatem, and Rashika El Ridi. 2018. "Arachidonic acid: physiological roles and potential health benefits a review." *Journal of Advanced Research* 11 (1): 33-41.

- Taouis, M., S. Dridi, S. Cassy, Y. Benomar, N. Raver, N. Rideau, M. Picard, J. Williams, and A. Gertler. 2001. "Chicken leptin: properties and actions." *Domestic Animal Endocrinology* 21 (1): 319-327.
- Tavaniello, Siria, Maria Siwek, Giuseppe Maiorano, Sebastian Knaga, Andrzej Witkowski, Angelo Manchisi, and Marek Bednarczyk. 2017. "Fatty acid composition of meat and genetic mapping of quantitative trait loci in 3 generations of Japanese quail populations." *Journal of Central European Agriculture* 806-822.
- Tokuşoğlu, Özlem. 2006. "The quality properties and saturated and unsaturated fatty acid profiles of quail egg: the alterations of fatty acids with process effects." *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition* 57 (7-8): 537-545, DOI: 10.1080/09637480601049725.
- Wood, J.D., M. Enser, A.V. Fisher, G.R. Nute, P.R. Sheard, R.I. Richardson, S.I. Hughes, and F.M. Whittington. 2008. "Fat deposition, fatty acid composition and meat quality: A review." *Meat Science* 78 (1): 343-358.
- Yigit, A.A., A.K. Panda, and G. Cherian. 2014. "The avian embryo and it's antioxidant defence system." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 70: 563-574.

	· / · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
· · · ·	Fatt	y Acids of Feed	l (%)		
CODE	-20.0°C ^{2,3}	22.2°C ^{2,3}	31.1°C ^{2,3}	P value	SD^4
C14:0	0.33	0.34	0.34	0.53	0.02
C15:0	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.83	0.01
C16:0	2.50	2.53	2.52	0.19	0.46
C16:1	0.49	0.51	0.53	0.72	0.08
C17:0	0.16	0.17	0.16	0.67	0.01
C18:0	10.50 ^a	10.90 ^{ab}	14.00 ^b	0.03	2.89
C18:1 n-9 cis	16.50	15.20	14.90	0.20	1.78
C18:2 n-6	43.80	43.70	44.50	0.30	1.03
C18:3 n-6	11.40	11.30	12.00	0.59	1.37
C20:0	0.29	0.28	0.29	0.43	0.01
C20:1 n-9	0.58	0.60	0.60	0.45	0.03
C20:2 n-6	0.17	0.18	0.18	0.37	0.01
C20:3 n-6	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.15	0.01
C20:4 n-6	0.20	0.18	0.20	0.33	0.03
C20:5 n-3	0.01 ^a	0.03 ^{ab}	0.05 ^b	0.06	0.03
C22:0	0.21	0.21	0.21	0.76	0.01
C22:1	0.06	0.06	0.07	0.48	0.01
C22:2 n-3	0.13	0.13	0.13	0.57	0.01
C22:5 n-6	0.05	0.04	0.04	0.37	0.01
C22:6 n-3	0.21	0.21	0.21	0.69	0.01
\sum SFA ⁵	26.40 ^a	28.50 ^{ab}	29.90 ^b	0.02	2.19
\sum MUFA ⁵	17.60 ^a	15.70 ^b	15.70 ^b	0.01	1.38
$\Sigma PUFA^5$	56.20	55.80	57.20	0.18	1.43
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁵	55.80	55.50	56.90	0.20	1.50
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	0.35	0.36	0.39	0.28	0.04
\sum SFA:PUFA ⁵	0.47	0.50	0.44	0.53	0.09
Σ n-6:n-3 ⁵	161.00	155.00	146.00	0.27	15.44

 Table 3.1. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of stored feed².

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effect, fatty acids were compared by temperature.

²Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³-20°C, feed storage temperature; 22.2°C, feed kept at temperature of thermoneutral and thermoneutral siblings' treatments for 48 hours; 31.1°C, feed kept at temperature of heat stress and heat stress siblings' treatments for 48 hours.

⁴SD, standard deviation.

⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Brains (%)									
	Т	'N ²	IT	NS^2	S^2 HS^2		HSS ²			
CODE	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	P value	SD^3
C14:0	0.30 ^a	0.21 ^{ab}	0.22 ^{ab}	0.22 ^{ab}	0.18 ^{ab}	0.15 ^b	0.23 ^{ab}	0.24 ^{ab}	0.22	0.08
C14:1	0.14 ^a	0.08 ^b	0.07 ^{bc}	0.07 ^{bc}	0.06 ^c	0.07 ^{bc}	0.06 ^{bc}	0.06 ^c	0.00	0.03
C15:0	1.97 ^{abc}	1.79 ^a	2.21 ^{abc}	2.14 ^{ab}	2.56 ^{bc}	2.29 ^{abc}	2.61 ^c	2.36 ^{bc}	0.76	0.36
C16:0	25.50 ^a	21.90 ^b	23.60 ^{ab}	23.00 ^b	23.50 ^{ab}	21.70 ^b	23.30 ^{ab}	22.60 ^b	0.01	1.63
C16:1	0.67 ^{ab}	0.92 ^b	0.61 ^{ab}	0.66 ^{ab}	0.54 ^a	0.54 ^a	0.51ª	0.54 ^a	0.38	0.24
C17:0	9.70 ^a	6.46 ^{ab}	4.16 ^c	4.94 ^{bcd}	4.65 ^{cd}	6.41 ^{abd}	4.72 ^{bcd}	5.49 ^{bcd}	0.01	1.46
C18:0	21.80 ^a	18.00 ^b	20.70 ^{ac}	19.00 ^{bc}	20.30 ^{ac}	18.10 ^b	20.20 ^{ac}	19.50 ^{bc}	0.01	1.61
C18:1 trans	9.73 ^{ab}	13.85°	9.49 ^a	10.28 ^{ab}	9.09 ^a	12.06 ^{bc}	9.04 ^a	10.13 ^{ab}	0.01	2.08
C18:1 cis	4.91 ^a	7.21 ^b	5.05 ^a	5.67 ^a	4.96 ^a	5.73 ^a	4.95 ^a	5.48 ^a	0.01	1.05
C18:2 n-6	0.60	0.89	0.66	0.83	0.50	0.91	0.55	0.79	0.57	0.32
C20:0	0.14 ^a	0.43 ^b	0.19 ^a	0.15 ^a	0.15 ^a	0.32 ^{ab}	0.15 ^a	0.24 ^a	0.01	0.14
C20:2 n-6	0.33 ^{ab}	0.67°	0.34 ^{ab}	0.35 ^{ab}	0.29 ^a	0.60 ^{bc}	0.33ª	0.38 ^{ab}	0.01	0.20
C20:4 n-6	10.50 ^a	9.12 ^b	10.30 ^a	9.82 ^{ab}	10.31 ^a	9.28 ^{ab}	10.02 ^{ab}	9.74 ^{ab}	0.2	0.94
C20:5 n-3	0.26	0.38	0.30	0.30	0.23	0.34	0.29	0.39	0.6	0.18
C22:1	0.35 ^{ab}	0.31 ^a	0.36 ^{ab}	0.30 ^a	0.34 ^{ab}	0.43 ^b	0.33 ^{ab}	0.37 ^{ab}	0.00	0.07
C22:2 n-3	2.99 ^{ab}	nd ⁴	3.07 ^{ab}	3.31 ^{ab}	2.94 ^a	3.49 ^b	3.02 ^{ab}	2.97 ^{ab}	0.04	0.36
C22:5 n-6	5.46 ^a	3.65 ^b	4.80 ^{ab}	5.24 ^{ab}	5.23 ^{ab}	4.72 ^{ab}	5.63 ^a	5.35 ^a	0.04	1.17
C22:5 n-3	0.40	0.53	0.40	0.42	0.45	0.50	0.41	0.46	0.34	0.09
C22:6 n-3	14.40 ^a	12.60 ^{bc}	13.90 ^{ac}	12.70 ^c	13.30 ^{ac}	11.20 ^b	12.90 ^{ac}	12.50 ^{bc}	0.06	1.25
\sum SFA ⁵	49.90 ^{ab}	47.90 ^a	51.10 ^b	49.40 ^{ab}	51.00 ^b	49.00 ^{ab}	51.00 ^b	50.10 ^{ab}	0.79	2.04
\sum MUFA ⁵	14.90 ^a	22.40 ^b	15.60 ^a	16.90 ^a	15.00 ^a	18.80 ^{ab}	14.80 ^a	16.60 ^a	0.01	3.45
$\sum PUFA^5$	33.70 ^a	27.60 ^b	32.90 ^a	32.70 ^a	33.00 ^a	30.80 ^a	32.90 ^a	32.10 ^a	0.00	2.46
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁵	17.00	14.20	16.10	16.10	16.10	15.30	16.30	16.30	0.13	1.76
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	15.00 ^a	13.30 ^{abc}	14.50 ^{ab}	13.30 ^{bc}	13.90 ^{ab}	12.00 ^c	13.50 ^{ab}	13.20 ^{bc}	0.12	1.24
\sum SFA:PUFA ^{5,6}	1.47 ^a	1.74 ^b	1.55 ^a	1.51ª	1.55 ^a	1.59ª	1.55 ^a	1.56 ^a	< 0.0001	0.04
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁵	1.15	1.08	1.11	1.22	1.16	1.27	1.22	1.24	0.49	0.17

Table 3.2. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult brains compared by treatment \times sex.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment, sex, and their interaction.

²Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ nd, not detected.

⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

⁶ Transformation of 1/(x) was used in the analysis but presented means and SD are presented in their original scale.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Brains (mg/g)									
		Sex		Treatment						
CODE	М	F	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD^3	
C14:0	0.23	0.20	0.29	0.25 ^a	0.22 ^{ab}	0.16 ^b	0.23 ^a	0.01	0.08	
C14:1	0.08	0.07	0.12	0.11ª	0.07 ^b	0.06 ^b	0.06 ^b	0.00	0.03	
C15:0	2.41 ^a	2.19 ^b	0.03	1.85 ^a	2.18 ^{ab}	2.42 ^{bc}	2.49 ^c	0.00	0.36	
C16:0	23.90 ^a	22.30 ^b	0.00	23.40	23.30	22.60	23.00	0.49	1.63	
C16:1	0.58	0.67	0.16	0.80 ^a	0.63 ^{ab}	0.54 ^b	0.53 ^b	0.00	0.24	
C17:0	4.72 ^a	5.82 ^b	0.00	6.82ª	4.55 ^b	5.53 ^{ab}	5.11 ^b	0.00	1.46	
C18:0	20.70 ^a	18.70 ^b	0.00	19.60	19.90	19.20	19.80	0.66	1.61	
C18:1 trans	9.31ª	11.58 ^b	0.00	12.09 ^a	9.89 ^b	10.58 ^{ab}	9.58 ^b	0.00	2.08	
C18:1 cis	4.97 ^a	6.02 ^b	0.00	6.14	5.36	5.34	5.21	0.06	1.05	
C18:2 n-6	0.59 ^a	0.85 ^b	0.00	0.74	0.74	0.74	0.69	0.91	0.32	
C20:0	0.16 ^a	0.28 ^b	0.00	0.32ª	0.17 ^b	0.25 ^{ab}	0.20 ^{ab}	0.03	0.14	
C20:2 n-6	0.32 ^a	0.50 ^b	0.00	0.52	0.35	0.44	0.36	0.06	0.20	
C20:4 n-6	10.26 ^a	9.49 ^b	0.00	9.66	10.06	9.80	9.88	0.62	0.94	
C20:5 n-3	0.27 ^a	0.35 ^b	0.03	0.32	0.30	0.29	0.33	0.81	0.18	
C22:1	0.34	0.35	0.70	0.33	0.33	0.38	0.35	0.10	0.07	
C22:2	3.00 ^a	3.27 ^b	0.01	2.99	3.21	3.21	3.00	0.28	0.36	
C22:5 n-6	5.27	4.74	0.07	4.49	5.02	4.98	5.49	0.13	1.17	
C22:5 n-3	0.42 ^a	0.48 ^b	0.01	0.47	0.41	0.48	0.44	0.17	0.09	
C22:6 n-3	13.60 ^a	12.20 ^b	0.00	13.40 ^a	13.30 ^{ab}	12.20 ^b	12.70 ^{ab}	0.03	1.25	
\sum SFA ⁴	50.80 ^a	49.10 ^b	0.00	48.70	50.30	50.00	50.50	0.08	2.04	
\sum MUFA ⁴	15.10 ^a	18.60 ^b	0.00	19.20 ^a	16.20 ^{ab}	16.90 ^{ab}	15.70 ^b	0.03	3.45	
$\sum PUFA^4$	33.10 ^a	30.80 ^b	0.00	29.90 ^a	32.80 ^b	31.90 ^{ab}	32.50 ^b	0.01	2.46	
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁴	16.30	15.50	0.06	15.30	16.10	15.70	16.30	0.41	1.76	
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁴	14.20 ^a	13.00 ^b	0.00	14.10	13.90	13.00	13.40	0.06	1.24	
\sum SFA:PUFA ⁴	1.54 ^a	1.60 ^b	0.02	1.57	1.53	1.56	1.65	0.08	0.04	
Σ n-6:n-3 ⁴	1.16	1.20	0.39	1.11	1.17	1.22	1.23	0.22	0.17	

Table 3.3. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult brains compared by sex and treatment².

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment and sex.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)** blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated. ³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Kidneys (%)									
	Т	N ²	TN	\mathbf{NS}^2	HS ² HSS ²		SS^2			
CODE	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	P value	SD ³
C14:0	0.29	0.21	0.26	0.22	0.29	0.23	0.29	0.25	0.64	0.06
C14:1 ⁴	0.04	0.06	0.04	0.06	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.75	0.02
C15:0	1.28	1.63	1.43	1.64	1.53	1.50	1.48	1.42	0.30	0.33
C16:0	18.00 ^{ab}	17.10 ^{abc}	17.70 ^{abc}	16.90 ^{ac}	17.40 ^{abc}	16.70 ^c	18.20 ^b	17.20 ^{abc}	0.92	0.82
C16:1	2.88 ^a	1.92 ^{abcd}	2.27 ^{acd}	1.39 ^{bc}	2.35 ^{ad}	1.23 ^b	2.49 ^{ad}	1.54 ^{bcd}	0.95	0.79
C17:0	0.51 ^a	1.64 ^{bc}	1.17 ^b	1.49 ^{bc}	1.01 ^{ab}	1.85 ^c	1.19 ^b	1.61 ^{bc}	0.03	0.55
C18:0	21.20 ^a	18.40 ^{bcd}	18.40 ^{bc}	17.40 ^b	19.90 ^{acd}	19.30 ^{abcd}	20.40 ^{ad}	18.50 ^{bcd}	0.11	1.67
C18:1 trans	16.90	15.10	16.30	15.40	16.50	16.10	16.50	16.50	0.75	2.17
C18:2 n-6	19.40 ^a	23.10 ^{ab}	22.30 ^{ab}	24.80 ^b	20.50 ^a	22.40 ^{ab}	20.40 ^a	23.60 ^{ab}	0.81	3.06
C18:3 n-3	0.47	0.79	0.65	0.80	0.47	0.63	0.52	0.77	0.71	0.08
C20:0	0.23 ^{ab}	0.24 ^{ab}	0.26 ^{ab}	0.28 ^b	0.22 ^{ab}	0.23 ^{ab}	0.21 ^a	0.25 ^{ab}	0.51	0.04
C20:1 n-9	0.24 ^a	0.25 ^{ab}	0.26 ^{ab}	0.28 ^b	0.26 ^{ab}	0.27 ^{ab}	0.27 ^{ab}	0.27 ^b	0.78	0.03
C20:2 n-6	0.83 ^a	1.24 ^{bcd}	0.94 ^{ab}	1.30 ^{cd}	0.99 ^{abc}	1.42 ^d	0.91 ^{ab}	1.34 ^d	0.96	0.29
C20:3 n-6	0.84 ^{ab}	0.97 ^{ab}	0.80 ^a	0.93 ^{ab}	0.94 ^{ab}	1.06 ^b	0.82 ^{ab}	1.01 ^{ab}	0.92	0.17
C20:3 n-3	0.11 ^{abcd}	0.12 ^{bcd}	0.09 ^{abc}	0.13 ^{cd}	0.07 ^{ab}	0.14 ^d	0.05 ^a	0.14 ^d	0.01	0.03
C20:4 n-6	12.90	12.90	12.90	12.20	13.60	12.50	12.30	11.30	0.90	2.23
C20:5 n-3 ⁴	0.30 ^a	0.15 ^{abc}	0.12 ^{bc}	0.08 ^{bc}	0.15 ^b	0.09 ^c	0.13 ^{bc}	0.07 ^{bc}	0.77	0.09
C22:0	0.38	0.36	0.51	0.46	0.37	0.40	0.37	0.45	0.27	0.11
C22:2 n-3	0.45	0.45	0.56	0.55	0.51	0.49	0.55	0.52	0.99	0.11
C22:5 n-6	0.29 ^a	0.77 ^b	0.21 ^a	0.59 ^b	0.25 ^a	0.66 ^b	0.26 ^a	0.61 ^b	0.40	0.23
C22:5 n-3	0.29	0.26	0.31	0.25	0.25	0.26	0.30	0.26	0.28	0.06
C22:6 n-3	2.31	2.20	2.35	2.04	2.03	1.93	2.08	1.95	0.89	0.43
$\sum SFA^5$	41.80 ^{ab}	39.20 ^{ac}	39.70 ^{ac}	38.60 ^c	40.70 ^{abc}	39.90 ^{abc}	42.20 ^b	39.50 ^{ac}	0.23	1.81
∑MUFA ⁵	19.80	17.60	19.00	17.30	19.50	17.90	19.50	18.50	0.93	2.67
$\sum PUFA^5$	38.20 ^a	42.90 ^{ab}	41.20 ^{ab}	43.60 ^b	39.70 ^{ab}	41.50 ^{ab}	38.30 ^a	41.50 ^{ab}	0.60	3.44
∑n-6 PUFA ⁵	34.30 ^a	39.00 ^{ab}	37.20 ^{ab}	39.80 ^b	36.30 ^{ab}	38.00 ^{ab}	34.70 ^a	37.80 ^{ab}	0.51	3.18
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	3.46	3.42	3.49	3.26	2.92	3.02	3.04	3.13	0.57	0.41
∑SFA:PUFA ⁵	1.12 ^{ab}	0.92 ^{acd}	0.97 ^{abcd}	0.87 ^{cd}	1.04 ^{abd}	0.92 ^{cd}	1.11 ^b	0.85°	0.16	0.14
∑n-6:n-3 ⁵	10.00 ^a	11.40 ^{abc}	10.80 ^{ab}	12.20 ^{bc}	12.50 ^{bc}	12.70 ^c	11.60 ^{abc}	12.20 ^{bc}	0.32	1.40

Table 3.4. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult kidneys compared by treatment \times sex.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment, sex, and their interaction.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively.

TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented means and SD are presented in their original scale. ⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6

PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Kidney (mg/g)									
		Sex		Treatment						
CODE	М	F	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD ³	
C14:0	0.28 ^a	0.23 ^b	0.00	0.25	0.24	0.26	0.27	0.59	0.06	
C14:1	0.04	0.05	0.06	0.05	0.05	0.04	0.04	0.43	0.02	
C15:0	1.43	1.55	0.17	1.43	1.54	1.51	1.45	0.79	0.33	
C16:0	17.80 ^a	17.00 ^b	0.00	17.60	17.30	17.10	17.70	0.17	0.82	
C16:1	2.49 ^a	1.49 ^b	0.00	2.43	1.83	1.79	2.01	0.12	0.79	
C17:0	0.97 ^a	1.65 ^b	0.00	0.95	1.33	1.43	1.40	0.07	0.55	
C18:0	19.90 ^a	18.40 ^b	0.00	19.90 ^a	17.90 ^b	19.60 ^a	19.50ª	0.00	1.67	
C18:1 trans	16.50	15.80	0.18	16.10	15.80	16.30	16.50	0.84	2.17	
C18:2 n-6	20.70 ^a	23.50 ^b	0.00	21.00	23.60	21.40	22.00	0.09	3.06	
C18:3 n-3	0.53 ^a	0.75 ^b	0.00	0.61	0.73	0.55	0.65	0.25	0.08	
C20:0	0.23	0.25	0.08	0.23 ^{ab}	0.27 ^b	0.23 ^a	0.23 ^a	0.01	0.04	
C20:1 n-9	0.26	0.27	0.07	0.24ª	0.27 ^b	0.26 ^{ab}	0.27 ^b	0.01	0.02	
C20:2 n-6	0.91 ^a	1.33 ^b	0.00	1.00	1.11	1.20	1.12	0.34	0.29	
C20:3 n-6	0.85 ^a	0.99 ^b	0.00	0.90	0.87	1.00	0.91	0.17	0.17	
C20:3 n-3	0.09 ^a	0.13 ^b	0.00	0.11	0.12	0.12	0.12	0.96	0.03	
C20:4 n-6	12.90	12.20	0.17	12.90	12.50	13.00	11.80	0.42	2.23	
C20:5 n-3	0.17 ^a	0.09 ^b	0.00	0.27ª	0.11 ^b	0.12 ^b	0.12 ^b	0.00	0.09	
C22:0	0.41	0.42	0.61	0.37ª	0.48 ^b	0.38 ^a	0.41 ^{ab}	0.02	0.11	
C22:2	0.52	0.51	0.68	0.45ª	0.56 ^b	0.50 ^{ab}	0.53 ^{ab}	0.05	0.11	
C22:5 n-6	0.25 ^a	0.65 ^b	< 0.0001	0.50	0.40	0.45	0.44	0.73	0.23	
C22:5 n-3	0.29 ^a	0.26 ^b	0.03	0.28	0.28	0.26	0.28	0.60	0.06	
C22:6 n-3	2.19	2.02	0.11	2.26	2.19	1.98	2.02	0.20	0.43	
\sum SFA ⁴	41.10 ^a	39.30 ^b	0.00	40.50 ^{ab}	39.20 ^a	40.30 ^{ab}	41.00 ^b	0.04	1.81	
\sum MUFA ⁴	19.40 ^a	17.80 ^b	0.02	18.80	18.20	18.60	19.00	0.84	2.67	
$\sum PUFA^4$	39.40 ^a	42.30 ^b	0.00	40.20	42.40	40.60	39.90	0.16	3.44	
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁴	35.60 ^a	38.60 ^b	0.00	36.30	38.50	37.10	36.30	0.17	3.18	
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁴	3.23	3.19	0.73	3.44 ^a	3.37 ^{ab}	2.97°	3.08 ^{bc}	0.00	0.41	
\sum SFA:PUFA ⁴	1.05 ^a	0.89 ^b	0.00	1.02	0.92	0.97	0.98	0.34	0.14	
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁴	11.20 ^a	12.20 ^b	0.01	10.60 ^a	11.50 ^{ab}	12.60 ^b	11.90 ^b	0.00	1.40	

Table 3.5. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult kidneys compared by sex and treatment².

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment and sex.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)** blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C,
respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated. ³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Livers (%)									
	Т	ΓN^2	Т	NS^2	Н	$\mathbb{I}\mathbb{S}^2$	HSS ²			
CODE	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	P value	SD ³
C14:0	0.58 ^{ab}	0.37°	0.24 ^c	0.32 ^c	0.79 ^{bd}	0.39 ^{ac}	0.80 ^d	0.41 ^{ac}	0.00	0.23
C14:1	0.12 ^{ab}	0.05°	0.03 ^c	0.03 ^c	0.17 ^b	0.059 ^{ac}	0.16 ^b	0.05 ^c	0.00	0.07
C15:0	0.02 ^{ab}	0.03 ^{abc}	0.04 ^{abc}	0.05 ^c	0.02 ^a	0.03 ^{abc}	0.03 ^{ab}	0.04 ^{bc}	0.91	0.01
C16:0	26.80 ^{ab}	24.60 ^a	23.20 ^a	26.70 ^{ab}	31.10 ^c	24.00 ^a	29.20 ^{bc}	26.50 ^{ab}	0.00	3.48
C16:1	3.52 ^{abc}	2.69 ^{ab}	1.88 ^a	1.95 ^a	4.79 ^c	3.27 ^{abc}	4.35 ^{bc}	2.87 ^{ab}	0.16	1.37
C17:0	0.10 ^{ab}	0.14 ^b	0.09 ^{ab}	0.11 ^{ab}	0.08 ^a	0.14 ^b	0.10 ^{ab}	0.15 ^b	0.42	0.04
C18:0	24.60 ^a	29.20 ^a	27.00 ^a	45.70 ^b	26.90ª	31.40 ^a	25.10 ^a	29.60 ^a	0.02	9.31
C18:1 cis	18.10 ^{ab}	16.60 ^{abc}	10.60 ^c	11.20 ^{ac}	20.30 ^b	22.50 ^b	20.40 ^b	22.90 ^b	0.50	5.79
C18:2 n-6	13.26 ^{ab}	13.05 ^{ab}	17.99 ^b	16.57 ^{ab}	9.57 ^a	10.51ª	11.26 ^{ab}	10.74 ^a	0.91	4.79
C18:3 n-6	0.18	0.25	0.27	0.15	0.14	0.22	0.19	0.19	0.01	0.08
C18:3 n-3	0.23 ^a	0.20 ^a	0.45 ^b	0.26 ^a	0.19 ^a	0.22 ^a	0.25 ^a	0.16 ^a	0.03	0.12
C20:0 ⁴	0.08	0.09	0.09	0.05	0.06	0.06	0.08	0.05	0.16	0.04
C20:1 n-9	0.22 ^{ab}	0.14 ^c	0.24 ^b	0.11 ^c	0.14 ^{ac}	0.13 ^c	0.16 ^{abc}	0.09 ^c	0.04	0.07
C20:2 n-6	0.35 ^a	0.15 ^b	0.31 ^{ac}	0.10 ^b	0.22 ^{bc}	0.16 ^b	0.22 ^{bc}	0.11 ^b	0.04	0.11
C20:3 n-6	0.48 ^a	0.18 ^{bc}	0.55ª	0.09 ^b	0.36 ^{ac}	0.17 ^{bc}	0.47 ^a	0.15 ^{bc}	0.24	0.23
C20:4 n-6	6.87 ^{ab}	5.91 ^{ac}	9.65 ^b	4.44 ^{ac}	3.36 ^c	4.21 ^{ac}	4.51 ^{ac}	4.02 ^{ac}	0.00	2.80
C20:5 n-3	0.24 ^{ab}	0.11 ^c	0.25 ^b	0.07 ^c	0.15 ^{ac}	0.11 ^{ac}	0.17 ^{abc}	0.09 ^c	0.06	0.09
C22:0	0.12	0.13	0.16	0.09	0.09	0.08	0.09	0.07	0.25	0.06
C22:1	0.25 ^{ab}	0.21 ^a	0.22 ^{ab}	0.21 ^a	0.26 ^b	0.21 ^a	0.26 ^{ab}	0.25 ^{ab}	0.10	0.04
C22:2 n-3 ⁴	0.13 ^a	0.09 ^{ab}	0.07 ^{ab}	0.04 ^b	0.10 ^{ab}	0.11 ^a	0.12 ^a	0.09 ^{ab}	0.31	0.06
C22:5 n-6	0.52 ^{ab}	0.78 ^b	0.62 ^{ab}	0.41 ^{ab}	0.25 ^a	0.73 ^b	0.38 ^{ab}	0.52 ^{ab}	0.02	0.32
C22:5 n-3	0.15 ^{ab}	0.14 ^{ab}	0.24 ^b	0.13 ^a	0.08 ^a	0.11 ^a	0.13 ^a	0.12 ^a	0.02	0.07
C22:6 n-3	2.43 ^a	1.76^{ab}	4.23 ^c	1.37 ^{ab}	1.15 ^{ab}	1.08 ^b	1.67 ^{ab}	1.21 ^{ab}	0.00	1.26
$\sum SFA^5$	52.30 ^a	51.50 ^a	59.90 ^a	80.80 ^b	78.80 ^b	78.10 ^b	55.40 ^a	56.80 ^a	0.02	15.75
∑MUFA ⁵	22.17 ^a	19.66ª	3.56 ^b	3.84 ^b	7.82 ^b	4.59 ^b	25.26 ^a	25.83 ^a	0.62	10.48
∑PUFA ⁵	24.80 ^{ab}	22.50 ^{ab}	33.00 ^b	15.30 ^a	13.40 ^a	17.20 ^a	19.30ª	17.30 ^a	0.00	9.39
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁵	21.60 ^{ab}	20.20 ^{ab}	27.90 ^b	13.50 ^a	11.70 ^a	15.70 ^a	17.00 ^{ab}	15.70 ^a	0.00	8.26
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	3.54 ^a	2.41 ^{ab}	5.35°	1.97 ^{ab}	1.87 ^b	1.72 ^b	2.57 ^{ab}	1.73 ^b	0.00	1.51
∑SFA:PUFA ⁵	2.39 ^a	2.42 ^a	1.67 ^a	10.47 ^b	7.58 ^{ab}	5.07 ^{ab}	3.00 ^a	4.17 ^a	0.00	4.48
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁵	1.87 ^{ab}	2.18 ^b	1.79 ^{ab}	1.60 ^a	1.90 ^{ab}	2.21 ^b	1.92 ^{ab}	2.26 ^b	0.09	2.73

Table 3.6. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult livers compared by treatment × sex.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment, sex, and their interaction.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring

evenly into chambers at 22.2 $^{\circ}$ C (TNS) and 31.1 $^{\circ}$ C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented means and SD are presented in their original scale ⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Livers (mg/g)								
		Sex		Treatment					
CODE	М	F	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD ³
C14:0	0.61 ^a	0.37 ^b	0.00	0.48 ^a	0.28 ^b	0.59 ^a	0.60 ^a	0.00	0.23
C14:1	0.13 ^a	0.05 ^b	0.00	0.09 ^{ab}	0.03 ^a	0.12 ^b	0.10 ^b	0.00	0.07
C15:0	0.03 ^a	0.04 ^b	0.00	0.03 ^a	0.04 ^b	0.03 ^a	0.03 ^{ab}	0.01	0.01
C16:0	27.70 ^a	25.50 ^b	0.01	25.80	25.10	27.60	27.80	0.08	3.48
C16:1	3.73 ^a	2.71 ^b	0.00	3.10 ^a	1.91 ^b	4.03 ^a	3.61ª	0.00	1.37
C17:0	0.09 ^a	0.14 ^b	0.00	0.12	0.10	0.11	0.13	0.42	0.04
C18:0	25.90 ^a	34.00 ^b	0.00	26.90 ^a	37.00 ^b	29.20 ^{ab}	27.50 ^a	0.01	13.98
C18:1 cis	17.50	18.80	0.38	17.40 ^a	10.90 ^b	21.40 ^c	21.70 ^c	0.00	6.40
C18:2 n-6	13.10	12.20	0.47	13.20 ^a	17.50 ^b	10.00 ^a	11.00 ^a	0.00	3.86
C18:3 n-6	0.19	0.20	0.98	0.21	0.21	0.17	0.19	0.50	0.08
C18:3 n-3	0.28 ^a	0.21 ^b	0.02	0.22ª	0.35 ^b	0.20 ^a	0.20 ^a	0.00	0.12
C20:0	0.08 ^a	0.06 ^b	0.03	0.08	0.06	0.06	0.07	0.45	0.04
C20:1 n-9	0.20 ^a	0.12 ^b	0.00	0.18	0.17	0.13	0.12	0.07	0.07
C20:2 n-6	0.28 ^a	0.13 ^b	0.00	0.25	0.19	0.19	0.16	0.15	0.11
C20:3 n-6	0.46 ^a	0.15 ^b	0.00	0.32	0.31	0.27	0.30	0.94	0.23
C20:4 n-6	6.03	4.64	0.05	6.39 ^{ab}	6.87 ^b	3.79°	4.25 ^{ac}	0.00	2.80
C20:5 n-3	0.20 ^a	0.09 ^b	0.00	0.19	0.15	0.14	0.15	0.46	0.09
C22:0	0.11	0.10	0.20	0.13	0.12	0.08	0.08	0.04	0.06
C22:1	0.25 ^a	0.22 ^b	0.00	0.23 ^{ab}	0.22 ^a	0.24 ^{ab}	0.26 ^b	0.02	0.03
C22:2 n-3	0.11	0.08	0.14	0.05 ^a	0.11 ^b	0.11 ^a	0.10 ^a	0.00	0.06
C22:5n-6	0.44 ^a	0.61 ^b	0.04	0.65	0.51	0.49	0.46	0.36	0.32
C22:5 n-3	0.15	0.13	0.23	0.15 ^{ab}	0.18 ^b	0.09 ^a	0.12 ^{ab}	0.01	0.07
C22:6 n-3	2.39 ^a	1.36 ^b	0.00	2.09 ^{ab}	2.80 ^b	1.12 ^a	1.43 ^a	0.00	1.26
\sum SFA ⁴	54.50	59.40	0.09	51.90 ^a	62.70 ^b	57.60 ^{ab}	56.20 ^{ab}	0.07	15.75
\sum MUFA ⁴	21.60	20.50	0.56	20.90 ^a	11.50 ^b	25.90°	25.60 ^c	0.00	10.48
$\Sigma PUFA^4$	23.30 ^a	18.20 ^b	0.03	23.60	24.20	16.50	18.30	0.04	9.39
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁴	20.70 ^a	16.30 ^b	0.03	20.90	21.80	14.90	16.30	0.03	8.26
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁴	3.10 ^a	1.82 ^b	0.00	2.72 ^{ab}	3.49 ^b	1.62 ^a	1.96 ^a	0.00	1.51
Σ SFA:PUFA ⁴	2.98 ^a	4.83 ^b	0.05	2.41	5.54	4.25	3.62	0.12	4.48
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁴	8.24	9.29	0.37	8.88 ^{ab}	6.37 ^a	10.61 ^b	9.15 ^{ab}	0.08	2.73

Table 3.7. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult livers compared by sex and treatment².

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment and sex.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)** blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C,

respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated. ³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Thighs (%)									
	TN^2		TNS ²		HS^2		HSS ²			
	М	F	М	F	М	F	М	F	P value	SD ³
C14:0	0.58 ^{ab}	0.37°	0.24 ^c	0.32 ^c	0.79 ^{bd}	0.39 ^{ac}	0.80 ^d	0.41 ^{ac}	0.00	0.10
C14:1	0.05	0.07	0.09	0.09	0.13	0.13	0.15	0.16	0.15	0.10
C16:0	18.70 ^{ab}	15.70 ^c	18.10 ^{abc}	16.40 ^{ac}	19.20 ^b	16.30 ^{ac}	19.70 ^b	17.40 ^{abc}	0.66	2.00
C16:1	4.39 ^a	4.65 ^a	4.38ª	2.94 ^{ab}	3.70 ^{ab}	3.66 ^{ab}	3.77 ^{ab}	2.56 ^b	0.13	1.20
C17:0	0.11 ^a	0.15 ^{ab}	0.13 ^{ab}	0.18 ^{ab}	0.16 ^{ab}	0.18 ^b	0.11 ^a	0.19 ^b	0.23	0.10
C18:0	11.22 ^{ab}	8.93ª	10.73 ^{ab}	10.09 ^{ab}	12.75 ^b	9.51ª	12.12 ^{ab}	9.56ª	0.32	2.10
C18:1 cis	27.30	31.70	29.70	27.50	24.80	29.20	28.40	26.10	0.03	4.10
C18:1 trans	1.63	1.00	1.41	1.18	1.56	1.32	1.13	1.34	0.28	0.30
C18:2 n-6	24.70 ^a	30.00 ^{bc}	26.50 ^{abd}	32.30 ^c	24.80 ^a	31.20 ^c	25.70 ^{ad}	29.10 ^{bcd}	0.28	3.40
C18:3 n-3	0.72 ^a	1.28 ^{bc}	0.86^{ad}	1.32 ^c	0.82 ^{ad}	1.25 ^c	0.91 ^{ad}	1.03 ^{bd}	0.00	0.30
C20:0	0.16	0.16	0.16	0.18	0.18	0.19	0.17	0.16	0.88	0.10
C20:1 n-9	0.23 ^a	0.32 ^{ab}	0.26 ^{ab}	0.32 ^{ab}	0.28 ^{ab}	0.38 ^b	0.27 ^a	0.32 ^{ab}	0.68	0.10
C20:2 n-6	0.15	0.13	0.15	0.13	0.16	0.15	0.15	0.16	0.83	0.00
C20:3 n-6	0.14	0.11	0.18	0.15	0.19	0.15	0.16	0.15	0.79	0.10
C20:4 n-6	6.02	3.58	5.13	4.44	5.96	4.22	4.76	5.28	0.28	2.10
C22:0	0.10	0.20	0.22	0.14	0.26	0.12	0.13	0.15	0.03	0.10
C22:1	0.22	0.17	0.24	0.25	0.37	0.30	0.18	0.25	0.38	0.10
C22:2 n-3	0.25	0.28	0.20	0.30	0.32	0.33	0.25	0.37	0.70	0.10
C22:5 n-6 ⁴	0.36 ^a	0.61 ^{ab}	0.28 ^a	0.53 ^{ab}	0.44 ^{ab}	0.61 ^{ab}	0.30 ^a	0.74 ^b	0.52	0.30
C22:5 n-3	0.32 ^{ab}	0.20 ^a	0.34 ^{ab}	0.22 ^{ab}	0.40 ^b	0.21 ^a	0.35 ^{ab}	0.29 ^{ab}	0.32	0.10
C22:6 n-3	1.93	1.17	1.49	1.56	2.05	1.15	1.54	1.92	0.06	0.70
\sum SFA ⁵	31.30 ^{ab}	25.60 ^c	29.80 ^{abc}	27.50 ^{ac}	33.10 ^b	26.90 ^c	33.00 ^b	29.10 ^{ac}	0.14	3.33
\sum MUFA ⁵	32.90	37.10	34.90	31.70	29.40	34.00	32.80	30.30	0.048	4.73
$\sum PUFA^5$	34.50	37.30	34.90	39.80	35.10	39.10	34.10	39.00	0.86	3.74
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁵	31.30 ^{ab}	34.40 ^{abc}	32.10 ^{abc}	36.50 ^c	31.50 ^{ab}	36.30 ^c	31.00 ^a	35.40 ^{bc}	0.88	3.35
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	3.14	2.92	2.86	3.29	3.60	2.84	3.09	3.67	0.11	0.81
\sum SFA:PUFA ⁵	0.95ª	0.69 ^{bc}	0.86 ^{ac}	0.70 ^{bc}	0.90 ^a	0.69 ^b	0.97 ^a	0.72 ^{bc}	0.54	0.14
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁵	10.40	11.96	12.14	11.40	9.42	13.12	10.40	10.00	0.08	2.57

Table 3.8. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult thighs compared by treatment \times sex.

^{a-d} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment, sex, and their interaction.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented means and SD are presented in their original scale.

⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	Fatty Acids of Adult Thighs (mg/g)									
		Sex		Treatment						
CODE	М	F	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD ³	
C14:0	0.71ª	0.55 ^b	0.00	0.55ª	0.62 ^{ab}	0.67 ^b	0.67 ^b	0.03	0.12	
C14:1	0.11	0.12	0.57	0.08	0.13	0.14	0.11	0.08	0.06	
C16:0	19.00 ^a	16.60 ^b	0.00	17.60	17.30	17.80	18.60	0.40	1.96	
C16:1	4.04 ^a	3.31 ^b	0.02	4.49 ^a	3.73 ^{ab}	3.68 ^{ab}	3.16 ^b	0.03	1.17	
C17:0	0.13ª	0.18 ^b	0.00	0.12	0.17	0.17	0.15	0.13	0.05	
C18:0	11.78ª	9.55 ^b	0.00	10.30	10.40	11.10	10.80	0.76	2.06	
C18:1 cis	27.40	28.20	0.48	28.90	28.70	26.90	27.20	0.50	4.14	
C18:1 trans	1.50	1.27	0.05	1.47	1.27	1.46	1.31	0.59	0.27	
C18:2 n-6	25.40 ^a	30.50 ^b	0.00	26.70	29.10	27.80	27.40	0.39	3.42	
C18:3 n-3	0.83ª	1.20 ^b	0.00	0.92	1.07	1.02	0.97	0.57	0.25	
C20:0	0.17	0.17	0.78	0.16	0.17	0.18	0.16	0.52	0.05	
C20:1 n-9	0.26ª	0.34 ^b	0.00	0.26	0.30	0.33	0.30	0.16	0.07	
C20:2 n-6	0.15	0.15	0.69	0.14	0.13	0.16	0.16	0.68	0.04	
C20:3 n-6	0.17	0.14	0.11	0.13	0.17	0.17	0.16	0.29	0.05	
C20:4 n-6	5.47	4.52	0.10	5.13	4.86	5.15	5.02	0.99	2.07	
C22:0	0.19	0.15	0.17	0.16	0.19	0.19	0.14	0.47	0.07	
C22:1	0.26	0.25	0.88	0.20 ^{ab}	0.25 ^{ab}	0.34 ^b	0.22ª	0.03	0.13	
C22:2 n-3	0.26	0.33	0.09	0.26	0.25	0.33	0.31	0.51	0.13	
C22:5n-6	0.35ª	0.64 ^b	0.00	0.45	0.39	0.52	0.52	0.58	0.26	
C22:5 n-3	0.36ª	0.24 ^b	0.00	0.27	0.29	0.31	0.32	0.75	0.12	
C22:6 n-3	1.76	1.50	0.20	1.65	1.52	1.63	1.73	0.92	0.74	
\sum SFA ⁴	32.00 ^a	27.40 ^b	0.00	29.00	28.70	30.00	31.20	0.23	3.33	
\sum MUFA ⁴	32.30	32.80	0.71	34.40	33.40	31.50	31.60	0.33	4.73	
$\sum PUFA^4$	34.60 ^a	38.90 ^b	0.00	35.50	37.10	37.00	36.60	0.74	3.74	
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁴	31.40 ^a	35.70 ^b	0.00	32.50	34.10	33.70	33.20	0.69	3.35	
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁴	3.20	3.22	0.90	3.06	3.06	3.25	3.38	0.69	0.81	
\sum SFA:PUFA ⁴	0.92ª	0.70 ^b	0.00	0.85	0.79	0.81	0.84	0.68	0.14	
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁴	10.50	11.50	0.15	11.00	11.80	11.10	10.20	0.46	2.57	

Table 3.9. Fatty acid (%) composition¹ of adult thighs compared by sex and treatment².

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹ For the main effects, fatty acids were compared by treatment and sex.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)** blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated. ³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

CHAPTER 4

Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed embryo Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*)

Abstract: The fatty acid composition of eggs and the subsequent embryos are highly determined by maternal deposition before ovulation and lay. Fatty acid composition of organs can be critical to the overall health of the offspring and certain fatty acids (such as DHA and DPA) can significantly promote cognitive ability or visual acuity. However, heat stress in female quail can alter fatty acids of the offspring. Therefore, the objective of this study was to determine if yolk and embryo fatty acid compositions are affected when adults are exposed to heat stress. Four treatments were developed: (1) random bred quail in thermoneutral temperature (TN, 22.2°C), (2) random bred quail in heat stress temperature (HS, 31.1°C), (3) quail selected for low FCR in heat stress and not exposed to heat stress (TNS, 22.2°C) and (4) quail selected for low FCR in heat stress and exposed to heat stress (HSS, 31.1°C). As incubation progressed, yolks as well as embryo brains, kidneys, and livers were analyzed for fatty acid composition. Hypotheses were that (1) liver and brain would have high levels of DHA and oleic acid, (2) overall, HS or HSS would have lower total PUFA than TN or TNS, and (3) embryos from HSS would have higher levels of PUFA than HS. Significant (P<0.05) results showed that: (1) for yolk, HSS had higher levels of LA and ARA than TN, (2) for brain, DHA, total PUFA, and stearic acid increased over the duration of incubation as expected for proper brain development, (3) TNS had more LA, ALA, DPA n-3, and total n-3 than TN and significantly more stearic acid and SFA than HSS, (4) HS kidneys/gonads had more total SFA than TNS and HSS, (5) HS livers had more stearic acid, SFA:PUFA, and total SFA than TN and TNS, (6) TN and TNS had more PUFA than HSS.

Overall, results indicated that TNS likely had less fatty acid oxidation compared to other treatments, suggesting that selective breeding for low FCR in heat stress may incur a fitness advantage for Japan quail. Future studies should include analysis of fatty acids in the yolk sac and its membrane to determine the changes occurring during incubation and the percentage of transfer

of fatty acids from the hen to embryos. Determining if PUFA experience more degradation in heat stressed environments before reaching the embryo could be the focus of another study. An increase in the environmental temperature of heat stressed quail would be appropriate to adequately determine effects of exposure as they are subjected to increasingly higher temperatures during climate change.

1. Introduction

An increase in incidences of heat stress is expected in poultry species as temperatures rise due to climate change, particularly during times of lay (Sejian, et al., 2015; Rojas-Downing, et al., 2017). When females experience environmental or nutritional stress, there can be an overall decrease in total yolk lipid content, but, generally, the lipid composition will not change (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). However, changing feed fatty acid profiles may influence lipid composition in the yolk. Others have found that changing saturated fatty acids (SFA) in the hen's diet will have little effect on the yolk fatty acid profile, but alterations in monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA) or polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) will have substantial effects on yolk fatty acid profile (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). Due to high levels of quail egg consumption in many areas of the world, it is important to know if heat stress will alter quail egg fatty acid composition (Gecgel, et al., 2015). If fatty acid composition of highly consumed quail eggs is altered by heat stress, ultimately the health of humans consuming quail eggs may be affected.

Avian females have control over fatty acid deposition in eggs (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Thus, changes in the fatty acid composition of a female's diet can influence the fatty acid composition of embryo tissues, impacting the long-term health of off-springs (Cherian, 2015). It is known that oxidative stress within the embryo can increase lipid oxidation of the quail brain, liver, and heart as incubation progresses (Tsunekage and Ricklefs, 2015). Thus, female control over deposition of fatty acids may have a direct effect on the susceptibility of oxidative stress in embryo tissues. If heat stress can alter lipids of diets, female tissues, and deposition/oxidation of lipids in eggs/embryos, changes in fatty acids of embryo tissues may be directly associated with heat stress of layers. However, little is known about the fatty acid profiles of key organs during the embryonic stage; particularly, the progression of fatty acid composition of embryo tissue from heat stressed females (Su, et al., 2020). Delineating the influences of heat stress on the development of the embryo will provide guidance for possible fatty acid supplementation or lipid protection in the laying hen's diet during times of heat stress.

PUFA are highly susceptible to oxidation due to their more vulnerable molecular structure (Frankel, 2005). The brain and kidney have high concentrations of PUFA to ensure the fluidity of membranes (Cherian, 2015). However, there are low concentrations of various antioxidants in the brain as compared to other tissue in quail (Tsunekage and Ricklefs, 2015; Surai, et al., 2016). This inverse relationship between high PUFA and low antioxidant may expose the brain to higher levels of fatty acid degradation during times of heat stress (Yigit, et al., 2014). Therefore, one of the aims of the current study is to determine if maternal heat stress influences the fatty acid composition of various embryo tissues, particularly the brain and liver.

The last 7 days of the 21-day chicken egg incubation period is the most intense period of lipid metabolism and embryonic growth. The equivalent time span for Japanese quail is the last 6 days of the 17-day Japanese quail egg incubation period. During this time, approximately 80% of the lipid content of the yolk is mobilized, absorbed into embryonic tissue, and utilized for energy (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). Therefore, it is important to know if heat stressed hens are depositing adequate levels of fatty acids into the yolk to support proper embryonic development and health.

Whether exposed to heat stress or not, it is hypothesized that the embryonic liver and brain will have high levels of DHA and oleic acid as they are highly associated with phospholipids and cholesteryl esters of the yolk sac membrane. It is also hypothesized that heat stressed hens will deposit adequate levels of fatty acids into the yolk; however, long chain PUFA will be in lower quantities compared to yolk from hens in a thermoneutral environment. To test if genetic selection influences fatty acid deposition, quail were selected for low feed conversion ratio (FCR) at a heat stress temperature (HSS; 31.1°C) and their siblings were bred in a thermoneutral environment (TNS; 22.2°C). It is hypothesized that embryos from HSS will have higher levels of PUFA than those that were not selected for low FCR in a heat stress environment due to a possible increase in anti-oxidation response by HSS.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Experimental design

The detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. The four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

2.2 Sample collection

Animal care and use was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of California Davis (Protocols #19473 and 21370; Davis, CA). Fertilized eggs from

all treatments were collected weekly for 4 weeks. Unincubated eggs laid in week 2 were stored at 4°C for 2 weeks, broken out for yolk isolation, then stored at -80°C until fatty acid analysis. Eggs for week 4 were stored for a maximum of 7 days at 12.78°C, then all were incubated together. To obtain quail embryos from week 4 egg collection, 60 eggs were incubated for sampling on days 11, 13, and 15 (d11, d13, and d15, respectively). Embryos (20) per incubation day per treatment were euthanized using cervical dislocation, then sampled for brain, liver, and kidneys/gonads. Incubated eggs were not candled to assess embryo viability prior to sampling; therefore, samples per treatments are provided below. Kidneys and gonads were physically close in proximity and difficult to harvest separately; therefore, they were harvested, homogenized, and analyzed together and are referred to as kidney/gonads. Upon harvesting, brains, livers, and kidneys/gonads were placed in snap-cap microtubes filled with physiological saline buffer with 10% DMSO and stored in -80°C until analyzed, following procedures of Tsunekage and Ricklefs (2015).

2.3 *Lipid extraction*

For embryo brain and liver, 8 samples per treatment per day of incubation were analyzed for fatty acid composition. Embryo kidneys/gonads had to be pooled due to low sample weight to obtain 3 pooled samples per treatment per day of incubation except for d13 TNS, HS, HSS and d15 TN and TNS, there were 2 pooled samples per treatment per day.

Lipids were extracted using a modified Folch method (Folch, et al., 1957; Zhang et al., 2017). For lipid extraction, samples were weighed according to their respective total % lipid to obtain 2 mg of total lipids. Trinonadecanoin (C19:0 triacylglycerol, Nu Chek Inc, Elysian, MN; Cat# T-165) was added as an internal standard for liver and yolk samples and 1,2-dinonadecanoyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphocholine (C19:0 phosphatidylcholine, Avanti Polar Lipids, Alabaster, Alabama; Cat #850367P) was added as an internal standard for brain and kidney samples

(Tokuşoğlu, 2006; Gecgel et al., 2015). Samples were homogenized in 1 mL of methanol (for HPLC, \geq 99.9%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #34860; BioSpec, Tissue Tearor 398). The homogenate was transferred to an 8 mL glass screw top test tube (test tube A) and 2 mL of chloroform and 0.75 mL of deionized water were added. The mixture was vortexed and centrifuged at 458 × g force for 10 minutes (Allegra 6 centrifuge with GH–3.8A rotor, Beckman Coulter, 128 Palo Alto CA). The bottom chloroform layer was transferred to a new test tube (test tube B). Another 2 mL of chloroform was added to test tube A, vortexed, centrifuged, and the chloroform layer was again transferred to test tube B. The chloroform containing the total extracted lipid was evaporated under N₂ and reconstituted in 400 µl of toluene (ACS reagent, \geq 99.5%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #179418).

2.4 Fatty acid composition

For fatty acid transesterification, 3 mL of methanol was added to the sample containing extracted lipids and toluene, followed by the addition of 600 µl of 8% HCl (ACS reagent, 37%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #320331) in methanol. The sample was vortexed and heated at 90°C on a dry heating block for 60 minutes. Samples were cooled to room temperature (~23°C); 1 mL each of hexane (for HPLC, \geq 97.0%, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Cat #34859) and deionized distilled water were added, then vortexed. Phase separation was allowed to occur for approximately 15 minutes, then 900 µL of the top hexane layer was transferred to micro-centrifuge tubes containing 450 µl of deionized water. Micro-centrifuge tubes were centrifuged at 16,627 × g for 2 minutes at 4°C and the hexane layer was transferred to another set of tubes; solvents were evaporated under N₂ and the remaining content reconstituted with 100 µL hexane.

Reconstituted samples were transferred to amber gas chromatography vials containing inserts. Fatty acid methyl esters were analyzed on a Perkin-Elmer Clarus 500 gas chromatography

system coupled to a flame ionization detector (PerkinElmer, Inc., Shelton, Connecticut, US). A DB-FFAP nitroterephthalic-acid-modified polyethylene glycol (PEG) capillary column (FFAP; 30 m \times 0.25 mm inner diameter, 0.25 µm film thickness; Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, California, US) was used. The injector and detector temperatures were 240°C and 300°C, respectively, and the initial oven temperature was 80°C and was programmed as follows. After 2 minutes, the oven temperature increased by 10°C/minute to 185°C at the time of sample injection. The temperature increased by 5°C/minute to 240°C and was held for 13 minutes for a total run time of 36.5 minutes. Helium was the carrier gas at a flow rate of 1.3 mL/minute. The injection volume was 1 µL and the split ratio was set to 10:1. TotalChrom (version 6.3.2.0646; PerkinElmer, Inc., Shelton, Connecticut, US) software was used for data collection and peak area integration. Peaks were identified based on their retention times, determined through injection of a standard mixture containing 29 fatty acid methyl esters (Nu-Chek Prep, Elysian, MN, USA). Concentration of fatty acids were calculated as shown in Equation 1.

Equation 1.
$$\frac{\left(\frac{Amount of triheptadecanoic acid (C17:0)(mg)}{Area of triheptadecanoic acid (C17:0)}\right) \times Area of FA peak}{Weight of sample (g)} = Concentration of FA \left(\frac{mg}{g}\right)$$

The concentrations were then added together and individually divided by the total to obtain % of total FA as the final unit for statistical comparison.

2.5 Statistical analysis

Analyses of data were performed in R 4.0.0 (R Core Team, 2020; RStudio Team, 2022) to determine significance (P \leq 0.05). The main effects of the embryo tissues were treatment, day of incubation, and their interaction. The differences among treatments were determined using one-way repeated measures ANOVA for the main effects and their interactions. Appropriate post-hoc analysis was used if the interaction was significant. If an effect had significant differences, pairwise contrasts were made with confidence levels of 0.95 using Tukey's method for comparing estimates.

3. Results

3.1 Yolks (Table 1)

There were no significant effects on myristoleic acid (C14:1), palmitic acid (PA; C16:0), palmitoleic acid (C16:1), margaric acid (C17:0), oleic acid (C18:1 cis), linoleic acid (LA; C18:2 n-6), behenic acid (C22:0), 11, 14-eicosadienoic acid (EDA; C20:2 n-6), dihomo- γ -linolenic acid (DGLA; C20:3 n-6), docosapentaenoic acid n-6 (DPA n-6; C22:5 n-6), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA; C22:6 n-3), total PUFA, total n-6 PUFA, and SFA:PUFA.

3.1.1 Treatment effects

TN had significantly less pentadecylic acid, ALA, DPA n-3, and total n-3 (P \leq 0.04), but significantly more n-6:n-3 than TNS (p=0.0005). TN had significantly less DPA n-3 than HS (p=0.0018). TN had significantly less myristic acid, ARA, 13,16-docosadienoic acid, and DPA n-3 (P \leq 0.04) and significantly more erucic acid than HSS (p=0.015). TNS had significantly more stearic acid, erucic acid, and SFA than HSS (P \leq 0.02). HS had significantly less ARA then HSS (p=0.023).

3.2 Embryo brains

3.2.1 Day within treatment and day by treatment effects (Table 2)

TN versus TNS. TN d11 had significantly more myristic acid and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.008) and significantly less total PUFA than TN d13 (p=0.014). TN d11 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, margaric acid, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.03) and significantly less stearic acid, DGLA, EDA, DPA n-6, and total PUFA than TN d15 (P \leq 0.04). TN d13 had significantly more margaric acid (p=0.013) and significantly less stearic acid than TN d15 (P<0.0001).

TN d11 had significantly more myristic acid, erucic acid, and 13,16-docosadienoic (P \leq 0.05) and significantly less DGLA and EDA then TNS d13 (P \leq 0.04). TN d11 had significantly

more myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, erucic acid, SFA, and SFA:PUFA ($P \le 0.03$) and significantly less stearic acid, gondoic acid, DGLA, EDA, DPA n-6, and total PUFA than TNS d15 ($P \le 0.02$). TN d13 had significantly more stearic acid, total n-3, and total PUFA ($P \le 0.05$) and significantly less myristic acid and SFA:PUFA than TNS d11 ($P \le 0.02$). TN d13 had significantly more erucic acid than TNS d13 (p = 0.0093). TN d13 had significantly more myristic acid, margaric acid, LA, and erucic acid ($P \le 0.02$) and significantly less stearic acid, gondoic acid, and EDA than TNS d15 ($P \le 0.007$). TN d15 had significantly less myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, and margaric acid ($P \le 0.05$) and significantly more stearic acid, DPA n-6, total n-3, and total PUFA than TNS d11 ($P \le 0.04$). TN d15 had significantly more stearic acid and erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more stearic acid and erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more stearic acid and erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more stearic acid and erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more erucic acid and erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more erucic acid and erucic acid than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.002$). TN d15 had significantly more erucic acid (p = 0.0001) and significantly less gondoic acid and total MUFA than TNS d15 ($P \le 0.03$).

TN versus HS. TN d11 had significantly less myristoleic acid, ARA, total MUFA, total n-6, and n-6:n-3 (P \leq 0.04) and significantly more erucic acid and total SFA than HS d11 (P \leq 0.003). TN d11 had significantly more myristic acid, erucic acid, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.002) and significantly less myristoleic acid than HS d13 (p=0.0027).

TN d11 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, margaric acid, erucic acid, and SFA:PUFA ($P \le 0.03$) and significantly less myristoleic acid, stearic acid, DPA n-6, and total PUFA than HS d15 ($P \le 0.05$). TN d13 had significantly more erucic acid, DHA, and total n-3 ($P \le 0.02$) and significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, ARA, and n-6:n-3 than HS d11 ($P \le 0.05$). TN d13 had significantly more erucic acid (P < 0.0001) and significantly less myristoleic acid and pentadecylic acid than HS d13 ($P \le 0.05$). TN d13 had significantly more LA and erucic acid ($P \le 0.005$) and significantly less stearic acid than HS d15 (p = 0.0005). TN d15 had significantly more stearic acid, erucic acid, DHA, total n-3, and total PUFA ($P \le 0.05$) and significantly less

myristic acid, margaric acid, LA, total MUFA, and n-6:n-3 than HS d11 (P \leq 0.04). TN d15 had significantly more erucic acid (P<0.0001) and significantly less margaric acid than HS d13 (P \leq 0.005). TN d15 had significantly more erucic acid than HS d15 (P<0.0001).

TN versus HSS. TN d11 had significantly less myristoleic acid and total MUFA (P≤0.02) and significantly more erucic acid than HSS d11 (p=0.025). TN d11 had significantly more myristic acid (p=0.0002) and significantly less myristoleic acid, EDA, and erucic acid than HSS d13 (P≤0.03). TN d11 had significantly less myristoleic acid, stearic acid, DGLA, EDA, and DPA n-6 and significantly more myristic acid, PA, margaric acid, erucic acid, and 13,16-docosadienoic than HSS d15 ($P \le 0.03$). TN d13 had significantly less myristic acid, myristoleic acid, and pentadecylic acid ($P \le 0.02$) and significantly more stearic acid, erucic acid, and total PUFA than HSS d11 (P≤0.03). TN d13 had significantly less myristoleic acid, pentadecylic acid, and erucic acid than HSS d13 (P≤0.02) and significantly less myristoleic acid, stearic acid, and EDA than HSS d15 (P≤0.006). TN d15 had significantly less myristic acid, pentadecylic acid, margaric acid, and total MUFA (P≤0.05) and significantly more stearic acid, erucic acid, and total PUFA than HSS d11 (P≤0.02). TN d15 had significantly less myristoleic acid, margaric acid, erucic acid, and total MUFA (P≤0.05) and significantly more stearic acid than HSS d13 (P<0.0001). TNS d15 had significantly less myristoleic acid (p=0.046) and significantly more erucic acid than HSS d15 (P<0.0001).

TNS versus HS. TNS d11 had significantly more myristic acid than TNS d13 (p=0.0022). TNS d11 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and SFA:PUFA (P \leq 0.02) and significantly less stearic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, and total PUFA than TNS d15 (P \leq 0.005). TNS d13 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, and LA (P \leq 0.02) and significantly less stearic acid and gondoic acid than TNS d15 (P \leq 0.0003). TNS d11 had significantly more erucic acid than HS d11 (p=0.022). TNS d11 had significantly less total PUFA (p=0.024) and significantly more myristic acid, erucic acid, and SFA:PUFA than HS d13 (P \leq 0.04). TNS d11 had significantly less stearic acid, DHA, total n-3, and total PUFA (P \leq 0.01) and significantly more myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and erucic acid than HS d15 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d13 had significantly less myristic acid and ARA than HS d11 (P \leq 0.05). TNS d13 had significantly more PA and LA (P \leq 0.02) and significantly less stearic acid than HS d15 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more stearic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, and total n-3 (P \leq 0.04) and significantly less myristic acid, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and ARA than HS d11 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d15 had significantly less myristic acid, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and act that HS d11 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d15 had significantly less myristic acid, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and ARA that HS d11 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d15 had significantly less myristic acid, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and margaric acid and significantly more gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly had significantly the gondoic acid, DGLA, and EDA that HS d13 (P \leq 0.02). TNS d15 had significantly more gondoic acid that HS d15 (p=0.0093).

TNS versus HSS. TNS d11 had significantly less erucic acid (P<0.0001) and significantly more myristic acid than HSS d13 (p=0.0039). TNS d11 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, LA, and erucic acid and significantly less stearic acid and DPA n-6 than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d13 had significantly less myristic acid than HSS d11 (P \leq 0.007). TNS d13 had significantly less myristoleic acid and erucic acid than HSS d13 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d13 had significantly less stearic acid (P \leq 0.002) and significantly more PA and LA than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.03). TNS d15 had significantly less myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, and margaric acid (P \leq 0.003) and significantly more stearic acid, DGLA, EDA, and total PUFA than HSS d11 (P \leq 0.04). TNS d15 had significantly less myristic acid, PA, palmitoleic acid, margaric acid, and erucic acid (P \leq 0.005) and significantly more stearic acid and gondoic acid than HSS d13 (P \leq 0.003). *HS versus HS*. HS d11 had significantly more myristic acid than HS d13 (p=0.0017). HS d11 had significantly more myristic acid, margaric acid, LA, ARA, and n-6:n-3 (P \leq 0.05) and significantly less stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than HS d15 (P \leq 0.0004). HS d13 had significantly more LA (p=0.037) than HS d15.

HS versus HSS. HS d11 had significantly more ARA than HSS d11 (p=0.042). HS d11 had significantly more myristic acid (p=0.0074) and significantly less erucic acid than HSS d13 (P<0.0001). HS d11 had significantly more myristic acid, margaric acid, LA, ARA, and n-6:n-3 and significantly less stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.05). HS d13 had significantly less myristic acid than HSS d11 (p=0.0001) and significantly less erucic acid than HSS d13 (P<0.0001). HS d13 had significantly less DGLA (P \leq 0.03) than HSS d15. HS d15 had significantly more stearic acid, DHA, and total n-3 and significantly less myristic acid and PA than HSS d11 (P \leq 0.03). HS d15 had significantly more stearic acid (P<0.0001) and significantly less myristic acid and PA than HSS d11 (P \leq 0.03). HS d15 had significantly more stearic acid (P<0.0001) and significantly less myristic acid than HSS d13 (P \leq 0.03).

HSS versus HSS. HSS d11 had significantly more myristic acid (p=0.0004) and significantly less erucic acid than HSS d13 (P<0.0001). HSS d11 had significantly more myristic acid and PA (P \leq 0.02) and significantly less stearic acid and DGLA than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.05). HSS d13 had significantly more myristic acid, margaric acid, and erucic acid and significantly less stearic acid and DPA n-6 than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.05).

3.2.2 Day effect (Table 3)

When fatty acids were compared by day, myristic acid and palmitoleic acid significantly increased with d11 > d13 > d15. However, stearic acid significantly decreased with d11 < d13 < d15 (P<0.0001). PA and margaric acid were significantly higher in d11 and d13 compared to d15 (P<0.0001). Oleic acid, LA, gondoic acid, EDA, and DPA n-6 were significantly lower in d11 and

13 compared to d15 (P<0.009). DGLA, DHA, total PUFA, and total n-3 PUFA were significantly lower on d11 than d13 and d15 and SFA:PUFA was significantly higher on d11 than on d13 and 15 (P<0.0001). Elaidic acid, ARA, 13,16-docosadienoic acid, and n-6:n-3 had significantly higher abundance on d11 than d15 (P \leq 0.04). Erucic acid had significantly higher abundance on d13 compared to d15 (p=0.02).

3.2.3 Treatment effect (Table 3)

TN and TNS had significantly less myristoleic acid than HS and HSS (P<0.0001). Elaidic acid and total MUFA were significantly lower in TN than all other treatments (P<0.009). TN had significantly less pentadecylic acid than HS and HSS (P<0.009). TN had significantly less EDA than TNS and HSS (P<0.009). TN also had significantly more total SFA than HS (p=0.03). TN had significantly more erucic acid than TNS and HS; HS had significantly less erucic acid than HSS (P<0.0001).

3.3 Embryo kidneys/gonads

As seen in Table 6, there were no significant effects on myristic, pentadecylic, margaric, EDA, DGLA, EPA, erucic acid, 13, 16-docosadienoic acid, DPA n-6, DPA n-3, and SFA:PUFA. *3.3.1 Day within treatment and day by treatment effects (Table 4)*

TN versus TN. TN d11 had significantly more oleic acid (P<0.009) and significantly less arachidic acid and LA than TN d13 (p=0.042). TN d11 had significantly more total SFA (P<0.02) and significantly less LA and arachidic acid than TN d15 (p=0.0005).

TN versus TNS. TN d11 had significantly more oleic acid than TNS d11 (p=0.0066). TN d11 had significantly more stearic acid and oleic acid than TNS d13 (P<0.05). TN d11 had significantly more PA and oleic acid and significantly less LA, arachidic acid, ARA, behenic acid, total PUFA, and total n-6 than TNS d15 (P<0.02). TN d13 had significantly more elaidic acid and

total MUFA (P<0.05) and significantly less ARA than TNS d15 (p=0.0027). TN d15 had significantly more arachidic acid than TNS d11 (p=0.0099), significantly more behavior acid and n-6:n-3 than TNS d13 (P<0.03).

TN versus HS. TN d11 had significantly less elaidic acid, arachidic acid, and n-6:n-3 than HS d13 (P<0.03). TN d11 had significantly less LA, arachidic acid, and behenic acid than HS d15 (P<0.04). TN d13 had significantly less oleic acid and significantly more LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TN d15 had significantly more LA, arachidic acid, and ARA than HS d11 (P<0.05). TN d15 had significantly less PA and significantly more ARA than HS d13 (P<0.03).

TN versus HSS. TN d11 had significantly less elaidic acid and total MUFA than HSS d11 (P<0.05). TN d11 had significantly less LA and gondoic acid (p=0.014) and significantly more stearic acid and total SFA than HSS d13 (P<0.006). TN d11 had significantly less arachidic acid than HSS d15 (p=0.019). TN d13 had significantly more behenic acid than HSS d13 (p=0.028). TN d15 had significantly less elaidic acid and significantly more arachidic acid and behenic acid than HSS d11 (P<0.02). TN d15 had significantly more behenic acid than HSS d13 (p=0.0058).

TNS versus TNS. TNS d11 had significantly less arachidic acid, ARA, and behenic acid than TNS d15 (P<0.04). TNS d13 had significantly less behenic acid and total n-6 than TNS d15 (P<0.03).

TNS versus HS. TNS d11 had significantly less oleic acid than HS d11 (p=0.0024), significantly less arachidic acid than HS d13 (p=0.012), and significantly less arachidic acid and behenic acid than HS d15 (P<0.03). TNS d13 had significantly less oleic acid than HS d11 (P<0.05), significantly less behenic acid and n-6:n-3 than HS d13 (P<0.04), and significantly less behenic acid than HS d15 (P<0.03). TNS d15 had significantly less PA, oleic acid, and total MUFA and significantly more LA, arachidic acid, ARA, behenic acid, total PUFA, and total n-6 than HS

d11 (P<0.02). TNS d15 had significantly less PA, oleic acid, elaidic acid, and total MUFA (P<0.04) and significantly more ARA, total PUFA, total n-6, and total n-3 than HS d13 (P<0.02).

TNS versus HSS. TNS d13 had significantly less oleic acid than HSS d11 (p=0.014). TNS d15 had significantly less oleic acid, elaidic acid, and total MUFA (P<0.005) and significantly more arachidic acid, ARA, and behenic acid than HSS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly more behenic acid than HSS d13 (P<0.0001).

HS versus HS. HS d11 had significantly less LA and arachidic acid than HS d13 (P<0.02). HS d11 had significantly more oleic acid and total MUFA (P<0.03) and significantly less LA and arachidic acid than HS d15 (p=0.0072). HS d13 had significantly more elaidic acid and total MUFA than HS d15 (P<0.04).

HS versus HSS. HS d11 had significantly less LA than HSS d11 (p=0.020). HS d13 had significantly more behavior acid than HSS d13 (P<0.04). HS d15 had significantly more arachidic acid and behavior acid (P<0.03) and significantly less elaidic acid and total MUFA than HSS d11 (P<0.007). HS d15 had significantly more behavior acid than HSS d13 (p=0.0007).

HSS versus HSS. For the comparison of HSS by day, HSS d11 had significantly more total MUFA than d13 (p=0.015). HSS d11 had significantly less arachidic acid than HSS d15 (p=0.027). *3.3.2 Day effect (Table 5)*

D11 had significantly more stearic acid and n-6:n-3 and significantly less arachidic acid than d13 (P<0.03). D11 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, oleic acid, elaidic acid, DPA n-6, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA and significantly less LA, ARA, EPA, behenic acid, total PUFA, total n-6, and n-6:n-3 than d15 (P<0.04). d13 had significantly more gondoic acid and total MUFA (P<0.03) and significantly less arachidic acid, DGLA, ARA, behenic acid, total PUFA, and total n-6 than d15 (P<0.01).

3.3.3 Treatment effect (Table 5)

TN had significantly more elaidic acid than TNS (p=0.027). TNS had significantly less PA and margaric acid (P<0.04) and significantly more DHA and total n-3 than HS (P<0.02). HS had significantly more behavior behavior acid and total SFA than HSS (P<0.05).

3.4 Embryo livers

3.4.1 Day within treatment and day by treatment effects (Table 6)

As seen in Table 7, there were no significant effects on myristic acid, ALA, DGLA, ARA, erucic acid, 13, 16-docosadienoic acid, total MUFA, total n-3 PUFA, and n-6:n-3.

TN versus TN. TN d11 had significantly more PA, DPA n-6, and DHA than TN d13 (P<0.005). TN d11 had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, and DHA (P<0.04) and significantly less LA, arachidic acid, and EPA than TN d15 (P<0.004). TN d13 had significantly more PA and significantly less arachidic acid than TN d15 (P<0.02).

TN versus TNS. TN d11 had significantly more PA, DPA n-6, DHA, and total SFA and significantly less LA than TNS d13 (P<0.03). TN d11 had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA and significantly less oleic acid, LA, and EPA than TNS d15 (P<0.04). TN d13 had significantly more LA and significantly less PA and margaric acid than TNS d11 (P<0.009). TN d13 had significantly more pentadecylic acid and PA than TNS d15 (P<0.02). TN d15 had significantly more palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, LA, and arachidic acid and significantly less pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, and DHA than TNS d11 (P<0.03). TN d15 had significantly more palmitoleic acid and significantly less PA and arachidic acid and significantly more palmitoleic acid and significantly less PA and margaric acid than TNS d13 (P<0.006). TN d15 had significantly more palmitoleic acid and significantly less PA and margaric acid than TNS d13 (P<0.006). TN d15 had significantly more palmitoleic acid and significantly less PA and margaric acid than TNS d13 (P<0.006). TN d15 had significantly more palmitoleic acid and significantly less PA and margaric acid than TNS d13 (P<0.006). TN d15 had significantly more palmitoleic acid than TNS d15 (p=0.039).

TN versus HS. TN d11 had significantly less margaric acid (p=0.032) and significantly more DHA than HS d11 (p=0.0078). TN d11 had significantly more PA and DHA than HS d13 (P<0.004). TN d11 had significantly less stearic acid and LA (P \leq 0.0004) and significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, DPA n-6, DPA n-3, and DHA than HS d15 (P<0.04). TN d13 had significantly less PA, margaric acid, and DPA n-6 and significantly more total n-6 and LA than HS d11 (P<0.02). TN d15 had significantly less PA, margaric acid, LA, and total n-6 than HS d11 (P<0.04). TN d15 had significantly more oleic acid, LA, and total n-6 than HS d11 (P<0.04). TN d15 had significantly less PA than HS d13 (P<0.0008).

TN versus HSS. TN d11 had significantly more PA, DPA n-6, and DHA (P<0.006) and significantly less stearic acid and LA than HSS d13 (P<0.05). TN d11 had significantly less oleic acid, LA, and behenic acid and significantly more PA, DPA n-6, DHA, and total PUFA than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.02). TN d13 had significantly less PA and margaric acid (P<0.006) and significantly more LA and total n-6 than HSS d11 (P<0.04). TN d13 had significantly less oleic acid (P<0.003) and significantly more PA and behenic acid than HSS d15 (p=0.022). TN d15 had significantly less pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, and DHA (P<0.008) and significantly more total n-6, palmitoleic acid, oleic acid, LA, and arachidic acid than HSS d11 (P<0.04). TN d15 had significantly more EPA and EDA than HSS d13 (p=0.038). TN d15 had significantly more behenic acid and significantly less oleic acid and significantly less oleic acid than HSS d13 (p=0.038).

TNS versus TNS. TNS d11 had significantly less LA and significantly more PA than TNS d13 ($P \le 0.0001$). TNS d11 had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, and total SFA (P < 0.04) and significantly less oleic acid and LA than TNS d15

(P \leq 0.0008). TNS d13 had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, and margaric acid than TNS d15 (P<0.01).

TNS versus HS. TNS d11 had significantly less stearic acid and behenic acid (P<0.03) and significantly more PA than HS d13 (p=0.0022). TNS d11 had significantly less stearic acid, oleic acid, and LA (P<0.03) and significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, and DHA than HS d15 (P<0.05). TNS d13 had significantly less PA, DPA n-6, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.009) and significantly more total n-6 and LA than HS d11 (P<0.03). TNS d13 had significantly less PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (p=0.0021). TNS d15 had significantly less PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (p=0.0021). TNS d15 had significantly less PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.001) and significantly more oleic acid and LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly more oleic acid and LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly more oleic acid and LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly more oleic acid and LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly more oleic acid and LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly more oleic acid and LA than HS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had significantly less pentadecylic acid, PA, DPA n-6, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.02) and significantly more oleic acid than HS d13 (p=0.028). TNS d15 had significantly less stearic acid, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA than HS d15 (P<0.04).

TNS versus HSS. TNS d11 had significantly less stearic acid and LA (P<0.05) and significantly more PA, behenic acid, and DHA than HSS d13 (P<0.009). TNS d11 had significantly less oleic acid and LA and significantly more PA, behenic acid, and DHA than HSS d15 (P \leq 0.0004). TNS d13 had significantly less PA, DPA n-6, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.02) and significantly more LA than HSS d11 (P<0.0001). TNS d13 had significantly less SFA:PUFA than HSS d13 (p=0.019). TNS d13 had significantly less oleic acid (P<0.04) and significantly more PA, behenic acid, DHA, and total PUFA than HSS d15 (P<0.02). TNS d15 had significantly less pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.05) and significantly more oleic acid and LA than HSS d11 (P<0.003). TNS d15 had

significantly less pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, DPA n-3, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.02).

HS versus HS. HS d11 had significantly more PA and margaric acid (P<0.006) and significantly less LA than HS d13 (p=0.021). HS d11 had significantly more PA, margaric acid, gondoic acid, and DPA n-6 (P<0.003) and significantly less LA than HS d15 (P<0.03). HS d13 had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, and DPA n-6 than HS d15 (P<0.03).

HS versus HSS. HS d11 had significantly more PA and DPA n-6 and significantly less LA than HSS d13 ($P \le 0.0005$). HS d11 had significantly more PA, margaric acid, behenic acid, DPA n-6, DHA, and total SFA (P < 0.05) and significantly less oleic acid and LA than HSS d15 (P < 0.03). HS d13 had significantly less PA (p=0.0001) and significantly more LA than HSS d11 (p=0.0037). HS d13 had significantly more DPA n-6 than HSS d13 (p=0.0067). HS d13 had significantly more PA and DPA n-6 (P < 0.03) and significantly less oleic acid than HSS d15 (P < 0.0001). HS d15 had significantly more stearic acid and LA (P < 0.0008) and significantly less pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, DPA n-6, and DHA than HSS d11 (P < 0.02). HS d15 had significantly less oleic acid and significantly more behenic acid than HSS d15 (P < 0.05).

HSS versus HSS. HSS d11 had significantly less stearic acid and LA (P<0.02) and significantly more PA and DPA n-6 than HSS d13 (P<0.004). HSS d11 had significantly more PA, behenic acid, DPA n-6, and DHA (P<0.02) and significantly less oleic acid and LA than HSS d15 (P<0.003). HSS d13 had significantly more PA and significantly less oleic acid than HSS d15 (P<0.003).

3.4.2 Day effect (Table 7)

D11 had significantly more myristic acid, PA, margaric acid, behenic acid, DPA n-6, DHA, and total SFA and significantly less stearic acid, oleic acid, LA, ARA, and total n-6 than d13 (P<0.04). D11 had significantly more myristic acid, pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, gondoic acid, DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, total SFA, and SFA:PUFA (P<0.04) and significantly less palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, oleic acid, LA, arachidic acid, gondoic acid, EDA, EPA, and total n-6 than d15 (P<0.02). D13 had significantly more pentadecylic acid, PA, margaric acid, EDA, ARA, DHA, and total PUFA (P<0.05) and significantly less oleic acid, LA, arachidic acid, and EDA than d15 (P<0.005).

3.4.3 Treatment effect (Table 7)

TN had significantly more palmitoleic acid, total SFA, and total MUFA than TNS (P<0.04). TN had significantly less margaric acid, stearic acid, and SFA:PUFA than HS (P<0.03). TN had significantly more EDA, behenic acid, total PUFA and total n-6 (P<0.02) and significantly less margaric acid than HSS (P<0.04). HS had significantly more palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, DPA n-6, total SFA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than TNS (P<0.05). TNS had significantly more ALA, behenic acid, and total PUFA and significantly less palmitoleic acid, DPA n-3, total SFA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA than HSS. HS had significantly less oleic acid and significantly more DPA n-6 than HSS (P<0.05).

4. Discussion

4.1 Yolk

Although plasma fatty acid composition was not tested in the current study, it was expected that the composition of lipids in the yolk would be very similar to those that are in the plasma (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). Others have also reported that PA (22 to 26%) and stearic acid (8-10%)

are the main SFA in yolk (Cherian, 2005; da Silva, et al. 2009; Cherian and Quezada, 2016). Results of the current study were in agreement with the findings of these investigators because PA ranged from 21.8% to 22.9% and stearic acid ranged from 10.9% to 14.8% of the total yolk FA (Table 1).

Results of the current study also revealed total SFA were similar to that reported by others who found that MUFA comprises about 42-46% the chicken egg lipids and that the main MUFA are palmitoleic acid and oleic acid (Cherian, 2005; Cherian and Quezada, 2016). However, the amount of MUFA in egg are influenced by diet. Findings of the current study also agreed with findings of others indicating that the predominant MUFA are palmitoleic acid and oleic acid (Cherian, 2005; da Silva, et al., 2009). PUFA composition is also heavily influenced by the diet. Results of the current study agreed with results of others indicating that the most abundant PUFA in the quail yolks are LA and ARA (Cherian, 2005; da Silva, et al., 2009).

The main n-3 fatty acid is DHA and one of the main n-6 fatty acid is ARA. Results of studies noted that a deficiency in either impair visual acuity and result in reduced cognitive performance (Cherian, 2005; Tallima and El Ridi, 2018). However, when layer diets were supplemented with DHA and ARA, there was preferential incorporation into the yolk and, subsequently, into the chick especially in the last week of incubation (Cherian, 2005). In the current study, there was no significant treatment effect on DHA; however, HSS had significantly more ARA than TN and HS which could indicate that when chosen for low FCR in heat stress, more inflammation may occur in the embryo brain. Higher levels of DPA n-3 in the embryo brains of TNS, HS, and HSS compared to TN could indicate that DPA n-3 was preferentially being used in the brain due to a deficiency of DHA in these treatments.

Additionally, birds fed fish oil in their diet had high levels of EPA and DHA which are n-3 long-chain fatty acids (Güçlü, et al., 2008). With higher levels of n-3 long-chain fatty acids, there was a decrease in total n-6 PUFA in egg yolk (Güçlü, et al., 2008). The concentration of n-6 and n-3 in the yolk can influence the metabolic and immune tissue functions during development and these effects may persist post-hatch (Cherian, 2011). In the present work, there was no treatment effect on n-6:n-3, thus, indicating that chicks in various treatments would not have significantly different metabolic and immune tissue functions during development.

When housed in a stable environment, the yolk composition and hepatic synthesis of yolk lipids is expected to be uniform (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). However, eggs laid by HSS females were not housed in a stable environment due to the daily cycling between 22.2°C and 31.1°C. This may have caused the differences observed between HSS and TNS where TNS had significantly more stearic acid, ALA, and total SFA (Table 1). This was opposite of expectations that HSS would have more stearic acid and SFA due to oxidation of PUFA in higher temperatures.

4.2 Embryo brains

In the present work, amounts of PA, palmitoleic acid, stearic acid, oleic acid, ARA, and DHA throughout incubation were similar to findings of others for newly hatched chicken (Cherian and Sim, 1992). However, results from the present study were most similar to the fatty acid composition of chick brains fed a high LA diet (Cherian and Sim, 1992). This is reflective of the high LA found in the diet from **Chapter 3: Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed adult Japanese quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*).

As expected, during progressive incubation, there was an increase in PUFA such as DHA and DPA in the embryo brain (Noble and Cocchi, 1990; *Table 5*). The percentages of ARA and DHA in the current study do not agree with the 10-15% of total lipids in newly hatched chicks that

others have reported (Cherian, 2015). In the current study, ARA and DHA each accounted for approximately 10% of the total fatty acid content of the embryo brain throughout development (*Table 2*). Due to the high levels of $\Delta 6$ -desaturase and $\Delta 9$ -desaturase in the yolk sac membrane, there should be more arachidonic and oleic acids in the embryo compared to those fatty acids that were deposited into the yolk by the parent (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). However, it was not expected to see a higher amount of ARA and DPA n-6 in d11 than in d15 in the present study.

As incubation progressed, PA and LA decreased as expected due to utilization and elongation by enzymes in the liver (Su, et al., 2020). This could also explain the increase in PUFA and the decrease in SFA:PUFA as incubation progressed. There were also more n-3 and lower n-6:n-3 as incubation progressed, indicating more conversion of ALA to n-3 fatty acids as expected. Stearic acid also increased as incubation progressed which could be an indication that there was more conversion of stearic acid to oleic acid with increased Δ 9-desaturase activity (Noble and Cocchi, 1990).

In humans that have deficient DHA during preweaning brain development, there can be excessive hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal axis response to stress which causes anxiety-like behaviors in adults (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Early life, especially in utero and in ovo, can significantly impact long-term adjustments to the new post birth and post hatch environment (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Δ 6-Desaturase converts LA to ARA; others have observed that chicks hatched from eggs enriched with n-3 have less Δ 6-desaturase activity (Cherian and Sim, 2001). The higher levels of ARA and less n-3 in HS compared to TN could be a result of higher levels of Δ 6-desaturase in HS (Su, et al., 2020). The lower levels of SFA in HS compared to TN was unexpected because quail subjected to heat stress were expected to have less SFA due to increased sensitivity to oxidation.

4.3 Embryo kidneys/gonads

To the author's knowledge, there is little published information about the fatty acid composition of embryonic quail kidneys (Surai, et al., 1999). However, studies on kidneys of gallus gallus domesticus chicks' fatty acid composition reported 11.84% LA, 19.90% ARA, and 6.25% DHA (Surai, et al., 1999). The current study had lower levels of LA, ARA, and DHA than those reported in the newly hatched chicks (Surai, et al., 1999). The amount of PUFA found in the kidneys/gonads was largely dependent on the levels of antioxidants and the availability of pro-oxidants such as Fe and Cu (Surai, et al., 1999).

The significantly higher levels of total SFA and PA and lower levels of ARA, DHA, and n-3 in HS as compared to TNS or TN may indicate that heat stress caused SFA to become more resistant to oxidative stress as has been suggested (Tsunekage, 2015). However, HS had higher levels of SFA than HSS, which may indicate that HSS did not develop adaptations to heat stress when compared to HS. HSS and TNS both had significantly lower levels of SFA than HS, which could be due to their relatedness to each other. Lack of significance between HSS and TNS could also suggest that regardless of heat stress, kidneys/gonads of embryos from genetically similar individuals do not change SFA levels.

Similar to adult kidneys, embryo kidneys are responsible for retention of H⁺ during respiratory alkalosis which occurs when there is an increase in respiration (Sejian, et al., 2015). This can decrease Na⁺ or K⁺ in the blood during heat stress (Farag and Alagawany, 2018). Others have noted that chicken embryo kidneys start to function by day 4 of incubation, after blood circulation is established (Zemanová, et al., 2002). Due to the increase of kidney function after day 4 of incubation, it was expected that PUFA would increase due to the importance of PUFA (DHA) in kidney function. Results from the current study show that PUFA increased as incubation

progressed; however, there was no clear correlation between DHA levels and embryonic age, indicating that DHA was not preferentially deposited in kidneys as incubation progressed.

The significantly lower levels of PA, stearic acid, oleic acid, LA, and MUFA in 15-dayold embryos and significantly lower levels of oleic, LA, and n-3 in HS than TNS or HSS indicate that kidneys/gonads were sustaining more cell damage due to increase in toxin removal (Noels, et al., 2021). This coincided with the increase of n-6:n-3 and ARA levels as the quail embryo kidney aged because n-6 PUFA are associated with proinflammatory events (Noels, et al., 2021). Other studies on the effect of various fatty acids on renal function found that SFA such as PA triggered reactive oxygen species production and inflammatory responses (Noels, et al., 2021). Opposing renal reactions to SFA, MUFA, such as oleic acid, increased fatty acid β -oxidation for energy through activation of the AMP-activated protein kinase-acetyl-CoA carboxylase-carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 axis (Soumara, et al., 2010). Oleic acid, n-3 PUFA, and EPA were shown to have protective effects on renal proximal tubular cells (Soumara, et al., 2010).

4.4 Embryo Livers

In chicken, the full development of the yolk sac membrane and chorioallantoic membrane does not occur until day 10 of incubation. Additionally, there is an increase in the absorptive area of the yolk sac membrane at day 18-19 of incubation leading to the internalization of the yolk sac into the abdominal cavity of the embryo before hatch. Due to the absorption of lipids from the yolk sac membrane, the yolk lipids do not necessarily equate to the embryonic lipid composition due to preferential absorption and use of specific lipids. PUFA is absorbed for membrane development and has preference for specific embryo tissues (van der Wagt, et al., 2020).

The yolk contents are absorbed through the abdominal cavity to be used as nutrients for hatch and there is a sharp increase in production of free radicals due to the increase in oxygen intake (Yigit, et al., 2014). Therefore, expectations are that total PUFA decrease and SFA increase over the course of incubation as the chick adapts to aerobic energy production. As observed for the present results, there was a decrease in both DHA and PUFA while SFA increased as incubation progressed. These changes may have been due to the enzymatic conversion of ALA to DHA in the yolk sac membrane and increased utilization of DHA due to its importance as a fatty acid in many physiological functions (Cherian, 2011). Triacylglycerides in embryo livers are also reported to be high in DHA (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). Contrary to findings herein, others reported an increase in PUFA in chick embryonic tissue as incubation progressed (Surai, et al., 1999; Cherian and Sim, 2001).

LA is converted to ARA and ALA is converted to DHA; therefore, present results followed this enzymatic sequence with higher levels of LA and ARA as opposed to higher levels of ALA and DHA (da Silva, et al., 2009). The conversion of LA and ALA to longer chain PUFA could also be reflected in the lower SFA:PUFA found in d15 as opposed to d11 in the work reported here. As mentioned above, the diet was high in LA which, as noted by Su, et al. (2020), is converted to ARA (an n-6 PUFA) by Δ 6-desaturase, possibly contributing to the higher levels of n-6 in d15 as opposed to d11. Across all 3 embryonic tissues analyzed in the current study, n-6 increased as incubation progressed.

The fatty acid composition of chicks reflected maternal diet up to 3 weeks post-hatch (Liu, 2000). High levels of $\Delta 6$ -desaturase is expressed in the yolk sac membrane to catalyze linoleic acid to arachidonic acid with maximum activity during days 13 to 15 of incubation for the chicken (Speake, et., 1998). $\Delta 6$ -Desaturase was observed to be highly expressed in the liver at the end of development (Speake, et al., 1998). As incubation progressed in the present study, LA and ARA
increased, indicating that more LA was being absorbed from the yolk sac as well as more conversion of LA to ARA by $\Delta 6$ -desaturase.

The composition of fatty acids in the TAG in the yolk should remain unchanged during incubation; however, as reported by others, as incubation progressed, there were lower levels of PA, C20, and C22 PUFA and higher levels of oleic acid (C18:1) in the TAG compared to that in the yolk (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). The results from the current study also reflected these findings with d13 and d15 embryo livers having significantly more oleic acid than d11. As with the brain, stearic acid increased as incubation progressed due to greater mobilization of stearic acid conversion to oleic acid with increased Δ 9-desaturase activity (Noble and Cocchi, 1990).

Throughout incubation, TN or HS embryo livers had significantly more n-6, DPA n-6, and n-6:n-3 than HSS or TNS, indicating there may have been more eicosanoids produced in TN than in HSS or TNS (Cherian and Sim, 2001). Eicosanoids can act as pro-inflammatory molecules and are derived from ARA (Tallima and El Ridi, 2018). There was also significantly less DPA n-6 and DPA n-3 as incubation progressed which could be explained by the increasing ARA. Due to the ALA (n-3) and LA (n-6) having competitive binding to Δ 6-desaturase to produce either DPA n-3 or ARA, it was apparent that due to the high abundance, LA bound to Δ 6-desaturase more, thereby decreasing DPA and increasing ARA (Cherian, 2015).

HSS had more oleic acid, total SFA, total MUFA, and SFA:PUFA, indicating that HSS had less fluid membranes than embryos from TN or TNS. This likely indicated that there was more oxidation of PUFA for energy or oxidative stress in HSS due to their selection for low FCR.

5. Conclusions

From this current study, the most notable results were:

1. In the yolk:

- a. HSS had significantly higher levels of LA and ARA than TN, indicating that HSS may have experienced more inflammation from eicosanoids derived from ARA.
- b. TNS had significantly more LA, ALA, DPA n-3, and total n-3 than TN and significantly more stearic acid and SFA than HSS indicating there may have been less susceptibility to oxidation of beneficial n-3 fatty acids in TNS.
- 2. In the embryo brain:
 - a. DHA, total PUFA, and stearic acid increased over the duration of incubation as expected for proper brain development.
 - b. PA decreased as incubation progressed, most likely due to its conversion to stearic acid.
 - c. TN had significantly lower levels of MUFA than all other treatments.
- 3. In the embryo kidney/gonad:
 - a. As was seen in the brain, PA decreased as incubation progressed.
 - b. N-6:n-3 increased as incubation progressed.
 - c. HS kidney/gonads had more total SFA than TNS and HSS.
- 4. In the embryo liver:
 - a. LA increased as incubation progressed, possibly due to the allocation of decreasing fatty acids (PA, DPA n-6, DHA, and total SFA) to other organs like the brain.
 - b. HS had significantly more stearic acid, SFA:PUFA, and total SFA than TN and TNS, possibly as a result of less PUFA availability from the female.
 - c. TN and TNS had significantly more PUFA than HSS.

A future study should include analysis of fatty acids in the yolk sac and its membrane to determine the changes occurring during incubation of eggs (30°C to 35°C). Introduction of labeled

fatty acids in the feed of the hen to determine the percentage of transfer to the embryos is also of interest. If heat stress does not increase PUFA degradation before reaching the embryo, it could indicate that there is enough control over lipid deposition into eggs that embryos of heat stressed quail do not have differing fatty acids than those that are not heat stressed. Thus, determining if PUFA experience more degradation in heat stressed environments before reaching the embryo could be the focus of another study.

References

- Cherian, G. 2005. "Egg Biology." In *Handbook of Food Science, Technology, and Engineering*, by Y.H. Hui, 2735-2746.
- Cherian, Geetha, and Jeong Sim. 1992. "Preferential Accumulation of n-3 Fatty Acids in the Brain of Chicks from Eggs Enriched with n-3 Fatty Acids." *Poultry Science* 1658-1668.
- Cherian, Gita. 2011. "Essential fatty acids and early life programming in meat-type birds." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 67 (4): 599-614.
- Cherian, Gita. 2015. "Nutrition and metabolism in poultry: role of lipids in early diet." *Journal of animal science and biotechnology* 6 (28).
- Cherian, Gita, and Jeong Sim. 2001. "Maternal Dietary α-Linolenic Acid (18:3n-3) Alters n-3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid Metabolism and Liver Enzyme Activity in Hatched Chicks." *Poultry Science* 901-905.
- da Silva, W.A., A.H.N. Elias, J.A. Aricetti, M.I. Sakamoto, A.E. Murakami, S.T.M. Gomes, J.V. Visentainer, N.E. de Souza, and M. Matushita. 2009. "Quail egg yolk (Coturnix coturnix japonica) enriched with omega-3 fatty acids." *LWT-Food Science and Technology* 42: 660-663.
- Farag, M.R., and M. Alagawany. 2018. "Physiological alterations of poultry to the high environmental temperature." *Journal of Thermal Biology* 76: 101-106.
- Folch, J, M Lees, and GH Sloane Stanley. 1957. "A simple method for the isolation and purification of total lipids from animal tissues." *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 497-509.
- Frankel, E.N. 2005. Lipid oxidation. Cambridge: Woodhead Publishing Limited.
- Güçlü, B.K., F. Uyanik, and K.M. Iscan. 2008. "Effects of dietary oil sources on egg quality, fatty acid composition of eggs and blood lipids in laying quail." *South African Journal of Animal Science* 38 (2): 91-100.
- Gecgel, Umit, Ismail Yilmaz, Eser Kemal Gurcan, Salih Karasu, and Gizem Cagla Dulger. 2015. "Comparison of Fatty Acid Composition between Female and Male Japanese Quail Meats." *Journal of Chemistry* http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2015/569746.
- Laviola, Giovanni, and Simone Macrì, 2013. Adaptive and Maladaptive Aspects of Developmental Stress. Vol. 3. New York: Spring-Verlag New York.
- Liu, D. 2000. "The effects of dietary lipids on bone chemical, mechanical, and histological properties in Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)."
- Noble, R.C., and M. Cocchi. 1990. "Lipid metabolism and the neonatal chicken." *Progress in Lipid Research* 29 (2): 107-140.
- Noels, Heidi, Michael Lehrke, Raymond Vanholder, and Joachim Jankowski. 2021. "Lipoproteins and fatty acids in chronic kidney disease: molecular and metabolic alterations." *Nature Reviews Nephrology* 538-542.
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.
- Rojas-Downing, M.M., A.P. Nejadhashemi, T. Harrigan, and S.A. Woznicki. 2017. "Climate change and livestock: impacts, adaptation, and mitigation." *Climate Risk Management* 16 (1): 145-163.
- RStudio Team (2022). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, Inc., Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Sejian, V., J. Gaughan, L. Baumgard, and C. Prasad, 2015. *Climate change impact on livestock: adaptation and mitigation*. New Delhi: Springer.

- Soumara, Mariko, Shinji Kume, Keiji Isshiki, Naoko Takeda, Shin-ichi Araki, Yuki Tanaka, Toshiro Sugimoto, et al. 2010. "Oleate and eicosapentaenoic acid attenuate palmitateinduced inflammationand apoptosis in renal proximal tubular cell." *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 265-271.
- Speake, B.K., R.C. Noble, and A.M.B. Murray. 1998. "The utilization of yolk lipids by the chick embryo." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 54: 319-334.
- Su, Shengchen, Yidi Wang, Chongxiao Chen, Miyoung Suh, Michael Azain, and Woo Kyun Kim. 2020. "Fatty Acid Composition and Regulatory Gene Expression in Late-Term Embryos of ACRB and COBB Broilers." *Front. Vet. Sci.* doi:10.3389/fvets.2020.00317.
- Surai, Peter F., Brian K. Speake, Raymond C. Noble, and Nick H.C. Sparks. 1999. "Tissue-Specific Antioxidant Profiles and Susceptibility to Lipid Peroxidation of the Newly Hatched Chick." *Biological Trace Element Research* 63-78.
- Tallima, Hatem, and Rashika El Ridi. 2018. "Arachidonic acid: physiological roles and potential health benefits a review." *Journal of Advanced Research* 11 (1): 33-41.
- Tsunekage, T., and R.E. Ricklefs. 2015. "Increased lipid peroxidation occurs during development in Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) embryos." *British Poultry Science* 56 (2): 262-266.
- Tsunekage, Toshi. 2015. "Oxidative stress in avian embryos." Dissertations.
- van der Wagt, Ilonka, Ingrid C. de Jong, Malcolm A. Mitchell, Roos Molenaar, and Henry van den Brand. 2020. "A review on yolk sac utilization in poultry." *Poultry Science* 99 (1): 2162-2175.
- Yigit, A.A., A.K. Panda, and G. Cherian. 2014. "The avian embryo and it's antioxidant defence system." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 70: 563-574.
- Zemanová, Zdenka, Evžen Ujec, Zusana Jirsova, and Eva Manáková. 2002. "Indicators of functional differentiation of the chick embryonic kidney." *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A* 847-860.
- Zhang, Zhichao, CE Richardson, M Hennebelle, and AY Taha. 2017. "Validation of a one-step method for extracting fatty acids from salmon, chicken, and beef samples." *Journal of Food Science* 2291-2297.

) =====			
CODE	TN^2	TNS ²	HS^2	HSS ²	P value	SD ³
C14:0	0.30 ^a	0.34 ^{ab}	0.33 ^{ab}	0.37 ^b	0.05	0.05
C14:1	0.04	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.40	0.01
C15:0	0.03 ^a	0.04 ^b	0.03 ^{ab}	0.03 ^{ab}	0.02	0.01
C16:0	22.20	22.90	21.80	22.20	0.42	1.29
C16:1	2.62	2.53	2.80	2.81	0.61	0.47
C17:0	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.11	0.12	0.03
C18:0	12.70 ^{ab}	14.80 ^b	13.20 ^{ab}	10.90 ^a	0.02	2.67
C18:1 cis	34.40	33.30	35.60	35.40	0.30	2.68
C18:2 n-6	22.40	20.50	21.10	22.10	0.60	3.13
C18:3 n-3	0.16 ^a	0.23 ^b	0.20 ^{ab}	0.23 ^b	0.02	0.05
C18:3 n-6	0.22 ^a	0.30 ^b	0.22 ^a	0.24 ^{ab}	0.01	0.05
C20:0	0.11	0.11	0.12	0.10	0.75	0.03
C20:2 n-6	0.15	0.14	0.15	0.19	0.36	0.05
C20:3 n-6	0.13	0.14	0.16	0.14	0.35	0.03
C20:4 n-6	2.22ª	2.27 ^{ab}	2.22 ^a	2.58 ^b	0.01	0.27
C22:1	0.41 ^a	0.41 ^a	0.32 ^{ab}	0.28 ^b	0.004	0.09
C22:2 n-3	0.09 ^a	0.1 ^{ab}	0.12 ^{ab}	0.13 ^b	0.03	0.03
C22:5 n-3	0.10 ^a	0.15 ^b	0.15 ^b	0.16 ^b	0.0001	0.03
C22:5 n-6	0.11	0.11	0.12	0.10	0.79	0.03
C22:6 n-3	0.82	0.91	0.84	0.97	0.12	0.13
ΣSFA^4	35.40 ^{ab}	38.30 ^b	35.50 ^{ab}	33.70 ^a	0.05	3.41
Σ MUFA ⁴	37.40	35.90	38.70	38.50	0.18	2.84
$\Sigma PUFA^4$	26.30	24.80	25.30	26.60	0.66	3.22
Σ n-6 PUFA ⁴	25.00	23.20	23.80	25.10	0.57	3.24
Σ n-3 PUFA ⁴	1.15 ^a	1.45 ^b	1.27 ^{ab}	1.32 ^{ab}	0.0046	0.18
ΣSFA:ΣPUFA ⁴	1.38	1.55	1.43	1.31	0.35	0.28
Σ n-6: Σ n-3 ⁴	21.90 ^a	16.10 ^b	18.70 ^{ab}	18.40 ^{ab}	0.0011	3.20

Table 4.1. Fatty acid composition¹ (%) of yolks.

¹Each fatty acid was compared with treatment as the main effect.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ SD, standard deviation.

⁴SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

^{a-b} superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05.

		TN^2			TNS^2			HS^2			HSS ²			
CODE	d11 ³	d13 ³	d15 ³	d11	d13	d15	d11	d13	d15	d11	d13	d15	P value	SD^4
C14:0	0.88ª	0.69 ^b	0.59 ^{bcd}	0.85 ^a	0.66 ^{bd}	0.46 ^c	0.85ª	0.65 ^{bd}	0.57 ^{bcd}	0.88ª	0.67 ^b	0.52 ^{cd}	0.44	0.16
C14:1	0.06 ^a	0.07 ^{ab}	0.07 ^{abc}	0.08 ^{abcde}	0.08 ^{abcd}	0.08 ^{abcde}	0.09 ^{cde}	0.09 ^{cde}	0.09 ^{bcde}	0.09 ^{cde}	0.10 ^e	0.10 ^{de}	0.63	0.02
C15:0	0.16 ^{abc}	0.10 ^a	0.12 ^{ab}	0.29 ^{abc}	0.18 ^{abc}	0.14^{abc}	0.17^{abc}	0.29 ^{bc}	0.26 ^{abc}	0.32 ^c	0.32 ^{bc}	0.23 ^{abc}	0.06	0.13
C16:0	35.10 ^a	33.40 ^{abcd}	32.40 ^{bcd}	34.90 ^a	34.50 ^{ad}	31.30 ^b	33.40 ^{abcd}	33.40 ^{abcd}	32.10 ^{bc}	34.40 ^{ad}	34.00 ^{acd}	32.00 ^{bc}	0.09	1.67
C16:1	1.59 ^{abc}	1.48^{abd}	1.29 ^{ad}	1.76 ^{bc}	1.50 ^{abd}	1.19 ^d	1.85 ^a	1.58 ^{abc}	1.40 ^{ad}	1.92 ^a	1.61 ^{abc}	91.38 ^{ad}	0.60	0.29
C17:0	0.24 ^a	0.22 ^{abc}	0.18 ^{de}	0.25 ^a	0.21 ^{abcd}	0.17 ^d	0.25 ^a	0.23 ^{bc}	0.19 ^{bcde}	0.22 ^{abc}	0.25 ^a	90.18 ^{bde}	0.02	0.04
C18:0	15.80 ^{ab}	16.20 ^b	17.70 ^c	15.30 ^a	15.90 ^{ab}	17.70 ^c	15.30 ^{ab}	15.80 ^{abc}	17.50 ^c	15.20 ^a	15.80 ^{ab}	17.79 ^c	0.81	1.12
C18:1 trans	15.20 ^a	15.00 ^{abc}	14.10 ^{abcd}	15.50 ^{ab}	15.30 ^a	15.60 ^d	16.40 ^{abcd}	15.80 ^{abc}	15.00 ^{bcd}	15.80 ^{abcd}	15.60 ^{abc}	15.49 ^{cd}	0.15	0.93
C18:1 cis	2.31 ^{abc}	2.39 ^{ab}	2.63 ^a	2.32 ^{bc}	2.21 ^{abc}	2.93 ^{bc}	2.49 ^c	2.42 ^{bc}	2.73 ^{ab}	2.63 ^{bc}	2.36 ^{bc}	2.89 ^{abc}	0.08	0.33
C18:2 n-6	1.84 ^{abcd}	2.08 ^{cd}	1.62 ^{abc}	2.06 ^{cd}	2.06 ^{cd}	1.53 ^{ab}	2.15 ^d	1.99 ^{bcd}	1.49 ^a	1.81 ^{abcd}	2.00 ^{bcd}	1.54 ^{ab}	0.27	0.36
C20:1 n-9	0.28 ^a	0.30 ^a	0.33 ^a	0.26 ^a	0.28 ^a	0.54 ^b	0.34 ^a	0.29 ^a	0.34 ^a	0.37 ^{ab}	0.26 ^a	0.37 ^{ab}	0.00	0.12
C20:2 n-6	0.52 ^a	0.56 ^{ab}	0.80 ^{bcd}	0.68 ^{abc}	0.80 ^{bcd}	1.04 ^d	0.72 ^{abc}	0.70 ^{abc}	0.78 ^{abcd}	0.69 ^{abc}	0.80 ^{bcd}	0.92 ^{cd}	0.25	0.20
C20:3 n-6	0.22 ^a	0.35 ^{abc}	0.38 ^{bc}	0.26 ^{abc}	0.38 ^{bc}	0.40 ^c	0.27 ^{abc}	0.25 ^{ab}	0.30 ^{abc}	0.26 ^{ab}	0.29 ^{abc}	0.43 ^c	0.13	0.10
C20:4 n-6	10.02 ^a	9.98 ^a	10.13 ^{ab}	10.45 ^{ab}	9.92ª	9.99ª	11.13 ^b	10.64 ^{ab}	9.81 ^a	10.05 ^a	10.39 ^{ab}	9.93 ^a	0.02	0.70
C22:1	0.46 ^a	0.46 ^a	0.47 ^a	0.42 ^{ab}	0.35 ^{bc}	0.33 ^{bc}	0.31 ^c	0.29 ^c	0.31 ^c	0.35 ^{bc}	0.62 ^d	0.29 ^c	0.00	0.11
C22:2 n-3	0.41 ^a	0.37 ^{ab}	0.29 ^{ab}	0.36 ^{ab}	0.24 ^b	0.34 ^{ab}	0.30 ^{ab}	0.30 ^{ab}	0.25 ^{ab}	0.32 ^{ab}	0.30 ^{ab}	0.23 ^b	0.14	0.10
C22:5n-6	3.23 ^a	3.93 ^{abcd}	4.16 ^{cd}	3.38 ^{ab}	3.87 ^{abcd}	4.09 ^{bcd}	3.52 ^{abcd}	3.68 ^{abcd}	4.01 ^{bcd}	3.83 ^{abcd}	3.41 ^{abc}	4.18 ^d	0.03	0.53
C22:5 n-3	0.47	0.57	0.59	0.48	0.50	0.53	0.51	0.52	0.53	0.57	0.57	0.59	0.50	0.09
C22:6 n-3	11.16 ^{abc}	11.63 ^{bc}	11.60 ^{bc}	10.07 ^{ab}	11.18 ^{abc}	11.43 ^{abc}	9.85 ^a	11.09 ^{abc}	12.09 ^c	10.28 ^{ab}	10.53 ^{abc}	11.44 ^{bc}	0.17	1.11
ΣSFA^5	52.20 ^a	50.70 ^{ab}	51.30 ^{ab}	51.50 ^{ab}	51.40 ^{ab}	50.00 ^b	49.90 ^b	50.40 ^{ab}	50.90 ^{ab}	51.00 ^{ab}	51.20 ^{ab}	50.80 ^{ab}	0.01	1.19
Σ MUFA ⁵	19.30 ^{ab}	19.60 ^{abc}	18.80 ^a	20.20 ^{abc}	19.70 ^{abc}	20.70 ^{bc}	21.20 ^c	20.50 ^{abc}	19.90 ^{abc}	21.20 ^c	20.60 ^{bc}	20.20 ^{abc}	0.07	1.17
$\Sigma PUFA^5$	27.70 ^{ab}	29.40 ^{cd}	29.50 ^d	27.50 ^a	28.90 ^{abcde}	29.40 ^{cd}	28.00 ^{abce}	29.10 ^{bcde}	29.30 ^{cde}	27.80 ^{abe}	28.20 ^{abcde}	28.90 ^{abcde}	0.51	1.09
Σn-6 PUFA ⁵	15.80 ^a	16.90 ^{ab}	17.00 ^{ab}	16.80 ^{ab}	17.00 ^{ab}	17.10 ^{ab}	17.60 ^b	17.20 ^{ab}	16.40 ^{ab}	16.60 ^{ab}	16.80 ^{ab}	16.80 ^{ab}	0.04	1.00
Σn-3 PUFA ⁵	12.00 ^{abcd}	12.50 ^{cd}	12.40 ^{cd}	10.80 ^{ab}	11.90 ^{abcd}	12.30 ^{bcd}	10.40 ^a	11.90 ^{abcd}	12.90 ^d	11.20 ^{abc}	11.40 ^{abcd}	12.20 ^{bcd}	0.10	1.14
Σ SFA: Σ PUFA ⁵	1.88 ^a	1.72 ^b	1.74 ^{bc}	1.87 ^{ac}	1.78 ^{abc}	1.71 ^b	1.79 ^{abc}	1.73 ^b	1.74 ^{bc}	1.84 ^{abc}	1.82 ^{abc}	1.76 ^{abc}	0.11	0.10

Table 4.2. Fatty acid composition¹ (%) of embryo brains compared by treatment \times day.

Σ n-6: Σ n-3 ⁵	1.32 ^a	1.36 ^a	1.38 ^a	1.58 ^{ab}	1.44 ^{ab}	1.40 ^{ab}	1.69 ^b	1.45 ^{ab}	1.29 ^a	1.50 ^{ab}	1.48 ^{ab}	1.39 ^a	0.03	0.20
1 - 1 - 0	• •		• • •	•		1 2 1		•	•	20				

¹Each fatty acid was compared with treatment, incubation day³, and their interaction as main effects.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³d11, 11th day of incubation; d13, 13th day of incubation; d15, 15th day of incubation.

⁴ SD, standard deviation.

⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

^{a-e} superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

		Da	ay ²		Treatment ³							
CODE	11	13	15	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD^4		
C14:0	0.86ª	0.67 ^b	0.53 ^c	<.0001	0.72	0.66	0.68	0.69	0.61	0.16		
C14:1	0.08	0.08	0.08	0.83	0.07 ^a	0.08 ^a	0.09 ^b	0.09 ^b	<.0001	0.02		
C15:0	0.24	0.22	0.19	0.32	0.12 ^a	0.20 ^{ab}	0.24 ^b	0.29 ^b	0.00	0.13		
C16:0	34.40 ^a	33.80 ^a	32.00 ^b	<.0001	33.60	33.60	32.90	33.50	0.49	1.67		
C16:1	1.79 ^a	1.54 ^b	1.31 ^c	<.0001	1.44	1.49	1.61	1.64	0.06	0.29		
C17:0	0.24 ^a	0.23 ^a	0.18 ^b	<.0001	0.21	0.21	0.22	0.22	0.55	0.04		
C18:0	15.40 ^a	15.90 ^b	17.70 ^c	<.0001	16.60	16.30	16.20	16.20	0.63	1.12		
C18:1 trans	15.70 ^a	15.40 ^{ab}	15.00 ^b	0.0095	14.80 ^a	15.40 ^b	15.70 ^b	15.60 ^b	0.00	0.93		
C18:1 cis	2.44 ^a	2.35 ^a	2.77 ^b	<.0001	2.45	2.49	2.55	2.60	0.40	0.33		
C18:2 n-6	1.97 ^a	2.03 ^a	1.55 ^b	<.0001	1.85	1.89	1.88	1.78	0.76	0.36		
C20:1 n-9	0.32 ^a	0.29 ^a	0.40 ^b	0.00	0.31	0.37	0.32	0.34	0.36	0.12		
C20:2 n-6	0.65 ^a	0.72 ^a	0.88 ^b	<.0001	0.63 ^a	0.84 ^b	0.74 ^{ab}	0.80 ^b	0.00	0.20		
C20:3	0.25 ^a	0.32 ^b	0.37 ^b	<.0001	0.32	0.35	0.28	0.31	0.08	0.10		
C20:4 n-6	10.41 ^a	10.23 ^{ab}	9.97 ^b	0.04	10.00	10.10	10.50	10.10	0.07	0.70		
C22:1	0.39 ^{ab}	0.43 ^a	0.35 ^b	0.02	0.46 ^a	0.37 ^{bc}	0.30 ^b	0.42 ^{ac}	<.0001	0.11		
C22:2	0.35 ^a	0.30 ^{ab}	0.28 ^b	0.04	0.36	0.31	0.28	0.28	0.06	0.10		
C22:5n-6	3.49 ^a	3.72 ^a	4.11 ^b	<.0001	3.77	3.78	3.74	3.81	0.98	0.53		
C22:5 n-3	0.51	0.54	0.55	0.15	0.54	0.51	0.52	0.57	0.11	0.09		
C22:6	10.30 ^a	11.10 ^b	11.60 ^b	<.0001	11.50	10.90	11.00	10.80	0.13	1.11		
$\sum SFA^5$	51.10	50.90	50.70	0.39	51.40 ^a	51.00 ^{ab}	50.40 ^b	51.00 ^{ab}	0.03	1.19		
\sum MUFA ⁵	20.50	20.10	19.90	0.13	19.20 ^a	20.20 ^b	20.50 ^b	20.60 ^b	<.0001	1.17		
$\Sigma PUFA^5$	27.80 ^a	28.90 ^b	29.30 ^b	<.0001	28.90	28.60	28.80	28.30	0.28	1.09		
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁵	16.70	17.00	16.80	0.50	16.60	16.90	17.10	16.70	0.34	1.00		
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	11.10 ^a	11.90 ^b	12.40 ^b	<.0001	12.30	11.70	11.70	11.60	0.10	1.14		
Σ SFA:PUFA ⁵	1.84 ^a	1.76 ^b	1.74 ^b	<.0001	1.78	1.79	1.75	1.80	0.32	0.10		
Σ n-6:n-3 ⁵	1.52 ^a	1.43 ^{ab}	1.37 ^a	0.01	1.36	1.47	1.48	1.46	0.11	0.20		

Table 4.3. Fatty acid composition¹ (%) of embryo brains compared by treatment and day.

^{a-c} superscripts indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$.

¹Each fatty acid was compared with treatment and incubation day as the main effects.

² d11, 11th day of incubation; d13, 13th day of incubation; d15, 15th day of incubation.

³Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

⁴SD, standard deviation.
⁵SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

		TN^2			TNS ²			HS^2			HSS ²			
CODE	d11 ³	d13 ³	d15 ³	d11	d13	d15	d11	d13	d15	d11	d13	d15	P value	SD^4
C14:0	0.27	0.25	0.20	0.21	0.19	0.21	0.31	0.28	0.22	0.31	0.26	0.21	0.67	0.05
C15:0	0.09	0.07	0.06	0.07	0.04	0.06	0.09	0.09	0.07	0.08	0.05	0.06	0.45	0.02
C16:0	30.10 ^{ab}	28.80 ^{abc}	25.90 ^{ac}	28.00 ^{abc}	28.30 ^{abc}	25.90°	30.40 ^{ab}	30.90 ^b	28.40 ^{abc}	28.20 ^{abc}	27.50 ^{abc}	28.30 ^{abc}	0.36	1.86
C17:0	0.31	0.31	0.28	0.31	0.30	0.28	0.35	0.33	0.31	0.32	0.31	0.31	0.91	0.03
C18:0	25.20 ^a	23.60 ^{ab}	22.20 ^{ab}	23.40 ^{ab}	22.50 ^b	22.90 ^{ab}	24.10 ^{ab}	23.10 ^{ab}	23.30 ^{ab}	23.00 ^{ab}	21.50 ^b	23.50 ^{ab}	0.26	1.27
C18:1 trans	15.90 ^{ab}	17.70 ^{bcd}	15.50 ^{abc}	17.70 ^{abcd}	17.60 ^{abcd}	15.60 ^a	17.50 ^{abcd}	18.20 ^{cd}	15.80 ^{ab}	19.10 ^d	17.20 ^{abcd}	17.50 ^{abcd}	0.00	1.19
C18:1 cis	1.99 ^{ab}	1.66 ^{cde}	1.69 ^{abcde}	1.66 ^{cde}	1.54 ^{cd}	1.49 ^c	2.04 ^b	1.78 ^{abde}	1.74 ^{acde}	1.86 ^{abe}	1.83 ^{abcde}	1.71 ^{abcde}	0.26	0.19
C18:2 n-6 ⁵	5.81 ^{ab}	7.69°	7.94°	6.67 ^{abc}	7.04 ^{ac}	7.87°	5.46 ^b	7.09 ^{ac}	7.41°	6.90 ^{ac}	8.33°	7.19 ^{abc}	0.10	1.00
C20:0	0.40 ^a	0.64 ^{bcd}	0.81 ^d	0.47 ^{abc}	0.55 ^{abcd}	0.74 ^d	0.45 ^{abc}	0.77 ^d	0.76 ^d	0.41 ^{ab}	0.60 ^{abcd}	0.78 ^{cd}	0.22	0.16
C20:1 n-9	0.42 ^a	0.47 ^{ab}	0.44 ^{ab}	0.43 ^{ab}	0.48 ^{ab}	0.43 ^{ab}	0.49 ^{ab}	0.47 ^{ab}	0.43 ^{ab}	0.49 ^{ab}	0.51 ^b	0.45 ^{ab}	0.33	0.04
C20:2 n-6	0.70	0.64	0.71	0.70	0.71	0.73	0.67	0.612	0.69	0.63	0.69	0.70	0.69	0.06
C20:3 n-6	0.52	0.47	0.57	0.55	0.51	0.60	0.53	0.46	0.55	0.53	0.55	0.62	0.77	0.06
C20:4 n-6	11.70 ^{ab}	11.40 ^{ab}	15.40 ^{bc}	12.40 ^{ab}	12.90 ^{abc}	16.70 ^c	11.00 ^a	10.40 ^a	13.80 ^{abc}	11.70 ^{ab}	13.10 ^{abc}	13.20 ^{abc}	0.39	2.05
C20:5 n-3	0.21	0.20	0.28	0.22	0.31	0.35	0.17	0.20	0.27	0.27	0.31	0.32	0.92	0.08
C22:0	0.55 ^{abc}	0.74 ^{bcde}	0.84 ^{cde}	0.54 ^{abc}	0.48 ^{ab}	1.01 ^e	0.59 ^{abcd}	0.79 ^{cde}	0.86 ^{de}	0.48 ^{ab}	0.44 ^a	0.65 ^{abcde}	0.01	0.20
C22:1	0.32	0.37	0.22	0.38	0.30	0.34	0.41	0.22	0.29	0.35	0.32	0.33	0.33	0.09
C22:2 n-3	0.46	0.24	0.24	0.50	0.31	0.67	0.57	0.53	1.06	0.98	0.84	0.24	0.51	0.45
C22:5n-6	1.25	1.14	1.24	1.29	1.34	0.96	1.26	1.16	1.05	1.37	1.30	1.05	0.31	0.17
C22:5 n-3	0.24	0.40	0.48	0.27	0.32	0.44	0.29	0.18	0.24	0.28	0.36	0.28	0.15	0.11
C22:6 n-3	3.19 ^{ab}	2.83 ^{ab}	3.08 ^{ab}	2.99 ^{ab}	3.29 ^{ab}	3.29 ^{ab}	2.82 ^{ab}	2.37 ^a	2.87 ^{ab}	3.33 ^b	2.93 ^{ab}	2.67 ^{ab}	0.19	0.38
ΣSFA^6	56.80 ^a	54.30 ^{abc}	50.40 ^{bc}	53.00 ^{abc}	52.30 ^{abc}	51.80 ^{abc}	56.20 ^{ac}	56.20 ^{ac}	53.70 ^{abc}	51.90 ^{abc}	50.40 ^c	53.80 ^{abc}	0.08	2.65
Σ MUFA ⁶	19.10 ^{abc}	20.60 ^{bcd}	18.30 ^{abcd}	20.60 ^{abcd}	20.30 ^{abcd}	18.10 ^a	21.00 ^{cd}	20.90 ^{cd}	18.30 ^{ab}	21.80 ^d	18.70 ^{abc}	20.00 ^{abcd}	0.00	1.35
$\Sigma PUFA^{6}$	24.00 ^a	25.00 ^{ab}	29.70 ^{ab}	25.60 ^{ab}	24.50 ^{ab}	31.60 ^b	22.80 ^a	22.90 ^a	28.00 ^{ab}	26.00 ^{ab}	28.40 ^{ab}	26.20 ^{ab}	0.28	3.30
Σn-6 PUFA ⁶	20.00 ^a	21.30 ^{ab}	25.60 ^{ab}	21.70 ^{ab}	20.30 ^a	26.80 ^b	18.90 ^a	19.70 ^a	23.50 ^{ab}	21.20 ^{ab}	24.00 ^{ab}	22.70 ^{ab}	0.26	2.90
Σn-3 PUFA ⁶	4.06 ^{ab}	3.90 ^{ab}	4.13 ^{ab}	3.96 ^{ab}	4.33 ^{ab}	4.68 ^b	3.81 ^{ab}	3.15 ^a	3.93 ^{ab}	4.34 ^{ab}	4.08 ^{ab}	3.88 ^{ab}	0.42	0.53
ΣSFA:ΣPUFA ⁶	2.37	2.18	1.69	2.11	2.17	1.42	2.47	2.45	1.92	1.83	1.60	2.05	0.44	0.46
Σ n-6: Σ n-3 ⁶	4.94 ^{ab}	5.47 ^{abc}	6.20 ^{bc}	5.48 ^{abc}	4.71 ^a	5.78 ^{abc}	4.97 ^{abc}	6.26 ^c	5.99 ^{abc}	4.95 ^{ab}	5.91 ^{abc}	5.85 ^{abc}	0.01	0.64

Table 4.4. Fatty acid composition¹ (%) of embryo kidneys/gonads compared by treatment × day.

¹Each fatty acid was compared with treatment, incubation day, and their interaction as main effects.

²Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ d11, 11th day of incubation; d13, 13th day of incubation; d15, 15th day of incubation.

⁴ SD, standard deviation.

⁵ Transformation of 1/(x) was used in the analysis but the mean and SD was presented in their original scale.

⁶SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

^{a-e} superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05.

		D	ay ²		Treatment ³							
CODE	11	13	15	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD^4		
C14:0	0.28 ^a	0.25 ^{ab}	0.21 ^b	0.03	0.25 ^{ab}	0.21ª	0.29 ^b	0.28 ^b	0.01	0.05		
C15:0	0.08	0.06	0.06	0.08	0.07	0.06	0.08	0.06	0.06	0.02		
C16:0	29.30ª	28.80 ^{ab}	27.00 ^b	0.01	28.80 ^{ab}	27.40 ^a	29.90 ^b	27.90 ^{ab}	0.02	1.86		
C17:0	0.32	0.31	0.29	0.05	0.30 ^{ab}	0.30 ^a	0.33 ^b	0.32 ^{ab}	0.03	0.03		
C18:0	24.00 ^a	22.70 ^b	22.90 ^{ab}	0.02	24.00	22.90	23.50	22.50	0.07	1.27		
C18:1 trans	1.90 ^a	1.68 ^b	1.64 ^b	0.00	1.83 ^a	1.57 ^b	1.85 ^a	1.82 ^a	0.00	1.19		
C18:1 cis	17.30 ^a	17.60 ^a	15.90 ^b	0.00	16.50	16.90	17.20	17.80	0.22	0.19		
C18:2 n-6	6.27 ^a	7.70 ^b	7.65 ^b	<.0001	6.92	7.29	6.66	7.60	0.21	1.00		
C20:0	0.43 ^a	0.63 ^b	0.77 ^c	<.0001	0.57	0.59	0.66	0.53	0.45	0.16		
C20:1 n-9	0.45 ^{ab}	0.48 ^b	0.43 ^a	0.01	0.44 ^a	0.45 ^{ab}	0.46 ^{ab}	0.49 ^b	0.03	0.04		
C20:2 n-6	0.67	0.67	0.71	0.28	0.68	0.71	0.66	0.66	0.29	0.06		
C20:3	0.53 ^{ab}	0.50 ^a	0.58 ^b	0.01	0.51	0.56	0.52	0.55	0.29	0.06		
C20:4 n-6	11.70 ^a	12.00 ^a	15.10 ^b	<.0001	12.40	14.00	11.70	12.50	0.12	2.05		
C20:5 n-3	0.22 ^a	0.25 ^{ab}	0.31 ^b	0.04	0.23	0.30	0.21	0.29	0.04	0.08		
C22:0	0.53 ^a	0.60 ^a	0.88 ^b	<.0001	0.69 ^{ab}	0.68 ^{ab}	0.74 ^a	0.48 ^b	0.02	0.20		
C22:1	0.36	0.30	0.30	0.20	0.31	0.34	0.31	0.34	0.85	0.09		
C22:2	0.64	0.51	0.66	0.69	0.34	0.49	0.72	0.84	0.07	0.45		
C22:5n-6	1.29 ^a	1.24 ^a	1.06 ^b	0.01	1.21	1.19	1.16	1.30	0.33	0.17		
C22:5 n-3	0.27	0.33	0.36	0.11	0.35	0.34	0.24	0.32	0.20	0.11		
C22:6	3.11	2.86	3.04	0.23	3.05 ^{ab}	3.19 ^a	2.69 ^b	3.08 ^{ab}	0.02	0.38		
$\sum SFA^5$	54.70	53.30	52.40	0.15	54.60 ^{ab}	52.40 ^{ab}	55.40 ^a	51.60 ^b	0.01	2.65		
\sum MUFA ⁵	20.40 ^a	20.00 ^a	18.40 ^b	0.00	19.60	19.60	20.10	19.80	0.88	1.35		
∑PUFA ⁵	24.70 ^a	25.40 ^a	29.40 ^b	0.00	25.60	27.20	24.60	27.10	0.27	3.30		
∑n-6 PUFA ⁵	20.50ª	21.60 ^a	25.00 ^b	0.00	21.70	22.90	20.70	22.60	0.37	2.90		
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	4.07	3.88	4.22	0.34	4.02 ^{ab}	4.32 ^b	3.63 ^a	4.17 ^{ab}	0.03	0.53		
∑SFA:PUFA ⁵	2.18 ^a	2.06 ^{ab}	1.72 ^b	0.05	2.16	1.90	2.28	1.75	0.05	0.46		
$\sum n-6:n-3^{5}$	5.07 ^a	5.62 ^b	5.96 ^b	0.00	5.40	5.33	5.74	5.47	0.55	0.64		

Table 4.5. Fatty acid composition (%) of embryo kidneys/gonads compared by treatment and day.

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05.

¹Each fatty acid was compared with treatment and incubation day as the main effects.

² d11, 11th day of incubation; d13, 13th day of incubation; d15, 15th day of incubation.

³ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

⁴ SD, standard deviation.

⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

	TN ² TNS ²						HS^2			HSS ²				
CODE	d11 ³	d13 ³	d15 ³	d11	d13	d15	d11	d13	d15	d11	d13	d15	P value	SD^4
C14:0	0.17	nd ⁵	0.06	0.16	nd ⁵	0.05	0.17	0.13	0.08	0.15	0.12	0.12	0.6	0.04
C15:0	0.42 ^a	0.36 ^{ab}	0.25 ^{bc}	0.39 ^a	0.37 ^{ab}	0.21 ^c	0.30 ^{abc}	0.41 ^a	0.26 ^{bc}	0.41 ^a	0.43 ^a	0.29 ^{abc}	0.06	0.11
C16:0	19.72 ^a	13.36 ^{bc}	9.88 ^d	19.80 ^a	14.32 ^c	9.35 ^d	20.78 ^a	15.78°	10.28 ^{bd}	20.47 ^a	15.94°	9.98 ^d	0.63	4.63
C16:1	0.74 ^{ab}	0.65 ^{ab}	0.92 ^b	0.43 ^a	0.49 ^a	0.58 ^a	0.67^{ab}	0.67 ^{ab}	0.76 ^{ab}	0.52ª	0.73 ^{ab}	0.73 ^{ab}	0.38	0.23
C17:0	0.16 ^{abc}	0.13 ^{abd}	0.12 ^d	0.18 ^{ce}	0.17 ^{bce}	0.12 ^{ad}	0.20 ^e	0.15 ^{abcd}	0.14^{abd}	0.19 ^{ce}	0.17 ^{bce}	0.14 ^{abcd}	0.22	0.03
C18:0	19.60 ^{ab}	22.10 ^{abcd}	21.90 ^{abcd}	18.50 ^a	21.00 ^{abcd}	20.40 ^{abc}	22.50 ^{abcd}	23.30 ^{bcd}	25.70 ^d	19.80 ^{ab}	24.80 ^{cd}	21.40 ^{abcd}	0.10	3.12
C18:1 cis	23.10 ^{abc}	26.70 ^{abcd}	28.20 ^{cd}	22.00 ^a	27.00 ^{abcd}	30.50 ^{de}	23.00 ^{ab}	24.30 ^{abc}	27.60 ^{bcd}	22.90 ^{ab}	24.90 ^{abcd}	33.90 ^e	0.01	4.28
C18:2 n-6	8.02 ^{abc}	9.36 ^{cd}	10.61 ^d	7.51 ^{ab}	9.93 ^d	9.89 ^d	7.35 ^a	9.06 ^{bcd}	10.61 ^d	7.10 ^a	9.63 ^d	10.33 ^d	0.18	1.53
C18:3 n-3	1.29	2.81	nd ⁵	2.74	2.73	2.72	1.83	2.58	2.74	2.17	1.31	0.15	0.03	1.16
C20:0 ⁶	0.01 ^a	0.02 ^a	2.86 ^b	0.03 ^a	0.02 ^a	0.14 ^{ab}	0.07^{ab}	0.05 ^{ab}	0.32 ^{ab}	0.03 ^a	0.06 ^{ab}	0.05 ^{ab}	0.08	0.84
C20:1 n-9 ⁷	0.19 ^{ab}	0.14 ^{ab}	0.16 ^{ab}	0.16 ^{ab}	0.18 ^{ab}	0.15 ^{ab}	0.24 ^a	0.18 ^{ab}	0.12 ^b	0.19 ^{ab}	0.16 ^{ab}	0.13 ^{ab}	0.18	0.15
C20:2 n-6	0.31 ^{ab}	0.47 ^{ab}	0.58 ^a	0.35 ^{ab}	0.33 ^{ab}	0.46 ^{ab}	0.29 ^{ab}	0.28 ^{ab}	0.41 ^{ab}	0.35 ^{ab}	0.27 ^b	0.32 ^{ab}	0.24	0.48
C20:3 n-6	0.25	0.26	0.26	0.22	0.25	0.24	0.20	0.23	0.23	0.24	0.21	0.21	0.88	0.07
C20:4 n-6	11.14	12.00	10.3	10.48	11.59	10.34	9.62	11.28	10.25	10.15	10.81	9.81	0.88	1.56
C20:5 n-3 ⁶	0.01 ^a	0.28 ^{abc}	1.25 ^c	0.07^{abc}	0.15 ^{abc}	0.54 ^{bc}	0.14 ^{abc}	0.06 ^{abc}	0.19 ^{abc}	0.12 ^{abc}	0.01 ^{ab}	0.07^{abc}	0.01	0.58
C22:0 ⁷	0.17 ^{ab}	0.21 ^{ab}	0.19 ^{ab}	0.22ª	0.17^{ab}	0.20 ^{ab}	0.16 ^{ab}	0.11 ^{bc}	0.15 ^{ab}	0.19 ^{ab}	0.12 ^{bc}	0.09 ^c	0.01	0.14
C22:1	0.63	0.74	0.46	0.73	0.61	0.65	0.67	0.59	0.56	0.54	0.39	0.29	0.75	0.30
C22:2 n-3	0.48	0.55	0.46	0.53	0.55	0.61	0.69	0.66	0.51	0.65	0.57	0.44	0.81	0.27
C22:5n-6	3.33 ^a	2.36 ^{bcde}	2.51 ^{bcdf}	2.89 ^{acdef}	2.33 ^{bcd}	1.84 ^b	3.25 ^{af}	3.09 ^{adef}	2.24 ^{bc}	3.14 ^{aef}	2.15 ^{bc}	2.20 ^{bc}	0.04	0.65
C22:5 n-3	0.48 ^a	0.31 ^{abc}	0.30 ^{abc}	0.44 ^{ab}	0.34 ^{abc}	0.24 ^c	0.43 ^{abc}	0.40 ^{abc}	0.28 ^{bc}	0.43 ^{ab}	0.45 ^{ab}	0.42 ^{abc}	0.12	0.13
C22:6 n-3	9.22 ^a	6.54 ^{bcde}	5.33 ^{bc}	8.32 ^{ae}	7.03 ^{cde}	5.22 ^{bc}	6.77 ^{cde}	6.41 ^{bcde}	5.12 ^{bc}	7.82 ^{ade}	5.88 ^{bcd}	4.67 ^b	0.13	1.77
ΣSFA^8	40.30 ^{ab}	33.70 ^{abcd}	28.90 ^{acd}	34.80 ^{abd}	25.70 ^{cd}	21.00 ^c	44.80 ^b	40.30 ^{ab}	37.60 ^{abd}	41.60 ^{ab}	39.00 ^{abd}	29.50 ^{acd}	0.80	10.19
ΣMUFA ⁸	24.70	24.80	22.70	17.50	14.80	16.60	24.60	25.80	29.00	24.20	23.10	30.60	0.81	10.25
ΣPUFA ⁸	34.70 ^a	34.00 ^{ab}	31.80 ^{ab}	33.40 ^{ab}	35.00 ^a	31.70 ^{ab}	30.50 ^{ab}	33.80 ^{ab}	32.50 ^{ab}	32.50 ^{ab}	30.90 ^{ab}	28.80 ^b	0.19	3.49
Σn-6 PUFA ⁸	23.10 ^{abc}	24.60 ^c	24.60 ^c	21.50 ^{abc}	24.40 ^{bc}	23.00 ^{abc}	20.70 ^a	23.90 ^{abc}	23.90 ^{abc}	21.10 ^{ab}	23.10 ^{abc}	22.70 ^{abc}	0.75	2.28
Σn-3 PUFA ⁸	2.36	2.85	1.71	3.52	3.55	3.48	3.03	3.44	3.35	3.53	1.96	1.37	0.42	1.83
ΣSFA:ΣPUFA ⁸	1.18 ^{abc}	1.01 ^{abcd}	0.91 ^{abd}	1.06 ^{abcd}	0.73 ^{ad}	0.67 ^d	1.48 ^c	1.21 ^{abc}	1.17 ^{abc}	1.29 ^{bc}	1.27 ^{bc}	1.05 ^{abcd}	0.83	0.35
Σ n-6: Σ n-3 ⁸	11.14	10.80	14.04	10.18	12.67	7.60	8.50	9.59	12.81	8.19	15.53	15.98	0.32	8.11

 Table 4.6. Fatty acid composition¹ (%) of embryo livers compared by treatment × day.

^{a-f} superscripts indicate significant differences at P≤0.05

¹Each fatty acid was compared with treatment, incubation day, and their interaction as main effects.

²Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ d11, 11th day of incubation; d13, 13th day of incubation; d15, 15th day of incubation.

⁴ SD, standard deviation.

⁵ nd, not detected.

 6 Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented means and SD are presented in their original scale.

⁷ Transformation of 1/(x) was used in the analysis but presented means and SD are presented in their original scale.

⁸SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

		Da	ny ²		Treatment ³							
CODE	d11	d13	d15	P value	TN	TNS	HS	HSS	P value	SD^4		
C14:0	0.16 ^a	0.08 ^b	0.12 ^b	<.0001	0.16	0.13	0.15	0.14	0.64	0.04		
C15:0	0.38 ^a	0.39 ^a	0.25 ^b	<.0001	0.34	0.32	0.32	0.38	0.23	0.11		
C16:0	20.19 ^a	14.85 ^b	9.87°	<.0001	14.30	14.50	15.60	15.50	0.70	4.63		
C16:1	0.59 ^a	0.64 ^{ab}	0.75 ^b	0.02	0.77 ^a	0.50 ^b	0.70 ^a	0.66ª	0.00	0.23		
C17:0	0.18 ^a	0.16 ^b	0.13 ^c	<.0001	0.14 ^a	0.16 ^{ab}	0.16 ^b	0.16 ^b	0.02	0.03		
C18:0	20.20 ^a	23.00 ^b	22.70 ^b	0.00	21.10 ^a	19.70 ^a	23.80 ^b	21.90 ^{ab}	0.00	3.12		
C18:1 cis	22.80ª	25.50 ^b	30.00 ^c	<.0001	25.80	25.80	24.90	27.00	0.44	4.28		
C18:2 n-6	7.49 ^a	9.49 ^b	10.36 ^c	<.0001	9.33	9.11	9.01	9.02	0.88	1.53		
C18:3 n-3	1.96	2.36	2.36	0.42	1.79 ^{ab}	2.73 ^b	2.40 ^{ab}	1.57ª	0.02	1.16		
C20:0	0.39ª	0.41ª	1.22 ^b	0.00	0.88	0.48	0.79	0.49	0.52	0.84		
C20:1 n-9	0.24 ^a	0.20 ^{ab}	0.18 ^b	0.01	0.18	0.21	0.24	0.20	0.90	0.15		
C20:2 n-6	0.43 ^a	0.41ª	0.74 ^b	0.02	0.70 ^a	0.55 ^{ab}	0.44 ^{ab}	0.41 ^b	0.03	0.48		
C20:3	0.23	0.23	0.23	0.98	0.26	0.24	0.22	0.22	0.30	0.07		
C20:4 n-6	10.30 ^a	11.40 ^b	10.20 ^a	0.00	11.10	10.80	10.40	10.30	0.16	1.56		
C20:5 n-3	0.47 ^a	0.55 ^{ab}	0.91 ^b	0.02	0.65	0.77	0.63	0.51	0.58	0.58		
C22:0	0.22ª	0.19 ^b	0.18 ^{ab}	0.03	0.24 ^a	0.26 ^a	0.16 ^{ab}	0.16 ^b	0.00	0.14		
C22:1	0.63	0.58	0.50	0.21	0.61 ^{ab}	0.65 ^b	0.61 ^{ab}	0.42 ^a	0.04	0.30		
C22:2	0.59	0.58	0.51	0.43	0.50	0.56	0.62	0.56	0.48	0.27		
C22:5n-6	3.15 ^a	2.48 ^b	2.20 ^b	<.0001	2.73 ^{ab}	2.35ª	2.86 ^b	2.51 ^{ab}	0.03	0.65		
C22:5 n-3	0.44 ^a	0.37 ^{ab}	0.31 ^b	0.00	0.36 ^{ab}	0.34 ^a	0.37 ^{ab}	0.44 ^b	0.06	0.13		
C22:6	8.03 ^a	6.46 ^b	5.09°	<.0001	7.03	6.86	6.10	6.12	0.14	1.77		
\sum SFA ⁵	40.40 ^a	34.70 ^b	29.20 ^b	<.0001	34.30 ^a	27.20 ^b	40.90 ^a	36.70 ^a	<.0001	10.19		
\sum MUFA ⁵	22.80	22.10	24.70	0.57	24.10 ^a	16.30 ^b	26.50 ^a	26.00 ^a	0.00	10.25		
$\sum PUFA^5$	32.80 ^{ab}	33.40 ^a	31.20 ^b	0.02	33.50 ^a	33.40 ^a	32.30 ^{ab}	30.70 ^b	0.01	3.49		
\sum n-6 PUFA ⁵	21.60 ^a	24.00 ^b	23.50 ^b	<.0001	24.10 ^a	23.00 ^{ab}	22.90 ^{ab}	22.30 ^b	0.04	2.28		
\sum n-3 PUFA ⁵	3.11	2.95	2.48	0.35	2.31	3.52	3.27	2.29	0.02	1.83		
\sum SFA:PUFA ⁵	1.25ª	1.06 ^{ab}	0.95 ^b	0.00	1.03 ^{ab}	0.82 ^a	1.29°	1.20 ^{bc}	<.0001	0.35		
\sum n-6:n-3 ⁵	9.50	12.30	12.50	0.33	10.30	13.00	12.00	10.30	0.17	8.11		

Table 4.7. Fatty acid composition¹ (%) of embryo livers compared by treatment and day.

^{a-c} Superscripts indicate significant differences at $P \le 0.05$.

¹Each fatty acid was compared by treatment and incubation day.

²d11, 11th day of incubation; d13, 13th day of incubation; d15, 15th day of incubation.

³Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers

at 22.2 $^\circ C$ (TNS) and 31.1 $^\circ C$ (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

⁴ SD, standard deviation.

⁵ SFA, saturated fatty acids; MUFA, monounsaturated fatty acids; PUFA, polyunsaturated fatty acids; n-6, omega-6 PUFA; n-3, omega-3 PUFA.

CHAPTER 5

Lipid oxidation and antioxidant capacity in multigenerational heat stressed Japanese quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)

Abstract: In some areas of the world, climate-controlled poultry houses are not possible and could result in poorer quality poultry products due to deterioration of lipids in tissues. Lipid oxidation occurs during oxidative stress caused by high environmental temperatures. In Japanese quail, heat stress can occur starting at 30°C; however, as climate change becomes more severe, temperatures above 30°C may become more frequent. When animals experience heat stress, more oxygen is consumed and metabolism changes. These changes can incur more oxidative damage to lipids, however, antioxidant enzymes such as superoxide dismutase (SOD) and catalase (CAT) can prevent further oxidation. The goal of this study was to determine if selection for low feed conversion ratio (FCR) in Japanese quail at 31.1°C would result in lower lipid oxidation and more antioxidant activity. It was hypothesized that quail selected for low FCR and not exposed to heat stress would have the lowest amount of lipid oxidation. It was also hypothesized that quail selected for low FCR and exposed to heat stress would have the highest SOD and CAT activities. To test these hypotheses, TBARS analysis was performed on male and female brain, liver, kidney, thigh, and yolk. SOD and CAT activities were determined in male and female brain, liver, kidney, and thigh. Significance was determined at $P \leq 0.05$. Results showed that heat stress did not influence lipid oxidation in any of the tissues; however, brain had the most oxidation, followed by liver> kidney>thigh (P<0.0004) There was also no significant treatment effect on SOD and CAT activities, but kidneys had significantly more CAT activity than brain, liver, and thigh. Brain and thigh had similar CAT activities. Results suggested that heat stress at 31.1°C did not significantly affect lipid oxidation and antioxidant enzyme activities. Thus, poultry products from quail raised at this temperature may have similar quality to those that are raised within their thermoneutral zone (18-30°C). Future directions could include heat stress at 31.1°C and a higher temperature to

determine if total antioxidant capacity is lower and lipid oxidation is higher in eggs laid in the first week than all subsequent weeks of lay.

1. Introduction

Heat stress is becoming a major threat to poultry health and production. High environmental temperatures can increase the concentration of free radicals, leading to an increase in oxidation in the plasma, liver, and heart (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). In a homeostatic state, the body has a natural antioxidant defense system which can trap free radicals and prevent oxidative damage. However, there may not be enough circulating antioxidants in the system to control the free radicals when an animal is experiencing heat stress. This is especially true for females that need to trade off antioxidants for the yolk or for herself as was indicated when antioxidants injected into the egg and the dam increased hatchability and growth of the chicks (Tsunekage, 2015).

Antioxidant capacity such as superoxide dismutase (SOD) and catalase (CAT) can be quantified in the body. SOD has compartmentalized enzymes occurring in the mitochondria of liver and heart (MnSOD) and in the cytoplasm, nucleus, peroxisomes, lysosomes, and intermembrane space of mitochondria of lung, yolk sac membrane, thigh muscle, and brain (CuZnSOD), accounting for 90% of the total SOD activity in cells (Weydert and Cullen, 2010; Surai, et al., 2016). There are also equal activities of MnSOD and CuZn-SOD in the kidneys (Surai, et al., 2016). SOD enzymes convert superoxide radicals to hydrogen peroxide and oxygen. However, hydrogen peroxide can also cause oxidative damage; thus, CAT converts it to water and oxygen. In chicks subjected to heat stress, researchers found a decrease in SOD and total antioxidant capacity (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). Tissue-dependent SOD activity was highest in the heart and decreased in the following order: muscle, yolk sac membrane, kidney, lung, then liver (Surai, et al.; 1999; Surai, et al., 2016).

Lipids are a class of nutrients that are highly susceptible to oxidation. An indicator of lipid oxidation is malondialdehyde (MDA). Others found that heat stressed (32°C) Japanese quail have lower levels of antioxidants and higher levels of MDA than those housed in thermoneutral temperatures (Sahin, et al., 2004). This finding supports another result in which energy demands and corticosterone increased triacylglyceride (TAG) and non-esterified fatty acids (NEFA) in the plasma of heat-stressed broiler chicken (Sahin, et al., 2004). The reaction occurred within mintues when temperatures increased from 25 to 35°C (Slimen, et al., 2016). TAG and NEFA contribute to energy production, but are also involved in the change of membrane structure and fluidity affecting its potential during heat stress (Slimen, et al., 2016). It is important to study heat stress over a wide range of temperatures to understand its effect on lipid oxidation. Egbuniwe, et al. (2021) reported effects of heat stress in quail exposed to environmental conditions with no artificial simulation in Nigeria where temperatures ranged from 30.2°C to 32.1°C.

Previous research revealed that multiple generations of stress is capable of incrementally altering response to stress over time (Ambeskovic, et al., 2019). During embryogenesis, yolk antioxidants are differentially transferred and partitioned among the tissues. Some researchers found that the liver has the highest concentration of antioxidants compared to that of other tissues (Tsunekage and Ricklefs, 2015). Conversely, others reported that the brain has the highest concentration of MDA, followed by the liver, then the heart (Tsunekage and Ricklefs, 2015). The brain contains a high concentration of polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA), explaining the high concentration of MDA found in the brain by other researchers (Tsunekage and Ricklefs, 2015).

Mild heat stress in early life of mice, humans, fruit flies, and zebra finch produced adults that were less affected by oxidative stress (Costantini, et al., 2012; Laviola and Macrì, 2013). This was considered a form of priming which prepared the organism to withstand greater oxidative stress (Costantini, et al., 2012). Similarly, male fruit flies were exposed to short term anoxia before emergence and at sexual maturity, they had higher concentrations of SOD and lower lipid and protein damage (López-Martínez and Hahn, 2012; Laviola and Macrì, 2013). In birds, if there is an increase in total antioxidant capacity of egg yolk, there is a decrease in concentration of MDA in egg yolk (Surai, et al., 2016).

Little research has been performed on multigenerational heat stress and antioxidant capacity in Japanese quail. Of particular interest was to discern if selection for high performance in heat stress affected the antioxidant capacity and extent of lipid oxidation. Therefore, the present study was performed with Japanese quail that were selected for a low feed conversion ratio (FCR). It was hypothesized that antioxidant capacity would be higher in quail that were selected for low FCR after being subjected to 10 generations of heat stress when compared to those that were randomly bred in heat stress. It was also hypothesized that quail selected for low FCR and not exposed to heat stress would have the lowest amount of lipid oxidation.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Experimental design

The detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Birds were transferred from brooders to cages at 3.5 weeks old; they were placed into cages for mating at 7.43 weeks old and egg collection began when females were 7.86 weeks old. The four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings

(22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS). TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers with 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that were determined as having high fitness (FCR) in HSS were mated.

2.2 Sample collection

Animal care and use was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of California Davis (Protocols #19473 and 21370; Davis, CA). All eggs were collected from each treatment within 24 hours after lay. Eggs were collected for 2 weeks from 20 TN females, 14 TNS females, 20 HS females, and 17 HSS females. Eggs were also collected from 18 TN females, 10 TNS females, 18 HS females, and 16 HSS females at 16 to 17 weeks old. These eggs were for analysis within 24 hours of lay according to lipid oxidation procedures mentioned below.

Adult birds were euthanized using cervical dislocation and dissected for the brain, liver, kidneys, and thighs. The tissues were placed into Whirl-Pak® bags and immediately submerged into liquid nitrogen after collection. Samples were then transferred to a -80°C freezer until further analysis.

2.3 Lipid oxidation

A total of 30 eggs per treatment were analyzed for lipid oxidation within 24 hours after lay. Egg totals included 100 TN, 97 TNS, 99 HS, and 98 HSS that were analyzed for lipid oxidation after 13.36 weeks of storage at 4°C. For TN, HS, and HSS, 15 male and 15 female brains, kidneys, and livers were analyzed for lipid oxidation. For TNS, 15 male and 12 female brains, kidneys, and livers were analyzed for lipid oxidation. Determination of lipid oxidation for both thighs included the following: TN (8 males and 4 females), TNS (6 males and 5 females), HS (8 males and 6 females), and HSS (8 males and 11 females).

A modified thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) method was used to measure malondialdehyde (MDA) in samples (Ruberto and Baratta, 2000). Briefly, homogenates of 10% tissue were made with deionized distilled water and 5% butylated hydroxytoluene; 50 μ L of the homogenate was vortexed and heated with 112.5 μ L of 20% acetic acid (pH 2.0 for maximum color change), 168.75 μ L of 0.8% thiobarbituric acid, and 168.75 μ L of 2% sodium dodecyl sulfate. The mixture was heated in a 95°C dry bath for 60 minutes, followed by adding 1.0 mL of butanol, mixing, and centrifuging at 1200 × g for 10 minutes. The extracted organic upper layer was vortexed and measured for absorbance at 532 nm (band width 0.5 nm) on a Synergy HT spectrophotometer (BioTek Instruments, Winooski, Vermont, USA).

A standard calibration curve was developed using 1mM of 1,1,3,3-tetramethoxypropane (TMP) to determine concentration of MDA (nmol/mg wet weight) in adult tissues. Egg yolks were not analyzed with a standard calibration curve; therefore, the quantity of MDA in egg yolks were reported as absorbance (nm).

2.4 Catalase and superoxide dismutase activity

Catalase activity (BioVision, Catalog #K773-100) and superoxide dismutase (BioVision, Catalog #K335-100) activity were analyzed using commercially available kits and in accordance with the instructions of the manufacturer. For catalase activity, quantities of homogenate used were as follows: 50 μ L of 1:2 for brain and thigh, 5 μ L of 1:2 for liver, and 5 μ L of 1:1 for kidney. For superoxide dismutase activity, quantities of homogenate were 10 μ L of 1:2 thigh, brain, and liver and 5 μ L of 1:2 for kidney.

2.5 Statistical analysis

Analyses of data were performed in R 4.0.0 (R Core Team, 2020; RStudio Team, 2022) to test significance ($P \le 0.05$). The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to determine normality of residuals of models and data were considered normal at W≥0.95 or P≥0.05. Levene's test and Q-Q plots were used to determine homogeneity of variances and variances were considered equal at $P \ge 0.05$. Lipid oxidation of egg yolks collected over 2 weeks were analyzed using one-way repeated measures ANOVA to determine significant differences among treatment, week of lay, and treatment \times week of lay. Due to multiple eggs collected from each female over the course of a week, females were included in the model as a random effect. Lipid oxidation of adult tissues was analyzed using oneway repeated measures ANOVA to determine significant differences among treatments, tissue types, sex, and their interactions. For SOD activity and CAT activity, one-way repeated measures ANOVA was used to determine significant differences among treatments, tissue types, and their interactions. Sex was not determined as significant and was not included in the SOD activity and CAT activity models. Due to multiple tissue collection from each quail, bird was included as a random effect for lipid oxidation, SOD activity, and CAT models. Tukey's method for comparing estimates was used if the interaction was significant at $P \le 0.05$.

3. Results

3.1 Lipid oxidation of egg yolks

Egg yolks compared by treatment within 24 hours after lay had no significant difference among treatments (Figure 1). However, when egg yolks were compared by treatment × week of lay (including 24 hours after lay at week 16), HS week 1 had significantly more lipid oxidation than all weeks of TN and TNS and weeks 2 and 16 for HS and HSS (P<0.008). HS week 2 had significantly less lipid oxidation than TN week 1 and 2 and HSS week 1 (P<0.01). HSS week 1 had significantly more lipid oxidation than TNS week 1 and week 16 (p=0.00059; Figure 1). TNS 24 hours after lay also had significantly less lipid oxidation than TN week 1 (p=0.30). When treatments were compared without the week effect, TNS had significantly less lipid oxidation than all other treatments (P<0.03). When weeks were compared without the treatment effect, yolks from week 1 had significantly more lipid oxidation than yolks analyzed within 24 hours of lay and week 2 eggs (P<0.0001).

3.2 Lipid oxidation of adult tissues

The interaction between treatment, tissue, and sex were significant at P<0.0001 (Table 1). When compared by treatment × tissue × sex, all adult brains had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than all other tissues (P<0.05) except (1) TN male brains shared significance with TNS and HSS male livers and TNS male thighs and (2) TNS female brains and HSS female brains shared significance with TNS and HSS male livers (P>0.05). There were no significant treatment or sex effects within brain.

<u>Kidneys</u>

HS male and female kidneys had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than TNS male livers but significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (Table 1). HS female kidneys also had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than HSS male livers and TN male livers (P<0.02). HSS male and female kidneys had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than HSS and TNS male livers but significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.003).

TN male and female kidneys had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than TNS male livers but significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.04). TN female kidneys also had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than HSS and TN male livers

(P<0.05). TN male kidneys had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HS and TN male thighs (P<0.02). TNS male and female kidneys had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than TNS male livers and had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.004).

Livers

HS male and female livers had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than HSS and TNS male livers and had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.002). HS female livers also had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than TN male livers (p=0.031). TN male and female livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than TN and HS male thighs (P<0.02). TN female livers also had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than TNS male livers (P<0.04). TN male thighs and significantly lower concentrations of MDA than TNS male livers (P<0.04). TN male livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (p=0.016).

TNS female livers had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than HSS and TNS male livers and significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.05). TNS male livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than TN and HS male thighs; TN, TNS, and HS female thighs; and HSS female livers (P<0.002). HSS female livers had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than HSS male livers and significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.02). HSS male livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS female thighs (P<0.02). HSS male livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than TN and HS male thighs and TN, TNS, and HS female thighs (P<0.05). <u>Thighs</u> HSS female thighs had significantly lower concentrations of MDA than TNS and HSS male thighs (P<0.0001). TNS male thighs had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than TN and HS male thighs (P<0.04).

Treatment x tissue

When sex was removed from the model, the interaction between treatment and tissue was significant at P<0.0001 (data not shown). Brain from all treatments had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than all other tissues (P<0.0001). TN, TNS and HSS livers and TNS kidneys had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than TN, HS, and HSS thighs (P<0.02). TN and TNS livers also had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS kidneys and HSS livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS kidneys and HSS livers (P<0.05). HSS livers had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HS livers and HSS kidneys (P<0.03). TN kidneys had significantly higher concentrations of MDA than HSS thighs (p=0.010).

Tissue and sex

When treatment was removed from the model, tissue had a significant effect on MDA concentration with brain>liver>kidney>thigh at P<0.0004 (data not shown). When MDA concentration was compared by sex alone, females had significantly less than males (P<0.0001).

3.3 SOD and CAT activities

For SOD activity, there were no significant differences when compared by treatment, tissue, sex, and their interaction (P>0.05; Table 2). However, when SOD activity was compared by treatment, tissue and their interaction, tissue had a significant effect at p=0.0001. TNS livers had significantly less SOD activity than HSS kidneys and HSS thighs (P<0.005). When SOD activity was compared by tissue, liver had 10.26%, 9.09%, and 12.08% less activity than brain, kidney, and thigh, respectively (P<0.005).

For CAT activity, there was no sex effect (p=0.63), but there were treatment, tissue, and treatment × tissue effects (P<0.0001; Figure 2). Across all treatments, brains and thighs had significantly less CAT activity than kidneys and livers (P<0.0001). HS kidneys had significantly more CAT activity than livers from all treatments and HSS kidneys (P<0.0001). HSS kidneys had significantly less CAT activity than TNS and HSS livers and TN and TNS kidneys (P<0.01). TN and TNS kidneys had significantly more CAT activity than livers from all treatments from all treatments (P<0.0001). HSS kidneys (P<0.001). HS livers had significantly less CAT activity than livers from all treatments (P<0.0001). HS livers had significantly less CAT activity than livers from all other treatments (P<0.0001). HSS brains had significantly more CAT activity than TN and HSS thighs (P<0.05). TNS livers had significantly more CAT activity than TN and HSS livers (P<0.0001).

4. Discussion

4.1 Lipid oxidation of egg yolks

The significant lipid oxidation observed in egg yolks stored for 13.36 weeks were likely due to the extended storage of the eggs. While Jones and Musgrove (2015) noted that extending egg storage 30 days past their shelf-life or sell-by date would not compromise their physicalchemical quality, they noted that Haugh units and albumen height decreased after 10 weeks of cold storage. Additionally, in another study, Jones et al. (2018), demonstrated that the quality of eggs stored at 4°C for 15 weeks had little change in yolk shape characteristics and maintained Grade A quality. Thus, information from the current study seemed to support previous findings that quality may be conserved up to week 15 of storage as there were no significant indications of lipid oxidation between egg yolks analyzed at 24 hours after lay and analyzed after 13.36 weeks of storage.

Contrarily, week 1 yolks had significantly more lipid oxidation than those analyzed at week 2 and within 24 hours of lay, indicating that there may not be enough antioxidants transferred to

the egg during the first week of lay. Alternatively, stressful events increase glucocorticoids such as corticosterone which can divert energy away from reproduction; thus, decreasing synthesis of yolk precursors (Wang, et al., 2017). Because quail in the present study were transferred to their respective mating cages 3 days before egg collection began, the stress of moving could have impacted the quality of egg yolk deposited and caused the increased lipid oxidation seen in week 1.

As observed in Chapter 4, compared to HSS, TNS had significantly higher SFA in the yolk than HSS, likely contributing to significantly less lipid oxidation for TNS yolk in the current study. Others also showed that a lower degree of unsaturation in particular organs of Japanese quail is a protective adaptation that can prevent high levels of lipid oxidation (Gutiérrez, et al., 2006). Findings from Chapter 2, the current study, and that of Gutiérrez, et al. (2006) may indicate that there is a survival adaptation to decrease lipid oxidation when birds are chosen for low FCR in a heat stress environment, but never exposed to heat stress.

4.2 Lipid oxidation of adult tissues

Precursors of MDA and TBARS are derivatives of peroxyl radicals from PUFA with 3 or more double bonds (Frankel, 2005). Particularly, under acidic conditions as in the TBARS analysis, peroxyl radicals of α -linolenic acid is the most significant precursor of MDA (Frankel, 2005). With high mobilization of lipids and the vulnerability of PUFA to oxidation, results from the present study support the hypothesis that tissues with higher degrees of unsaturation would increase the amount of lipid oxidation.

Brain tissue of adult quail had significantly higher amounts of lipid oxidation which agreed with the findings of others (Gutiérrez, et al., 2006; Tsunekage, 2015). As reported in Chapter 3 (above), the adult brain is comprised of approximately 11 to 14% DHA, a long chain PUFA,

160

whereas the kidney had ~2%, the thigh had ~1-2%, and the liver had ~1-4%. Thus, 14% DHA was likely the predominant reason for the high level of oxidation found in the adult brain. There are also less antioxidants present in the brain when compared to other tissues (Gutiérrez, et al., 2006; Yigit, et al., 2014; Surai, et al., 2016).

It is known that females invest more energy in egg production, egg laying, and brooding (Hiyama, et al., 2018). As well, studies in mice treated with estradiol, the form of estrogen that is highest in circulation, had higher levels of fatty acid oxidation in the liver due to increased oxygen consumption and liver ATP production (Palmisano, et al., 2017). Thus, it was hypothesized that females would have more lipid oxidation as oxygen consumption increased to meet reproductive demands. However, results of other investigators and those of the current work did not support the hypothesis and indicated that when lipid oxidation was compared by sex alone, females had less lipid oxidation than males (Hamano, 2014; Gomes, et al., 2019).

Males had higher MDA than females. Testosterone administration in rabbits increased MDA levels in plasma (Aydilek and Aksakal, 2005). Authors suggested that testosterone decreased high-density lipoproteins and cholesterol, which can act as an antioxidant; thus, increasing lipid oxidation (Aydilek and Aksakal, 2005). Although quail in the present study were not administered testosterone, researchers reported that sexually mature male quail tended to have higher concentrations of circulating testosterone than females (Hiyama, et al., 2018). Testosterone is also known to increase metabolic rate and subsequently increase oxidative stress in male zebra finches (Alonso-Alvarez, et al., 2007). As well, males in the present work may have experienced more lipid oxidation due to energy spent on reproductive behaviors such as aggression, courtship songs, and territory establishment (Hiyama, et al., 2018; Gomes, et al., 2019).

Others have reported that acutely heat stressed broilers (40°C for 5 hours) had a 4-fold increase in MDA as opposed to a 1.2- to 1.5-fold increase in those that were chronically heat stressed at 32°C for 14 d (Azad, et al., 2010; Akbarian, et al., 2016). Therefore, the insignificance of treatment effect, regardless of tissue type or sex, indicated that heat stress at 31.1°C did not affect lipid oxidation.

4.3 SOD and CAT activities

When stress-sensitive rats were subjected to chronic mild stress there was an increase in lipid peroxidation and CAT activity, but decreased SOD activity in certain parts of the brain (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Similar to another report, catalase activity in the brain of quail in the present study was extremely low (Nazıroğlu, 2012). In 10-day-old quail that were heat stressed at 34°C for 8 hours/day there was a significant increase in MDA in the serum, muscle, and liver; however, there was a significant decrease in SOD, CAT, and GPx activities for these quail as noted by others (Sahin, et al., 2012). Although not signifiantly different, livers in the present study had numerically lower SOD activity than all other tissues which is opposite to expectations due to the liver's important role in lipid metabolism in avian species. However, in another study, SOD activity in embryo liver samples was lowest when compared to the heart, muscle, yolk sac membrane, kidney, and lung (Surai, et al., 2016).

Compared to all tissues evaluated, the kidneys had the most CAT activity, particularly for TN, TNS, and HS, indicating that more hydrogen peroxide was decomposed in the kidneys in these treatments. For the HS treatment, heat stress causes an increase in respiration which triggers the kidneys to retain hydrogen and results in compensatory metabolic acidosis (Sejian, et al., 2015). This increased activity in the kidneys may cause more recruitment of CAT enzymes; however, it does not explain why HSS did not have more CAT activity. Others have found that male Japanese

quail exposed to heat stress at 34°C for 8 hours a day had significantly higher MDA, but no change in CAT, GSH, and GPx (Türk, et al., 2016). Therefore, upregulation of CAT activity may not be a priority during heat stress.

As noted by other investigators, SOD activity in the current study did not significantly change with heat stress at 31.1°C (Azad, et al., 2010). Investigators reported that acute heat stress at 40°C caused an increase in SOD but did not affect other antioxidant enzymes like GPx (Ramnath, et al., 2008). Broilers that were exposed to heat stress at 38°C for 3 hours showed an increase in lipid oxidation in the blood and an increase in CAT, SOD, and GSH reductase (Altan, et al., 2003). For this reason, it was expected that SOD activity of HS or HSS would reflect their environmental temperature; but the temperature may not have been high enough to cause such a physiological reaction or the change may not have been great enough to be significant.

5. Conclusions

Future directions could include heat stress (30 to 35°C) to determine if total antioxidant capacity is lower and lipid oxidation is higher in eggs laid in the first week than all subsequent weeks of lay. Findings could help producers adjust their feeding programs to reflect the demands of the females during critical times such as onset of lay. The higher level of CAT activity in the kidneys is also another point of interest and should be further investigated. There were no overall differences between heat stress at 31.1°C and no heat stress. However, the key findings from this study were:

- 1. Quail eggs stored at 4°C for 13.35 weeks did not have significantly different MDA levels than those that were analyzed within 24 hours after lay.
- 2. CAT activity was highest in kidneys, followed by liver, then thigh and brain.
- 3. MDA concentration was as follows: brain>liver>kidney>thigh.

References

- Akbarian, A., J. Michiels, J. Degroote, M. Majdeddin, A. Golian, and S. De Smet. 2016.
 "Association between heat stress and oxidative stress in poultry; mitochondrial dysfunction and dietary interventions with phytochemicals." *Journal of Animal Science and Biotechnology* 7 (37).
- Alonso-Alvarez, Carlos, Sophie Bertrand, Bruno Faivre, Olivier Chastel, and Gabriele Sorci. 2007. "Testosterone and oxidative stress: the oxidation handicap hypothesis." *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 819-825.
- Altan, O., A. Pabuçcuoğlu, A. Altan, S. Konyalioğlu, and H. Bayraktar. 2003. "Effect of heat stress on oxidative stress, lipid peroxidation and some stress parameters in broilers." *British Poultry Science* 545-550.
- Ambeskovic, Mirela, Olena Babenko, Yaroslav Ilnytskyy, Igor Kovalchuk, Bryan Kolb, and Gerlinde A.S. Metz. 2019. "Ancestral stress alters lifetime mental health trajectories and cortical neuromorphology via epigenetic regulation." *Scientific Reports* 9 (6389).
- Aydilek, N., and M. Aksakal. 2005. "Effects of Testosterone on Lipid Peroxidation, Lipid Profiles and some Coagulation Parameters in Rabbits." *Journal of Veterinary Medicine* 436-439.
- Azad, M.A.K., M. Kikusato, T. Maekawa, H. Shirakawa, and M. Toyomizu. 2010. "Metabolic characteristics and oxidative damage to skeletal muscle in broiler chickens exposed to chronic heat stress." *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology, Part A* 401-406.
- Costantini, David, Pat Monaghan, and Neil B Metcalfe. 2012. "Early life experience primes resistance to oxidative stress." *Journal of Experimental Biology* 2820-2826.
- Egbuniwe, Ifaenyichukwu Chukwuemeka, Chukwuka Nwocha Uchendu, and Ikechukwu Reginald Obidike. 2021. "Ameliorative effects of betaine and ascorbic acid on endocrine and erythrocytic parameters of sexually–maturing female Japanese quails during the dry season." *Journal of Thermal Biology* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2020.102812.
- Frankel, E.N. 2005. Lipid oxidation. Cambridge: Woodhead Publishing Limited.
- Gomes, Andreza de Lourdes Souza, José Luiz Fernandes Vieira, and José Maria Cardoso da Silva. 2019. "Sexual differences in oxidative stress in two species of Neotropical manakins (Pipridae)." *Journal of Ornithology* 1151-1157.
- Gutiérrez, Ana María, Guillermo Raúl Reboredo, Susana María Mosca, and Angel Catalá. 2006. "A low degree of fatty acid unsaturation leads to high resistance to lipid peroxidation in mitochondria and microsomes of different organs of quail (Coturnix coturnix japonica)." *Molecular and Cellular Biochemistry* 109-115.
- Hamano, Y. 2014. "Effects of α-lipoic acid supplementation on sexual difference of growth performance, heat exposure-induced metabolic response and lipid peroxidation of raw meat in broiler chickens." *British Poultry Science* 343-350.
- Hiyama, Gen, Shusei Mizushima, Mei Matsuzaki, Yasuko Tobari, Jae-Hoon Choi, Takashi Ono, Masaoki Tsudzuki, et al. 2018. "Female Japanese quail visually differentiate testosteronedependent male attractiveness for mating preferences." *Scientific Reports* doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-28368-z.
- Hosseini-Vashan, Seyyed Javad, and Maryam Sadat Raei-Moghadam. 2019. "Antioxidant and immune system status, plasma lipid, abdominal fat, and growth performance of broilers exposed to heat stress and fed diets supplemented with pomegranate pulp (Punica granatum L.)." *Journal of Applied Animal Research* 47 (1): 521-531.
- Jones, D.R., and M.T. Musgrove. 2005. "Effects of extended storage on egg quality factors." *Poultry Science* 1774-1777.
- Jones, D.R., G.E. Ward, P. Regmi, and D.M. Karcher. 2018. "Impact of egg handling and conditions during extended storage on egg quality." *Poultry Science* 716-723.
- Laviola, Giovanni, and Simone Macrì, 2013. Adaptive and Maladaptive Aspects of Developmental Stress. Vol. 3. New York: Spring-Verlag New York.
- López-Martínez, Giancarlo, and Daniel A Hahn. 2012. "Short-term anoxic conditioning hormesis boosts antioxidant defenses, lowers oxidative damage following irradiation and enhances male sexual performance in the Caribbean fruit fly, Anastrepha suspensa." *Journal of Experimenal Biology* 2150-2161.
- Nazıroğlu, Mustafa. 2012. "Molecular role of catalase on oxidative stressinduced Ca2+ signaling and TRP cation channel activation in nervous system." *Journal of Receptors and Signal Transduction* 32 (3): 134-141.
- Palmisano, B.T., L. Zhu, and J.M. Stafford. 2017. "Estrogens in the regulation of liver lipid metabolism." *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* 1043: 227-256.
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.
- Ramnath, V., P.S. Rekha, and K.S. Sujatha. 2008. "Amelioration of Heat Stress Induced Disturbances of Antioxidant Defense System in Chicken by Brahma Rasayana." *Evidence-Based Complementary and Alternative Medicine* 77-84.
- RStudio Team (2022). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, Inc., Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Ruberto, G, and M.T. Baratta. 2000. "Antioxidant activity of selected essential oil components in two lipid model systems." *Food Chemistry* 69: 167-174.
- Sahin, K., C. Orhan, Z. Tuzcu, M. Tuzcu, and N. Sahin. 2012. "Curcumin ameloriates heat stress via inhibition of oxidative stress and modulation of Nrf2/HO-1 pathway in quail." *Food* and Chemical Toxicology 50 (1): 4035-4041.
- Sahin, N., M. Onderci, K. Sahin, M.F. Gursu, and M.O. Smith. 2004. "Ascorbic acid and melatonin reduce heat-induced performance inhibition and oxidative stress in Japanese quails." *British Poultry Science* 45 (1): 116-122.
- Sejian, V., J. Gaughan, L. Baumgard, and C. Prasad, 2015. *Climate change impact on livestock: adaptation and mitigation*. New Delhi: Springer.
- Slimen, I.B., T. Najar, A. Ghram, and M. Abdrrabba. 2016. "Heat stress effects on livestock: molecular, cellular and metabolic aspects, a review." *Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition* 401-412.
- Song, D.J., and A.J. King. 2015. "Effects of heat stress on broiler meat quality." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 71: 701-709.
- Surai, Peter F., Brian K. Speake, Raymond C. Noble, and Nick H.C. Sparks. 1999. "Tissue-Specific Antioxidant Profiles and Susceptibility to Lipid Peroxidation of the Newly Hatched Chick." *Biological Trace Element Research* 63-78.
- Surai, Peter F., Vladimir I. Fisinin, and Filiz Karadas. 2016. "Antioxidant systems in chicken embryo development. Part 1. Vitamin E, carotenoids and selenium." *Animal Nutrition* 1-11.
- Türk, G., A.O. Çeribasi, Ü. G. Simsek, S. Ćeribasi, M. Güvenç, S.Ö. Kaya, M. Çiftçi, et al. 2016. "Dietary rosemary oil alleviates heat stress-induced structural and functional damage

through lipid peroxidation in the testes of growing Japanese quail." *Animal Reproduction Science* 164: 133-143.

- Tsunekage, T., and R.E. Ricklefs. 2015. "Increased lipid peroxidation occurs during development in Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) embryos." *British Poultry Science* 56 (2): 262-266.
- Tsunekage, Toshi. 2015. "Oxidative stress in avian embryos." Dissertations.
- Wang, X.J., L. Liu, J.P. Zhao, H.C. Jiao, and H. Lin. 2017. "Stress impairs the reproduction of laying hens: an involvement of energy." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 845-856.
- Weydert, Christine J., and Joseph J. Cullen. 2010. "Measurement of superoxide dismutase, catalase, and glutathione peroxidase in cultured cells and tissue." *Nature Protocols* 5 (1): 51-66.
- Wood, J.D., M. Enser, A.V. Fisher, G.R. Nute, P.R. Sheard, R.I. Richardson, S.I. Hughes, and F.M. Whittington. 2008. "Fat deposition, fatty acid composition and meat quality: A review." *Meat Science* 78 (1): 343-358.
- Yigit, A.A., A.K. Panda, and G. Cherian. 2014. "The avian embryo and it's antioxidant defence system." *World's Poultry Science Journal* 70: 563-574.



 \Box TN \blacksquare TNS \Box HS \blacksquare HSS

Figure 5.1. Lipid oxidation of egg yolks isolated within 24 hours after lay and 13.36 weeks after storage at 4°C.

^{a-e} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05. Values were compared by treatment × week.

¹ Absorbance was measured at 532 nm.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.



Figure 5.2. Catalase activity (nmol/min/mL) is presented in adult brain, kidney, liver, and thighs.

^{a-f} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05. Values were compared on treatment × tissue.

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

Tissue	Sex	Treatment ²	MDA ³ (nmol/mg wet weight)
Brain	М	TN	8.84 ± 0.26^{abcd}
		TNS	9.31±0.26 ^{cd}
		HS	10.01 ± 0.26^{d}
		HSS	9.60±0.26 ^{cd}
	F	TN	9.87 ± 0.26^{d}
		TNS	9.18±0.29 ^{bcd}
		HS	9.83 ± 0.26^{d}
		HSS	9.08±0.26 ^{bcd}
Wideou	М	TN	6.89±0.26 ^{efg}
		TNS	6.52±0.26 ^{efgh}
		HS	6.43±0.26 ^{efgh}
		HSS	5.99±0.26 ^{efh}
Klulley	F	TN	5.91±0.26 ^{eh}
		TNS	6.58±0.29 ^{efgh}
		HS	5.77±0.26 ^{eh}
		HSS	$6.11 \pm 0.26^{\text{efh}}$
	М	TN	$7.32 \pm 0.26^{\text{fgi}}$
Liver		TNS	8.32±0.26 ^{abci}
		HS	$6.06 \pm 0.26^{\text{efh}}$
		HSS	7.81 ± 0.26^{abgi}
	F	TN	6.89 ± 0.26^{efg}
		TNS	6.31±0.29 ^{efh}
		HS	5.86±0.26 ^{eh}
		HSS	$6.31 \pm 0.26^{\text{efh}}$
Thigh	М	TN	5.02 ± 0.35^{hj}
		TNS	$7.18\pm0.41^{\mathrm{aefgi}}$
		HS	5.03 ± 0.35^{hj}
		HSS	6.86±0.35 ^{efghi}
	F	TN	5.21 ± 0.50^{efhj}
		TNS	5.80±0.45 ^{efhj}
		HS	5.30±0.41 ^{ehj}
		HSS	3.83±0.30 ^j

Table 5.1. Lipid oxidation¹ of adult brain, kidney, liver, and thigh.

^{a-j} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05. Values were compared on treatment × tissue × sex.

¹ Absorbance was measured at 532 nm.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C,

TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ Malondialdehyde, MDA (nmol/mg wet weight). Results are presented as mean \pm SE.

Tissue	Treatment ²	SOD activity (% inhibition) ³
	TN	84.30±3.70 ^{ab}
Droin	TNS	83.60 ± 3.82^{ab}
Drain	HS	81.60±3.70 ^{ab}
	HSS	82.90±3.70 ^{ab}
	TN	74.40±3.70 ^{ab}
Vidnov	TNS	81.10 ± 3.70^{ab}
Kluney	HS	81.60±3.70 ^{ab}
	HSS	90.70±3.70 ^b
	TN	75.00±3.70 ^{ab}
Liven	TNS	67.30±3.70 ^a
Liver	HS	76.30±3.70 ^{ab}
	HSS	72.90±3.70 ^{ab}
	TN	83.40±4.27 ^{ab}
Thich	TNS	84.90 ± 4.46^{ab}
Tillgh	HS	81.00±3.96 ^{ab}
	HSS	88.90±3.40 ^b

Table 5.2. Superoxide dismutase activity¹ in the adult brain, kidney, liver, and thigh.

^{a-j} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05. Values were compared using treatment × tissue interactions.

¹ Adult tissue were analyzed for SOD activity using a commercial kit to detect % inhibition of superoxide anions.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

³ Superoxide dismutase, SOD. Results are presented as mean \pm SE.

CHAPTER 6

Proteomics of adult female Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) livers subjected to multigenerational heat stress

Abstract: Heat stress can alter protein abundance in various pathways. However, the length of exposure, severity of heat, and demands of the animal can influence the extent of protein abundance alteration. Therefore, the objective of the current study was to determine the effects of initial heat stress at 31.1°C on overall protein abundance in livers of actively laying female Japanese quail. It was hypothesized that quail selected for high performance (low FCR) in a heat stress environment would upregulate proteins involved in β -oxidation and the TCA cycle to meet increased energy demands. To test this hypothesis, 4 treatment groups were formed: (1) thermoneutral (TN, 22.2°C), (2) thermoneutral siblings (TNS, 22.2°C), (3) heat stress (HS, 31.1°C), and (4) heat stress siblings (HSS, 31.1°C). TN and HS were random bred in their respective temperatures. TNS and HSS were siblings reared at the two temperatures. HSS quail were used to determine low FCR at 31.1°C and their corresponding TNS were mated to create the next generation's TNS and HSS. This was repeated for 10 generations. Proteins of livers from sexually mature females were quantified on Skyline. Significant differences were determined at $P \leq 0.05$. Results showed that when compared to TN, (1) HSS had 118 significantly down-regulated proteins and 56 significantly upregulated proteins and (2) HS had 75 significantly down-regulated proteins and 2 significantly upregulated proteins. Differences in protein abundance among all other comparisons were minimal (\leq 5) or insignificant. TN and/or TNS had significantly less antioxidants (SOD Cu/Zn and CAT) and lipoprotein transport from liver to egg than those in a heat stress temperature. However, TN had significantly more proteins involved in adipogenesis, lipogenesis, and fatty acid oxidation than HSS. The lower abundance of β-oxidation enzymes for HS and HSS could indicate that heat stressed quail decreased energy production to prevent further oxidative damage as hypothesized. However, results from this study disproved the hypothesis because birds in thermoneutral temperatures had more proteins involved in energy expenditure than those in

chronic heat stress. Future studies should include proteomic analysis of acute heat stress in quail between 30°C and 34°C. Studies, especially at the lower temperatures, could provide information on the initial measurable effects of heat stress on quail and other avian species.

1. Introduction

Heat stress can increase energy production to decrease heat increment and body temperature (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). During oxidative stress, there are three levels of defense against free radicals. The first line of defense includes certain antioxidants such as superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione peroxidase (GPx), catalase, (CAT), and metalbinding proteins. These biochemicals will prevent free radical formation by removing precursors of free radicals or inactivating free radicals directly. The second line of defense includes chainbreaking antioxidants such as vitamins (A, C, and E), coenzyme Q, carotenoids, and glutathione (GSH). These molecules can inhibit peroxidation by keeping chain reactions low and can prevent propagation of lipid peroxidation by scavenging peroxyl and other intermediates of chain reactions. The third line of defense includes lipases, ligase, polymerases, phospholipases, and heat shock proteins (HSP). These molecules can eliminate or repair damaged molecules (Surai, et al., 2016). HSP have been such an integral part of the heat stress response that there have been discussions on genetically selecting birds with polymorphisms in HSP genes to increase heat tolerance (Pawar, et al., 2016).

With the different levels of defense against free radicals, researchers reported that there is a rapid increase of SOD, CAT, and GPx immediately after heat stress (Akbarian, et al., 2016). Within the first 6 hours of heat stress, there is also an increase in cellular demand which leads to mitochondrial transport and β -oxidation of fatty acids for ATP synthesis (Mujahid, et al., 2007). The enhanced activity in the mitochondria increases production of reactive oxygen species, thereby requiring more electron carriers to mitigate the high levels of oxygen (Akbarian, et al., 2016). However, there is evidence that heat stress causes oxidative damage to enzymes, cellular lipids, and the mitochondrial membrane, leading to lower abundance of these proteins (Emami, et al., 2021).

Poultry species have been reported to exhibit different physiological changes during chronic heat stress. Broilers experiencing chronic heat stress (34°C for 41 days) beginning at 1-day-old had decreased GPx activity in their blood, liver, and kidney; however, CAT increased in the blood, liver, kidney, and heart (Seven, et al., 2009). Others found that (1) β -oxidation activity increased in broilers after 9 days of heat exposure but decreased activity after 14 days and (2) TCA cycle activity decreased steadily after 9 days of heat stress (Azad, et al., 2010). Fewer studies have been performed on chronic heat stress proteomics in Japanese quail (Kang and Shim, 2020).

The liver is a key organ for regulation of lipid metabolism and accounts for up to 90% in vivo synthesis of fatty acids in avian species (Emami, et al., 2021). The importance of the liver in nutrient metabolism makes it highly susceptible to oxidative stress. Lipogenesis is known to be intensified by estrogen due to increased demand of vitellogenin for egg yolk deposition (Alvarenga, et al., 2011). However, during heat stress, glucocorticoids such as corticosterone are increased, having inhibitory actions on synthesis of sex steroid hormones such as estrogen. Therefore, understanding the effects of heat stress in sexually mature female birds is important as there may be tradeoffs in energy distribution.

When animals are chosen for production, high performance phenotypes such as a low FCR can be used for selective breeding. However, elevated performance during heat stress was shown to exacerbate the stress effects on the animal and cause compromises in performance and productivity (Orhan, et al., 2013). Therefore, rather than choosing high performance in

thermoneutral temperatures (18-30°C for Japanese quail) it may be advantageous to select for high performance in heat stress temperatures (>30°C). By choosing for high performance at an elevated temperature, physiological adaptation may occur and compromises may be lessened.

In previous chapters, it was determined that heat stress (31.1°C) for quail did not produce clear significant differences when compared to the thermoneutral temperature (22.2°C). Thus, the goal of the present study was to determine if the abundance of lipid metabolism, energy metabolism, and egg production proteins were significantly altered during initial heat stress (31.1°C) in livers of actively laying female Japanese quail. Particularly, it was of interest to investigate the effects of selection for low FCR during heat stress. It was hypothesized that quail subjected to heat stress at 31.1°C will upregulate proteins involved in lipid metabolism, energy metabolism, and HSP to meet demands of heat stress and egg production.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Experimental design (Chapter 2, Figure 1)

The detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. The four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

2.2 Sample collection

Animal care and use was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of California Davis (Protocols #19473 and 21370; Davis, CA). Female quail (16.86-weeks-old) were euthanized using cervical dislocation. Livers were harvested, placed into WhirlPak® bags, and immediately submerged into liquid nitrogen after collection. Samples were then transferred to a -80°C freezer until further analysis.

2.3 Protein extraction and in-solution digestion

Protein extraction was performed as previously reported (Kültz, et al., 2013; Root, et al., 2021). Briefly, liver samples were cooled in liquid nitrogen and ground into a powder in a Protein LoBind Eppendorf tube (LR-MCF). Then, 8M urea (1.5x sample wt/vol) was added to denature proteins and inhibit proteases and phosphatases. To reduce proteins, 10mM dithiothreitol (DTT) was added. The solution was incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes.

To alkylate the proteins, 30 mM iodoacetamide was added and incubated in the dark at room temperature for 30 min. To remove nucleic acids and contaminants, proteins were precipitated in an ice-cold solution of 10% trichloroacetic acid/90% acetone/0.15% DTT (5x the total volume). This solution was incubated at -30°C for 30 minutes, then centrifuged at 4°C at 19,000 x g for 5 min. The supernatant containing acetone-soluble non-protein contaminants was discarded and the precipitated protein pellet underwent one wash with ice-cold 100% acetone/0.15% DTT. The supernatant was discarded once again, and 8M urea (5x the original sample wt/vol) was added to dissolve the protein pellet. This solution was incubated on a rotator for 30 min at room temperature.

The dissolved protein pellet was centrifuged at $19,000 \times g$ for 5 minutes at room temperature to pellet any remaining insoluble material. The supernatant was transferred to a clean

177

LR-MCF tube and stored at -80°C until trypsin digestion. To determine protein concentration, a PierceTM bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay compatible with diluted urea (Thermo ScientificTM, Catalog # 23225) was performed. As determined by the BCA protein assay, relative volumes (μ L) of sample containing 50 μ g of protein were added to 0.5 ml LR-MCF tubes. LCMS grade water (4x volume of sample) and 1M ammonium bicarbonate buffer (pH 8.5, final concentration 100 mM) were added to the sample to achieve a 150ng/100 μ L total protein concentration.

To cleave proteins from the carboxyl side of lysine or arginine, immobilized trypsin (Promega, Catalog # V9012) was added at a 1:25 ratio relative to the amount of protein in solution. Samples were incubated on a rotator at 35°C for exactly 16 hours. Immobilized trypsin and insoluble contaminants were centrifuged out of solution at 500 x g for 2 minutes at room temperature. The supernatants were transferred to clean LR-MCF tubes and further removal of insoluble material was performed by centrifugation at 19,000 x g for 5 minutes at room temperature. The supernatants were transferred to clean LR-MCF tubes.

Samples were dried using a SpeedVac (Thermo-Savant, ISS-110) until urea precipitates began forming. Peptide pellets were resuspended in LCMS grade water containing 0.1% MS-grade formic acid and incubated for 15 minutes at room temperature to reconstitute samples at a total peptide concentration of 100 ng/ μ L. This solution was transferred to total recovery glass vials (Waters 600000669CV) for sample injection.

2.4 Peptide separation and mass spectrometry

Peptide separation was performed as previously reported (Kültz, et al., 2013; Root, et al., 2021). To briefly summarize, 2µL of peptide samples were injected with a nanoAcquity sample manager (Waters, Milford, MA). A Symmetry trap column (Waters, Catalog # 186003514) was

used to trap the samples for 1 minute at 15 μ L/minute and a nanoAcquity binary solvent manager (Waters) for reversed phase liquid chromatography was used to separate peptides on a 1.7 μ m particle size BEH C18 column (250mm x 75 μ m, Waters, Catalog # 186003545). To elute peptides, a dual pico-emitter tip (New Objective FS360–20-10-D-20, Woburn, MA) was used with a 125 min linear gradient (3% to 35%) acetonitrile directly into a UHR-qTOF mass spectrometer (Impact II, Bruker). Samples were processed in batches using Hystar 4.1 (Bruker). A 68 fmol BSA peptide mix was used at least once a week as a quality control standard to monitor instrument performance. *2.5 Data-dependent acquisition (DDA) and data-independent acquisition (DIA) library construction*

DIA assay library was constructed as previously described using the quail proteome as a reference (Root, et al., 2021). All samples were loaded onto Skyline to be quantified.

2.6 Statistical analysis of protein abundance

Protein abundance values were exported from Skyline and analyzed in R 4.0.0 (Pino, et al., 2020; R Core Team, 2020; RStudio Team, 2022;). % Total protein abundance (% TPA) was calculated as 100 × (individual protein abundance/total protein abundance) and used for statistical analysis. One-way ANOVA was used to determine significant differences among treatments ($P \le 0.05$). The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to determine normality of residuals of models and data were considered normal at $W \ge 0.95$ or $P \ge 0.05$. Levene's test and Q-Q plots were used to determine homogeneity of variances and variances were considered equal at $P \ge 0.05$. If there were significant differences, pairwise contrasts were made with confidence levels of 0.95 using the Tukey method for comparing estimates. Values are reported as averages with standard errors. The summation of peptides, transitions, and isoform abundances introduces errors to the values used for statistical analysis and results were interpreted accordingly.

To determine significance of up and downregulation of proteins, fold change (FC) and adjusted p-values were calculated from MSstats, a R package that is incorporated into Skyline (Choi, et al., 2014; Pino, et al., 2020). Significant downregulation of proteins was determined at FC \leq 0.5 and significant upregulation of proteins was determined at FC \geq 2. Adjusted p-values cutoff was set at 0.05. Fold change was log2 transformed and adjusted p-values were -log10 transformed, then plotted in volcano plots.

3. Results

3.1 Antioxidant proteins

There were no significant differences in % TPA among treatments in GSH proteins (Figure 1). However, GPx-1 had the highest % TPA of all the glutathione proteins (Figure 1). HS had significantly higher CAT % TPA than TN (p=0.049); however, they were both not significantly different from TNS and HSS (Figure 2). There were no significant differences in % TPA of MnSOD, mitochondrial (p=0.31); however, TNS had significantly lower Cu/Zn SOD % TPA when compared to HS (p=0.0082; Figure 3).

3.2 HSP

There were no significant differences in % TPA in any of the HSP except for HSP70, mitochondrial and HSP70, protein 4 (Figure 4). HSS had significantly less HSP 70, mitochondrial % TPA than TNS (p=0.044). HSS had significantly less HSP 70, protein 4 % TPA than TN (p=0.027).

3.3 Fatty acid binding proteins and lipid transportation proteins

Only FABP, brain had significant differences with TN having significantly higher % TPA than all other treatments (p=0.0043; Table 2). Both vitellogenin-1 (p=0.0053) and vitellogenin-2 (p=0.040) had significantly higher % TPA in HS than TNS (Table 3). HS also had significantly

higher % TPA of vitellogenin-1 than TN (p=0.017). TNS had significantly higher apolipoprotein A-IV % TPA than both HS and HSS, but TN was not significantly different from any of the other treatments (p=0.019; Table 3).

3.4 Fatty acid breakdown proteins

Of all proteins identified in fatty acid breakdown, fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, medium-chain like isoforms 1 and 2, long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase 5, and long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase ACSBG2 isoforms 1 to 4 had significantly higher % TPA in TN than HS and HSS, but TNS was not significantly different from any of the treatments (Table 4). Monoglyceride lipase isoforms 1 to 3 had significantly higher % TPA in TN when compared to HS; however, TNS and HSS were not significantly different from any of the other treatments. HS had significantly higher % TPA of monoacylglycerol lipase ABHD6 when compared to HSS; however, both HS and HSS were not significantly different from TN and TNS (Table 4).

3.5 *B*-oxidation proteins

TN had significantly higher % TPA than HS and HSS in mitochondrial carnitine/acylcarnitine carrier protein, probable acyl-CoA dehydrogenase 6 isoform 1, and acyl-CoA dehydrogenase family member 11- like; however, TNS was not significantly different from any of the other treatments (Table 5). TNS also had significantly higher acyl-CoA dehydrogenase family member 11- like % TPA than HS and HSS. For the low-quality protein: carnitine O-acetyltransferase, TNS had significantly higher quantities than both HS and HSS; but TN was not significantly different from all other treatments (Table 5). However, for carnitine O-acetyltransferase 1, liver isoform, isoform 1, and isoform 2, TN was significantly different from HSS, but HS and TNS were not significantly different from TN or HSS (Table 5). For all 4 isoforms of short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA dehydrogenase, mitochondrial, TN was

significantly lower in % TPA than TNS; but both were not significantly different from HS and HSS (Table 5).

3.6 Fatty acid synthesis proteins

Three proteins, low-quality protein: acetyl-CoA carboxylase 2 and constitutive coactivator of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR- γ) -like protein 1 isoforms 1 and 2, were determined as important to fatty acid synthesis. For these, TN had significantly higher % TPA when compared to HSS; however, both TN and HSS were not significantly different from TNS and HS (Table 6).

3.7 Protein fold changes

The comparison between TNS and TN had one significantly down-regulated protein (acyl-CoA 6-desaturase) and five significantly upregulated proteins (Figure 4a). The comparison between HSS and TN had the highest number of significant fold-changes with HSS having 118 significantly down-regulated proteins and 56 significantly upregulated proteins (Figure 4c).

The comparison between HS and TN delineated 75 significantly down-regulated proteins and 2 significantly upregulated proteins (fructose-bisphosphate aldolase C-like and mid1interacting protein 1; Figure 4b). Protein 4.1 isoforms 1-23 and isoforms 26-32 accounted for 30 of the 75 significantly down-regulated proteins in the HS and TN comparison (Table S1). There were also 8 isoforms of calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein and 6 isoforms of 6phosphofructo-2-kinase (Table S1). There were 39 significantly down-regulated proteins shared between TN versus HS and TN versus HSS.

The comparison between HSS and HS revealed one significantly down-regulated protein (putative dimethylaniline monooxygenase [N-oxide-forming] 6 isoform 2) and no significantly upregulated proteins (Figure 4d). The comparison between TNS and HS indicated 2 significantly down-regulated proteins (thyroid hormone-inducible hepatic protein and mid1-interacting protein 1) and no significantly upregulated proteins (Figure 4e). The comparison between HSS and TNS did not have any significantly downregulated or upregulated proteins (Figure 4f).

4. Discussion

4.1 Antioxidant proteins

Others have reported that high environmental temperatures increase oxidation in the liver of poultry species (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019). However, in the current study, there were no significant treatment effects on GPx, an important antioxidant enzyme. Regardless, there was a relatively high % TPA of GPx-1 in the female quail liver as also reported by others (Wilaison and Mori, 2009).

With increased demand on antioxidants in heat stressed animals, studies showed that heat stress decreased SOD concentration in the blood (Hosseini-Vashan and Raei-Moghadam, 2019; Surai, et al., 2019). However, in the present study, there was significantly less SOD Cu/Zn protein in female TNS livers when compared to that in HS and significantly less % TPA of CAT enzymes in TN compared to HS, thus, indicating that HS quail had more circulating antioxidant enzymes than those at the thermoneutral temperature. Others have found that antioxidant enzyme activities are upregulated during acute heat stress; however, chronic heat stress leads to a depletion of antioxidant reserves (Akbarian, et al., 2016). Thus, as not previously reported to the author's knowledge, quail at 31.1°C were experiencing mild heat stress that caused an upregulation of antioxidant proteins, but they were not experiencing enough heat stress to cause significant oxidation.

4.2 HSP

HSP are involved in chaperone protein translocation across membranes, protein folding, and disassembling of proteins complexes (Craig, 2018). However, several HSP have different roles, depending on their location in the body (Craig, 2018). HSP protein 4 (HSP4) is a key protein that increases during endoplasmic reticulum stress (Kapulkin, et al., 2005). Additionally, HSP4 is upregulated in the necrosis pathways and cell cycle checkpoint/arrest pathways (Park, et al., 2015). The results from the present study agree with that of other investigators because a significant increase of HSP4 % TPA in HSS compared to TN could indicate that there was an environmental stressor present.

Contrarily, TNS had a higher HSP70 mitochondria (mtHSP) % TPA than HSS. mtHSP70 is a critical molecular chaperone through the mitochondrial membrane and mitochondrial biogenesis (Craig, 2018; Havalová, et al., 2021). In human mitochondria, it has been shown to act as a stress-survival factor by assisting in refolding or degrading non-functional proteins (Havalová, et al., 2021). Contrary to the results of the present study, others found that Japanese quail (35-day-old) exposed to cyclic heat stress at 34°C for 8h/d had higher levels of HSP60, HSP70, and HSP90 (Orhan, et al., 2013). Therefore, TNS having a higher mtHSP70 was not expected. This finding indicated that 31.1°C did not incur a stress response in HSS; but it does not explain why TNS had higher mtHSP70.

4.3 Fatty acid binding proteins and lipid transportation proteins

Vitellogenin is a crucial protein made in the avian liver for egg production because it provides phosvitin containing 80% of the phosphorus in eggs (Cherian, 2005). Estradiol stimulates production of yolk proteins such as vitellogenin II and apolipoprotein by the liver (Elnagar and Abd-Elhady, 2009). This relationship is so closely associated that vitellogenin has been used as a biomarker for environmental estradiol pollution (Elnagar and Abd-Elhady, 2009). Stemming from this association, results in the present study showed that HS had significantly higher % TPA of vitellogenin I and vitellogenin II than TNS, which likely indicated more circulating estradiol in HS than TNS. However, from Chapter 7 (Table 5) there was no significant difference in estradiol between the two treatments. The significantly higher % TPA of vitellogenin-1 and vitellogenin-2 in HS than TNS female livers is opposite to findings indicating that oxidative damage on hepatic cell membranes decreased vitellogenin and triacylglycerides (Sahin, et al., 2002).

Apolipoprotein A-IV (Apo A-IV) participates in lipid metabolism, glucose homeostasis, and food intake (Qu, et al., 2019). Others have found that Apo A-IV was upregulated in heat stressed mice which could be a reason for decreased feed intake during heat stress (Memon, et al., 2016). FABP7 facilitates transport and uptake of docosahexaenoic acid and arachidonic acid (Gerstner, et al., 2008). Possibly, TN having significantly more FABP and brain (FABP7) and TNS having significantly more Apo A-IV than HS and HSS indicated that there was more nutrient transfer for TN and TNS than those in a heat stress environment. This possibility was not expected because it was hypothesized that HS and HSS would have more energy expenditure and therefore, lipid transporters in circulation.

4.4 Fatty acid breakdown proteins

Monoglyceride lipase (MAGL) isoforms hydrolyze monoglycerides to glycerol and nonesterified fatty acids for fuel or lipid synthesis (Savinaineen, et al., 2012; Grabner, et al., 2017). MAGL also hydrolyze the endocannabinoid 2-arachidonoylglycerol (2-AG) to proinflammatory derivatives of arachidonic acid (Nomura, et al., 2011). Researchers have found that sulfenylation of MAGL in the brain during periods of high H₂O₂ will deactivate MAGL, which is protective against oxidative stress effects such as neurodegeneration or chronic neuropathic pain (Dotsey, et al., 2015). Little information is known about the physiological function of monoacylglycerol lipase ABHD6 (ABHD6); although, it has also been linked to 2-AG (Savinaineen, et al., 2012). ABHD6 has been located in proximity to 2-AG which could indicate that it regulates 2-AG levels at the site of its generation (Savinaineen, et al., 2012). In the current study, TN had higher % TPA of MAGL isoforms 1-3 than HS; however, HS had higher levels of ABHD6 than HSS, indicating that there may have been significantly more lipid utilization as fuel and/or downstream inflammation in TN compared to HS. Additionally, HS having more ABHD6 than HSS suggested that HS had more control over inflammatory events than HSS and TN.

Fatty acyl-CoAs are used in β -oxidation and synthesis of fatty acids (Waku, 1992). Fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase is responsible for hydrolyzing fatty acyl-CoA thioesters to CoA and fatty acids (Waku, 1992). It was also suggested to protect the β -oxidation process in peroxisomes (Waku, 1992). Long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase 5 (ACSL5) and long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase bubblegum 2 (ASCBG2) catalyze the conversion of long-chain fatty acids to their active acyl-CoA forms (Ohkuni, et al., 2013). In the current study, TN had significantly higher % TPA of fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, ACSL5, and ACSBG2 than HS and HSS, thus, indicating that TN had more energy expenditure than HS and HSS. As previously mentioned, this does not agree with the original hypothesis that HS and HSS would increase energy use during heat stress.

4.5 *B*-oxidation proteins

In broilers that were subjected to acute heat stress at 34°C for 6 hours, there was an increase in activity and expression of enzymes associated with β -oxidation, TCA cycle, and fatty acid transport (Mujahid, et al., 2007). Heat stress at 41°C in human cell cultures also decrease longchain β -oxidation enzymes present on mitochondrial membranes (Li, et al., 2010). Important enzymes involved in β -oxidation are long chain fatty acid oxidation enzymes (carnitine O- palitoyltransferase) and short-chain fatty acid oxidation enzymes (acyl-CoA dehydrogenase 6, short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA dehydrogenase, and carnitine O-acetyltransferase) (Govindasamy, et al., 2004; Li, et al., 2010). As such, TNS and/or TN had significantly more % TPA long chain and short chain fatty acid oxidation enzymes than HS and/or HSS. Thus, there was more β -oxidation occurring in TN and TNS than in HS and HSS.

Results of the current study did not agree with others who found that six hours after heat stress at 34°C, broiler chicken increased key enzymes of β -oxidation such as carnitine-palmitoyl-transferase I and II, 3-hydroxyacyl CoA dehydrogenase, as well as long-chain acyl CoA dehydrogenase gene expression and enzyme activity (Mujahid, et al., 2007). However, these researchers found that after 18 hours of heat stress, the gene expression of enzymes were significantly lower than those of chicken housed at a thermoneutral temperature (25°C) (Mujahid, et al., 2007). Therefore, it could be possible that at the time of analysis for the present study, HS and HSS experienced chronic heat stress and decreased energy production to prevent further oxidative damage.

4.6 Fatty acid synthesis proteins

Acetyl-CoA carboxylase 2 is located in the outer mitochondrial membrane and is essential to catalyze the rate-limiting ATP-dependent carboxylation of acetyl-CoA to malonyl-CoA (Hunkeler, et al., 2018). This is the first step in fatty acid synthesis or lipogenesis. PPAR- γ plays a key role in storage and mobilization of lipids. In particular, it is critical in adipogenesis and insulin sensitivity (Medina-Gomez, et al., 2007). In the current study, TN had significantly more % TPA of acetyl-CoA carboxylase 2 and constitutive coactivator of PPAR- γ -like protein 1 isoforms 1 and 2 than HSS. This suggested that TN had significantly more adipogenesis and lipogenesis than HSS. Lipogenesis and adipogenesis was hypothesized to be higher in TN than all

other treatment groups due to decreased stress and lower mobilization of lipids for energy. Taken together with other significant differences in protein abundance, TN and TNS had more energy production from lipids as well as more lipid and adipose synthesis.

4.7 Protein fold changes

4.7.1 TN versus TNS

There was one protein (acyl-CoA 6-desaturase) that was significantly downregulated in TNS as compared to TN. This enzyme is involved in fatty acid metabolism, particularly the biosynthesis of unsaturated fatty acids from α -linolenic acid (Ge, et al., 2003). The five proteins that were significantly upregulated in TNS as compared to TN were predominantly involved in amino acid metabolism and carbohydrate metabolism (GenomeNet, Kyoto, Japan). Previous results, as shown above, indicated that lipogenesis was significantly higher in TN.

Relative to other comparisons, TN versus TNS did not have many significant up or downregulated proteins, indicating that they had similar metabolism. Therefore, selectively breeding for low FCR in heat stress without further exposure to heat stress did not incur any significant metabolic differences compared to random bred in a thermoneutral temperature.

4.7.2 TN versus HS

The proteins that were significantly downregulated in HS as compared to TN were predominantly involved in cell structure, fatty acid degradation, glycolysis, the TCA cycle, molecular transport, and steroid and thyroid hormone transport. Glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1, mitochondrial isoform 1 and 2, long chain fatty acid ligase 5, and ATP/ADP translocase 1 were among the downregulated proteins. Glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1, mitochondrial isoform 1 and 2, and long chain fatty acid ligase 5 are both essential to the triacylglycerol synthesis and fatty acid chain elongation (Kohlmeier, 2015). ATP/ADP translocase

1 is involved in the exchange of ADP and ATP across the mitochondrial inner membrane and is essential in regulating the ADP/ATP ratio in mitochondrial oxidative phosphorylation (Chevrollier, et al., 2011). However, the protein that was significantly upregulated in HS as compared to TN was fructose-bisphosphate aldolase C-like, an important enzyme in glycolysis and gluconeogenesis, and mid1-interacting protein 1 (MID1IP1) (Ziveri, et al., 2017; Meng, et al., 2020). MID1IP1 regulates and binds to acetyl-CoA carboxylase which is an essential enzyme in fatty acid synthesis (Meng, et al., 2020).

Overall, there was more downregulation of lipid synthesis in HS when compared to TN. Additionally, the downregulation of ATP/ADP translocase 1 indicated that there was also a decrease in energy metabolism in HS when compared to TN. This finding is similar to that of other investigators for birds experiencing chronic heat stress (Mujahid, et al., 2007).

4.7.3 TN versus HSS

The comparison of TN to HSS resulted in the most significantly up and downregulated proteins, suggesting that there were clear metabolic differences between the two treatments. The predominate functions of the downregulated proteins were involvement in the TCA cycle, protein or molecular transport, bile synthesis, cell structure, fatty acid synthesis, cell-cell signaling, and thyroid hormones (T3 and T4) transport. The predominant functions of upregulated proteins were antioxidant (GPx), autophagy, fatty acid breakdown, immunity, iron delivery, nucleotide synthesis, RNA synthesis, and protein transport to the mitochondria.

 3β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 7-like isoform 2 was downregulated and is a key enzyme in biosynthesis of most steroid hormones (Abbaszade, et al., 1995). Possibly, there was a downregulation of corticosterone in HSS as compared to TN. In conjunction with the downregulation of various enzymes of the TCA cycle, it appears that quail in HSS downregulated pathways that would lead to an increase in oxidation. Contrarily, others have found that acute heat stress increases the TCA cycle because there is an increase in skeletal muscle abundance of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase 4 and lactate dehydrogenase mRNA (Slimen, et al., 2016).

The upregulation of iron delivery indicated an increase in oxygen consumption in HSS. The upregulation of antioxidant proteins such as GPx and glutathione S-transferase indicated HSS was experiencing more oxidation than TN. Taken together, there were downregulations of prooxidant proteins and an upregulation of antioxidant and oxygen carrying proteins. Thus, HSS had a physiological response to heat stress; however, it was not evident in lipid oxidation of various tissues as presented in Chapter 5.

Although acute heat stress was not studied in the present study, others found that during the initial phase of heat stress, there is an increase in β -oxidation which feeds into the TCA cycle in mitochondria (Mujahid, et al., 2007). However, during the end of the acute heat stress, there is a downregulation of avian uncoupling protein (avUCP) leading to an increase in oxidative stress (Mujahid, et al., 2007). Chronic heat stress causes a decrease in mitochondrial metabolic oxidative capacity; however, there are no physiological changes when birds are acclimated to high temperatures (Azad, et al., 2010; Akbarian, et al., 2016). Therefore, results from the current study agreed with several findings of others on effects of chronic heat stress on metabolism.

4.7.4 TNS versus HS

The two significantly downregulated proteins in TNS when compared to HS were thyroid hormone-inducible hepatic protein and MID1IP1, which are both important for fatty acid synthesis (Aipoalani, et al., 2010; Meng, et al., 2020). Although these two proteins were significantly downregulated, there was no clear evidence of significant metabolomic changes in TNS compared to HS, indicating that selection for low FCR in heat stress and not being exposed to heat stress still incurs a fitness advantage. TNS quail could, therefore, be better prepared to be in hotter temperatures due to being primed through selective breeding.

4.7.5 TNS versus HSS and HS versus HSS

There were no significant fold changes in protein abundance between TNS and HSS, indicating that environmental changes did not significantly overcome the genetic similarities between the two treatment groups. Thus, poultry that are selectively bred for low FCR in heat stress can adapt to a wider range of temperatures without significant changes in their metabolism.

In the present work, there were no significantly upregulated proteins and only one significantly downregulated protein (putative dimethylaniline monooxygenase [N-oxide-forming] 6 isoform 2) which is involved in the detoxification process (Tarchini, et al., 2000). Overall, this finding suggested that quail selectively bred to have higher performance in heat stress were not metabolizing nutrients differently than those that were random bred. Perhaps selection for low FCR in heat stress at 31.1°C did not result in physiologically different quail than those that were not selectively bred at 31.1°C.

5. Conclusions

Future studies should include proteomic analysis of acute heat stress quail between 30°C and >34°C. There are currently numerous studies on poultry and heat stress at 34°C; however, there are not many studies using temperatures immediately outside the thermoneutral zone of quail (Mujahid, et al., 2007; Seven, et al., 2009; Azad, et al., 2010; Kang and Shim, 2020; Egbuniwe, et al., 2021). Together with the information obtained in the current study, analysis of the protein abundance during acute heat stress could help determine nutritional requirements for different periods of heat stress in poultry. The most notable findings from this study were:

- Quail in a thermoneutral temperature had significantly less % TPA of antioxidants (SOD Cu/Zn and CAT), lipoprotein transport from liver to egg, and HSP4 than those in a heat stress temperature. However, TN had significantly more % TPA involved in adipogenesis and lipogenesis than HSS.
- 2. Chronic heat stress in both HS and HSS decreased % TPA involved in TCA cycle activity. TNS and/or TN had significantly more β -oxidation enzymes than HS and/or HSS. This downregulation of proteins involved in β -oxidation and the TCA cycle in HS and HSS could have been an effort to decrease energy production and prevent further oxidative damage.
- Differences in protein abundance between HSS and HS, TNS and HS, and TNS and HSS were minimal or insignificant.

References

- Abbaszade, I., Clarke, T., Park, C., & Payne, A. (1995). The mouse 3 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase multigene family includes two functionally distinct groups of proteins. *Molecular Endocrinology*, 1214-1222.
- Aipoalani, D. L., O'Callaghan, B. L., Mashek, D. G., Mariash, C. N., & Towle, H. C. (2010). Overlapping Roles of the Glucose-Responsive Genes, S14 and S14R, in Hepatic Lipogenesis. *Endocrinology*, 2071-2077.
- Akbarian, A., Michiels, J., Degroote, J., Majdeddin, M., Golian, A., & De Smet, S. (2016). Association between heat stress and oxidative stress in poultry; mitochondrial dysfunction and dietary interventions with phytochemicals. *Journal of Animal Science* and Biotechnology, 7(37).
- Alvarenga, R., Zangeronimo, M., Pereira, L., Rodrigues, P., & Gomide, E. (2011). Lipoprotein metabolism in poultry. *World's Poultry Science Journal*, 67, 431-440.
- Azad, M., Kikusato, M., Sudo, S., Amo, T., & Toyomizu. (2010). Time course of ROS production in skeletal muscle mitochondria from chronic heat-exposed broiler chicken. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology*, 266-271.
- Cherian, G. (2005). Egg Biology. In Y. Hui, *Handbook of Food Science, Technology, and Engineering* (pp. 2735-2746).
- Chevrollier, A., Loiseau, D., Reynier, P., & Stepien, G. (2011). Adenine nucleotide translocase 2 is a key mitochondrial protein in cancer metabolism. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*) - *Bioenergetics*, 562-567.
- Choi, M., Chang, C.-Y., Clough, T., Broudy, D., Killeen, T., MacLean, B., & Vitek, O. (2014). MSstats: an R package for statistical analysis of quantitative mass spectrometry-based proteomic experiments. *Bioinformatics*, 2524-2426.
- Craig, E. A. (2018). Hsp70 at the membrane: driving protein translocation. *BMC Biology*, DOI 10.1186/s12915-017-0474-3.
- Dotsey, E. Y., Jung, K.-M., Basit, A., Wei, D., Daglian, J., Vacondio, F., . . . Piomelli, D. (2015). Peroxide-Dependent MGL Sulfenylation Regulates 2-AG-Mediated Endocannabinoid Signaling in Brain Neurons. *Chemistry & Biology*, 619-628.
- Egbuniwe, I. C., Uchendu, C. N., & Obidike, I. R. (2021). Ameliorative effects of betaine and ascorbic acid on endocrine and erythrocytic parameters of sexually-maturing female Japanese quails during the dry season. *Journal of Thermal Biology*, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtherbio.2020.102812.
- Elnagar, S., & Abd-Elhady, A. (2009). Exogenous estradiol: productive and reproductive performance and physiological profile of Japanese quail hens. *International Journal of Poultry Science*, 8(7), 634-641.
- Emami, N., Jung, U., Voy, B., & Dridi, S. (2021). Radical Response: Effects of Heat Stress-Induced Oxidative Stress on Lipid Metabolism in the Avian Liver. *Antioxidants*, https://doi.org/10.3390/ antiox10010035.
- Ge, L., Gordon, J. S., Hsuan, C., Stenn, K., & Prouty, S. M. (2003). Identification of the Δ-6 Desaturase of Human Sebaceous Glands: Expression and Enzyme Activity. *Journal of Investigative Dermatology*, 707-714.

- Gerstner, J. R., Bremer, Q. Z., Heyden, W. H., LaVaute, T. M., Yin, J. C., & Landry, C. F. (2008). Brain Fatty Acid Binding Protein (Fabp7) Is Diurnally Regulated in Astrocytes and Hippocampal Granule Cell Precursors in Adult Rodent Brain. *PloS One*, e1631.
- Govindasamy, L., Kubar, T., Lian, W., Pedersen, B., Gu, Y., Agbandje-McKenna, M., ... Wu, D. (2004). Structural and mutational characterization of 1-carnitine binding to human carnitine acetyltransferase. *Journal of Structural Biology*, 416-424.
- Grabner, G. F., Zimmerman, R., Schicho, R., & Taschler, U. (2017). Monoglyceride lipase as a drug target: At the crossroads of arachidonic acid metabolism and endocannabinoid signaling . *Pharmocology & Therapeutics*, 35-46.
- Havalová, H., Ondrovičová, G., Keresztesová, B., Bauer, J. A., Pevala, V., Kutejová, E., & Kunová, N. (2021). Mitochondrial HSP70 Chaperone System—The Influence of Post-Translational Modifications and Involvement in Human Diseases. *International Journal* of Molecular Sciences, https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms22158077.
- Hosseini-Vashan, S. J., & Raei-Moghadam, M. S. (2019). Antioxidant and immune system status, plasma lipid, abdominal fat, and growth performance of broilers exposed to heat stress and fed diets supplemented with pomegranate pulp (Punica granatum L.). *Journal of Applied Animal Research*, 47(1), 521-531.
- Hunkeler, M., Hagmann, A., Stuttfeld, E., Chami, M., Guri, Y., Stahlberg, H., & Maier, T. (2018). Structural basis for regulation of human acetyl-CoA carboxylase. *Nature*, 470-474.
- Kültz, D., Li, J., Gardell, A., & Sacchi, R. (2013). Quantitative Molecular Phenotyping of Gill Remodeling in a Cichlid Fish Responding to Salinity Stress. *Molecular and Cellular Proteomics*, 3962-3975.
- Kang, D. R., & Shim, K. S. (2020). Proteomic Analysis of the Protective Effect of Early Heat Exposure against Chronic Heat Stress in Broilers. *Animals (Basel)*, https://doi.org/10.3390%2Fani10122365.
- Kapulkin, V., Hiester, B. G., & Link, C. D. (2005). Compensatory regulation among ER chaperones in C. elegans. *FEBS Letters*, 3063-3068.
- Kohlmeier, M. (2015). Chapter 5 Fatty Acids. In M. Kohlmeier, *Nutrient Metabolism, Second Edition* (pp. 111-186). Academic Press.
- Larken Root, A. C. (2020). A data-independent acquisition (DIA) assay library for quantitation of environmental effects on the kidney proteome of Oreochromis niloticus. *Authorea*, DOI: 10.22541/au.160553713.37893872/v1.
- Li, H., Fukuda, S., Hasegawa, Y., Purevsuren, J., Kobayashi, H., Mushimoto, Y., & Yamaguchi, S. (2010). Heat stress deteriorates mitochondrial β-oxidation of long-chain fatty acids in cultured fibroblasts with fatty acid β-oxidation disorders. *Journal of Chromatography B*, 1669-1672.
- Medina-Gomez, G., Gray, S., & Vidal-Puig, A. (2007). Adipogenesis and lipotoxicity: role of peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor g (PPARg) and PPARgcoactivator-1 (PGC1). *Public Health Nutrition*, 1132-1137.
- Memon, S. B., Lian, L., Gadahi, J. A., & Genlin, W. (2016). Proteomic response of mouse pituitary gland under heat stress revealed active regulation of stress responsive proteins. *Journal of Thermal Biology*, 82-90.
- Meng, X., Liao, Z., Wei, Y., Sun, B., Jia, L., Liang, M., & Xu, H. (2020). Cloning and characterization of MID1 interacting protein 1 (mid1ip1) from tiger puffer (Takifugu

rubripes), and its gene expression in response to dietary bile acid and lipid levels. *Aquaculture Reports*, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aqrep.2020.100363.

- Mujahid, A., Akiba, Y., Warden, C. H., & Toyomizu, M. (2007). Sequential changes in superoxide production, anion carriers and substrate oxidation in skeletal muscle mitochondria of heat-stressed chickens. *FEBS Letters*, 3461-3467.
- Nomura, D. K., Morrison, B. E., Blankman, J. L., Long, J. Z., Kinsey, S. G., Marcondes, M. C., . . Cravatt, B. F. (2011). Endocannabinoid Hydrolysis Generates Brain Prostaglandins That Promote Neuroinflammation. *Science*, 809-813.
- Ohkuni, A., Ohno, Y., & Kihara, A. (2013). Identification of acyl-CoA synthetases involved in the mammalian sphingosine 1-phosphate metabolic pathway. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*, 195-201.
- Orhan, C., Tuzcu, M., Gencoglu, H., Sahin, N., Hayirli, A., & Sahin, K. (2013). Epigallocatechin-3-gallate exerts protective effects against heat stress through modulating stress-responsive transcription factors in poultry. *British Poultry Science*, 447-453.
- Park, S., Hwang, I.-w., Kim, J.-s., Kang, H.-c., Park, S.-Y., Gil, H.-w., ... Hong, S.-y. (2015). The effects of nonyl phenoxypolyethoxyl ethanol on cell damage pathway gene expression in SK-NSH cells. *Korean Journal of Internal Medicine*, 873-883.
- Pawar, S., Basavaraj, S., Dhansing, L., Pandurang, K., Sahebrao, K., Vitthal, N., . . . Kumar, B. (2016). Assessing and mitigating the impact of heat stress in poultry. *Advances in animal and veterinary sciences*, 4(6), 332-341.
- Pino, L. K., Searle, B. C., Bollinger, J. G., Nunn, B., MacLean, B., & MacCoss, M. J. (2020). The Skyline ecosystem: Informatics for quantitative mass spectrometry proteomics. *Mass Spectrometry Review*, 229-244.
- Qu, J., Ko, C.-W., Tso, P., & Bhargava, A. (2019). Apolipoprotein A-IV: A Multifunctional Protein Involved in Protection against Atherosclerosis and Diabetes. *Cells*, https://doi.org/10.3390/cells8040319.
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Root, L., Campo, A., MacNiven, L., Con, P., Cnaani, A., & Kültz, D. (2021). Nonlinear effects of environmental salinity on the gill transcriptome versus proteome of Oreochromis niloticus modulate epithelial cell turnover . *Genomics*, 3235-3249.
- RStudio Team (2022). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, Inc., Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Sahin, K., Sahin, N., & Onderci, M. (2002). Vitamin E supplementation can alleviate negative effects of heat stress on egg production, egg quality, digestibility of nutrients and egg yolk mineral concentrations of Japanese quails. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 73, 307-312.
- Savinaineen, J., Saario, S., & Laitinen, J. (2012). The serine hydrolases MAGL, ABHD6 and ABHD12 as guardians of 2-arachidonoylglycerol signalling through cannabinoid receptors. *Acta Physiologica (Oxford, England)*, 267-276.
- Seven, P. T., Yılmaz, S., Seven, I., Cercı, I. H., Azman, M. A., & Yılmaz, M. (2009). Effects of Propolis on Selected Blood Indicators and Antioxidant Enzyme Activities in Broilers under Heat Stress. Acta Veterinaria Brno, 75-83.
- Slimen, I., Najar, T., Ghram, A., & Abdrrabba, M. (2016). Heat stress effects on livestock: molecular, cellular and metabolic aspects, a review. *Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition*, 401-412.

- Song, D., & King, A. (2015). Effects of heat stress on broiler meat quality. *World's Poultry Science Journal*, *71*, 701-709.
- Surai, P. F., Fisinin, V. I., & Karadas, F. (2016). Antioxidant systems in chicken embryo development. Part 1. Vitamin E, carotenoids and selenium. *Animal Nutrition*, 1-11.
- Surai, P. F., Kochish, I. I., Fisinin, V. I., & Kidd, M. T. (2019). Antioxidant defence system and oxidative stress in poultry biology: an update. *Antioxidants*, 8(235).
- Tarchini, R., Biddle, P., Wineland, R., Tingey, S., & Rafalski, A. (2000). The Complete Sequence of 340 kb of DNA around the Rice Adh1–Adh2 Region Reveals Interrupted Colinearity with Maize Chromosome 4. *The Plant Cell*, 381-391.
- Waku, K. (1992). Origins and fates of fatty acyl-CoA esters. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 101-111.
- Wilaison, S., & Mori, M. (2009). Cloning and Expression of Cellular Glutathione Peroxidase (GPX1) in Japanese Quail (Coturnix japonica). *Japan Poultry Science Association*, 52-58.
- Ziveri, J., Tros, F., Guerrera, I. C., Chhuon, C., Audry, M., Dupuis, M., . . . Charbit, A. (2017). The metabolic enzyme fructose-1,6-bisphosphate aldolase acts as a transcriptional regulator in pathogenic Francisella. *Nature Communications*, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-00889-7.





¹% total protein abundance = 100*(individual protein abundance/total protein abundance).

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

Superscripts indicate significant differences among treatments at $P \le 0.05$.





¹% total protein abundance = 100*(individual protein abundance/total protein abundance). ² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences among treatments at P≤0.05.





¹% total protein abundance = 100*(individual protein abundance/total protein abundance). ² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences among treatments at P≤0.05.






Figure 6.4a-f. Volcano plots of fold change in protein abundance and PEAKS significance score for all proteins with ≥ 2 unique peptides found in adult female Japanese quail livers. ■ Black squares are proteins with $\log 2(0.5)$ -fold-change and significance threshold P>- $\log 10(0.05)$.

▲ Black triangles are proteins with log2(2)-fold-change and significance threshold P>-log10(0.05).

▲■ Proteins satisfying fold change ≥ 2 or ≤ 0.5 and significance P \ge -log10(0.05) were selected and detailed in Table S1.

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Figures 4a-c are compared to TN as the control (e.g., positive fold changes represent higher abundances in TNS versus TN).

³ Fold changes are relative to the control.

⁴ Figures 4d and e are compared to HS as the control (e.g., positive fold changes represent higher abundance in HSS versus HS).

⁵ Figure 4f is compared to TNS as the control (e.g., positive fold changes represent higher abundance in HSS versus TNS).

	%	Total prote				
Protein	TN^2	TNS ²	HS^2	HSS ²	SE	P-value
HSP10 mitochondrial	0.366	0.440	0.532	0.453	0.053	0.196
HSP60 mitochondrial	0.082	0.068	0.084	0.074	0.008	0.455
HSP70 protein 4L	0.008	0.007	0.008	0.008	0.000	0.360
HSP70 protein 4	0.005 ^a	0.005 ^{ab}	0.006 ^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.000	0.027
HSP70 protein 13	0.013	0.013	0.012	0.012	0.001	0.563
HSP70 mitochondrial	0.038 ^{ab}	0.043 ^a	0.032 ^{ab}	0.027 ^b	0.004	0.044
Heat shock related 70 protein 2	0.078	0.062	0.060	0.054	0.007	0.161
Heat shock cognate 71	0.076	0.064	0.064	0.055	0.009	0.488
HSP75 mitochondrial	0.033	0.034	0.019	0.020	0.006	0.122
HSP75 mitochondrial isoform 1	0.033	0.034	0.019	0.020	0.006	0.122
ΗSP90 α	0.039	0.035	0.024	0.025	0.005	0.132
HSP90 β	0.066	0.052	0.035	0.036	0.010	0.099
HSP90 β isoform 1	0.078	0.062	0.041	0.043	0.012	0.099
HSP90 activator ATPase homolog 1	0.015	0.015	0.016	0.016	0.001	0.961
HSP105 isoform 1	0.006	0.006	0.007	0.005	0.001	0.150
HSP105 isoform 2	0.006	0.006	0.007	0.005	0.001	0.150

Table 6.1. Heat shock proteins (HSP) of adult female Japanese quail livers.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

	% T	% Total protein abundance ¹				
Protein	TN^2	TNS^2	HS^2	HSS ²	SE	P-value
fatty acid-binding protein 5	0.009	0.006	0.007	0.005	0.001	0.060
fatty acid-binding protein, extracellular	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.000	0.271
fatty acid-binding protein, adipocyte	0.072	0.061	0.052	0.048	0.011	0.434
fatty acid-binding protein, brain	0.117 ^a	0.062 ^b	0.072 ^b	0.065 ^b	0.011	0.004
fatty acid-binding protein 1, liver	0.338	0.354	0.475	0.418	0.044	0.135
fatty acid-binding protein 2, liver	0.851	0.754	1.054	0.830	0.084	0.095
fatty acid-binding protein, heart	0.073	0.058	0.056	0.049	0.009	0.362

 Table 6.2. Fatty acid-binding proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences among treatments at P≤0.05.

	%	Total prote				
Protein	TN^2	TNS ²	HS ²	HSS ²	SE	P-value
vitellogenin-1	0.029 ^a	0.028 ^a	0.041 ^b	0.034 ^{ab}	0.003	0.005
vitellogenin-2	0.030 ^{ab}	0.025 ^a	0.034 ^b	0.032 ^{ab}	0.002	0.051
apolipoprotein A-IV	0.005 ^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.004 ^a	0.004 ^a	0.001	0.019

 Table 6.3. Lipid transport proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers.

¹% total protein abundance = 100^{*} (individual protein abundance/total protein abundance).

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

	% '	Total prote	ein abunda	nce ¹		
Protein	TN^2	TNS ²	HS^2	HSS ²	SE	P-value
monoglyceride lipase isoform 1	0.007 ^a	0.005 ^{ab}	0.004 ^b	0.005 ^{ab}	0.001	0.061
monoglyceride lipase isoform 2	0.007 ^a	0.005 ^{ab}	0.004 ^b	0.005 ^{ab}	0.001	0.059
monoglyceride lipase isoform 3	0.007 ^a	0.005 ^{ab}	0.004 ^b	0.005 ^{ab}	0.001	0.060
monoacylglycerol lipase ABHD6	0.005 ^{ab}	0.004 ^{ab}	0.006 ^a	0.003 ^b	0.001	0.005
fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, medium chain-like	0.027ª	0.021 ^{ab}	0.013 ^b	0.013 ^b	0.003	0.006
fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, medium chain-like isoform 1a	0.022 ^a	0.018 ^{ab}	0.010 ^b	0.010 ^b	0.003	0.008
fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, medium chain-like isoform 2	0.022 ^a	0.016 ^{ab}	0.010 ^b	0.010 ^b	0.002	0.001
long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase 5	0.011ª	0.007 ^{ab}	0.005 ^b	0.004 ^b	0.001	0.003
long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase ACSBG2 isoform 1	0.011 ^a	0.008 ^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.007 ^b	0.001	0.020
long-chain fatty-acid-CoA ligase ACSBG2 isoform 2	0.011 ^a	0.008 ^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.006 ^b	0.001	0.012
long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase ACSBG2 isoform 3	0.011 ^a	0.008 ^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.007 ^b	0.001	0.019
long-chain fatty acid-CoA ligase ACSBG2 isoform 4	0.011 ^a	0.008 ^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.007 ^b	0.001	0.019

 Table 6.4. Fatty acid breakdown proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

	% '	Total prote	ein abunda	nce ¹		
Protein	TN^2	TNS ²	HS ²	HSS ²	SE	P-value
LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: carnitine O-						
acetyltransferase	0.012 ^{ab}	0.014 ^a	0.008 ^b	0.009 ^b	0.001	0.002
carnitine O-palmitoyltransferase 1, liver isoform,						
isoform 1	0.006 ^a	0.005 ^{ab}	0.004 ^{ab}	0.003 ^b	0.001	0.028
carnitine O-palmitoyltransferase 1, liver isoform,						
isoform 2	0.006 ^a	0.005 ^{ab}	0.004 ^{ab}	0.003 ^b	0.001	0.028
mitochondrial carnitine/acylcarnitine carrier						
protein	0.035 ^a	0.024 ^{ab}	0.016 ^b	0.016 ^b	0.004	0.006
probable acyl-CoA dehydrogenase 6 isoform 1	0.005 ^a	0.003 ^{ab}	0.002 ^b	0.002 ^b	0.000	0.004
acyl-CoA dehydrogenase family member 11-like	0.009 ^a	0.010 ^a	0.005 ^b	0.005 ^b	0.001	0.001
short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA						
dehydrogenase, mitochondrial isoform 1	0.020 ^a	0.055 ^b	0.031 ^{ab}	0.048 ^{ab}	0.008	0.021
short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA						
dehydrogenase, mitochondrial isoform 2	0.020 ^a	0.055 ^b	0.031 ^{ab}	0.048 ^{ab}	0.008	0.022
short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA						
dehydrogenase, mitochondrial isoform 3	0.020 ^a	0.055 ^b	0.033 ^{ab}	0.048 ^{ab}	0.008	0.018
short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA						
dehydrogenase, mitochondrial isoform 4	0.025 ^a	0.068 ^b	0.039 ^{ab}	0.052 ^{ab}	0.008	0.014

Table 6.5. β -oxidation proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

	% Total protein abundance ¹					
Protein	TN^2	TNS ²	HS^2	HSS ²	SE	P-value
LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: acetyl-CoA						
carboxylase 2	0.016 ^a	0.012 ^{ab}	0.015 ^{ab}	0.010 ^b	0.001	0.019
constitutive coactivator of PPAR-y-like						
protein 1 isoform 1	0.008^{a}	0.007^{ab}	0.007^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.000	0.023
constitutive coactivator of PPAR-y-like						
protein 1 isoform 2	0.008^{a}	0.007 ^{ab}	0.007^{ab}	0.007 ^b	0.000	0.023

 Table 6.6. Fatty acid synthesis proteins of adult female Japanese quail livers.

² Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

Treatment				
comparison	Downregulation		Upregulation	1
	Accession ID	Protein name	Accession ID	Protein name
	XP_015719125.1	acyl-CoA 6-desaturase	XP_015705590.1	hemoglobin subunit rho
TN versu	s		XP_015727989.1	isocitrate dehydrogenase [NAD] subunit alpha, mitochondrial isoform X2
TNS			XP_015717621.1	cytochrome P450 4V2
			XP_015727988.2	isocitrate dehydrogenase [NAD] subunit alpha, mitochondrial isoform X1
			XP_015722733.1	glutathione S-transferase omega-1-like
	XP_015707652.1	lambda-crystallin homolog	XP_015706229.1	fructose-bisphosphate aldolase C-like
	XP_015716291.1	ADP/ATP translocase 2	XP_015740114.1	mid1-interacting protein 1
	XP_032301695.1	histamine N-methyltransferase-like isoform X2		
	XP_015711230.1	alpha-tocopherol transfer protein isoform X2		
	XP_015722805.1	long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase 5		
	XP_015724693.1	sterol 26-hydroxylase, mitochondrial		
	XP_015735950.1	clathrin heavy chain 1 isoform X1		
	XP_015708416.1	FAST kinase domain-containing protein 4		
TN versus HS	s XP_015719934.1	NADH dehydrogenase [ubiquinone] iron-sulfu protein 3, mitochondrial	r	
	XP_015712582.1	adipocyte plasma membrane-associated protein [Coturnix japonica]	n	
	XP_015729966.1	6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6- bisphosphatase 4 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]]	
	XP_015729967.1	6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6- bisphosphatase 4 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]]	
	XP_015729968.1	6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6- bisphosphatase 4 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]]	
	XP_015729969.1	6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6- bisphosphatase 4 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]]	
	XP_032303169.1	6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6- bisphosphatase 4 isoform X6 [Coturnix japonica]]	

Table S6.1. Down- and upregulated proteins in pair-wise comparisons.

VD 022202170 1	6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6-		
AP_052505170.1	displosphatase 4 isoloini AS [Coturnix Japonica]		
XP 015710223 1	iaponical		
AF_013710223.1	Japonicaj monocorbovulata transportar 8 [Coturniy		1
XP 015716053 1	iaponical		
<u> </u>	Japonicaj histomina N methyltransferase lika isoform X1		-
XP 015724632.1	[Coturnix japonica]		
<u></u>	amine oxidase [flavin-containing] A [Coturnix		-
XP 015739658.2	iaponical		
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-9-like isoform		-
XP 015723210.1	X15 [Coturnix japonica]		
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-6-like isoform		
XP_015723200.1	X3 [Coturnix japonica]		
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform		
XP_015723205.1	X8 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_015738957.1	protein 4.1 isoform X30 [Coturnix japonica]		
	very long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase-like		
XP_032297695.1	isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]		
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform		
XP_032301645.1	X11 [Coturnix japonica]		_
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform		
XP_032301646.1	X13 [Coturnix japonica]		_
XP_032304903.1	protein 4.1 isoform X15 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304905.1	protein 4.1 isoform X18 [Coturnix japonica]		
	very long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase-like		
XP_015706398.1	isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]		
	NADH dehydrogenase [ubiquinone] iron-sulfur		
XP_015706766.1	protein 2, mitochondrial [Coturnix japonica]		
	sorting and assembly machinery component 50		
XP_015725513.1	homolog [Coturnix japonica]		
	cytochrome c oxidase subunit II (mitochondrion)		
NP_572017.1	[Coturnix japonica]		_
	LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: 3-beta-		
	hydroxysteroid-Delta(8),Delta(7)-isomerase		
XP_015706162.1	[Coturnix japonica]		

XP 015714456.1	phosphate carrier protein, mitochondrial isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP 015709084 1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein
ND 015700096 1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein
AP_015709080.1	phosphate carrier protein, mitochondrial isoform
XP_015714463.1	X2 [Coturnix japonica] eukaryotic translation initiation factor 3 subunit
XP_015718985.1	M [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015709085.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar2 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738927.2	protein 4.1 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738932.1	protein 4.1 isoform X13 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738935.2	protein 4.1 isoform X9 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738942.2	protein 4.1 isoform X17 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738949.2	protein 4.1 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032299036.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304893.1	protein 4.1 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304894.1	protein 4.1 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304895.1	protein 4.1 isoform X5 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304896.1	protein 4.1 isoform X6 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304897.1	protein 4.1 isoform X7 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304898.1	protein 4.1 isoform X8 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304899.1	protein 4.1 isoform X10 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304900.1	protein 4.1 isoform X11 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304901.1	protein 4.1 isoform X12 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304902.1	protein 4.1 isoform X14 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304907.1	protein 4.1 isoform X20 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738946.1	protein 4.1 isoform X23 [Coturnix japonica]

	XP_015738960.1	protein 4.1 isoform X31 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304904.1	protein 4.1 isoform X16 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304906.1	protein 4.1 isoform X19 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304908.1	protein 4.1 isoform X21 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304909.1	protein 4.1 isoform X22 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304910.1	protein 4.1 isoform X26 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304911.1	protein 4.1 isoform X27 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304912.1	protein 4.1 isoform X28 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304913.1	protein 4.1 isoform X29 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032304914.1	protein 4.1 isoform X32 [Coturnix japonica]		
	VD 015722970 1	glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1,		
	<u>AP_015722870.1</u>	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein		
	XP_015724001.1	Aralar1 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP 015724002.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar1 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]		
		calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein		
	XP_015724003.1	Aralar1 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_015724873.1	forming] 5-like [Coturnix japonica]		
	ND 022201720 1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein		
	XP_032301728.1	Aralar 1 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]		
	XP_032301219.1	mitochondrial isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]		
	ND 01551(052.1	monocarboxylate transporter 8 [Coturnix	ND 015500000 1	
	XP_015716053.1	japonica]	XP_015/32923.1	hemoglobin subunit alpha-D [Coturnix japonica]
	XP_015724693.1	japonica]	XP_015732935.1	hemoglobin subunit pi [Coturnix japonica]
HSS	>	sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum calcium		
	XP_015733210.1	ATPase 2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015732919.1	hemoglobin subunit alpha-A [Coturnix japonica]
	XP_015741605.1	coatomer subunit epsilon [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015718320.1	histone H5 [Coturnix japonica]
	XP_032298165.1	platelet glycoprotein 4 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015716836.1	hematopoietic prostaglandin D synthase [Coturnix japonica]

	3 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 7-like		nicotinate-nucleotide pyrophosphorylase [carboxylating]
XP_032304348.1	isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_032297790.1	isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
	LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: potassium-	-	
	transporting ATPase alpha chain 1-like [Coturnix		nicotinate-nucleotide pyrophosphorylase [carboxylating]
XP_015706395.2	japonica]	XP_032297789.1	isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
	LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: very-long-chain 3-		nicotinate-nucleotide pyrophosphorylase [carboxylating]
XP_015719977.1	oxoacyl-CoA reductase [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015706640.1	isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]
	sorting and assembly machinery component 50		CXXC motif containing zinc binding protein isoform X2
XP_015725513.1	homolog [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015726098.1	[Coturnix japonica]
			short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA dehydrogenase,
XP_015728942.1	aminopeptidase N [Coturnix japonica]	XP_032301510.1	mitochondrial isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]
	fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, medium	L	
XP_015729475.1	chain-like isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015722733.1	glutathione S-transferase omega-1-like [Coturnix japonica]
	fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor, medium	L	
XP_015729476.1	chain-like isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015721861.1	prosaposin isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
	dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein		CXXC motif containing zinc binding protein isoform X1
XP_015730868.1	glycosyltransferase subunit 1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015726097.1	[Coturnix japonica]
	sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum calcium	L	
XP_015733209.1	ATPase 2 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015707211.1	protein SGT1 homolog [Coturnix japonica]
	amine oxidase [flavin-containing] A [Coturnix		short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA dehydrogenase,
XP_015739658.2	japonica]	XP_015723020.1	mitochondrial isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015716177.1	adenylosuccinate lyase [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015721862.1	prosaposin isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
			short/branched chain specific acyl-CoA dehydrogenase,
XP_015719125.1	acyl-CoA 6-desaturase [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015723017.1	mitochondrial isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
	fermitin family homolog 2 isoform X1 [Coturnix		
XP_015721433.1	japonica]	XP_015708052.1	hemoglobin subunit beta [Coturnix japonica]
	fermitin family homolog 2 isoform X3 [Coturnix		
XP_015721435.2	japonica]	XP_015708054.1	hemoglobin subunit beta-like [Coturnix japonica]
	fermitin family homolog 2 isoform X4 [Coturnix		
XP_015721436.2	japonica]	XP_015711309.1	carbonic anhydrase 2 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
	protochlorophyllide reductase, chloroplastic		
XP_032297493.1	isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015711310.1	carbonic anhydrase 2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
	retinol dehydrogenase 12 isoform X3 [Coturnix		
XP_032297494.1	japonica]	XP_015740140.1	prefoldin subunit 2 [Coturnix japonica]
	protein phosphatase 1A isoform X3 [Coturnix		
XP_015721239.1	japonica]	XP_015705599.1	hemoglobin subunit epsilon [Coturnix japonica]
	glucosamine-6-phosphate isomerase 1 [Coturnix		coiled-coil-helix-coiled-coil-helix domain-containing protein
XP_015730976.1	japonica]	XP_015733530.1	10, mitochondrial [Coturnix japonica]

XP_015735253.1	myosin-10 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015735325.1	39S ribosomal protein L12, mitochondrial [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015735254.1	myosin-10 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015705965.1	histone H2A, sperm-like [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032300514.1	protein phosphatase 1A isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015717315.1	vitamin D-binding protein [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032301695.1	[Coturnix japonica]	XP_015705590.1	hemoglobin subunit rho [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015706707.1	hepatic lectin [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015729232.1	glutathione S-transferase kappa 1 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015712582.1	adipocyte plasma membrane-associated protein [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015717009.1	serum albumin [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015712900.1	ribokinase [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015733582.1	D-dopachrome decarboxylase [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015716917.1	cytochrome P450 2D17 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015705673.1	isocitrate dehydrogenase [NAD] subunit beta, mitochondrial isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015721434.2	fermitin family homolog 2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_032297003.1	soluble scavenger receptor cysteine-rich domain-containing protein SSC5D-like [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015723197.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-9-like isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015739298.1	histone H2A [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015724322.1	metalloreductase STEAP3 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015729223.1	glutathione S-transferase kappa 1 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015727435.1	neutral cholesterol ester hydrolase 1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015733883.1	immunoglobulin lambda-1 light chain isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015735251.1	myosin-10 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015733884.1	immunoglobulin lambda-1 light chain isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015735252.1	myosin-10 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015733885.1	immunoglobulin lambda-1 light chain isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015735255.1	myosin-10 isoform X5 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_032303858.1	immunoglobulin lambda-1 light chain isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]
XP 032297492.1	retinol dehydrogenase 12 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP 032303859.1	immunoglobulin lambda-1 light chain isoform X5 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032297495.1	retinol dehydrogenase 13 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_032303860.1	immunoglobulin lambda-1 light chain isoform X6 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015705475.1	transmembrane emp24 domain-containing protein 7 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015718294.1	grpE protein homolog 1, mitochondrial [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015709095.1	serum paraoxonase/arylesterase 2 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015715221.1	histone H2B 1/2/3/4/6-like [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015709096.1	serum paraoxonase/arylesterase 2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015730523.1	inosine-5'-monophosphate dehydrogenase 2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]

			inosine-5'-monophosphate dehydrogenase 2 isoform X3
XP_015711782.1	ras-related protein Rap-1b [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015730524.2	[Coturnix japonica]
XP_015732149.1	nodal modulator 3 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015719573.1	proteasome subunit alpha type-1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032302044.1	putative dimethylaniline monooxygenase [N- oxide-forming] 6 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015731156.1	sequestosome-1 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015707652.1	lambda-crystallin homolog [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015731157.1	sequestosome-1 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015718985.1	eukaryotic translation initiation factor 3 subunit M [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015734940.1	actin-related protein 2/3 complex subunit 5-like protein [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015724323.1	metalloreductase STEAP3 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015735089.1	tripartite motif-containing protein 65 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015724632.1	histamine N-methyltransferase-like isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015735090.1	tripartite motif-containing protein 65 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015735313.1	kynurenine formamidase [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015708284.1	late histone H2B.L4 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738946.1	protein 4.1 isoform X23 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015719004.1	reticulocalbin-1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015738960.1	protein 4.1 isoform X31 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015730074.1	glutathione peroxidase 1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_015740850.1	ras-related protein Rap-1A [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015719168.1	ferritin heavy chain [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304904.1	protein 4.1 isoform X16 [Coturnix japonica]	XP_015730522.1	inosine-5'-monophosphate dehydrogenase 2 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]
XP_032304906.1	protein 4.1 isoform X19 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304908.1	protein 4.1 isoform X21 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304909.1	protein 4.1 isoform X22 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304910.1	protein 4.1 isoform X26 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304911.1	protein 4.1 isoform X27 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304912.1	protein 4.1 isoform X28 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304913.1	protein 4.1 isoform X29 [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_032304914.1	protein 4.1 isoform X32 [Coturnix japonica]		
	LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: 3-beta- hydroxysteroid-Delta(8),Delta(7)-isomerase		
XP_015706162.1	[Coturnix japonica]		
XP_015711639.1	carboxypeptidase Q [Coturnix japonica]		
XP_015723212.1	X18 [Coturnix japonica]		

	LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: potassium-	
	transporting ATPase alpha chain 2 [Coturnix	
XP_015739441.1	japonica]	
	eukaryotic translation initiation factor 3 subunit K	
XP_015706543.1	[Coturnix japonica]	
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform	
XP 015723199.1	X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-9-like isoform	
XP 0157232061	X14 [Coturnix japonica]	
<u></u>	UDP gluguronosyltransferase 1 1 like isoform	
VD 015723211.1	X17 [Coturniy japonica]	
Ar_013723211.1	AT/[Cotumix japoinca]	
VD 015724072 1	dimethylamine monooxygenase [N-oxide-	
XP_015724873.1	forming] 5-like [Coturnix japonica]	
	sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum calcium	
XP_015736385.1	ATPase 3 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform	
XP_015723208.1	X16 [Coturnix japonica]	
	sarcoplasmic/endoplasmic reticulum calcium	
XP 015736386.1	ATPase 3 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
 VD_015740571_1		
AP_015742571.1	retinoi denydrogenase 7-like [Coturnix japonica]	
	long-chain-fatty-acidCoA ligase 5 [Coturnix	
XP_015722805.1	japonica]	
	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein	
XP_015724001.1	Aralar1 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein	
XP_015724002.1	Aralar1 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein	
XP 015724003.1	Aralar1 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]	
	dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein	
	glycosyltransferase 48 kDa subunit [Coturniy]	
XP 015738251 1	ianonica]	
<u> 11_013730231.1</u>	japoincaj	
VD 022201729 1	carciant-binding intochondrial carrier protein	
AP_032301/28.1	Araiari isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]	
	very long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase-like	
XP_015706398.1	isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
	glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1,	
XP_015722870.1	mitochondrial isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	

XP 015723200.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-6-like isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP 015723205 1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform	
XF_015723205.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform	
NP_015723207.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-9-like isoform	
XP_015730883.1	protein transport protein Sec61 subunit alpha	
XP_0322976951	very long-chain acyl-CoA synthetase-like	
XP_032301643.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform X7 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_032301219.1	glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1, mitochondrial isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_032301644.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-2-like isoform X9 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_032301645.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform X11 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_032301646.1	UDP-glucuronosyltransferase 1-1-like isoform X13 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015704933.1	alpha-mannosidase 2 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015709084.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar2 isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015709085.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar2 isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015709086.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar2 isoform X4 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015724718.1	GTPase KRas isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015733755.1	glutathione hydrolase 5 proenzyme [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_032299036.1	calcium-binding mitochondrial carrier protein Aralar2 isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
XP_015709386.1	dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein glycosyltransferase subunit STT3B [Coturnix japonica]	

		phosphate carrier protein, mitochondrial isoform	
	XP_015714456.1	X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
	VD 015514460 1	phosphate carrier protein, mitochondrial isoform	
	XP_015714463.1	X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
		dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein	
	VD 015726020 1	glycosyltransferase subunit 2 isoform X4	
	XP_015/36929.1	[Coturnix japonica]	
	ND 572017 1	cytochrome c oxidase subunit II (mitochondrion)	
	NP_5/201/.1	[Coturnix japonica]	
	VD 0157054751	protein transport protein Sec61 subunit alpha	
	XP_015/254/5.1	isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
		dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein	
	VD 015726027 1	glycosyltransferase subunit 2 isoform X3	
	XP_015/3692/.1	[Coturnix japonica]	
	XP_015724708.1	GTPase KRas isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
	XP_015724726.1	GTPase KRas isoform X3 [Coturnix japonica]	
		dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein	
		glycosyltransferase subunit 2 isoform X1	
	XP_015736924.1	[Coturnix japonica]	
		dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein	
		glycosyltransferase subunit 2 isoform X2	
	XP_015736925.1	[Coturnix japonica]	
	XP_015740675.1	GTPase NRas [Coturnix japonica]	
	XP_032300922.1	GTPase HRas isoform X2 [Coturnix japonica]	
		protein transport protein Sec61 subunit alpha	
	XP_015725551.1	isoform X1 [Coturnix japonica]	
		dolichyl-diphosphooligosaccharideprotein	
		glycosyltransferase subunit STT3A [Coturnix	
	XP_015739536.1	japonica]	
HS vers	us	putative dimethylaniline monooxygenase [N-	
HSS	XP_032302044.1	oxide-forming] 6 isoform X2	
HS vers	^{us} XP_015708008.1	thyroid hormone-inducible hepatic protein	
1110	XP_015740114.1	mid1-interacting protein 1	

CHAPTER 7 Steroid hormones of multigenerational heat stressed Japanese quail (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*)

Abstract: Steroid hormones play a seminal role in the animal's response to heat stress and can be used to determine the extent of stress an animal is experiencing. Glucocorticoids are a class of steroid hormones responsible for the stress response such as increased vasodilation, panting, decreased reproduction, and mobilization of energy. By investigating the transition from a thermoneutral zone to heat stress, procedures can be implemented to mitigate heat stress at an earlier stage. Poultry chosen for high performance, such as low feed conversion ratio (FCR), can have negative metabolic consequences when first encountering heat stress. Possibly, by choosing for high performance in heat stress, animals in future generations may have a decreased heat stress response. The goal of this study was to determine if selection for low FCR in heat stress (31.1°C) decreased glucocorticoid levels and influenced hormones involved in reproduction in Japanese quail sera. Thus, 4 treatment groups were formed and repeated for 10 generations: (1) thermoneutral (TN, 22.2°C), (2) thermoneutral siblings (TNS, 22.2°C), (3) heat stress (HS, 31.1°C), and (4) heat stress siblings (HSS, 31.1°C). TN and HS were random bred in their respective temperatures. TNS and HSS were siblings reared at the two temperatures. HSS quail were used to determine low FCR at 31.1°C and their corresponding TNS were mated to create the next generation's TNS and HSS. Sera were collected across treatments at 4 hours (acute) and 3 weeks (chronic) post-heat stress and analyzed for steroid hormones using a LC-MS. Significance was determined at P \leq 0.05. The most notable findings from this study were: (1) Chronic males, particularly from TN, had significantly more glucocorticoids, progestogens, androgens than other treatments and (2) of the 29 steroid hormones analyzed, 13 were significantly higher in chronic than acute. Findings could indicate that selective breeding for higher performance at 31.1°C does not change the quail's susceptibility to stress and that hormones shift in concentration when quails undergo sexual maturity. Overall, heat stress at 31.1°C did not illicit a significant hormonal stress response in Japanese quail after 10 generations of selective breeding for low FCR.

1. Introduction

Hormones associated with stress play an important role in lipid metabolism. Some important hormones are corticosterone and estradiol. Birds decrease feed intake during heat stress, which results in decreased metabolic rate and, subsequently, metabolic heat production (Renaudeau, et al., 2012). Corticosterone levels in plasma increase in response to stress and decrease secretion of follicle stimulating hormone, luteinizing hormone, and subsequently, estradiol. Estradiol has a role in calcium homeostasis, oocyte formation, and lipoprotein production (Palmisano, et al., 2017). Estrogen can regulate feed intake and impact phospholipid transfer in the chicken liver (Taouis, et al., 2001). Also, estrogen can regulate liver metabolism and serum lipoprotein levels (Palmisano, et al., 2017).

Changes in estrogen, androgens, and progesterone trigger the change in concentration and metabolism of lipids in the liver (Noble and Cocchi, 1990). While estrogen is responsible for the enhancement of hepatic lipogenesis for yolk deposition, other hormones influence avian responses to stress (Cherian, 2015). For instance, in response to high levels of nest predation, females will increase androgens in the embryos to increase growth rates and thereby, elevate the concentration of reactive oxygen species and oxidative stress (Tsunekage, 2015).

Heat stress in laying females may influence circulating hormones which can be deposited into eggs, thus preparing the next generation for environmental change (Laviola and Macrì, 2013; Tsunekage, 2015). For instance, high corticosterone injected into fertilized Japanese quail eggs shortened telomeres, increased acute stress response, and decreased total antioxidant capacity compared to those not injected with corticosterone for which the range of corticosterone/g in yolk is 0.8 to 27.3 ng (Haussmann, et al., 2012). There was also a decrease in HPA responsiveness and higher reactive oxygen molecules in plasma of offspring from high corticosterone injected eggs (Haussmann, et al., 2012). This finding demonstrated that if female stress hormones can enter the egg at high enough amounts, there may be detrimental effects related to oxidation.

The inoculation hypothesis states that the extent of stressful exposure in utero can affect the offspring into adulthood. Responses vary depending on the severity of the exposure: (1) Severe or intense early stress can cause serious maladaptation, (2) Moderate stress exposure may be ideal to illicit adaptive physiological and behavioral mechanisms to cope with future stress, and (3) Too little exposure to stress in early life may cause the individual to be unprepared for future stress (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Thus, deposition of stress hormones into eggs could incur beneficial survival mechanisms in offspring.

Evidence from avian and human species suggests that stress can alter development of the hypothalamus-pituitary-gonad (HPG) axis and suppress ovarian function in mature females (Rozenboim, et al., 2007; Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Stress many also modulate risky behavior in chicken through the interaction between the stress response system (SRS), sex hormones (testosterone, dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), and dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate (DHEA-S), serotonin, and dopamine. The level of stress and species will dictate the response of the HPG axis, hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, and the SRS (Fallahsharoudi, et al., 2015).

In low stress environments, there is little activation of the HPA axis and SRS with little disruption in immunity, reproduction, energy, and fitness. In moderate stress environments, there is increased activation of the HPA axis and SRS with trade-offs occurring. Immediate benefits take priority over long-term goals (Laviola and Macrì, 2013).

222

In unpredictable stress and dangerous environments, animals can become either agonistic or withdrawn, both experiencing high HPA and sympathetic nervous system responsiveness (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). In severe or traumatic stress environment, the animal may become unresponsive to threats, danger, social feedback, or social context.

There are also sex differences to stress response. Males in short-lived species will invest more in mating and not rearing offspring, whereas long-lived species will have higher parental investment (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). In both cases, females have more fixed costs because they are typically responsible for bearing the offspring (Laviola and Macrì, 2013). Studies showed that testosterone induces oxidative stress while antioxidants mitigate it; thus, creating a negative correlation between testosterone and antioxidants. Estrogen induces increment in body fat and there is typically higher fat content in females (Leclercq, 1984). Estrogen receptor- α transcriptionally regulates 43 lipid genes, leading to genetic sexual dimorphisms of triacylglyceride metabolism and fatty acid oxidation (Palmisano, et al., 2017). Deficiencies of estrogen also lead to liver fat accumulation (Palmisano, et al., 2017).

According to Renaudeau, et al (2012), chicken cannot survive when body temperatures are above 4°C beyond their thermoneutral zone in acute heat stress, but they can acclimate to reach a new steady state if the temperature change is gradual. Acute, chronic, and sex differences in thermotolerance may be reflected in steroid hormone differences between the first exposure and 4 weeks after exposure to high ambient temperature (Renaudeau, et al., 2012).

The objectives of this study were to determine if there was acclimation after 3 weeks or adaptation after 10 generations to heat stress as indicated by steroid hormone regulation. Additionally, this study aimed to determine if selection for high performance in a heat stress environment could lower stress hormones; thus, allowing for unaltered lipid metabolism as compared to quails that were not selected for high performance in heat stress. Corticosterone was expected to be higher in treatments in heat stress and estradiol and testosterone were expected to be negatively correlated with corticosterone levels. Although heat stress was expected to increase for quail in heat stress, it was expected to be lower for birds selected for high performance in heat stress.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1 Experimental design (Chapter 2, Figure 1)

The detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress. The four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

2.2 Sera collection

Animal care and use was approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of California Davis (Protocols #19473 and 21370; Davis, CA). After an initial 4 hours of heat exposure and fasting for 1 hour, 1 mL of whole blood was collected from the right or left jugular vein from each of n=15 male/female pairs in each treatment. To test for chronic effects, after an additional 3 weeks of heat exposure, the same 15 pairs in each treatment were fasted for 1 hour before 1 mL of whole blood was collected from the right or left jugular vein.

Birds were handled no more than 2 times to reduce stress. Whole blood (0.9 mL) was centrifuged to separate serum and stored at -80°C until analysis.

2.3 Steroid hormone analysis

Steroid hormones were analyzed by the Metabolomics Laboratory at the University of CA UC Davis (Davis, CA) using high performance liquid chromatography and tandem mass spectroscopy. Briefly, samples were thawed on ice and 50 μ l were pipetted in polypropylene Eppendorf tube/plate. Surrogate standards, CUDA + PHAU, antioxidants, and ACN/MeOH were added. The mixture was vortexed and centrifuged at 6°C for 5 min at 15,000 x g. The supernatant was transferred to another Eppendorf tube, spin filtered (0.1 μ m) for 5 min at 12,000 x g, aliquoted, and stored in -20°C until analysis.

2.4 Statistical analysis

Analyses of data were performed in R 4.0.0 (R Core Team, 2020; RStudio Team, 2022) to test significance (P \leq 0.05). The Shapiro-Wilk test was used to determine normality of residuals of models and data were considered normal at W \geq 0.95 or P \geq 0.05. Levene's test and Q-Q plots were used to determine homogeneity of variances and variances were considered equal at P \geq 0.05. The differences among treatments were determined using a one-way repeated measures ANOVA for the main effects and their interactions. The main effects were treatment, sex, length of exposure, and their interactions. Tukey method for comparison was used for analysis of significant pairwise differences of means. All data were reported as means \pm SE where appropriate.

3. Results

3.1 Glucocorticoids

ANOVA results for treatment \times sex \times exposure effects were for corticosterone, cortisol, or cortexolone (P>0.05; Table 1). There were no other significant effects for cortisol and

cortexolone. However, when post-hoc analysis was performed for corticosterone, TN acute females had significantly more corticosterone than TNS acute males (p=0.0086). There were also significant treatment × sex, sex × exposure (p=0.040), and treatment (p=0.0050) effects on corticosterone. TN females and chronic males had significantly more corticosterone than all other treatments (Table 2). TN had significantly more corticosterone than TNS and HS (p=0.01).

ANOVA results showed that exposure (p=0.045), sex × exposure (p=0.049), and treatment \times sex × exposure (p=0.021) effects were significant for cortisone. TN chronic males had significantly more cortisone than TN acute males, TNS acute males, TNS chronic females, HS across both sexes and exposures, and HSS acute males and females. When exposure and sex × exposure were compared in separate models, there were no significant differences. However, when pairwise comparisons were made for treatment × exposure, TN chronic had significantly more cortisone than HS acute (Table 2).

3.2 Progestogens

There were no significant ANOVA results for progesterone. However, treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, and exposure had significant effects for dihydroprogesterone (DHP). HS chronic and HSS acute and chronic had significantly more DHP than TN acute. Chronic males and females had significantly more DHP than acute males and females. When grouped over sex and treatment, acute had less DHP than chronic (P<0.0001; Table 4).

ANOVA results showed that treatment × sex × exposure did not significantly affect 17 α -hydroxyprogesterone (17 α -OHP); however, there were significant pairwise comparisons when post-hoc analysis was performed. TN chronic males had significantly higher 17 α -OHP than TN acute females (p=0.045), TNS acute males (p=0.027), HS acute females (p=0.019), and HSS acute females (p=0.023; Table 3). There were also significant treatment × sex (p=0.0046), sex

(p=0.0042), and exposure (p=0.0039) effects on 17α -OHP concentration in the sera. When grouped over exposure, TN males had significantly more 17α -OHP than females from TN, HS, and HSS and TNS males (p=0.0057). When grouped over treatment and exposure, males had significantly more 17α -OHP than females (p=0.012) and when grouped over treatment and sex, chronic had significantly more 17α -OHP than acute (p=0.0015; Table 4).

Although the ANOVA did not determine that there was a significant treatment × sex × exposure effect on 20 α -hydroxyprogesterone (20 α -OHP), there were significant pairwise comparisons in the post hoc analysis. TN chronic males had significantly more 20 α -OHP than all other treatments except TN acute females, TNS acute females, HS chronic males, HSS chronic males, and HSS chronic females (Table 3). Sex (p=0.038), exposure (p=0.0031), treatment × exposure (p=0.050), and sex × exposure (p=0.0031) significantly affected 20 α -OHP concentrations; however, when post-hoc analysis was performed on sex alone, there were no significant pairwise comparisons. For treatment × exposure, TN chronic had significantly more 20 α -OHP than all other treatments (p=0.0064). For exposure, chronic males had significantly more 20 α -OHP than acute (p=0.0034; Table 4).

3.3 Neurosteroids

There were no significant effects on 17-OH pregnenolone, but there was a significant exposure effect on pregnenolone, β -pregnanolone, and etiocholanolone with chronic having significantly higher concentration of those three hormones than acute (P<0.03; Table 6). When compared over sex and exposure, β -pregnanolone concentration was significantly lower in TNS than HS and HSS (p=0.020; Table 6). β -pregnanolone also had significant pairwise comparisons for treatment × sex, treatment × exposure, and sex × exposure. TNS females had significantly

less β -pregnanolone than HS males. TNS acute had significantly less β -pregnanolone than HS and HSS chronic. Acute females had significantly less β -pregnanolone than chronic males (Table 6).

The ANOVA with treatment \times sex \times exposure in the model showed that allo-pregnanolone (Allo) concentration was only significantly affected by sex. However, in the pairwise comparisons, TN chronic males had significantly higher concentrations of Allo than HSS acute females, TN acute females, and TN chronic females (P<0.05; Table 5). When sex was the only main effect in the model, males had a significantly higher concentration of Allo than females (p=0.018). There were also significant pairwise comparisons of Allo for treatment \times sex and sex \times exposure with HSS females and TN females having significantly less than Chronic females (Table 6).

Etiocholanolone also had significant pairwise comparisons for treatment \times exposure and sex \times exposure (Table 6). Acute TNS had significantly less etiocholanolone than HS chronic. Acute males had significantly less etiocholanolone than chronic males.

3.4 Mineralocorticoids

There were no significant differences for aldosterone (Table 7 and 8). ANOVA results with treatment \times sex \times exposure in the model showed that there was a significant exposure effect on cortexone. When exposure was the only main effect in the model, chronic had significantly more cortexone than acute (p=0.0061). When pairwise comparisons were made for cortexone, sex \times exposure had a significant effect with acute females having significantly less cortexone than chronic males (Table 8).

3.5 Estrogens

There were no significant differences for estradiol and 2-methoxyestradiol (Table 9). ANOVA results showed that treatment \times sex and treatment \times sex \times exposure had significant

228

effects on estrone concentrations; however, there were no significant differences in the post-hoc analysis.

Exposure and treatment × sex × exposure had significant effects on estriol concentration. Pairwise comparisons showed that TN chronic males had significantly higher concentrations of estriol than all other treatments except HS and HSS chronic males and HSS chronic females (P<0.05). When pairwise comparisons were made, sex × exposure had a significant effect on estriol with chronic males having significantly more estriol than acute males (Table 10). When grouped over treatment and sex, chronic has significantly more estriol than acute (p=0.0025).

3.6 Androgens

There were no significant effects on testosterone glucuronide, dihydrotestosterone, and androstenedione. Trans-androsterone had significant treatment \times sex \times exposure results in the ANOVA; however, there were no significant results in the post hoc analysis (Table 11). Grouped over treatment and sex, chronic had significantly more testosterone (p=0.018), dihydrotestosterone (DHT), cis-androsterone (p=0.0015), androstenediol (p=0.035), and dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate (DHEA-S; p=0.026) than acute (Table 15). When grouped over treatment, acute males had significantly less cis-androsterone and androstanediol than chronic males (p=0.011; Table 14). When androstenediol was compared by treatment \times sex \times exposure, TN chronic males had significantly more androstenediol than all other treatments except TN chronic females, TNS chronic males, HS chronic males, HS acute and chronic females, and HSS chronic males (P<0.04; Table 11).

When DHEA was compared by treatment \times sex \times exposure, HSS acute males had significantly more DHEA than TN chronic males, TNS acute females, HS acute females, and HS acute males (P<0.04). HSS chronic females had significantly more DHEA than TN chronic males

229

(p=0.034; Table 11). When DHEA was only compared by treatment, TN had significantly less than HSS (p=0.014; Table 15).

DHEA-S was also significantly affected by treatment \times sex \times exposure (p=0.024), treatment \times exposure (p=0.0059), sex \times exposure, and treatment (p=0.018). For the interaction of treatment \times sex \times exposure, HS acute females had significantly less DHEA-S than HS chronic females, HSS acute males, and HSS chronic females. TN chronic females had significantly less DHEA-S than HSS acute males and HSS chronic females. HS acute males had significantly less DHEA-S than HSS acute males and HSS chronic females (Table 11). When grouped over sex, TN chronic and HS acute had significantly less DHEA-S than HS and HSS chronic (Table 13). When grouped over treatment, acute females had significantly less DHEA-S than HS and HSS chronic females (Table 14). When compared by treatment only, TN had significantly less DHEA-S than HSS (Table 15).

4. Discussion

4.1 Glucocorticoids

In the current study TN had significantly more corticosterone than all other treatments which is opposite findings of others (Imik, et al., 2009; Pu, et al., 2020). In the study by Imik, et al., (2009), heat stressed Japanese quail (34°C for 9 hours a day) had higher levels of corticosterone and catecholamines, which increased lipid oxidation, free radicals in cells, and cholesterol, but decreased triacylglycerides. Alternatively, others reported that corticosterone and cortisol increased plasma and liver triacylglycerides in broilers and quails (Sahin, et al., 2004; Pu, et al., 2020). Regardless, corticosterone changes lipid metabolism through the inhibition of insulin release; thereby, increasing blood glucose and triacylglycerides (Imik, et al., 2009).

Corticosterone was also significantly higher in TN acute females than TNS acute males; however, overall, chronic males had significantly more corticosterone than all other treatments. Cortisone was significantly higher in TN chronic males than quails across all treatments, sexes, and lengths of exposure. When considering these findings collectively, it appeared that TN was experiencing higher stress than those that were in the heat stress environment. This finding could indicate that selective breeding for higher performance at 31.1°C does not change the quail's susceptibility to stress and is in opposition to findings of others indicating that commercial broilers had higher susceptibility to stress when compared to their ancestral, non-selected counterparts (Soleimani, et al., 2011). Importantly, results reported herein indicated that repeated selection at 31.1°C does not increase stress hormones when compared to a thermoneutral temperature.

Corticosterone is of particular interest because of its ability to influence offspring success. Others have found that elevated plasma glucocorticoids could be deposited into eggs during lay and increase survival behaviors such as aggressive begging for food (Hayward and Wingfield, 2004). Corticosterone implanted into actively laying female Japanese quail also resulted in offspring with less mass and slower growth (Hayward and Wingfield, 2004). In relation to the current study, it appears that differences observed among treatments may not have been due to differences in stress response as measured by corticosterone.

4.2 Progestogens

Progestogens such as DHP, 17α -OHP, and 20α -OHP were higher in chronic than acute. A particular trend in the current study was that TN chronic males had more 17α -OHP and 20α -OHP than many of the other treatment groups. There have been several studies on females and progestogens, especially progesterone; however, there have not been many studies on males and progestogens (Oettel and Mukhopadhyay, 2004; Rozenboim, et al., 2007; Xiong, et al., 2021). The numerous studies on progesterone and female poultry are due to its importance as a regulator of

lay; however, studies show that it also has an important role as a precursor to neurosteroids (Oettel and Mukhopadhyay, 2004).

Many studies relate progesterone to females, but metabolites of progesterone such as DHP, 17α -OHP, and 20α -OHP are important to the conversion of other hormones such as testosterone (Oettel and Mukhopadhyay, 2004). Although not significantly different, findings in the present study indicated that chronic males and females had higher levels of testosterone. Additionally, other studies showed that heat stress at high temperatures (42°C for 12 hours) decreased progesterone and testosterone in laying hens (Rozenboim, et al., 2007). This association between stress and decreased progesterone and testosterone supports the findings that TN males had higher levels of progesterone metabolites than other treatments.

4.3 Neurosteroids

Pregnenolone is the precursor of progesterone, which in turn metabolizes into 17 α -OHP, deoxycorticosterone, and pregnanediol (Oettel and Mukhopadhyay, 2004). Pregnenolone, β -pregnanolone, and etiocholanolone were significantly higher in chronic than acute, which was expected due to the high concentration of 17 α -OHP.

Additionally, allo-pregnanolone (Allo) was significantly higher in males than females, particularly in TN. Allo is a neuroactive metabolite of progesterone and has been studied for its effect in modulating stress (Locci and Pinna, 2017; Locci and Pinna, 2019). This hormone is biosynthesized in the brain and its deficiency in the brain modulates the action of γ -amino butyric acid (GABA) at the GABA_A receptor. This modulation was determined to be the cause of increased aggressive behavior, and increased levels of anxiety in stressed mice (Pinna, et al., 2003). In rodents, stress can be a cause for Allo deficiency (Pinna, et al. 2003; Locci and Pinna, 2019). This

strong association between Allo and modulation of stress indicates that, in the present study, TN males were significantly less stressed than all other treatments.

4.4 Mineralocorticoids

 17α -OHP is converted to cortexone, also known as 11-deoxycorticosterone, by the enzyme CYP21A2 (Loke, et al., 2021). Current study findings indicated that chronic quail had a significantly higher concentration of 11-deoxycorticosterone than acute, which would confirm the presence of high levels of 17α -OHP. Additionally, 11-deoxycorticosterone serves as a precursor for corticosterone and subsequently aldosterone.

Aldosterone is an essential mineralocorticoid involved in sodium and water homeostasis in the body (Freitas, et al., 2022). Aldosterone was not significantly different among treatments in the current study, indicating that there was no significant difference in renal sodium reabsorption and potassium excretion (Jaisser and Farman, 2016). Confirmation was noted by the insignificant results on potassium found in Chapter 2. However, in Chapter 2, there was a significant length of exposure effect on sodium with chronic having more than acute. Taken together, it appears that aldosterone levels remain unchanged in quail that are subjected to chronic heat stress at 31.1°C although others have noted that aldosterone increased during times of water loss (possible during heat stress) to improve fluid retention (Schleh, et al., 2018).

4.5 Estrogens

Estradiol stimulates vitellogenesis in the female liver, feed intake, and deposition of calcium in the medullary part of long bones and eggshells (Elnagar and Abd-Elhady, 2009). Results of the current study showed that there were no significant differences in estradiol among all treatments. This finding does not agree with that of others where 20 days in heat stress increased 17β -estradiol in sexually mature female quail (Pu, et al., 2020). However, the same researchers

found that a 10-day heat stress challenge decreased serum 17β -estradiol (Pu, et al., 2020). Others found that a 5-day heat stress period in laying hens decreased estradiol and progesterone levels in serum (Li, et al., 2020). This association indicates that the duration of heat stress can influence the change in sex hormones. In the current study, samples were analyzed after 4 hours and after 3 weeks of heat stress; however, there were no significant differences in estradiol when compared by length of exposure.

While estradiol levels were not significantly different among treatments, sex, and length of exposure, there was a significantly higher concentration of estriol in chronic birds, particularly in TN males. From a study examining estrogens and androgens in developing chicks, researchers reported that estriol was not affected by sex (Wang, et al., 2019). Estriol has also been used as a treatment of diseases such as multiple sclerosis in both male and female humans (Palaszynski, et al., 2004). Administering estriol to male and female mice decreased inflammatory cytokines (Palaszynski, et al., 2004). Similar findings reported here could indicate that chronic TN males had significantly less inflammatory events than all other treatments.

4.6 Androgens

Across both male and females, testosterone, cis-androsterone, androstenediol, and DHEA-S were higher in chronic than acute. Androstanediol is derived from testosterone; therefore, as expected, there was more androstanediol in chronic males than acute. DHEA is the predominant precursor to sex steroid hormones such as estradiol and testosterone (Oberbeck and Kobbe, 2010). Both DHEA and DHEA-S are the most abundant circulating steroid hormones; however, during times of stress, metabolism and concentration of DHEA is decreased (Wang, et al., 2009; Oberbeck and Kobbe, 2010). Additionally, DHEA and DHEA-S increased with puberty (Oberbeck and Kobbe, 2010). Therefore, due to the sexual maturity of chronic quail, DHEA and DHEA-S were significantly higher in chronic than acute. Contrarily, as others have noted, DHEA and DHEA-S decreased during stress, but in the present study, it increased in HSS as compared to TN (Wang, et al., 2009; Oberbeck and Kobbe, 2010).

Decreases in lipogenesis and fat cell growth were noted in DHEA-administered rats (Mohan and Cleary, 1988). Another study reported that rats fed high-fat diets and treated with DHEA decreased triacylglyceride levels in female livers and had no effect on male livers (Cecconello, et al., 2015). The current study also did not find any significant differences in DHEA or DHEA-S levels between males and females. The proposed mechanism for this decrease in lipogenesis involves a DHEA-induced inhibition of glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase activity and an increase in long-chain fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase (Mohan and Cleary, 1988).

As reported by other investigators, the significantly higher levels of DHEA for HSS compared to TN should have also increased fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase (Mohan and Cleary, 1988). Instead, in the current study there was a significant decrease in medium-chain-like fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase precursor in HSS compared to TN (Chapter 6 above). The proteomics analysis of female quail livers did not detect long-chain fatty acyl-CoA hydrolase (Chapter 6). However, the proteomics analysis showed that TN had significantly more proteins involved in adipogenesis and lipogenesis than HSS, further corroborating the findings that DHEA decreased lipogenesis (Chapter 6).

5. Conclusions

The most notable findings from the current study were:

1. Chronic males, particularly from TN, had significantly more glucocorticoids (corticosterone and cortisone), progestogens (DHP, 17α -OHP, and 20α -OHP), neurosteroids (β -pregnanolone, Allo, and etiocholanolone), estrogens (estriol), and

235

androgens (cis-androsterone, androstanediol, and androstenediol) than other acute males and females, especially from HSS. Thus, measurements for glucocorticoids did not support the expectation that selective breeding for higher performance at 31.1°C for 10 generations improved the quail's susceptibility to stress.

2. Of the 29 steroid hormones analyzed, 13 were significantly higher in chronic than acute quail. As expected, this result demonstrated that hormones shift in concentration when quails undergo sexual maturity.

Future studies should further investigate steroid hormones at temperatures immediately outside the thermoneutral zone of quail and other poultry species. Although it is important to understand hormonal response to more extreme temperature differences, it is also of value to accurately pinpoint when responses begin to occur. By investigating the transition from a thermoneutral zone to heat stress, procedures can be implemented to mitigate heat stress at an earlier stage.
References

- Cecconello, Ana Lúcia, Marcia Trapp, Ana Lúcia Hoefel, Cládia Vieira Marques, Bruno Dutra Arbo, Gabriela Osterkamp, Luiz Carlos Rios Kucharski, and Maria Flávia Marques Ribeiro. 2015. "Sex-related differences in the effects of high-fat diets on DHEA-treated rats." *Endocrine* 985-994.
- Cherian, Gita. 2015. "Nutrition and metabolism in poultry: role of lipids in early diet." *Journal of animal science and biotechnology* 6 (28).
- Elnagar, S.A., and A.M. Abd-Elhady. 2009. "Exogenous estradiol: productive and reproductive performance and physiological profile of Japanese quail hens." *International Journal of Poultry Science* 8 (7): 634-641.
- Fallahsharoudi, Amir, Neil de Kock, Martin Johnsson, S.J. Kumari A. UBhayasekera, Jonas Bergquist, Dominic Wright, and Per Jensen. 2015. "Domestication Effects on Stress Induced Steroid Secretion and Adrenal Gene Expression in Chickens." *Scientific Reports* 15345.
- Freitas, Flávio Eduardo Dias Araújo, Marcos Adriano Carlos Batista, Daiane Cristina de Assis Braga, Lisandra Brandino de Oliveira, Vagner Roberto Antunes, and Leonardo Máximo Cardoso. 2022. "The gut-brain axis and sodium appetite: Can inflammation-related signaling influence the control of sodium intake?" *Appetite* https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appet.2022.106050.
- Haussmann, M.F., A.S. Longenecker, N.M. Marchetto, S.A. Juliano, and R.M. Bowden. 2012. "Embryonic exposure to corticosterone modifies the juvenile stress response, oxidative stress, and telomere length." *Proceedings of the Royal Society B* 279: 1447-1456.
- Hayward, Lisa S., and John C. Wingfield. 2004. "Maternal corticosterone is transferred to avian yolk and may alter offspring growth and adult phenotype." *General and Comparative Endocrinology* 365-371.
- Imik, H., S. Ozkanlar, O. Kaynar, and M. Koc. 2009. "Effects of vitamin E, C, and α-lipoic acid supplementation on serum glucose, lipid profile, and proteins in quails under heat stress." *Bull Vet Inst Pulawy* 53: 521-526.
- Jaisser, F., and N. Farman. 2016. "Emerging Roles of the Mineralocorticoid Receptor in Pathology: Toward New Paradigms in Clinical Pharmacology." *Pharmocological Reviews* 49-75.
- Laviola, Giovanni, and Simone Macrì, 2013. Adaptive and Maladaptive Aspects of Developmental Stress. Vol. 3. New York: Spring-Verlag New York.
- Leclercq, B. 1984. "Adipose tissue metabolism and its control in birds." *Poultry Science* 63 (1): 2044-2054.
- Li, Gui-Ming, Li-Ping Liu, Bin Yin, Yue-Yue Liu, Wen-Wen Dong, Gong Shuai, Jie Zhang, and Jing-He Tan. 2020. "Heat stress decreases egg production of laying hens by inducing apoptosis of follicular cells via activating the FasL/Fas and TNF-a systems." *Poultry Science* 6084-6093.
- Locci, Andrea, and Graziano Pinna. 2017. "Neurosteroid biosynthesis down-regulationand changes in GABAAreceptor subunitcomposition: abiomarker axisin stress-inducedcognitive and emotional impairment." *British Journal of Pharmacology* 3226-3241.

- Locci, Andrea, and Graziano Pinna. 2019. "Stimulation of Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-a by N-Palmitoylethanolamine Engages Allopregnanolone Biosynthesis to Modulate Emotional Behavior." *Biological Psychiatry* 1036-1045.
- Loke, Steffen, Anna Stoll, David Machalz, Francesco Botrè, Gerhard Wolber, Matthias Bureik, and Maria Kristina Parr. 2021. "Corticosteroid Biosynthesis Revisited: No Direct Hydroxylation of Pregnenolone by Steroid 21- Hydroxylase." *Frontiers in Endocrinology* doi: 10.3389/fendo.2021.633785.
- Mohan, Pamarthi F., and Margot P. Cleary. 1988. "Effect of short-term DHEA administration on liver metabolism of lean and obese rats." *American Journal of Physiology* E1-E8.
- Noble, R.C., and M. Cocchi. 1990. "Lipid metabolism and the neonatal chicken." *Progress in Lipid Research* 29 (2): 107-140.
- Oberbeck, R., and P. Kobbe. 2010. "Dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA): A Steroid with Multiple Effects. Is there Any Possible Option in the Treatment of Critical illness?" *Current Medicinal Chemistry* 1039-1047.
- Oettel, M., and A.K. Mukhopadhyay. 2004. "Progesterone: the forgotten hormone in men?" *The Aging Male* 236-257.
- Palaszynski, Karen M., Hongbiao Liu, Kyi Kyi Loo, and Rhonda R. Voskuhl. 2004. "Estriol treatment ameliorates disease in males with experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: implications for multiple sclerosis." *Journal of Neuroimmunology* 84-89.
- Palmisano, B.T., L. Zhu, and J.M. Stafford. 2017. "Estrogens in the regulation of liver lipid metabolism." *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology* 1043: 227-256.
- Pinna, Graziano, Erbo Dong, Kinzo Matsumoto, Erminio Costa, and Alessandro Guidotti. 2003.
 "In socially isolated mice, the reversal of brain allopregnanolone down-regulation mediates the anti-aggressive action of fluoxetine." *PNAS* 2035-2040.
- Pu, Shaoxia, Kento Usuda, Kentaro Nagaoka, Andrea Gore, David Crews, and Gen Watanabe. 2020. "The relation between liver damage and reproduction in female Japanese quail (Coturnix japonica) exposed to high ambient temperature." *Poultry Science* 4586-4597.
- R Core Team (2020). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/
- Renaudeau, D., A. Collin, S. Yahav, V. de Basilio, J.L. Gourdine, and R.J. Collier. 2012.
 "Adaptation to hot climate and strategies to alleviate heat stress in livestock production." *Animal* 6 (5): 707-728.
- Rozenboim, I., E. Tako, O. Gal-Garber, J.A. Proudman, and Z. Uni. 2007. "The Effect of Heat Stress on Ovarian Function of Laying Hens." *Poultry Science* 1760-1765.
- RStudio Team (2022). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, Inc., Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.
- Sahin, N., M. Onderci, K. Sahin, M.F. Gursu, and M.O. Smith. 2004. "Ascorbic acid and melatonin reduce heat-induced performance inhibition and oxidative stress in Japanese quails." *British Poultry Science* 45 (1): 116-122.
- Schleh, Michael W., Brent C. Ruby, and Charles L. Dumke. 2018. "Short term heat acclimation reduces heat stress, but is not augmented by dehydration." *Journal of Thermal Biology* 227-234.
- Soleimani, A.F., I. Zulkifli, A.R. Omar, and A.R. Raha. 2011. "Neonatal feed restriction modulates circulating levels of corticosterone and expression of glucocorticoid receptor and heat shock protein 70 in aged Japanese quail exposed to acute heat stress." *Poultry Science* 90: 1427-1434.

- Taouis, M., S. Dridi, S. Cassy, Y. Benomar, N. Raver, N. Rideau, M. Picard, J. Williams, and A. Gertler. 2001. "Chicken leptin: properties and actions." *Domestic Animal Endocrinology* 21 (1): 319-327.
- Tsunekage, Toshi. 2015. "Oxidative stress in avian embryos." Dissertations.
- Wang, Jung-Shi, Shu-Man Chen, Shu-Ping Lee, Shin-Da Lee, Chih-Yang Huang, City C. Hsieh, and Chia-Hua Kuo. 2009. "Dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate linked to physiologic response against hot spring immersion." *Steroids* 945-949.
- Wang, Yalan, Guofeng Jin, Meihu Ma, and Xiaole Xiang. 2019. "Sex differences in serum steroid hormone levels during embryonic development in hen eggs." *Poultry Science* 6053-6062.
- Xiong, Yongjie, Qirun Yin, Kai Song, Jing Li, and Shaojun He. 2021. "Alpha lipoic acid improves heat stress-induced reduction of serum oestradiol and progesterone levels by affecting oxidative and endoplasmic reticulum stress in hens." *Czech J. Anim. Sci.* 179-187.

Trt ¹	Sex	Exposure ²	Corticosterone ³	Cortisol ³	Cortisone	Cortexolone ³
TN	Mala	Acute	0.38±0.25 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.01±0.01
	Male	Chronic	2.07±0.29 ^{ab}	0.06±0.02	0.03 ± 0.00^{b}	0.01±0.01
	Female	Acute	1.62±0.21 ^b	0.07±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.01±0.01
	remaie	Chronic	0.54±0.19 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.02±0.01
	Mala	Acute	0.11±0.19 ^a	0.03±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.01±0.01
TNC	Male	Chronic	0.28 ± 0.25^{ab}	0.02±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.01±0.01
1115	Famala	Acute	0.32±0.21 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.01±0.01
	Female	Chronic	0.51±0.21 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.02±0.01
	Male	Acute	0.11±0.23 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^a	0.02±0.01
ЦС		Chronic	0.67±0.19 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.02±0.01
пз	Fomelo	Acute	0.17 ± 0.17^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.02±0.01
	remate	Chronic	0.21±0.21 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.01±0.01
	Mala	Acute	0.46±0.25 ^{ab}	0.04 ± 0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}	0.03±0.01
ЦСС	Male	Chronic	0.42 ± 0.18^{ab}	0.04 ± 0.01	0.01 ± 0.00^{ab}	0.01±0.01
HSS	Fomala	Acute	0.10±0.17 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^a	0.03±0.01
	remale	Chronic	0.36±0.23 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01
P-value			0.11	0.72	0.02	0.71

Table 7.1. Concentrations of glucocorticoids in sera compared by treatment × sex × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

		· · · · ·	Treatm	ent × Sex		
	Trt ¹	Sex	Corticosterone ³	Cortisol ³	Cortisone ³	Cortexolone ³
	TN	Male	1.10±0.22 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.01±0.01
	IN	Female	1.04±0.16 ^b	0.05±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.01
		Male	0.17±0.18 ^a	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.01±0.01
	INS	Female	0.42±0.17 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.01
	11C	Male	0.44±0.17 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.01
	HS	Female	0.19±0.15 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
	1100	Male	0.43±0.17 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.01
	HSS	Female	0.20±0.16 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.03±0.01
P-value			0.16	0.70	0.97	0.50
			Treatment	t × Exposure		
	Trt ¹	Exposure ²	Corticosterone ³	Cortisol ³	Cortisone ³	Cortexolone ³
		Acute	1.12±0.19	0.05±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^{ab}	0.01±0.01
	IN	Chronic	1.00±0.19	0.04±0.01	0.02±0.00 ^b	0.02±0.01
	TIM	Acute	0.21±0.16	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^{ab}	0.01±0.01
	INS	Chronic	0.42±0.19	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^{ab}	0.02±0.01
	110	Acute	0.15±0.16	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^a	0.02±0.01
	HS	Chronic	0.46±0.16	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^{ab}	0.02±0.01
	1100	Acute	0.21±0.16	0.03±0.01 0.01±0.00 ^{ab}		0.03±0.01
	HSS	Chronic	0.40±0.16	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00 ^{ab}	0.02±0.01
P-value			0.71	0.88	0.24	0.50
			Sex × I	Exposure		
	Sex	Exposure ²	Corticosterone ³	Cortisol ³	Cortisone ³	Cortexolone ³
	Mala	Acute	0.23±0.15 ^a	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
	Iviale	Chronic	0.70 ± 0.14^{b}	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
	Essente	Acute	0.47±0.12 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
	Female	Chronic	0.42±0.13 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
P-value			0.05	0.44	0.16	0.60
			Treatment, Se	x, and Exposure	-	
			Corticosterone ³	Cortisol ³	Cortisone ³	Cortexolone ³
		TN	1.06±0.13 ^b	0.05±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
		TNS	0.30±0.12 ^a	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.01±0.00
	Trt ¹	HS	0.30±0.11 ^a	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
		HSS	0.30±0.12 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
		P-value	0.01	0.21	0.35	0.33
		Male	0.48±0.10	0.03±0.00	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
	Sex	Female	0.45±0.09	0.04±0.00	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
		P-value	0.90	0.90	0.89	0.57
		Chronic	0.38±0.09	0.04±0.00	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
Ex	posure ²	Acute	0.55±0.10	0.03±0.00	0.01±0.00	0.02±0.00
		P-value	0.08	0.77	0.16	0.69

Table 7.2. Concentrations of glucocorticoids in sera compared by treatment \times sex, treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

Trt ¹	Sex	Exposure ²	Progesterone ³	DHP ^{3,4}	17α -OHP ⁴	20α-OHP ^{3,4}
	Mala	Acute	0.01±0.01	0.24±0.20	0.05 ± 0.01^{ab}	$0.10{\pm}0.09^{a}$
	Male	Chronic	0.02±0.01	1.22±0.26	0.07±0.01 ^b	0.76±0.12 ^b
	Eamola	Acute	0.00±0.01	0.32±0.18	0.02±0.01 ^a	0.21±0.08 ^{ab}
TN	remale	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.65±0.17	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.22 ± 0.08^{a}
	Mala	Acute	0.01±0.01	0.17±0.17	0.02±0.01 ^a	0.12 ± 0.08^{a}
	Male	Chronic	0.01±0.01	0.39±0.22	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	$0.10{\pm}0.10^{a}$
	Esmala	Acute	0.01±0.01	0.30±0.18	0.04±0.01 ^{ab}	0.17 ± 0.09^{ab}
TNS	remaie	Chronic	0.01±0.01	0.45±0.18	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.12 ± 0.09^{a}
	Mala	Acute	0.02±0.01	0.22±0.20	0.02±0.01 ^{ab}	0.16 ± 0.09^{a}
	Male	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.83±0.17	0.05±0.01 ^{ab}	0.33±0.08 ^{ab}
	Famala	Acute	0.01±0.01	0.29±0.15	0.02±0.01 ^a	0.10 ± 0.07^{a}
HS	remaie	Chronic	0.01±0.01	0.51±0.18	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.16±0.09 ^a
	Mala	Acute	0.01±0.01	0.29±0.22	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.12 ± 0.10^{a}
	Male	Chronic	0.01±0.01	0.77±0.16	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.42 ± 0.08^{ab}
	Eamolo	Acute	0.01±0.01	0.31±0.15	0.02±0.01ª	0.11 ± 0.07^{a}
HSS	remale	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.70±0.20	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.22±0.10 ^{ab}
P-value			0.66	0.83	0.43	0.12

Table 7.3. Concentrations of progestogens in sera compared by treatment × sex × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ 17α-Hydroxyprogesterone, 17α-OHP; Dihydroprogesterone, DHP; 20α-Dihydroprogesterone, 20α-DHP.

				Treatment × Sex		
	Trt ¹	Sex	Progesterone ³	DHP ^{3,4}	17α-OHP ^{3,4}	20α-DHP ^{3,4}
		Male	0.01±0.01	0.61±0.17	0.06±0.01 ^b	0.35±0.08
	TN	Female	0.01±0.01	0.48±0.14	0.02±0.01ª	0.19±0.07
		Male	0.01±0.01	0.25±0.15	0.02±0.01ª	0.12±0.07
	TNS	Female	0.01±0.01	0.37±0.14	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.15±0.07
		Male	0.03±0.01	0.57±0.14	0.04±0.01 ^{ab}	0.24±0.07
	HS	Female	0.01±0.01	0.37±0.13	0.02±0.00 ^a	0.12±0.06
		Male	0.01±0.01	0.61±0.14	0.03±0.01 ^{ab}	0.31±0.07
	HSS	Female	0.02±0.01	0.46±0.13	0.02±0.01 ^a	0.14±0.07
P-value			0.54	0.48	0.01	0.28
]	Γreatment × Exposι	ure	
	Trt	Exposure ²	Progesterone ³	DHP ^{3,4}	17α-OHP ^{3,4}	20α-DHP ^{3,4}
		Acute	0.00 ± 0.01	0.28±0.13 ^a	0.03±0.01	0.17 ± 0.07^{ab}
	TN	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.01	0.82±0.14 ^{ab}	0.04±0.01	0.37±0.07 ^b
		Acute	0.01 ± 0.01	0.23±0.12 ^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.14 ± 0.06^{ab}
	TNS	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.01	0.43 ± 0.14^{ab}	0.03±0.01	0.11 ± 0.07^{ab}
		Acute	0.02 ± 0.01	0.26±0.12 ^{ab}	0.02±0	0.12 ± 0.06^{a}
	HS	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.01	0.68±0.12 ^b	0.04±0.01	0.26 ± 0.06^{ab}
		Acute	0.01±0.01	0.31±0.12 ^b	0.02±0.01	0.12±0.06 ^{ab}
	HSS	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.01	0.74±0.12 ^b	0.03±0.01	0.34 ± 0.07^{ab}
P-value			0.29	0.87	0.45	0.07
				Sex × Exposure		
	Sex	Exposure	Progesterone ³	DHP ^{3,4}	17α-OHP ^{3,4}	20α-DHP ^{3,4}
		Acute	0.01±0.01	0.22±0.10 ^a	0.03±0.00 ^a	0.12±0.05 ^a
	Male	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.01	0.78 ± 0.09^{b}	0.04 ± 0.00^{b}	0.38±0.05 ^b
		Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.31 ± 0.08^{a}	0.02 ± 0.00^{a}	$0.14{\pm}0.04^{a}$
	Female	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.00	0.58 ± 0.09^{b}	0.03 ± 0.00^{ab}	$0.17{\pm}0.05^{a}$
P-value			0.61	0.06	0.36	0.01
		•	Trea	tment, Sex, and Ex	posure	1
			Progesterone ³	DHP ^{3,4}	17α-OHP ^{3,4}	20α-DHP ^{3,4}
		TN	0.01 ± 0.01	0.53±0.11	0.04 ± 0.00	0.25±0.05
		TNS	0.01 ± 0.01	0.31±0.10	0.03±0.00	0.13±0.05
Т	rt	HS	0.02 ± 0.01	0.46±0.09	0.03±0.00	0.17 ± 0.05
		HSS	0.01 ± 0.01	0.53±0.09	0.03±0.00	0.22±0.05
		P-value	0.68	0.31	0.43	0.34
		Male	0.01 ± 0.00	0.51±0.07	0.04 ± 0.00^{a}	0.25±0.04
S	ex	Female	0.01±0.00	0.42±0.07	0.02±0.00 ^b	0.15±0.03
		P-value	0.61	0.73	0.01	0.10
		Chronic	0.01±0.00	0.27 ± 0.06^{a}	0.02 ± 0.00^{a}	0.12±0.03 ^a
Exp	osure	Acute	0.02±0.00	0.67 ± 0.06^{b}	0.04 ± 0.00^{b}	0.28±0.04 ^b
		P-value	0.06	< 0.0001	0.00	0.00

Table 7.4. Concentrations of progestogens in sera compared by treatment \times sex, treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ 17α-Hydroxyprogesterone, 17α-OHP; Dihydroprogesterone, DHP; 20α-Dihydroprogesterone, 20α-DHP.

	Trt ¹	Sex	Exposure ²	Pregnenolone ³	Allo	β -pregnanolone ³	17-OH pregnenolone	Etiocholanolone ³
		N 1	Acute	0.65 ± 2.06	0.64 ± 0.15^{ab}	0.47±0.34	12.29±13.38	0.14±0.13
	TN	Male	Chronic	3.47±2.63	1.24±0.19 ^b	0.54±0.44	41.10±17.28	0.42±0.16
	IN	Famala	Acute	1.11±1.86	0.28±0.14 ^a	0.48±0.31	44.74±12.22	0.33±0.12
		Female	Chronic	5.80±1.73	0.26±0.14 ^a	1.01±0.29	20.13±11.31	0.58±0.11
		Mala	Acute	1.95±1.74	0.33±0.15 ^{ab}	0.46±0.29	34.70±11.31	0.21±0.11
	TNC	Male	Chronic	0.45 ± 2.27	0.36 ± 0.17^{ab}	0.57±0.38	23.98±14.96	0.44 ± 0.14
	1113	Female	Acute	$0.34{\pm}1.87$	0.35 ± 0.14^{ab}	0.34±0.31	61.23±12.22	0.20±0.12
			Chronic	0.25 ± 1.87	0.31 ± 0.14^{ab}	0.36±0.31	30.32±12.22	0.36±0.12
		Male	Acute	0.70 ± 2.03	0.45 ± 0.15^{ab}	0.55±0.34	14.88±13.38	0.33±0.13
	IIC		Chronic	6.28±1.74	0.77±0.13 ^{ab}	1.66±0.29	39.14±11.31	0.62±0.11
	пз	Famala	Acute	$1.04{\pm}1.54$	0.58 ± 0.11^{ab}	0.44±0.26	15.35±09.97	0.29±0.10
		remale	Chronic	7.01±1.85	0.42 ± 0.15^{ab}	1.23±0.34	23.64±12.22	0.48±0.11
		Mala	Acute	0.17±2.25	0.41 ± 0.16^{ab}	0.55±0.38	57.61±14.96	0.36±0.14
	TICC	Male	Chronic	2.37±1.64	0.46 ± 0.12^{ab}	1.27±0.27	18.61±10.58	0.34±0.10
	пээ	Famala	Acute	0.26 ± 1.54	0.25±0.11 ^a	0.64±0.26	27.34±09.97	0.33±0.09
		remale	Chronic	0.25 ± 2.26	0.42 ± 0.15^{ab}	1.05±0.38	30.65±13.38	0.33±0.12
P-value				0.14	0.18	0.89	0.07	0.86

Table 7.5. Concentrations of neurosteroids in sera compared by treatment × sex × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

	,		• · · ·	Treatmen	nt × Sex		
	Trt	Sex	Pregnenolone ³	Allo- pregnanolone	β -pregnanolone ³	17-OH pregnenolone	Etiocholanolone ³
	TN	Male	1.71±1.88	0.86±0.13 ^b	0.50 ± 0.28^{ab}	23.10±10.94	0.24±0.11
	111	Female	3.85±1.59	0.27 ± 0.12^{a}	0.77 ± 0.22^{ab}	31.50±08.58	0.46±0.09
	TNC	Male	1.42 ± 1.64	0.34 ± 0.12^{ab}	0.50 ± 0.24^{ab}	30.80±09.33	0.29±0.09
	1105	Female	0.29±1.62	0.33±0.11 ^{ab}	0.35±0.23 ^a	45.80±08.93	0.28±0.09
	IIC	Male	4.13±1.62	0.64±0.11 ^{ab}	1.20±0.23 ^b	29.00±08.93	0.50±0.09
	нз	Female	3.46±1.50	0.53±0.11 ^{ab}	0.73±0.21 ^{ab}	18.70±07.99	0.36±0.08
	1100	Male	1.46±1.68	0.46 ± 0.12^{ab}	1.03±0.23 ^{ab}	31.60±08.93	0.35±0.09
	HSS	Female	0.26±1.50	0.31±0.10 ^a	0.76±0.22 ^{ab}	28.50±08.27	0.33±0.08
P-value			0.69	0.09	0.49	0.49	0.16
				Treatment >	Exposure	•	•
	Trt	Exposure ²	Pregnenolone ³	Allo- pregnanolone	β -pregnanolone ³	17-OH pregnenolone	Etiocholanolone ³
	TN	Acute	0.85±1.33 ^{ab}	0.47±0.11	0.47±0.22 ^{ab}	30.00±9.18	0.24 ± 0.08^{ab}
	IN	Chronic	5.09±1.39 ^b	0.61±0.12	0.87±0.23 ^{ab}	26.40±9.63	0.52 ± 0.09^{ab}
	TIM	Acute	1.20±1.23 ^{ab}	0.34±0.11	0.40±0.21ª	47.00±8.44	0.20±0.08 ^a
	INS	Chronic	0.37±1.39 ^{ab}	0.33±0.11	0.44±0.23 ^{ab}	27.80±9.63	0.39±0.09 ^{ab}
	TTC.	Acute	0.87 ± 1.18^{ab}	0.57±0.10	0.48 ± 0.20^{ab}	15.20±8.13	0.31±0.07 ^{ab}
	HS	Chronic	6.67±1.22 ^b	0.60±0.10	1.48±0.21 ^b	32.00±8.44	0.56±0.08 ^b
1100		Acute	0.04±1.22 ^a	0.31±0.10	0.61±0.21 ^{ab}	36.70±8.44	0.34±0.08 ^{ab}
	HSS	Chronic	1.70±1.27 ^{ab}	0.44 ± 0.10	1.20±0.21 ^b	23.20±8.44	0.34 ± 0.08^{ab}
P-value			0.09	0.81	0.69	0.19	0.37
	•	•		Sex × Ex	posure	·	·
	Sex	Exposure	Pregnenolone ³	Allo- pregnanolone	β -pregnanolone ³	17-OH pregnenolone	Etiocholanolone ³
	Mala	Acute	0.92±1.02 ^{ab}	0.47 ± 0.08^{ab}	0.50±0.17 ^{ab}	29.00±6.78	0.25±0.06 ^a
	Male	Chronic	3.47±1.00 ^b	0.64±0.08 ^b	1.17±0.16 ^b	29.20±6.62	0.45±0.06 ^b
	D 1.	Acute	0.71 ± 0.86^{a}	0.37 ± 0.06^{ab}	0.49±0.14 ^a	34.00±5.67	0.29±0.05 ^{ab}
	Female	Chronic	3.66±0.97 ^b	0.34±0.07 ^a	0.89 ± 0.16^{ab}	25.70±6.34	0.45±0.06 ^{ab}
P-value			0.72	0.13	0.22	0.51	0.27
			Tr	eatment, Sex,	and Exposure		
			Pregnenolone ³	Allo- pregnanolone	β -pregnanolone ³	17-OH pregnenolone	Etiocholanolone ³
		TN	2.93±1.18	0.53±0.09	0.66 ± 0.17^{ab}	28.30 ± 6.70	0.38±0.06
		TNS	0.85±1.12	0.34±0.09	0.42 ± 0.17^{a}	38.60±6.40	0.29±0.06
т	7 4	HS	3.74±1.07	0.59 ± 0.08	0.94±0.16 ^b	23.30±5.91	0.42±0.06
Trt		HSS	$0.80{\pm}1.08$	0.38 ± 0.08	0.89±0.16 ^b	29.90±6.02	0.34±0.06
		P-value	0.15	0.13	0.02	0.37	0.26
		Male	2.23±0.83	0.57 ± 0.06^{a}	0.84±0.12	29.10±4.71	0.36±0.05
		Female	1.95±0.76	0.36±0.06 ^b	0.66±0.11	30.30±4.20	0.36±0.04
S	ex	P-value	0.74	0.02	0.14	0.85	0.92
		Chronic	0.81 ± 0.65^{a}	0.43±0.05	0.49±0.11 ^a	31.90±4.31	0.28 ± 0.04^{a}
Expo	osure	Acute	3.56±0.69 ^b	0.49±0.05	1.03±0.12 ^b	27.40±4.54	0.45±0.04 ^b
		P-value	0.00	0.31	0.02	0.47	0.00

Table 7.6. Concentrations of neurosteroids in sera compared by treatment \times sex, treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively.

TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated. ² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

	Trt ²	Sex	Exposure ³	Aldosterone	Cortexone ⁴
		Mala	Acute	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
	TINI	Male	Chronic	0.04±0.01	0.07±0.02
	11N	Eamola	Acute	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.01
		remaie	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.02±0.01
		Mala	Acute	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	TNC	Wale	Chronic	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	1115	Female	Acute	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
			Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.02±0.01
		Mala	Acute	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
	ЦС	wate	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.04±0.01
	пэ	Famala	Acute	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
		remaie	Chronic	0.04±0.01	0.01±0.01
		Mala	Acute	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	USS	wate	Chronic	0.02±0.01	0.03±0.01
	пъъ	Fomala	Acute	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
		remale	Chronic	0.01±0.01	0.05±0.01
P-value ⁴				0.48	0.06

Table 7.7. Concentrations of mineralocorticoids in sera compared by treatment × sex × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ Significant difference was determined at P≤0.05.

		,	Treatment × Sex	
	Trt ¹	Sex	Aldosterone	Cortexone ²
		Male	0.03±0.01	0.03±0.01
	TN	Female	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
		Male	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	TNS	Female	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
		Male	0.03±0.01	0.02±0.01
	HS	Female	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
		Male	0.02±0.01	0.03±0.01
	HSS	Female	0.03±0.01	0.03±0.01
P-value			0.80	0.66
-		Tr	eatment × Exposure	
	Trt	Exposure ³	Aldosterone	Cortexone ²
	TTD I	Acute	0.03±0.01	0.01±0.01
	TN	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.03±0.01
		Acute	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	TNS	Chronic	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	TTC .	Acute	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	HS	Chronic	0.03±0.01	0.02±0.01
		Acute	0.02±0.01	0.01±0.01
	HSS	Chronic	0.02±0.01	0.04±0.01
P-value			0.22	0.58
			Sex × Exposure	
	Sex	Exposure	Aldosterone	Cortexone ²
	Mala	Acute	0.02±0.00	0.01 ± 0.01^{ab}
	Male	Chronic	0.03±0.00	0.03±0.01 ^b
	E	Acute	0.03±0.00	0.01±0.01ª
	Female	Chronic	0.03±0.00	0.02 ± 0.01^{ab}
P-value			0.49	0.90
		Treatr	nent, Sex, and Exposure	
			Aldosterone	Cortexone ²
		TN	0.03±0.00	0.02±0.01
		TNS	0.02±0.00	0.01±0.01
	Trt	HS	0.03±0.00	0.02±0.01
		HSS	0.02±0.00	0.03±0.01
		P-value	0.43	0.13
		Male	0.02±0.00	0.02 ± 0.00
	Sex	Female	0.03±0.00	0.01±0.00
		P-value	0.34	0.24
		Chronic	0.03±0.00	0.01 ± 0.00^{a}
	Exposure	Acute	0.03±0.00	0.03±0.00 ^b
		P-value	0.85	0.01

Table 7.8. Concentrations of mineralocorticoids in sera compared by treatment \times sex, treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL).

¹Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

³ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

	Trt ¹	Sex	Exposure ²	Estriol ³	Estradiol ⁴	Estrone	2-Methoxyestradiol
		Mala	Acute	0.04 ± 0.07^{a}	0.19±0.05	0.44±0.11	0.63±0.18
	TN	Walc	Chronic	0.73±0.09 ^b	0.15±0.08	0.46±0.14	1.31±0.23
		Famala	Acute	0.10 ± 0.07^{a}	0.15±0.04	0.40±0.10	0.65±0.17
		remaie	Chronic	0.16 ± 0.06^{a}	0.15±0.04	0.39±0.09	0.55±0.15
		Mala	Acute	0.06 ± 0.06^{a}	0.10 ± 0.04	0.52 ± 0.09	0.30±0.15
	TNC	Male	Chronic	0.11 ± 0.08^{a}	0.13±0.05	0.32±0.12	0.50±0.20
	1105	Famala	Acute	0.09 ± 0.07^{a}	0.18±0.04	0.43±0.10	0.33±0.17
		remale	Chronic	0.11 ± 0.07^{a}	0.28±0.04	0.62±0.10	0.55±0.17
		Mala	Acute	0.08 ± 0.07^{a}	0.11±0.05	0.70 ± 0.11	0.53±0.18
	ЦС	Wale	Chronic	0.14 ± 0.06^{ab}	0.21±0.04	0.51±0.09	0.63±0.15
	пэ	Famala	Acute	0.11±0.05 ^a	0.13±0.04	0.36±0.08	0.51±0.14
		remale	Chronic	0.11 ± 0.07^{a}	0.15±0.04	0.54±0.10	0.36±0.17
		Mala	Acute	0.08 ± 0.08^{a}	0.20±0.05	0.21±0.12	0.81±0.20
	цсс	Female	Chronic	0.25 ± 0.06^{ab}	0.15±0.04	0.39±0.09	0.66±0.14
	HSS		Acute	0.08 ± 0.05^{a}	0.13±0.04	0.68 ± 0.08	0.52±0.14
			Chronic	0.26 ± 0.07^{ab}	0.21±0.05	0.37±0.11	0.61±0.18
P-value				0.03	0.52	0.02	0.25

Table 7.9. Concentrations of estrogens in compared by treatment × sex × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ Transformation of sqrt(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

	,	/ 1	Treat	ment × Sex			
	Trt ¹	Sex	Estriol ²	Estradiol ³	Estrone	2-Methoxyestradiol	
	TN	Male	0.31±0.07	0.18±0.04	0.45±0.09	0.89±0.14	
	IIN	Female	0.13±0.05	0.15±0.03	0.39±0.07	0.60±0.11	
	TNC	Male	0.08±0.06	0.11±0.03	0.45±0.08	0.37±0.12	
	INS	Female	0.10±0.05	0.24±0.03	0.53±0.07	0.44±0.12	
	IIC	Male	0.12±0.05	0.17±0.03	0.59±0.07	0.58±0.12	
	HS	Female	0.10±0.05	0.14±0.03	0.43±0.07	0.45±0.11	
	UCC	Male	0.20±0.05	0.17±0.03	0.33±0.07	0.71±0.12	
	HSS	Female	0.15±0.05	0.16±0.03	0.57±0.07	0.55±0.11	
P-value			0.70	0.07	0.05	0.54	
			Treatme	nt × Exposure		•	
	Trt	Exposure ⁴	Estriol ²	Estradiol ³	Estrone	2-Methoxyestradiol	
	TN	Acute	0.08±0.05	0.17±0.03	0.42±0.08	0.64±0.12	
	IIN	Chronic	0.33±0.06	0.15±0.04	0.41±0.08	0.78±0.13	
	TNC	Acute	0.08±0.05	0.13±0.03	0.48±0.07	0.31±0.11	
	INS	Chronic	0.11±0.06	0.22±0.03	0.50±0.08	0.53±0.13	
	IIC	Acute	0.10±0.05	0.13±0.03	0.48 ± 0.07	0.52±0.11	
	HS	Chronic	0.12±0.05	0.18±0.03	0.53±0.07	0.50±0.11	
	HCC	Acute	0.09±0.05	0.15±0.03	0.53±0.07	0.61±0.11	
	HSS	Chronic	0.25±0.05	0.17±0.03	0.38±0.07	0.64±0.11	
P-value			0.40	0.31	0.55	0.78	
			Sex ×	Exposure			
	Sex	Exposure	Estriol ²	Estradiol ³	Estrone	2-Methoxyestradiol	
	Mala	Acute	0.07 ± 0.04^{a}	0.14±0.02	0.49±0.06	0.53±0.09	
	Male	Chronic	0.25±0.04 ^b	0.17±0.02	0.43±0.05	0.71±0.09	
	Ermala	Acute	0.10±0.03 ^{ab}	0.14±0.02	0.48 ± 0.05	0.51±0.08	
	Female	Chronic	0.15±0.04 ^{ab}	0.19±0.02	0.48 ± 0.05	0.51±0.08	
P-value			0.10	0.86	0.55	0.33	
			Treatment, S	ex, and Exposure			
			Estriol ²	Estradiol ³	Estrone	2-Methoxyestradiol	
		TN	0.20±0.04	0.16±0.03	0.41±0.06	0.71±0.09	
		TNS	0.09±0.04	0.17±0.02	0.49±0.05	0.41±0.09	
	Trt	HS	0.11±0.04	0.15±0.02	0.50±0.05	0.51±0.08	
		HSS	0.17±0.04	0.16±0.02	0.46±0.05	0.63±0.08	
		P-value	0.83	0.96	0.66	0.08	
		Male	0.17±0.03	0.15±0.02	0.46±0.04	0.62±0.06	
	Sex	Female	0.12±0.03	0.17±0.01	0.48±0.04	0.51±0.06	
		P-value	0.75	0.75	0.66	0.18	
		Chronic	0.09±0.03ª	0.14±0.02	0.48±0.04	0.52±0.06	
Ex	posure	Acute	0.20±0.03 ^b	0.18±0.02	0.46±0.04	0.61±0.06	
		P-value	0.00	0.09	0.64	0.28	

Table 7.10. Concentrations of estrogens in sera compared by treatment \times sex, treatment \times exposure, sex \times exposure, treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

³ Transformation of sqrt(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

				0									
	Trt ¹	Sex	Exposure ²	Testosterone glucuronide	Testosterone	DHT ^{3,4}	Trans- Androsterone	Cis- Androsterone ³	Andro- stanediol	Andro- stenediol	Andro- stenedione	DHEA ^{4,5}	DHEA-S ^{3,4}
		м	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.09 ± 0.06	0.06 ± 0.02	0.04 ± 0.07	0.14±0.13	0.35±0.27	0.17 ± 0.14^{a}	0.01 ± 0.01	1.03 ± 0.32^{abc}	1.14±0.27 ^{abcde}
	TN	11/1	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.00	0.09 ± 0.08	0.05 ± 0.03	0.29±0.10	0.42±0.16	1.46±0.34	1.27 ± 0.17^{b}	0.03 ± 0.01	0.22±0.41ª	0.92 ± 0.34^{abcde}
	IN	Б	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.09 ± 0.06	0.06 ± 0.02	0.14±0.07	0.33±0.12	0.49±0.24	0.39 ± 0.12^{a}	0.01 ± 0.01	1.28±0.29 ^{abc}	1.22±0.24 ^{abcde}
		Г	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.08 ± 0.05	0.05 ± 0.02	0.10±0.07	0.58±0.11	0.58±0.22	0.49 ± 0.11^{ab}	0.03 ± 0.01	1.07 ± 0.27^{abc}	0.98 ± 0.22^{ac}
		м	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.06 ± 0.05	0.05 ± 0.02	0.26±0.06	0.21±0.11	0.63±0.22	0.28±0.11 ^a	0.02 ± 0.01	1.45 ± 0.27^{abc}	1.57 ± 0.22^{abcde}
	TNC	IVI	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.05 ± 0.07	0.06 ± 0.03	0.11±0.08	0.44±0.14	0.78±0.30	0.44 ± 0.15^{ab}	0.01 ± 0.01	1.07±0.35 ^{abc}	1.09±0.29 ^{abcde}
	1113	Б	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.07 ± 0.06	0.04 ± 0.02	0.09 ± 0.07	0.18±0.12	0.62±0.24	0.22 ± 0.12^{a}	0.02 ± 0.01	0.99 ± 0.29^{ab}	1.11±0.24 ^{abcde}
		Г	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.13±0.06	0.06 ± 0.02	0.24±0.07	0.36±0.12	0.35±0.24	0.28 ± 0.12^{a}	0.02 ± 0.01	1.42±0.29 ^{abc}	1.42±0.24 ^{abcde}
		м	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.06 ± 0.06	0.05 ± 0.02	0.03±0.08	0.33±0.13	0.60±0.27	0.35 ± 0.13^{a}	0.01 ± 0.01	0.90±0.31 ^{ab}	0.98 ± 0.26^{ab}
	IIC	IVI	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.23±0.05	0.12±0.02	0.16±0.06	0.62±0.11	0.93±0.22	0.46 ± 0.11^{ab}	0.03 ± 0.01	1.56±0.27 ^{abc}	1.74±0.22 ^{abcde}
	пз	Б	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.05 ± 0.05	0.04 ± 0.02	0.23±0.06	0.29±0.10	0.98±0.20	0.56 ± 0.10^{ab}	0.06 ± 0.01	0.93 ± 0.24^{ab}	1.00 ± 0.20^{a}
		Г	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.26 ± 0.06	0.10 ± 0.02	0.17±0.07	0.48 ± 0.11	0.56±0.24	0.57 ± 0.12^{ab}	0.03 ± 0.01	1.46±0.29 ^{abc}	2.02±0.24 ^{bde}
		м	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.10 ± 0.07	0.06 ± 0.03	0.03±0.08	0.36±0.14	0.39±0.30	0.33 ± 0.14^{a}	0.01 ± 0.01	2.67±0.35°	2.46±0.29 ^{cde}
	1100	IVI	Chronic	0.02 ± 0.00	0.17±0.05	0.06 ± 0.02	0.19±0.06	0.34±0.10	1.12±0.21	0.47 ± 0.11^{ab}	0.02 ± 0.01	1.29±0.26 ^{abc}	1.58±0.21 ^{abcde}
	пээ	Б	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.06 ± 0.05	0.05 ± 0.02	0.16±0.06	0.33±0.09	0.63±0.20	0.33 ± 0.10^{a}	0.02 ± 0.01	1.43 ± 0.24^{abc}	1.10±0.20 ^{abcd}
		Г	Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.28 ± 0.06	0.11 ± 0.02	0.07 ± 0.07	0.33±0.12	0.92±0.27	0.26 ± 0.13^{a}	0.02 ± 0.01	2.36±0.31 ^{bc}	2.16±0.26 ^e
P-value				0.13	0.49	0.76	0.03	0.86	0.82	0.04	0.30	0.02	0.02

Table 7.11. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment × sex × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ Dihydrotestosterone, DHT; Dehydroepiandrosterone, DHEA; Dehydroepiandrosterone Sulfate, DHEA-S.

⁵ Although DHEA can be classified as an androgen, it is also a precursor to estrogens.

	Trt ¹	Sex	Testosterone glucuronide	Testosterone ²	DHT ^{2,3}	Trans- androsterone ²	Cis- androsterone ²	Andro- stanediol	Andro stenediol ²	Andro stenedione ²	DHEA ^{3,4}	DHEA-S ^{2,3}
	TN	Male	0.02 ± 0.00	0.09 ± 0.05	0.06 ± 0.02	0.13±0.06	0.24±0.11	0.76 ± 0.22	0.59±0.12	0.02 ± 0.01	0.73±0.29	1.05±0.25
	IN	Female	0.01 ± 0.00	0.09 ± 0.04	0.05 ± 0.02	0.12±0.05	0.46±0.09	0.54 ± 0.17	0.43±0.10	0.02 ± 0.01	1.15±0.23	1.10±0.20
	TNC	Male	0.01 ± 0.00	0.06 ± 0.05	0.06 ± 0.02	0.21±0.05	0.29±0.09	0.69±0.19	0.34±0.10	0.02 ± 0.01	1.31±0.25	1.39±0.21
	1113	Female	0.01 ± 0.00	0.10 ± 0.04	0.05 ± 0.02	0.16 ± 0.05	0.28±0.09	0.49 ± 0.18	0.25±0.10	0.02 ± 0.01	1.22±0.24	1.27±0.21
	цс	Male	0.01 ± 0.00	0.16±0.04	0.09±0.02	0.11±0.05	0.50±0.09	0.79±0.18	0.42±0.10	0.02 ± 0.01	1.30±0.24	1.43±0.21
	пэ	Female	0.01 ± 0.00	0.13±0.04	0.06 ± 0.01	0.21±0.04	0.36 ± 0.08	0.81±0.16	0.53±0.09	0.04 ± 0.01	1.15±0.22	1.38±0.19
	цсс	Male	0.01 ± 0.00	0.15±0.04	0.06 ± 0.02	0.14 ± 0.05	0.35±0.09	0.88 ± 0.18	0.42 ± 0.10	0.01 ± 0.01	1.75±0.24	1.88±0.21
	пээ	Female	0.01 ± 0.00	0.14 ± 0.04	0.07 ± 0.01	0.13±0.05	0.33±0.08	0.73±0.16	0.31±0.09	0.02 ± 0.01	1.75±0.22	1.47±0.19
P-value ⁵			0.57	0.56	0.76	0.67	0.16	0.90	0.76	0.38	0.66	0.82

Table 7.12. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment × sex (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

³ Dihydrotestosterone, DHT; Dehydroepiandrosterone, DHEA; Dehydroepiandrosterone Sulfate, DHEA-S.

⁴ Although DHEA can be classified as an androgen, it is also a precursor to estrogens.

⁵ Significant difference was determined at $P \le 0.05$.

253

	Trt ¹	Exposure ²	Testosterone glucuronide	Testosterone ³	DHT ^{3,4}	Trans- androsterone ³	Cis- androsterone ³	Andro- stanediol	Androstenediol ³	Androstenedione ³	DHEA ^{4,5}	DHEA-S ^{3,4}
	TN	Acute	0.01±0.00	0.09±0.04	0.06 ± 0.02	0.09±0.05	0.24±0.08 ^{ab}	0.43±0.18	0.29±0.09	0.01±0.01	1.15±0.23	1.18±0.19 ^{ab}
		Chronic	0.02 ± 0.00	0.08 ± 0.04	0.05 ± 0.02	0.17±0.06	0.52±0.09 ^{ab}	0.84±0.19	0.71±0.10	0.03±0.01	0.80±0.24	0.97 ± 0.20^{a}
	TNS	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.06 ± 0.04	0.05 ± 0.01	0.18 ± 0.05	0.20 ± 0.08^{a}	0.63±0.17	0.27 ± 0.09	0.02 ± 0.01	1.22±0.21	1.35±0.18 ^{ab}
		Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.10 ± 0.04	0.06 ± 0.02	0.19±0.05	0.39 ± 0.09^{ab}	0.52±0.19	0.33±0.10	0.02 ± 0.01	1.32±0.24	1.30±0.20 ^{ab}
	HS	Acute	0.01±0.00	0.05 ± 0.04	0.04 ± 0.01	0.17±0.05	0.31 ± 0.07^{ab}	0.84 ± 0.16	0.48 ± 0.08	0.04 ± 0.01	0.96±0.21	0.97 ± 0.17^{a}
		Chronic	0.01±0.00	0.24 ± 0.04	0.11±0.01	0.16±0.05	0.56 ± 0.08^{b}	0.76±0.17	0.48 ± 0.09	0.03±0.01	1.51±0.21	1.87±0.18 ^b
	нсс	Acute	0.01±0.00	0.07 ± 0.04	0.05 ± 0.01	0.12±0.05	0.34 ± 0.08^{ab}	0.55±0.17	0.32±0.09	0.02 ± 0.01	1.86±0.21	1.55±0.18 ^{ab}
	1155	Chronic	0.01±0.00	0.21±0.04	0.08 ± 0.01	0.15±0.05	0.34 ± 0.08^{ab}	1.04 ± 0.17	0.40 ± 0.09	0.02±0.01	1.64±0.21	1.74±0.18 ^b
P-value			0.20	0.09	0.19	0.67	0.37	0.19	0.28	0.28	0.16	0.00

Table 7.13. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment × exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response** to **multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS

biblic by mating males and females from that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

² Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

³ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

⁴ Dihydrotestosterone, DHT; Dehydroepiandrosterone, DHEA; Dehydroepiandrosterone Sulfate, DHEA-S.

⁵ Although DHEA can be classified as an androgen, it is also a precursor to estrogens.

	Sex	Exposure ¹	Testosterone glucuronide	Testosterone ²	DHT ²	Trans- androsterone ²	Cis- androsterone ²	Andro- stanediol	Andro- stenediol ²	Andro- stenedione ²	DHEA ^{3,4}	DHEA-S ^{2,3}
	Male	Acute	0.01±0.00	0.07±0.03	0.05±0.01	0.12±0.04	0.25 ± 0.06^{a}	0.51±0.13 ^a	0.30 ± 0.07	0.01±0.01	1.46±0.17	1.51±0.15 ^{ab}
		Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.16±0.03	0.08 ± 0.01	0.18±0.04	0.45 ± 0.06^{b}	1.05±0.12 ^b	0.56 ± 0.07	0.02 ± 0.00	1.15±0.17	1.43±0.14 ^{ab}
	Female	Acute	0.01 ± 0.00	0.07 ± 0.03	0.05 ± 0.01	0.16±0.03	0.29 ± 0.06^{ab}	0.71±0.11 ^{ab}	0.38±0.06	0.03 ± 0.00	1.16±0.15	1.09±0.12 ^a
		Chronic	0.01 ± 0.00	0.18±0.03	0.08 ± 0.01	0.15±0.04	0.45 ± 0.06^{ab}	0.59±0.12 ^{ab}	0.40 ± 0.07	0.02 ± 0.00	1.53±0.16	1.06±0.14 ^b
P-value			0.56	0.30	0.66	0.14	0.28	0.01	0.11	0.21	0.03	0.06

Table 7.14. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by sex × exposure (ng/mL).

^{a-b} Superscripts indicate significant differences at P \leq 0.05. ¹ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

² Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean ± SE are presented in their original scale.

³ Dihydrotestosterone, DHT; Dehydroepiandrosterone, DHEA; Dehydroepiandrosterone Sulfate, DHEA-S.

⁴ Although DHEA can be classified as an androgen, it is also a precursor to estrogens.

		Testosterone glucuronide	Testosterone ¹	DHT ^{1,2}	Trans- androsterone ¹	Cis- androsterone ¹	Andro- stanediol	Androstenediol ¹	Androstenedione ¹	DHEA ^{2,3}	DHEA-S ^{1,2,3}
Trt ⁴	TN	0.01±0.00	0.09±0.03	0.05±0.01	0.13±0.04	0.38±0.06	0.62±0.13	0.49±0.07	0.02±0.01	0.99 ± 0.18^{a}	1.08 ± 0.15^{a}
	TNS	0.01±0.00	0.08±0.03	0.05 ± 0.01	0.19 ± 0.04	0.29±0.06	0.58±0.13	0.29 ± 0.07	0.02 ± 0.00	1.26±0.17 ^{ab}	1.33±0.15 ^{ab}
	HS	0.01±0.00	0.14±0.03	0.08 ± 0.01	0.17±0.03	0.42 ± 0.06	0.80±0.12	0.48 ± 0.07	0.03 ± 0.00	1.22±0.16 ^{ab}	1.40±0.14 ^{ab}
	HSS	0.01±0.00	0.14±0.03	0.07 ± 0.01	0.13±0.03	0.34±0.06	0.80±0.12	0.36±0.07	0.02 ± 0.00	1.75±0.16 ^b	1.66±0.14 ^b
	P-value	0.23	0.74	0.41	0.33	0.26	0.46	0.14	0.25	0.01	0.03
Sex	Male	0.01±0.00	0.12 ± 0.02	0.07 ± 0.01	0.15 ± 0.03	0.36±0.05	0.78±0.09	0.43 ± 0.05	0.02 ± 0.00	1.31±0.13	1.47±0.11
	Female	0.01±0.00	0.12 ± 0.02	0.06 ± 0.01	0.16 ± 0.02	0.36±0.04	0.65 ± 0.08	0.38 ± 0.05	0.03 ± 0.00	1.32±0.12	1.31±0.10
	P-value	0.42	0.81	0.42	0.18	0.92	0.30	0.42	0.10	0.94	0.24
Exposure ⁵	Chronic	0.01±0.00	0.07 ± 0.02^{a}	0.05 ± 0.01^{a}	0.14 ± 0.02	0.28 ± 0.04^{a}	0.62 ± 0.08	$0.34{\pm}0.05^{a}$	0.02 ± 0.00	1.29±0.11	1.26 ± 0.10^{a}
	Acute	0.01±0.00	0.17 ± 0.02^{b}	0.08 ± 0.01^{b}	0.17±0.03	0.45 ± 0.04^{b}	0.81±0.09	0.47 ± 0.05^{b}	0.02 ± 0.00	1.35±0.12	1.52±0.10 ^b
	P-value	0.08	0.02	0.04	0.14	0.00	0.15	0.03	0.13	0.69	0.03

Table 7.15. Concentrations of androgens in sera compared by treatment, sex, and exposure (ng/mL).

¹ Transformation of log(x) was used in the analysis but presented mean \pm SE are presented in their original scale.

² Dihydrotestosterone, DHT; Dehydroepiandrosterone, DHEA; Dehydroepiandrosterone Sulfate, DHEA-S.

³ Although DHEA can be classified as an androgen, it is also a precursor to estrogens.

⁴ Detailed experimental design is delineated in **Chapter 2: Changes in Japanese Quail** (*Coturnix coturnix japonica*) **blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress**. Four treatments were: (1) thermoneutral controls (22.2°C, TN), (2) thermoneutral siblings (22.2°C, TNS), (3) heat stress (31.1°C, HS), and (4) heat stressed siblings (31.1°C, HSS) TN and HS were obtained through generational mating at 22.2°C and 31.1°C, respectively. TNS and HSS were obtained by mating males and females from TNS and dividing their offspring evenly into chambers at 22.2°C (TNS) and 31.1°C (HSS). Only families from TNS that had high fitness in HSS were mated.

⁵ Acute, exposure to respective temperature for 4 hours; chronic, exposure to respective temperatures for 3 weeks.

256

Conclusions and Future Directions

1. Overall conclusions

Many investigators have researched the effects of heat stress at 32°C and above; however, little research on avian species has been conducted on heat stress at temperatures between 27 to 31.9°C. The heat stress temperature (31.1°C) used in this study were immediately outside the outer limit of the thermoneutral zone (TNZ) of Japanese quail (JQ; *Coturnix coturnix japonica*). For both domesticated and wild avian species, heat stress at this period may be changing metabolic pathways before it is detectable through larger scale measurements such as feed intake or body weight. Due to the importance of lipids for cell membrane integrity, cell signaling, and energy, it was important to determine early possible changes occurring for lipids as nutrients/biochemicals as well as changes in other metabolites of interest.

Through this current project, the measurements that may have detected early signs of heat stress were in PCO₂, PO₂, sO₂, Na, glucocorticoids, progestogens, and androgens in serum and long chain PUFA such as ARA, total SFA, total MUFA, and % TPA of TCA cycle proteins in tissue. These measurements had significant differences between HS and/or HSS and TN. However, other measurements such as: tissue lipid oxidation and antioxidant activity produced no significant differences between HS and/or HSS and TN which may indicate that they are not useful for early detection of heat stress. For others working in this field, it would be valuable to utilize these significant measurements to determine early signs of heat stress.

Another notable result from the current study was that quail selected for low FCR at 31.1°C (HSS) showed highly significant protein expression differences in adult female livers when compared to those that were not selected for any trait at 22.2°C (TN). This finding demonstrates the necessity of molecular analyses such as gene expression or protein expression for determination of differences among treatments.

258

More detailed conclusions for each chapter are presented below:

Chapter 2: Changes in JQ blood gases and electrolytes in response to multigenerational heat stress

- Acute and chronic heat stress at 31.1°C does not have a clear effect on blood electrolytes, acidbase regulation, and oxygen transport.
- Across treatments, sexes, lengths of exposure, and their interactions, acute HSS males or females were significantly different than chronic TN males as follows: lower in body weight, PO₂, sO₂, and Na⁺ and higher in PCO₂.
- 3. Chronic HS males and females did not have significantly different blood electrolytes, acidbase regulation, and oxygen transport than chronic HSS males and females. Thus, selection for low FCR in heat stress at 31.1°C does not incur a fitness advantage when considering these parameters.
- 4. Sexually mature males had significantly higher levels of hematocrit and hemoglobin than sexually immature quail males and females and sexually mature females.

Chapter 3: Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed adult JQ

- Overall, of all organs analyzed, livers experienced the most variations in concentrations of fatty acids when compared by treatment and sex as expected because it is the source of desaturation and elongation of fatty acids in avian species.
- Most significant differences observed in the adult livers were also reflected in the adult thighs because the fatty acid composition of skeletal muscle is directly related to that in the diet and liver.
- Males had significantly more stearic acid in brains, kidneys, and thighs and significantly more PA in all tissues than females.

- 4. TN brains had significantly less PUFA than that for both TNS and HSS, possibly indicating that selection for lower FCR in heat stressed environments reduced oxidation of PUFA or increased retention of PUFA in the brain.
- 5. TN or TNS had significantly more long chain PUFA such as DPA n-6, DPA n-3, DHA, and ARA and significantly less SFA such as PA or stearic acid than HS or HSS across all tissues.

Chapter 4: Fatty acid composition of multigenerational heat stressed embryo JQ

- 1. In the yolk:
 - a. HSS had significantly higher levels of LA and ARA than TN, indicating that HSS may have experienced more inflammation from eicosanoids derived from ARA.
 - b. TNS had significantly more LA, ALA, DPA n-3, and total n-3 than TN and significantly more stearic acid and SFA than HSS indicating there may have been less susceptibility to oxidation of beneficial n-3 fatty acids in TNS.
- 2. In the embryo brain:
 - a. DHA, total PUFA, and stearic acid increased over the duration of incubation as expected for proper brain development.
 - b. PA decreased as incubation progressed, most likely due to its conversion to stearic acid.
 - c. TN had significantly lower levels of MUFA than all other treatments.
- 3. In the embryo kidney:
 - a. As was seen in the brain, PA decreased as incubation progressed.
 - b. N-6:n-3 increased as incubation progressed.
 - c. HS kidneys had more total SFA than TNS and HSS.
- 4. In the embryo liver:

- a. PA, DPA n-6, DHA, and total SFA decreased, whereas LA increased as incubation progressed possibly due to the allocation of these fatty acids to other organs such as the brain.
- b. HS had significantly more stearic acid, SFA:PUFA, and total SFA than TN and TNS, possibly as a result of less PUFA availability from the female layer.
- c. TN and TNS had significantly more PUFA than HSS.

Chapter 5: Lipid oxidation and antioxidant capacity in multigenerational heat stressed JQ

- Quail eggs stored at 4°C for 13.35 weeks did not have significantly different MDA levels than those that were analyzed within 24 hours after lay, indicating that long-term storage of eggs did not significantly increase lipid oxidation.
- 2. CAT activity was highest in kidneys, followed by liver, then thigh and brain.
- 3. MDA concentration was as follows: brain>liver>kidney>thigh.

Chapter 6: Proteomics of adult female JQ livers subjected to multigenerational heat stress

- Quail in a thermoneutral temperature had significantly less % TPA of antioxidants (SOD Cu/Zn and CAT), lipoprotein transport from liver to egg, and HSP4 than those in a heat stress temperature. However, TN had significantly more % TPA involved in adipogenesis and lipogenesis than HSS.
- 2. Chronic heat stress in both HS and HSS decreased % TPA involved in TCA cycle activity. TNS and/or TN had significantly more β -oxidation enzymes than HS and/or HSS. This downregulation of proteins involved in β -oxidation and the TCA cycle in HS and HSS could have been an effort to decrease energy production and prevent further oxidative damage.
- 3. Differences in protein abundance between HSS and HS, TNS and HS, and TNS and HSS were minimal or insignificant.

Chapter 7: Steroid hormones of multigenerational heat stressed JQ

- Chronic males, particularly from TN, had significantly more glucocorticoids, progestogens, androgens than many of the other treatments, especially HSS. Thus, selective breeding over 10 generations for higher performance at 31.1°C does not seem to change the quail's susceptibility to stress.
- Of the 29 steroid hormones analyzed, 13 were significantly higher in chronically stressed than acutely stressed quail. As expected, this was also associated with hormonal shift in concentration when quail undergo sexual maturity.

2. Pitfalls

Prior inbreeding was a pitfall of this study (as it would be for any commercial population) because the original quail population were from a stock population of 80 male and 80 females. Therefore, statistically significant or insignificant treatment effects may be confounded with the relatedness of the quail.

Another pitfall was that there may have been uneven sample sizes due to infertile eggs for the embryo sampling. The embryonic kidney samples were very small; therefore, pooling samples was necessary and decreased the number of replicates.

3. Future directions

To further the current research, analyses should be conducted to detect genetic modifications to heat stress as it pertains to energy and lipid metabolism. As well, knowledge may be gained from determining the fatty acid composition of triacylglyceride, phospholipid, and cholesteryl ester separately. Once changes, if any, are understood, dietary lipid recommendations or feed additives can be modified to ensure optimal success of poultry species transitioning to a heat stress environment. Further explorations of the relationship between the liver and differences

in fatty acid partitioning within various avian tissues under heat stress should be conducted. In line with fatty acid partitioning in adult tissues is the analysis of the fatty acid composition enzymes involved in lipid metabolism in the yolk sac and yolk sac membrane in embryos from heat stressed dams.

An important question that is yet to be answered is: At which temperature does PUFA experience enough degradation before reaching the embryo that deficiencies in embryonic fatty acid composition are detrimental to fetal development? More experimentation on this topic would also address the question of whether lipid deposition into eggs is so tightly regulated that embryos of heat stressed quail do not have differing fatty acids than those that are not heat stressed. To examine this question, different treatments with incremental increases in temperature for JQ should be administered, followed by egg collection, and fatty acid analysis of non-incubated egg yolks.

Future research should also focus on blood analysis in Japanese quail selected for low FCR in a thermoneutral temperature (22° C), mild heat stress temperature ($30-31^{\circ}$ C), and high heat stress temperature ($\geq 33^{\circ}$ C). Even though permission to conduct research at temperatures $\geq 33^{\circ}$ C is often difficult to obtain from institutional animal care and use committees, permitted research could inform producers when to expect physiological changes in their quail and how to adapt their feed to meet the animals' needs at different temperatures. As well outcomes of such research is important for human health where commercial quail, other commercial avian species, and backyard avian species are raised in increasingly higher temperatures.

For antioxidant and lipid oxidation, future directions could include heat stress at a higher temperature to determine if total antioxidant capacity is lower and lipid oxidation is higher in eggs laid in the first week than all subsequent weeks of lay. Findings could help producers adjust their feeding programs to reflect the demands of the females during critical times such as onset of lay. Future studies should further investigate steroid hormones at temperatures immediately outside the thermoneutral zone of quail and other poultry species. Although it is important to understand hormonal response to more extreme temperature differences, it is also of value to understand what occurs as the animal is transitioning to more extreme temperatures.

Research in the present study was focused on domesticated birds. However, it is obvious that results are meaningful for wild birds as well, especially because mitigation of heat effects will become more challenging as global temperatures continue to rise.